Innovative Renewable Energy Series Editor: Ali Sayigh

# Ali Sayigh Editor

Reducing the Effects of Climate Change Using Building-Integrated and Building-Applied Photovoltaics in the Power Supply





## **Innovative Renewable Energy**

#### **Series Editor**

Ali Sayigh World Renewable Energy Congress & Network (WREC/WREN) Brighton, UK The primary objective of the Innovative Renewable Energy book series is to highlight the best-implemented worldwide policies, projects, and research dealing with renewable energy and the environment. The books are developed and published in partnership with the World Renewable Energy Network (WREN). WREN is one of the most influential organizations in supporting and enhancing the utilization and implementation of renewable energy sources that are both environmentally safe and economically sustainable. Contributors to books in this series come from a worldwide network of agencies, laboratories, institutions, companies, and individuals, all working together towards an international diffusion of renewable energy technologies and applications. With contributions from most countries in the world, books in this series promote the communication and technical education of scientists, engineers, technicians, and managers in this field and address the energy needs of both developing and developed countries.

Each book in the series contains contributions from WREN members and covers the most up-to-date research developments, government policies, business models, best practices, and innovations from countries all over the globe. Additionally, the series publishes a collection of best papers presented during the annual and bi-annual World Renewable Energy Congress and Forum. Ali Sayigh Editor

## Reducing the Effects of Climate Change Using Building-Integrated and Building-Applied Photovoltaics in the Power Supply



*Editor* Ali Sayigh World Renewable Energy Congress & Network (WREC/WREN) Brighton, UK

 ISSN 2522-8927
 ISSN 2522-8935
 (electronic)

 Innovative Renewable Energy
 ISBN 978-3-031-42583-7
 ISBN 978-3-031-42584-4
 (eBook)

 https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-42584-4
 (eBook)
 (eBook)

0 The Editor(s) (if applicable) and The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2024

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are solely and exclusively licensed by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

The publisher, the authors, and the editors are safe to assume that the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication. Neither the publisher nor the authors or the editors give a warranty, expressed or implied, with respect to the material contained herein or for any errors or omissions that may have been made. The publisher remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

This Springer imprint is published by the registered company Springer Nature Switzerland AG The registered company address is: Gewerbestrasse 11, 6330 Cham, Switzerland

Paper in this product is recyclable.

### Introduction

The main aim of this book is to showcase the highly successful application of photovoltaic technology (PV) in the built environment to produce electricity. This success is noteworthy given the existential crisis the planet faces through untrammelled climate change. At the end of 2021, PV global capacity reached 940 GW, at the end of 2022 it had reached 1100 GW, and at the end of 2023 it is predicted to reach 1456 GW. Thus, at the end of 2022 record levels of installations have been reached in China, 392.61 GW; in Germany 66.5 GW; USA 142.3 GW; UK 14.3 GW.

Nowadays there is no country in the word without some PV installation. This is due to the much-reduced installation costs and free sunshine. The EU countries are proposing to make the use of PV mandatory in all new buildings which will be built after 2025. The French Senate in April 2023 approved legislation that makes it mandatory for all existing and new car parks with 80 spaces or more to be covered by PV panels.

Great technological advances have been made in every aspect of PV applications in buildings. For example, one Chinese company is producing PV panels of 315 Watts weighing 11 kg by reducing glass cover thickness to 1.6 mm. Helmholtz-Zentrum Berlin (HZB) technology in Berlin developed a Tandem Cell consisting of Crystalline Silicone topped a Perovskite cell, giving 32.5% efficiency, whilst battery storage systems utilizing lithium – iron and phosphate now have a recycling efficiency of 98% after 15 years of operation. More recently, PV farms are no longer confined to land installations but are now applied on floating lakes, rivers, and shallow seashore. For example, German BayWa r.e. AG have built a 3 MW floating photovoltaic (FPV) system for Quarzwerke GmbH in Haltern am See. North Rhine-Westphalia; a floating farm to date by Sirindhorn Dam near Bangkok supplies electricity – 60 GWh per year and is the largest global floating farm. In 2020, global floating PV had reached 1.3 GW.

In this book, we consider PV is considered an essential part of building materials. Fourteen different countries and at different regions have been selected and investigated for the use of PV to generate power, namely: Brazil, the Netherlands, Austria, Poland, Argentina, Iran, Germany, Malaysia, Oman, Bahrain, India, Australia, United Kingdom, and Egypt. It is predicted that by 2030, 40% of global electricity will be generated by PV, a figure which two decades ago would have been considered a dream. It is fully recommended now adays that all architects and builders should acquirerd themselves with the basic use of PV in buildings.

March 2023

Ali Sayigh

### Contents

Photovoltaics and the Built Environment in Brazil Antonia Sônia A. C. Diniz, Joyce Correna Carlo, Suellen C. S. Costa, and L. L. Kazmerski	1
Built Integrated Photovoltaic Application (BIPV):The Dutch SituationWim Zeiler	39
Building-Attached and Building-Integrated Photovoltaic Systems in Austria Reinhard Haas, Amela Ajanovic, and Hubert Fechner	65
Photovoltaic Systems: A Challenge or an Opportunity for the Polish Energy Sector During Its Transformation Dorota Chwieduk	81
Wind Tunnel Tests for BAPV Installations in Patagonia, Argentina Carlos Víctor Manuel Labriola and Jorge Lassig	105
Building Applied Photovoltaic Systems in Iran: Opportunitiesand ChallengesMajid Khazali and Abdolrazagh Kaabi Nejadian	121
Massive Growth of PV Capacity as a Major Cornerstoneof Germany's Energy Security and Climate Policies.Rainer Hinrichs-Rahlwes	149
Building Integrated Photovoltaic–Thermal System (BIPVT)Performance Under the Tropical Climate ConditionsKamaruzzaman Sopian, Mir Hamed Hakemzadeh, and Hussein A. Kazem	163
<b>Design Considerations for BIPV Systems in Oman</b> Hussein A. Kazem, Ali H. A. Al-Waeli, Miqdam T. Chaichan, and K. Sopian	187

Renewable Energy Options and Built Environment in the Gulf Cooperation Countries Adapting to Combat Climate Change Naser W. Alnaser, Waheeb E. Alnaser, and Hala H. Al AAli	215
Solar Energy Scenario in India J. Vijayalaxmi, Chandu Sai Tarun, and Neha Shremitha	259
A Review of Policies, Energy Resources Towards a More Sustainable Economy: A Study on Renewable Energy in India J. Vijayalaxmi and Dhananjay Manthanwar	275
High-Transparency Clear Glass Windows and Agrivoltaics with Large PV Energy Outputs Mikhail Vasiliev, Victor Rosenberg, Jamie Lyford, David Goodfield, and Chengdao Li	289
Modelling and Energy Analysis of a Solar Cooling System Poweredby a Photovoltaic (PV) System for a Net-Zero Energy Building(NZEB) Using TRNSYS-PVsystMohammad Mehdi Salehi Dezfouli, Alireza Dehghani-Sanij,and Kushsairy Abdul Kadir	315
Photovoltaic Applications in the Built Environment in the UK Tony Book and Ali Sayigh	351
Policies and Trends to Mitigate Climate Change Impacts by Integrating Solar Photovoltaics in Buildings and Cities: Emphasis on Egypt's Experience	371
Index	429

# Photovoltaics and the Built Environment in Brazil



Antonia Sônia A. C. Diniz, Joyce Correna Carlo, Suellen C. S. Costa, and L. L. Kazmerski

#### 1 Introduction and Background

Brazil has a diverse electricity-generation matrix. Through November 2022, the installed capacity was ~190 GW, divided among 9000 power plants [1-4]. Brazil's electricity supply is based mainly upon renewable-energy resources. For decades, hydropower has been the main source of electrical power and through 2021 represented about 62% of total capacity [2]. Wind (12.5%) and bioenergy (7.2%) accounted for the next largest renewable energy contributions [1, 4]. At the end of 2021, installed photovoltaics (PV) exceeded 13 GW [5, 6]—and the growth in Brazil's cumulative PV is presented in Fig. 1. Though the 2021 PV capacity was only at 7.7% on the electrical power generation in the country (about 18-TWh in terms of the electricity generation), solar-PV electricity is the fastest growing of the renewable sources. Brazil stands as the 11th largest producer of solar electricity in the world [6]. In 2021, Brazil added 5.7 GW of PV to its electric-power system, ranking fifth in the world in installations that year and has been identified as among the top-10 emerging PV world markets [6]. The incredible growth of Brazil's solar PV is certainly indicated by the announcement that PV now surpassed the electricpower capacity of wind at the end of 2022 [1]. The Ministério de Minas Energia, Empresa de Pesquisa Energética-MME/EPE-"Brazil 2031 Ten-Year Energy

A. S. A. C. Diniz (🖂) · S. C. S. Costa

Pontifícia Universidade Católica de Minas Gerais (PUC Minas), Belo Horizonte, MG, Brazil e-mail: asacd@pucminas.br

J. C. Carlo Universidade Federal de Viçosa (UFV), Viçosa, MG, Brazil

L. L. Kazmerski Renewable and Sustainable Energy Institute (RASEI), University of Colorado Boulder, Boulder, CO, USA

© The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2024 A. Sayigh (ed.), *Reducing the Effects of Climate Change Using Building-Integrated and Building-Applied Photovoltaics in the Power Supply*, Innovative Renewable Energy, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-42584-4\_1



Fig. 1 Brazil's cumulative installed PV capacity over past decade. Brazil is on track to add 12 GW in 2022, leading to an installed capacity exceeding 25 GW. These data follow publications of Brazil's *Associação Brasileira de Energia Solar* (ABENS)l (http://www.abens.org.br). Brazil now is predicted to reach 54 GW by 2026

Expansion Plan" targets solar PV to exceed 67 TWh from distributed and centralized sources [7, 8]. It should be also expected that these targets will grow with the new government administration starting in 2023 and the mounting concerns for the environment and global climate change [8–10]. In general, PV will hold a significant portion of Brazil's energy sectors with contributions ranging from its current sizeable electric-power focus to expanding transportation and building segments that have vast potential [3, 4].

This chapter focuses on one sector of Brazil's growing investments in PV, that of the built environment. It is an area worldwide that PV has not yet played a substantial role, but the needs, state of development, and suitability of "buildings" make it a prime focus for growing investments to bring about a 100% renewable-electricity portfolio by mid-century [9, 10]. In particular, the dominance of hydropower in the Brazil electricity framework has highlighted some vulnerabilities. The onset of droughts has had effects on the operations of the hydro plant—leading to interruptions and equipment issues. The need for adequate power demand response opens the electricity suppliers to potentially rely more on fossil-fuel generation, building

dependencies on non-renewable resources at the time the world is moving to combat climate change. This chapter highlights the evolution and recent growth of PV installations in Brazil and the potential for significant growth in the buildings sector. Certainly, the incredible decrease in PV module and system prices over the past decade makes this electricity source attractive for applications not thought to be competitive, such as air conditioning, cooking, hot water delivery, and even heating [11]. This new PV attention is also augmented by favorable policy and regulations, local meteorological and climate conditions, and economic and social considerations. The specific effects of government strategies are discussed, such as the Normative Resolution n° 482 published in 2012 by Brazilian Electricity Regulatory Agency (ANEEL) that regulated the net metering of photovoltaic and other renewable energy technologies classified as micro (<75 kW) and mini (>75 kW and < 1 MW) distributed generation (DG), the electricity auctions (started in 2014), and also the Incentive Program for Distributed Micro-Mini Generation [8]. The benefits of available commercial technology products are described and evaluated. Importantly, PV's growing impact and potential in the building sector is analyzed. The status, relative benefits, and trends of building-integrated and building-applied PV (BIPV and BAPV) are evaluated. Rooftop versus micro- and mini-grids are assessed for various social and building conditions-with some considerations of constraints for such PV systems in the Brazil Equatorial locations and various climate conditions. The effects of these aspects are compared with building applications and investments in other countries [11]. The potential and future for PV in the Brazil built-environment markets are considered and forecast. Special insight is also directed toward the coupling of innovation in the PV technologies and their special position in elevating the architectural and economic value and acceptance of solar PV in the buildings sector. Insights and projections for PV in the Brazil built environment are discussed relevant to worldwide prospects.

#### 2 Brazil's Regulations and Policies

Often, the dominating considerations for PV deployment and innovations are the *technical* aspects. Certainly, component materials suitability/availability, device performance, reliability, and operating lifetime are essential to the viability of any electricity source. But of equal importance to the wide-ranging deployments are the policies and regulations that control and can incentivize and accelerate the adoption and use of energy resources. Table 1 summarizes some important regulations, laws, and policies that affected the adoption of PV in Brazil's electricity distributed-generation (DG) structure, including its built environment. A selection of these laws, programs, and regulations is discussed in this section in terms of their effects on the adoption of PV deployment and benefits to the buildings' markets.

During 2000–2020, Brazil's hydroelectric plants experienced a series of problems. Due to several long draught periods and a continuous increase in the demand for electricity, in 2002 this primary electricity source was forced to curtail services,

Year	Law/Regulation/Policy	Ref.	Comments
2000/ (2016)	Law no. 9991/(law no. 13.280, amendment)	[19, 20]	Established that 1% of the annual net profit of the concessionaries and permissionaries be applied to R&D and energy-efficiency projects
2003	MME: Luz para Todos	[21, 22]	Implements electricity "universalization" in rural areas, where >80% of the people live without electricity. Includes: (1) extension of the distribution grid, (2) autonomous off-grid, isolated electricity generation using micro-grids, and (3) individual (stand-alone) electricity systems
2004	ANEEL resolution 012/2004	[22]	Provides for the use of individual decentralized energy systems, including PV systems in homes: Includes mini- and micro-hydro power plants, biomass, thermal, PV, wind energy, and hybrids
2004	Brazil law 10,848/2004	[15]	To increase the country's energy security, to promote diversification of the national electrical mix, to promote energy efficiency measures, and to foster universal access to electricity
2004	CEPEL led: Brazil-US program of assistance for rural development in Brazil	[23, 24]	Evaluated the feasibility of different PV technologies in Ceará, Pernambuco, and Minas Gerais (CEPEL and U.S. DOE)
	PRODEEM: Energy program for small communities (includes: <i>Luz Solar &amp; luz no</i> <i>saber</i> (Minas Gerais)	[25]	Provided objective for electricity to 90% of all rural households by 2008
2020	Decree no. 93570	[25, 26]	Extended electricity universalization target to 2022
2011	ANEEL strategic call for R&D no. 13	[23]	Supported technical and commercial arrangements for solar-PV generation, aimed at integrating PV in the Brazilian electrical power matrix. This call mobilized partnership between universities and 17 electric utilities
2012	ANEEL normative 482/2012	[27]	Introduced: (1) net metering compensation scheme for micro- ( $\leq$ 75 kW) and mini- (>75 kW and $\leq$ 1 MW) DG and qualified co-generation from renewable sources (solar); (2) electricity auctions (started in 2014); and (3) the incentive program for DG
2015	ANEEL resolution 687/2015	[29]	Changes to norm. 482/2012: (1) improved registration process for new PV-DG systems; (2) electricity credits validation expanded from 36 months to 60 months; and (3) A new power range for micro-generation (up to 75 kW) and mini-generation (above 75 kW and below 5 MW). But complicated solar PV in poor urban areas

**Table 1** Summary of selected laws and regulations that address DG and PV implementation in theBrazil electricity sector discussed in Sects. 2 and 6

(continued)

Year	Law/Regulation/Policy	Ref.	Comments
2017	ANEEL resolution 786/2017	[22, 23]	(1) installed power limit for microgeneration from water sources increased; (2) projects previously classified as commercial or utility committed, no longer classified as DG
2022	Brazil law no 14,300	[82]	Facilitated formation of cooperatives mandated distributors/developers to invest in low-income areas (e.g., favelas)

Table 1 (continued)

and customers were subject to strict electricity rationing measures [12, 13]. Additionally, social and environmental concerns limited the building of more hydroelectric dams [14]. To mitigate this serious problem, Brazil's electric-power sector was reformed through Brazil Law 10,848/2004 [15] in 2004 to increase the country's energy security, to promote the diversification of the national electrical matrix, to advocate energy efficiency measures, and to foster universal access to electricity. This legal framework also created the energy auctions, one of the primary policy instruments for diversifying its energy sector and increasing Brazil's renewable-power supply [16, 17].

The Brazil National Energy Efficiency Program has been very important for the research and development of renewable technologies [18]. ANEEL Law No. 9991 (July 2000) [19] and amending Law No. 13,280 (May 2016) [20] established that 1% of the annual net profit of the utilities, *concessionaries* (electric companies that only provide distribution), and *permissionaries* (locally owned concessionaries) must be applied to R&D and energy efficiency projects and related government funds (e.g., energy research fund, called CT-ENERG). Solar-thermal water heating has been strongly supported by the energy-efficiency program as a demand-side management technology to reduce the peak-hour demand (caused by electrical showers). Most concessionaries mandated that electrically heated showers be replaced by solar collector systems. The requirement to invest in R&D projects also provided wider support for solar thermal electrical generation, PV grid connections—and investments in solar buildings, including improved materials, insulation, and smart windows.

In 2003, Brazil's federal government (Ministry of Mines and Energy-MME) established the prominent National Program of Electric Energy Universalization for All (*Programa Luz para Todos*–Light for All Program) [21]. It implements electricity universalization in rural areas, where at that time, around 80% of the people lived without electricity. The objective is to benefit the rural isolated communities that have no access to electricity from the utility. One main feature is to ensure that low-income families would not be charged to grid extension costs [21]. Most of those benefiting from this program live long distances from the existing electricity-grid. The program prioritizes houses of low-income families, rural schools, "quilombo-las"—the indigenous people, settlements, riverside dwellers, small farmers, families in extractive reserves affected by undertakings in the electricity sector, rural schools, and community water wells. Based on several successful renewable-energy projects, the *Luz para Todos* program set up 3 alternatives for electricity supplies to rural areas: (1) Extension of the distribution grid to rural homes, (2) Autonomous off-grid electricity generation (isolated) using micro-grid to rural villages, and (3) Individual (stand-alone) electricity supplies.

The Brazilian electric-energy regulation agency (ANEEL) introduced its first resolution (Res. 012/2004) to provide for the use of individual decentralized-energy systems, including PV home systems (stand-alone) [22] This framework supports technologies such as mini- and micro-hydro power plants, biomass, thermal, PV, and wind energy. Hybrid systems that encompass two or more of these technologies are included. The relative competitiveness of the different technologies for a rural-electricity supply depends on the local climatic and geographic conditions, as well as the electricity consumption density (defined as kWh/km<sup>2</sup>/month) of the area to be supplied. In general, the average price for electricity increases with declining consumption and length of the distribution grid. Among the autonomous, off-grid technologies, PV has been used in both hybrid stand-alone and micro-grid systems [21, 22].

*Luz para Todos* was the first official government program that specifically addressed PV in buildings. However, before its enactment, several other programs evaluated solar technology feasibility. The earlier pioneering experimental "Program of Assistance for Rural Development in Brazil" evaluated the feasibility of different PV technologies in Ceará, Pernambuco, and Minas Gerais, led by CEPEL (Electricity Research Centre) in Brazil and the U.S. Department of Energy (USDOE) with its National Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL) [23, 24].

PRODEEM's "Energy Program for Small Communities" (Programa de Desenvolvimento Energético de Estados e Municipios), and various State programs such as *Luz Solar* (home electrification) and *Luz no Saber* (electrification of schools) in Minas [25] were specifically beneficial to building's solar-energy use. A typical rural household and rural PV-electrified school through the *Luz Solar* and the *Luz no Saber* programs are shown in Fig. 2a, b, respectively. These programs were



**Fig. 2** Typical PV-electrified buildings through the (**a**) *Luz Solar* (single-family rural household); and (**b**) *Luz no Saber* programs (school). The PV was in these cases was not applied on the room in order to ensure security, structural integrity, and safety. Some homes did also have the PV systems roof-mounted if these three criteria were satisfied

established to provide electricity to 90% of all rural households by 2008. But the target date had to be extended by ANEEL Decree No. 93570 through 2022 because 300-thousand low-income rural families (especially in the North and Northeast) remained without electricity [25, 26].

Financing for renewable energy programs has been a barrier to solar deployment throughout the world. Several Brazil financing mechanisms for rural electrification have been enacted or extended from previous laws or initiatives under *Luz para Todos* [27]. Sectoral funds are available as grants from the Energy Development Account (CEE, Conta de Desenvovimento Energético), or as soft loans as part of the Global Reversion Reserve (RGR, Reserva Global de Reversão) [28] for concession-aries. Through 2021, 13-million households and more than 3-million consumer units located in rural regions in Brazil were served (again primarily in the North and Northeast) by the *Luz para Todos*. More than 6-thousand are PV stand-alone and 19 are PV mini-grid systems. Figure 3 shows one-representative household that was part of *Luz para Todos* [27].

The tipping point for grid-connected PV systems occurred in 2011 with the ANEEL "Strategic Call for R&D no. 13." This "Call" supported technical and commercial arrangements for solar-PV generation, aimed at integrating PV in the Brazilian electrical power matrix. The "Call" mobilized partnerships between universities and 17 electric utilities. These strategic projects analyzed the suitability of PV technologies for Brazil's electricity market, possible impacts on the electricpower system, and studies of the most suitable locations for the installation of solar plants considering solar irradiance levels [27]. In 2012, the Normative 482/2012 published by ANEEL was approved [27]. It introduced (1) the net metering scheme (compensation) in the country for micro-  $(\leq 75 \text{ kW})$  and mini- (>75 kW) and  $\leq 1 \text{ MW}$ ) distributed generation (DG) and qualified co-generation from renewable sources. It allowed the renewable energy system owner to feed excess PV electricity into the electrical grid and obtain energy credits (measured in kWh, non-monetary) that can be used during a 36-month period (2), Electricity auctions (started in 2014), and (3) the Incentive Program for Distributed Micro-/Mini Generation [41, 42]. This resolution was considered a noteworthy regulation mark for distributed generation of solar PV energy in Brazil [27].

Fig. 3 Example of PV household installation as part of *Luz para Todos* for home without access to electricity





Fig. 4 Annual Distributed Generation (DG) PV-growth in Brazil as a function of time for the period 2007 to 2022

In 2015, a revision to ANEEL Normative 482/2012 led to resolution 687/2015. It enabled new PV-related businesses and promoted more flexibility for prosumers 29]. The main additions were: (1) Registration of new PV-DG systems was short-ened from 82 days to 34 days, with the beneficial result of a more rapid approval process; (2) Electricity credit valid periods expanded from 36 months to 60 months (allowing more time for the consumer to use the credits); and (3) A new power range for micro-generation (up to 75 kW) and mini-generation (above 75 kW and below 5 MW) were defined (ANEEL, 2015) [29]. These changes in Brazilian net metering brought by Resolution 687/2015 were very beneficial to DG, responsible for the exponential growth of DG staring in 2014 (Fig. 4).

These policies, laws, and regulations, summarized in Table 1, evolved over the past two decades. In recent years, the laws have become more favorable to renewables and to PV in the built environment. Policy is critical to accelerating the use and acceptance of PV, whether as a plant or as a DG-electricity source on a residence connected to the grid.

#### **3** Climate Conditions and Solar Resources

Climate is important for designing and use in the built environment. It not only affects the buildings' human comfort concerns, but for PV applications, it can significantly affect the power and related financial investments required. Brazil is the fifth largest country by area in the world, covering some 8.5 M km<sup>2</sup>. As such, it has

Table 2       Climatic zones         according to Köppen-Geiger       and latitudes of         occurrence [31]       occurrence		Latitude		
	Climate Zone	North	South	
	Equatorial or tropical (A)	$0^{\circ}$ and $25^{\circ}$	$0^{\circ}$ and $25^{\circ}$	
	Arid and semi-arid (B)	30°	30°	
	Subtropical (C)	$30^{\circ}$ and $60^{\circ}$	$30^{\circ}$ and $60^{\circ}$	
	Snow (D)	60–70°	-	
	Polar (E)	70°	70°	

a diversity of climatic zones due to its extensive territory, different landforms, and geographic location. Climate zones are defined by location, owing to the 1931-pioneering Köppen publication [30] that identified different "zones" according to latitude, as shown in Table 2. In this section, a high-level description of the climate diversity may complicate building design and PV incorporation in Brazil.

Brazil is predominately located between the Equator and the Tropic of Capricorn. Hot and humid conditions prevail throughout the territory, with higher temperatures close to the Equator as a result of the more intense solar irradiation received in this region. The Köppen-Geiger model shown in Fig. 5 divides Brazil into three climate groups, A, B, and C, which characterize equatorial climate (blue), semi-arid climate (orange/red), and warm temperate climate (green) [31]. These climate zones are further divided into subgroups according to precipitation rates and air temperature. All parameters are important for PV building requirements.

Figure 6 shows the typical weather-related conditions with the average temperature for the coldest month of the year, July, and the distribution of the annual average temperature [32]. Figure 7 presents the accumulated precipitation data for the month of July, the winter season in the southern hemisphere, and for the month of January, the summer season.

The comparisons of Figs. 6 and 7 show that even in the coldest month of the year, the North, part of the Midwest, Northeast, and Southeast regions have average temperatures above 18 °C. And in none of the months of the year, temperatures are less than this value. These climate characteristics of the regions include them in the large Group A, according to the climatic methodology of Köppen-Geiger [31]. The Group A zone is the largest geographical area, accounting for approximately 81% of the Brazilian territory. The main reason for climate group A to dominate the country climate is the lack of limiting factors of altitude, rainfall, and higher temperature in these areas [33]. Among the subgroups, the Aw climate zone is the most representative of the country, accounting for approximately 26% [33].

Part of the Northeast region is included in climate Group B, due to higher temperatures and low precipitation, indicating higher potential for droughts in the summer and winter periods. The climatic zone of Group B presents an annual average temperature greater than 22 °C and the annual accumulated precipitation can reach values lower than 800 mm. This group spread through the states of Bahia, Sergipe, Alagoas, Pernambuco, Ceará, Piauí, the coast of Rio Grande do Norte, and a small part of the territory of Paraiba.



Fig. 5 Köppen-Geiger climate classification for Brazil [31]

The South region and a small extension of the Southeast region of Brazil have average temperatures below 18 °C for the coldest month of the year and are classified in climate Group C. Group C covers ~13% of Brazil's territory. This is mainly in the southern regions of the country, typified by plateaus and mountains.

In summary, climate Groups A and B are distinguished by average annual temperature above 25 °C. Precipitation rates above 3000-mm represent sub-climates Af, Am, Cfa, and Cfb. Annual precipitation is higher in the north of the country, with rainfall and temperatures decreasing toward the south. Certainly, meteorological variables of temperature and solar and the regions in the semi-arid climate zone (B) have the highest levels of solar irradiance (above 2250 kWh/m<sup>2</sup>), followed by



Fig. 6 Average temperatures for Brazil: (a) Average monthly temperature for the month of July (winter), and (b) Average annual temperature [32]



Fig. 7 Accumulated precipitation: (a) Month of January (Summer – rainy), and (b) July (Winter – dry) [32]

the Equatorial zone (A) with annual irradiance levels between 1750 and 2250 kWh/ $m^2$  [34, 35]. The solar resource and corresponding PV-power maps of Fig. 8 certainly reinforce the fact that PV is an excellent electricity choice throughout Brazil.

As for the higher suitability of photovoltaic technology, the Northeast, the Southeast, and the Midwest regions are currently the primary areas for installations—despite higher temperatures that occur in some areas. Coastal areas in the South can have issues with humidity and clouds, which lower the PV



Fig. 8 Global horizontal irradiation (left) and photovoltaic power potential (right) for Brazil [34]

potential—though PV can still be a significant contributor to electricity generation. However, the major urban population centers provide viable solar resource locations for PV for the built environment.

## **4** PV and the Built Environment in Brazil: Applications and Relationships to Climate

"PV in the built environment" encompasses many facets for effective and costcompetitive utilizations. Urban areas are much different and more complex than suburban or rural localities. High-rise buildings impose different constraints than low-profile constructions such as single-family dwellings. Businesses usually have different energy and time-of-day requirements than family apartments or houses. Financial or income levels can impose limitations for solar adoption across the board. Consumer knowledge and understanding can be critical for confidence building and buy-in of new technology. And very important, the price and architectural value of PV in the built environment can be a tipping point for significant change to take place. Most important is that building-PV has to be coupled with building energy efficiency. Energy efficiency is the most desirable, lowest cost, and biggest impact area in lowering the building's energy consumption, related costs, and human comfort. And mandating building efficiency with PV use can exploit some aspects of PV technology beneficial for building energy conservation-as well as lowering the levels of building electricity needs for this somewhat capital-intensive technology component.

#### General Discussion of Building Considerations

Many aspects of building types, structure, design, use, and location are important for the effective use of PV for building electricity requirements. Of course, the climate and solar resource parameters have to be considered for system sizing as well as technology suitability. The considerations include the details of the surrounding structures that might limit the availability of solar irradiance. In this section, urban (most times high-density, high-rise types) and suburban/rural (lower density, lower profile) sectors are analyzed and discussed for PV suitability.

Shadowing caused by the high-density and high-rise buildings in urban centers is troublesome and a major obstacle to exploiting photovoltaics in cities. Constraints include the building shape and orientation that are critical for incorporation and electricity generation of the PV. Urban laws engender verticalization and densification in central areas. These areas attract businesses with greater ability to invest in PV power compared with private residents in apartments or condominiums. A problem is the verticalization of the city centers leading to small roof area and large façades. For dense building areas, such factors limit solar access and are not generally compatible for substantial or even adequate PV electricity generation.

In low-latitude countries like Brazil, the roof offers the greatest potential for harnessing solar energy [36]. Large roof surface buildings are generally low, podium-shaped buildings which, ironically, are more subject to shading from their surroundings. High-rise, tower-shaped buildings usually have vast façades but receive little solar radiation compared to low-rise building roofs. Both the commercial and residential sectors display examples of both building types. In the residential sector, these tower and podium typologies are more often discussed in terms of single-family and multi-family buildings, representing 88% and 11% of all homes in the country, respectively.

The Brazilian climate displays favorable conditions for adopting ecosystem services like solar energy and natural ventilation. Although the ubiquity of air conditioners has increased in recent decades, natural ventilation is still dominant in residences, used at the very least in hybrid mode with air-conditioning. Since natural ventilation depends on window operation, photovoltaic systems on façades are constrained to the available area available on façades. Roofs generally do not face these problems as zenithal openings are rare. And for Equatorial regions, flat roofs come with benefits for support, installation, orientation, and cost.

In the Brazil urban landscape, there are three major constraints to adopting photovoltaics: (1) The density of urban buildings provides severe shadowing over considerable buildings areas; (2) the most suitable, limited-shadow area for photovoltaic installations is usually on their roofs with the façades providing low solar irradiance for any PV; and (3) the even desirable roof area available for PV modules is frequently limited by other architectural elements such as ventilation, protection and safety components, and air conditioning and handling. These factors are considered in the analysis and discussion in the following sections to evaluate potential obstacles to adopting photovoltaic systems specifically in Brazilian residential and commercial buildings. (ASIDE: Certainly, capital price is always an issue for the consumer, but PV prices have fallen to competitive levels in most regions of the world making PV the least expensive of the renewable-electricity technologies and lower than most non-renewable power-production choices.)

#### Characterization of Building Electricity Consumption

Commercial and public buildings consume the most electricity in the building sector and are expected to account for 70% of the final energy consumption of all buildings by 2031 [37]. In contrast, the Brazil residential energy sector shares a sizeable portion of its use with natural gas for cooking and solar thermal or natural gas for water heating.

It is projected that the increase in the number of residential consumer units in Brazil will be 16% from 2021 to 2031, with an 18% increase in the average consumption for each residence [38]. This combination results in a 30–49% increase in electricity consumption depending on the scenario, with an average annual growth of 3.3%. With the projected annual increase of 0.5% in the population of Brazil [37], an improvement in the living standards is anticipated based on related experience in residential electricity consumption ranging from 40% to 63% and an annual average of 4.3% increase over the decade due to the economic consequences of COVID-19 [38].

Air-conditioned commercial and public buildings have electricity patterns closely coupled with the local climate as expected. An example is presented in Fig. 9 for corporate high-rise buildings ("towers") at various locations in Brazil. The



Fig. 9 End uses of a business-building of the tower type simulated in different Brazilian climates

consumptions do not meet the benchmark for high energy-efficiency for this class of building. The end uses are divided into pumps, air handling and office equipment, lighting, and air conditioning (mostly for cooling) [39]. The share of consumption caused by air conditioning follows the average annual mean ambient temperature that, in this case, ranges from 20 to 25 °C. The air conditioning electricity-use accounts for 28–47% of the building load, while that for lighting, 26–38%. Ambient comfort is the largest investment in such situations.

As the commercial and residential energy consumption continues to increase, technology improvements are being incorporated to offset added electricity usage. One recent advance is that of artificial intelligence (AI) air conditioning, which provides machine-learning unit control for more efficiency and levels of comfort. This mechanism avoids losses and excessive electricity use that can occur without sensing changes or relying only on direct human control.

The pattern of Brazil's increased energy use is exampled by equipment ownership, which has increased from 0.16 units per household in 2005 to 0.18 in 2019. In turn, the consumption share of air conditioning in dwellings grew from 12% to 16.5% over this same period. However, this average consumption is directly tied to income, ranging from 10.4% (lower income) to 35.5% (higher income) in 2019 [37]. With this in mind, [40] combined the differences in family income with two family lifestyles: traditional and contemporary, and three consumption patterns determined by Brazilian climates: predominantly cold (Bento Gonçalves, RS), seasonal with distinct summer and winter (São Paulo, SP), and predominantly hot (Belém, PA). The typical average monthly consumption of dwellings is presented in Fig. 10. The traditional lifestyle naturally presents a higher consumption since it is



Fig. 10 Consumption patterns by climate and family lifestyle (*C* contemporary, *T* traditional) for five multi-family and three single-family housing models, based on projections for 2020

defined by spending more time at home than the contemporary style. However, climate and family income are the main factors determining consumption differences. Family income is related to the ability to acquire equipment, to the number of residents and, as shown in Fig. 10, the number of bedrooms. Furthermore, the first five cases in Fig. 9 refer to flats in multi-family buildings, while the last three refer to single-family houses.

Rodrigues et al. [40] analyzed the end uses as functions of regional and climate projections reported for 2020 [41]. Figure 11 compares the end uses by climate type with the reported average national projections [37]. When comparing consumption rates in the same income range, a root-mean-square error (RMSE) of 11% and a mean bias error (MBE) of 8% were found, with 288 samples compared to 48 averages from the PDE 2031. This considers the categories: lighting, leisure, water heating, food conservation, environmental comfort, and general services. In contrast, the differences between the reported averages [40] and the reported national averages [37] for 48 samples dropped to 7% RMSE and 5% MBE (see Fig. 12). Therefore, after confirmation of the consumption patterns in Fig. 9 by the benchmarking and Fig. 10 by national projections, they were adopted for discussing the photovoltaic potential according to the building type. In turn, the Brazilian building categories do not present a sufficiently relevant climatic differentiation by region. Thus, standard models were adopted for all the locations discussed [42].

This analysis was carried out within the framework of Brazilian electricity tariff policies. The most widely adopted tariff in Brazil for the commercial sector is *hourly seasonal*, while the <u>conventional</u> residential tariff does not present hourly or annual price variations. In 2011 a voluntary "white tariff" with hourly variation was introduced in the residential sector, but it had little effect and adoption due to its small differences in off-peak hours compared to the <u>conventional</u> one [43].



Fig. 11 Difference between the end uses of the consumption patterns of Fig. 10, which are differentiated by climate and the national average projections of PDE 2031



Fig. 12 Difference between average end uses of consumption patterns in Fig. 9, without differentiation by climate and the national average projections of PDE 2031

#### Photovoltaics in Buildings: Energy Patterns

For commercial buildings in areas with no obstructions causing shading, the "podium" shape (also known as pedestal or platform construction) is the most advantageous for photovoltaic generation. Podium structures have been the common construction type since the 1960s. This is because of their high-performance benefits, including long-term durability, low-maintenance, and fast-track site erection. This structure has been typical for residential apartments, hostels, prisons, schools, and a range of other commercial buildings. The "tower" buildings analyzed in Fig. 9, when fitted (simulation) with thin-film PV systems on its façades, only generated ~10% of the consumption for the evaluated climates. This accounts for 27% to 32% of the consumption by lighting or between 17% and 36% of the consumption by the air conditioning system of the building. But an analysis for a podium-type supermarket in the same bioclimatic zone of Belo Horizonte [44] reaches 31% of the total building electricity needs.

For the tower building in Fig. 10, the installation of thin-film PV on the glazed surfaces caused an additional thermal load on the buildings in Florianópolis (Lat  $27^{\circ}67'$  S) and Belo Horizonte ( $19^{\circ}55'$  S). In turn, this increased the air conditioning load by 8% and 3%, respectively. Consequently, these cities reduced their energy balance total (Fig. 13), although photovoltaic generation ensured a positive yield. Thus, the benefits of photovoltaic energy require accounting for increases in thermal system consumption.

Single- or multiple-family residences present different situations. Considering the residential building configurations (stock structures) in Fig. 14, the energy payback times were estimated. They were evaluated in 55 cities between latitudes 14°



Fig. 13 Electricity-consumption billed concessionary and consumption resulting from the photovoltaic generation of thin films on the façades



Fig. 14 Shapes of the study's representative multi-family and single-family dwellings

S and 28° S and 7 of the 8 Brazilian bioclimatic zones—ABNT, 2005 (Fig. 15). These data compare "cooling degree days" and the annual average of the daily totals of global horizontal irradiation. Monocrystalline-Si PV (Area: 1.98 m<sup>2</sup>) modules were configured on the northern façades of the multi-family dwellings (M1 to M5) and the north-facing roof areas of the single-family dwellings (U6 to U8). The



	M1	M2	M3	M4	M5	U6	U7	U8
Area (m <sup>2</sup> )	53.3	60.8	66.8	67.7	33.2	30.7	55.5	142.9
Dorms	2	2	3	3	1	2	2	3
Residents	3	3	4	4	2	3	3	4
Consumption (kWh/	80-	80–	80-	80–	0-80	80–	80-	200-
month)	200	200	200	200		200	200	500

 Table 3 Characteristics of the representative dwellings

consumption patterns were equivalent to those in Fig. 10 but adjusted according to the climate and characteristics summarized in Table 3.

The photovoltaic systems were dimensioned to meet the monthly consumption of the building, minus the minimum conventional residential tariff's worth of electricity. This tariff refers to the cost of the availability of the distribution network and is equivalent to 30, 50, or 100 kWh/month according to the building's number of power phases. The area available for module installation on the façade or roof was the constraint to the photovoltaic sizing.

Finally, the financial electricity-billing use of the 440 cases with and without the contribution of PV generation was calculated. Figure 16 shows that there were cases of positive energy balance in dwellings M5, U6, U7, and U8. The positive balance of M5 was due to the low consumption typical of a single resident, which frequently only reaches up to the minimum monthly consumption. In the other dwellings, the positive balance was due to the availability of the roof area combined with the high solar heights that ensure greater intensity of solar radiation on low slope surfaces. When comparing these results to the payback in Fig. 17, dwelling M5 emerges as the least promising due to low consumption. Although there are climates in which dwellings M1 to M4 obtain low paybacks, only the geometries of the single-family dwellings U6 to U8 guarantee advantageous investments.

For the remaining cases, flat dwellings (M1 to M4), 42% have payback times equal to or less than 6 years, which can be considered a time limit for investments that will still fall within the family budget. None of these cases presented a payback  $\leq$ 3 years, considered suitable for investments in the residential sector.



Fig. 16 Electricity consumption as billed by the energy utility companies, of the case study dwellings with and without photovoltaic energy



Fig. 17 Electricity consumption as billed by the energy utility companies for the case study dwellings with and without photovoltaic energy

Although the present economic scenario may be marginal for these dwellings, climate change scenarios may reduce the payback times in the coming years for these buildings. Air conditioning for cooling is a growing problem in the residential

sector, both due to the increased penetration of splits in dwellings and the forecasts of future scenarios. In these, the total home consumption in Brazil will grow from 30% to 49% over 10 years growth in the consumer air-conditioning markets. While new, more energy-efficient electronics are improvements in the system efficiency and meeting comfort levels, many of the thermal comfort needs could be met by passive strategies thermal comfort, which, in principle, could be achieved with passive strategies.

#### **5 BIPV/BAPV** in Brazil: Examples and Issues

The markets and interest involving the installation of PV on residential and commercial buildings are increasing in Brazil. There are growing concerns for the environment in Brazil, issues of power outages and brownouts (many associated with increasing periods of drought affecting the hydroelectricity), and growing electricity prices that make this technology attractive to the consumer that have led the consumer and developers to seriously consider PV. The use of BAPV in particular has been increasing, spurred by the lower cost of PV panels, the lower cost if incorporated in the initial design and construction [4, 10, 11], the growing awareness of the viability of this technology by the consumer, and the availability of small PV systems in the "home improvement" and other retail outlets. A few BIPV and BAPV installations are exampled in the section to give some look into how this PV is being used in its still initial stages in the build environment in this South American country.

#### A Mini-Tour of BAPV and BIPV in Brazil

Among the first grid-connected BIPV systems was that at Universidad Federal Santa Catarina (UFSC) LabSolar in 1997 (Fig. 18) [45]. This pioneering system utilized a 2-kWp amorphous Si:H (a-Si:H) thin-film technology. This thin-film PV design utilized opaque and semi-transparent glass-PV laminates. In this period of time, the a-Si:H technology was the leading thin-film PV alternative, with products developed specifically for roofing materials [46]. The requirements and benefits for BIPV in the urban building structures (façades, rooftops), especially grid-tied, have been covered in the literature [47, 48, 49]. PV prices that make this technology attractive to the consumer provide the potential for BIPV.

The Brazil single-family residential sector is typified by low-angle roofs using red ceramic tiles or grey to white-colored cement. The most common installations are 1-kW to 4-kW (Fig. 19a–c), though larger systems are becoming more common (Fig. 19d). Brazil also has a large commercial production of solar thermal hot-water systems that have been used extensively and successfully on residences, condominiums, and commercial buildings. These are certified following the government standard [44].



Fig. 18 The first grid-connected BIPV system in Brazil, installed on the LabSolar building in 1997 at the Federal University of Santa Catarina (UFSC) in Florianopolis, Brazil. This was one of several BAPV and BIPV systems pioneered at the university over the past two decades. (Source: Dr. Ricardo Rüther, UFSC, and Ref. [47])

BIPV has to be considered a priority for the future of the built environment. Not only because PV has already become a cost-effective electric-power technology in most parts of the world [4], but it can add architectural and aesthetic value to buildings, rather than just using "cookie-cutter" modules on building areas that are visible. The building-integrated approach can add financial value to the property. In many cases, the use of PV is less expensive than many architectural approaches. A PV façade is more economical than using marble or granite. Transparent PV windows can help engineer the light needed and serve to reflect portions of the sunlight that would provide unwanted heat to the building. The future of BIPV lies in the fact that it can provide the needed power as a roof, façade, window shade, etc., and it is just considered the normal building structure. A casual observer may not know it is "PV," but it provides efficient, clean electricity.

BIPV is starting to be part of the urban Brazil areas. Two interesting examples are presented in Figs. 20a, b. The <u>first</u> is the "Museu da Amanhã" in Rio de Janeiro [50]. This modern architectural structure has skillfully woven into the façade, 5492 crystalline-Si PV units in 48 circuits with a power of 181.2 kWp—providing about 9% of the building's electricity. The theme of the museum reflects the reality of PV technology—"Amanhã é hoje," the future is here. The <u>second</u> is for an office complex "TOTVS" in São Paulo [51]. The glass façade is lined 200 m<sup>2</sup> of thin-film organic PV (OPV) sheets. This emerging technology is an example of the ideal



**Fig. 19** Examples of BAPV in Brazil: (a) 4-kW on red tile roof; (b) 3 KW on cement roof; (c) 4 kW on galvanized steel roof; and (d) 6 kW on tile roof



**Fig. 20** Examples of BIPV in commercial buildings in Brazil: (a) Museo da Amanhã in Rio de Janeiro with 181.2-kW of crystalline-Si PV; and (b) TOTVS office building in São Paulo with a 200-m<sup>2</sup> area façade of organic PV (OPV)

match for thin films, which are almost transparent, produce the power from the sunlight, are low cost to produce, and can conform to any surface because of their flexibility. In this case, the OPV is produced in Brazil [52]; an example of the current trend toward producing the solar product in the region that the PV is used.

One final set of examples presented for the two airports: *Santos Dumont* in Rio de Janeiro [53], Fig. 21a, and *Hercílio Luz International Airport* in Florianopolis,



Fig. 21 Airport terminal integrated PV: (a) Hercílio Luz International Airport in Florianopolis, (b) Santos Dumont in Rio de Janeiro

Fig. 21b. These are really examples of the blend of BIPV and BAPV, with the latter solar components [54] installed in areas that are not very visible to the airport public. Both airports are situated at lower latitudes, with the large-area curved roof providing good acceptance for the sun orientation. The PV sun baffles (architecture term "brise soleil") extend over the windows and building surfaces as well at Florianopolis, which has 1.5 MWp solar installed.

Finally, one cannot mention the built environment and photovoltaics in Brazil without showing PV used in the "futebol" stadiums. For the World Cup in 2014, 4 stadiums were equipped with PV. One example is shown for *Mineirão* in Belo Horizonte in Fig. 22. Because of the structure of the existing stadiums, it was difficult to have the PV visible to the public as planned. However, the facilities provided monitoring kiosks that feature the PV installations, described is function and power levels, and showed what the current production of electricity is there. Mineirão has 6000 modules in its PV power plant—enough to completely power the stadium or 1200 Brazilian households [55]. In fact, the annual electricity needs of the stadium are 1600 MWh, and the PV produced 10% more than this. The extra power is directed to the customers of the "utility" (CEMIG) that built the power plant.

#### **Issues: Soiling and Shading**

Windows and façades in buildings are subject to ambient particulate accumulation and have to be cleaned periodically for aesthetics and for optimizing natural lighting in the living spaces or the offices. BAPV panels and BIPV surfaces likewise are subject to soiling, and in this case, the soiling limits the irradiation impinging on the solar converter's surface and decreases the needed power output. The degree to which this affects the panel's performance depends upon the location, local environmental conditions, orientation of the panels, and the condition of the panel's surface (usually glass with some anti-reflection coating). The issues of soiling, associated cleaning methods, and required cleaning periods to minimize power and financial losses have been reported extensively [34, 56–59]. Soiling mitigation cases specific



Fig. 22 Mineirão Stadium in Belo Horizonte, Brazil (1.3 MW crystalline-Si PV). One of four Brazil football stadiums integrated with PV for the 2014 World Cup

to buildings have been investigated—having applications to both normal "windows" and building PV-installations [60, 61].

One case study for Minas Gerais, Brazil, provides some insights into the effects on the importance of location, weather conditions, and especially the issues relating to emissions caused by vehicular traffic in urban areas [62]. This report is for BAPV on a commercial building and compares performance to ground-mounted systems. The performances of a similar power output monocrystalline-Si and poly- (also termed mult-) crystalline Si systems installed in Belo Horizonte were compared (Figs. 23 and 24). The 3.15-kWp monocrystalline-Si technology system was ground-mounted, with a tilt equal to the latitude of 20° in 2010, in a region away from high-traffic roads. The 3.64-kWp polycrystalline Si system was installed in the same year and with the same 20° tilt on the roof of a building close to a high-traffic road. Electrical and thermal parameters, and incident solar irradiance data on the inclined photovoltaic module were monitored during Spring time periods. The first observation is that rain provides a natural cleaning of the modules. The data showed that the output power of the systems increased after the rain, due to the natural cleaning of the modules.

A comparative performance analysis showed that the polycrystalline silicon technology system had a lower performance ratio (0.55-0.57) than the monocrystalline silicon technology system (0.68-0.76). This result can be justified due to the



Fig. 23 Power output before and after rainfall from PV system of 3.15-kW<sub>p</sub> (monocrystalline-Si) DG installed on roof in Belo Horizonte, Brazil



**Fig. 24** Power output before and after rainfall from DG PV system of 3.63-kW<sub>p</sub> (polycrystalline-Si) DG installed ground-mounted in Belo Horizonte, Brazil

dirt deposited on it, which showed high adhesion to the surface due to the existence of organic matter and a high percentage of carbon, evidencing the presence of a biofilm formed by microorganisms that are difficult to remove by natural cleaning, such as rain and wind [63–66].

#### Issues: Early Experiences with Rooftop Installations

For the residential PV rooftop sector in particular, Brazil has experienced some issues relating to proper installations and certification. These issues have been experienced in other countries when the new PV buildings' markets started to expand.

Many systems under-perform because they have either been improperly installed or were designed for other climates, applications, or roofing configurations and materials [67–69]. Of course, environmental and location factors are important, the potentially negative performance factors shading [70, 71], cell/module aging [18–20], damage to due handling [21], climate, and ambient temperatures [72].

The operating temperature of the module is a critical factor for ensuring bestpossible performance. For typical rooftop installations, the temperature is most affected by the roofing material and the separation between the module and the roof surface. Simulation of a roof-mounted PV-system can be used to optimize real PV-module power-generation by determining the correct installation parameters forecasting the system's capability [71, 73]. As an example, the common roof materials used in Belo Horizonte, Brazil, buildings are red ceramic, cement fiber, and galvanized steel. One study of these modeled crystalline-Si modules mounted on each of these roof types (see Fig. 25 showing installed PV on roofs as part of survey and experimental evaluation set-up in Minas Gerais) determined the optimal separation for the local conditions [73].

The ideal installation distance varies depending on the roof material. In the case of red ceramic tile, the ideal distance is calculated to be between 10-cm and 20-cm; for fiber cement the ideal installation distance of the PV module is around 10 cm, and in the case of galvanized steel the ideal installation distance of the PV module is between 10-cm and 20-cm. These have been experimentally validated. Interestingly, at the 30-cm distance between the PV module and the roof, an increase



**Fig. 25** (a) Two PV roof installations in Minas Gerais (formed part of survey); and (b) Installations for determining the optimum module-roof separation for 3 common roofing materials in Belo Horizonte, Brazil. Left to right: Red-ceramic tile; galvanized steel, cement (based upon the report of Guimaraes [73])
in temperature was recorded for all materials, suggesting that large installation distances might not be desirable [73].

Models predict that the placement of the PV panel directly on the roof (i.e., 0-cm separation) is a configuration that should be avoided. This is a convention discouraged by most installers and suppliers to avoid the loss of power output due to potential higher panel temperatures [53]. Mounting with no separation results in the largest module temperatures for any of the 3 roofing materials. Although field (noroof mounted) modules (mounted at the latitude near 20°) at this site operate typically <50 °C, direct roof mounting results in modules with temperatures 55 °C to more than 70 °C. Though for the fiber cement thermal properties are best roof-panel operations in these studies, losses of at least 3–4% in module power were observed over the reference field-mounted modules. For the case of galvanized steel, the measured power losses were 10-15% for the modules mounted with no separation. In a survey of the PV roof system installers in 2019–2020, (41%) indicated that they mount panels directly on the roof. These installations lose useful and considerable power for the consumers. There are, of course, also worries about long-term degradation or failure of these modules operating at higher temperatures under conditions that can be avoided. In the survey, 29% responded that 10 cm between PV generator and roof is used, 12% answered that it depends on what the installation location would permit (e.g., obstructions, ability to support the modules, security, etc.), 6% answered that the distance is 15 cm or more, and 12% answered that this "distance is not important."

The best installation (separation) depends also on the roofing material. For example, the optimal separation is about 10 cm for the fiber cement and the red tile roofs and 20–30 cm for the galvanized steel. For all cases, the module temperature rises for separations greater than the optimal one due to increased radiation from larger exposure to roof areas. And in all cases, the roof-mounted PV panels operate at higher temperatures than those that are field-mounted [73].

The installation landscape in Brazil has been changing rapidly with the influence of the government and university laboratories, the manufacturers, and the initiation of certification procedures. The early-stage experience with installations is similar to what other countries have experienced. However, as knowledge, increased use of technology, and training advance, the occurrences of incorrect installations are diminishing.

# 6 Concerns and Promise for the Working-Class Neighborhoods

Electricity service to the poorer and working-class neighborhoods in Brazil remains a concern [74]. The growth of these "favelas" began in the 1950s when many people migrated from the rural areas to the cities, mainly seeking jobs, improved living, and better wages. However, due to their lack of adequate financial resources, many of this population established themselves in their own-built communities that lacked adequate roads, sewerage, water, medical support facilities—and especially electricity. These favelas are present primarily throughout the larger cities (Rio, São Paul, etc.), where today the largest such areas exist. But favelas have now extended into most states in Brazil. Services to these communities have improved in the past several decades, but still about 20% of the favela populations do not have electricity. The government has promoted metered service to the communities, but with the financial limitations of most of the families, electricity if still "stolen" to provide essential needs. It has to be realized that these are built-environment communities in which the people are in need of reliable electrical service in order to provide even the minimal improvements in their lifestyle. PV has been investigated as an alternative to serve this purpose [75, 76].

Despite the potential for PV in these poorly served communities, the use of this seemingly well-paired technology to the application really faces some major barriers and questions:

- Through these communities benefit from the exceptional Brazil solar resource (Sect. 3), how can it be used effectively and economically to provide and maintain this clean electricity?
- How can the risks (installation, theft, breakage, regulations, maintenance, etc.) be mitigated or eliminated to ensure constant and reliable service?
- How to finance and continue this service in communities that can have high economic limitations.
- At what level can solar be used in these communities with the potential limitations of solar-oriented roof space, solar availability, building structure support for solar installations, and the concerns that environmental issues (heavy rains, land movements, floods) can destroy the entire infrastructure?
- Are the current Brazil legal and regulative condition (Sect. 2) restricting or promoting the use of PV in these higher-risk areas?
- Can the residents buy into this technology, competing with the illegal "business as usual" methods in getting the electricity for free. What programs are needed to help these communities understand the value to improving their lifestyles and social conditions?

Most of these questions have already started being addressed (and continue to be answered with the increase PV availability) for the favela use of solar by the government, by research groups, by the utilities that serve these communities, and in many cases by the residents themselves. BAPV presents a viable electrical power approach. A recent report at the World Conference on Solar Energy Conversion (WCPEC-8) evaluated the solar roof potential in on large favela in Niteroi (near Rio de Janeiro) that may be typical of these neighborhoods [77]. Caetano et al. found that ~30% or more of the roofs were suitably oriented to accept PV panels for very good power output [77]. The report did raise concerns about the structural integrity to support installations, but noted that in some dwellings (exclusive of environmental calamities), this may not be a problem—but may call for additional work on the structures. For most of these communities that exist in densely packed urban areas,

adjacent open land for the installation of mini-power plants is not available as an alternative.

The favelas in Rio may best serve as examples of the BAPV potential in this special type of built environment. The favelas were hit particularly hard with frequent and extended electricity outages in the 2015–2020 timeframe [76, 77]. In 2021, a small group from the communities of Babilónia and Chapéu Mangueira formed *Percília e Lúcio* solar cooperative, having raised some \$19 K through a collective funding campaign to establish solar PV electricity to serve the community, began their solar enterprise [78–81]. The installation includes 58 PV panels, mounted on the 177 m<sup>2</sup> roof area in Babilônia (Fig. 26). The electricity generates 35,000 kWh annually, enough for ~35 houses. The PV power is fed to the electricity grid, Light S/A in Rio, which in turn, provides discounts in the energy bill of residences and businesses associated with the cooperative for the electricity generated from the PV installations. With the low-income levels of the population, this is a substantial contribution that can be measured at ~10% of the annual income of those consumers.

This BAPV accomplishment is but a small example of what is possible to assist these under-served communities in gaining needed and reliable electricity. The PV electrify has not only had the economic benefit from lowering the monthly bills for these consumers but has also created jobs thought the work of the cooperative. But the expansion and duplication of this effort is not easy under current Brazilian regulations (Normative No 687, 2015, in Section 2 and Table 3). Communities are required to have permits to share small-scale energy generation. These legal



Fig. 26 Partial view of PV module installation in Babilônia community (Rio de Janeiro)

requirements stipulate that there be two or more consumers, a legal cooperative, and that the location of the PV be different from the place where the energy will be consumed. It is time-consuming and inconvenient to comply with these regulations—which are certainly not within the power of PV to bring electricity to the point of use. In 2022, Brazil has implemented a new law (Lei No. 14.300, Section 2) that can help this PV application for the favela communities by making it easier for the cooperatives to be formed and mandating distributors/developers to invest in these low-income areas [82].

The incorporation of PV into the electricity structure of these poorer and working-class neighborhoods is a challenge. But the revolution toward providing clean, reliable solar power to these segments has begun. And BAPV is part of the first steps of this revolution.

# 7 Conclusions and Innovation and the Energy in Built Environment

Photovoltaic technology, like all electronics, is in a constant state of advancement. Innovation is key to bringing the needed next-generation of devices and systems to meet the economic and performance expectations of consumers and the world situation. Silicon PV technology continues to evolve with innovation in device understanding and engineering to ensure that every possible photon is captured, and every carrier survives long enough to contribute to the photoelectric process. Thin films have held great promise because of their efficient materials utilization, form factors, and potential for performance improvement. They have a current place in the power market, but innovation has recently produced advances in improvements in established and in new technology. All PV depends on innovation along the entire value chain from materials, through devices and manufacturing, to systems, standards, and policy. But PV has great prospects to advance beyond its current major focus on the power market. Concerns with land use have been diminished through the implementation of careful and smart "agrivoltaics," in PV power generation can enhance crop production while producing locally needed electricity, and "floating PV," which can utilize the available water areas of reservoirs and lakes. The built environment presents challenges and opportunities to not only help transform this important end high-energy consumption sector to use of clean, renewable electricity-and help the world advance toward a 100% renewable energy future.

The performance estimation of a photovoltaic system must consider the influence of local climatic conditions, as well as installation and maintenance conditions. Solar irradiance and ambient temperature are the climatic factors that directly affect the output current and voltage of a photovoltaic module, respectively. However, the wind speed, for example, can contribute both to the cooling of the module and to the cleaning of dirt deposited on this device depending on the direction of the wind that falls on it. For this reason, for the building applied photovoltaics (BAPV) and building integrated photovoltaics (BIPV) attention should be paid not only to the solar resource available in the locality, but also to evaluate the best installation conditions by proposing adequate distance of the modules from the surface, in order to promote free air circulation and, consequently, the exchange of heat between the photovoltaic and air (module cooling), install in places without shadow projection, adequate inclination (> 5° as suggested by manufacturers) in order to reduce the soiling deposition.

As PV continues to grow as part of our clean energy future—and potentially the major player in a 100% renewable-electricity future—the need for expanding the PV presence in the built environment becomes necessary. Just as Brazil is now emerging as a major market for PV, it will also emerge in the major use of PV in the built environment. This aspect has already materialized in the PV portfolio in Brazil. It can be anticipated that in the near term BAPV will dominate for the consumer, with BIPV finding a great place in the commercial and urban environments. Although a rationale mix of BIPV and BAPV has to be a prominent part of the future, it is a disruptive path from what we are doing today—needing significant resource investment and the buy-in from all participant segments.

Such a major transformation requires the engagement of PV scientists and engineers with architects and architectural engineers to make the best decisions and accelerate the transformation. Additionally, the manufacturing industry has to expand to provide products specifically designed for BIPV. Policy and decisionmakers play an equal role to make this happen in a reasonable time. This will be a major paradigm shift in accomplishing this trend toward higher architectural value while continuing to provide high standards of performance. The opportunity exists. Currently, renewables account for about 29% of the world's electric-power area, but only about 2% of the much larger energy demand in the buildings sector [4]. And this is where the nexus of innovation in PV science and architecture is important. There has to be both a movement toward energy efficiency in the built environment and better ways to bring solar technology into this important and large energyconsuming segment. And a major target for the future has to be a major change in how we unite solar technology with buildings-specifically to make BIPV the major expectation for our built environment. This nexus cannot be "business as usual." But "amanhã é hoje"-tomorrow is today and the change has begun!

Acknowledgments The authors gratefully acknowledge the support and assistance of the Graduate Program in Mechanical Engineering, Pontifícia Universidade Católica de Minas Gerais (PUC Minas), Grupo de Estudos em Energia (GREEN PUC Minas), Belo Horizonte, the Architecture and Urbanism Graduate Programa of the Universidade Federal de Viçosa (UFV) and Brazil CAPES. We also acknowledge the support of the Fulbright Foundation under which L.L. Kazmerski was a 2022 Fulbright Scholar in Brazil during the development of this chapter and reflects part of this project. Finally, we thank Dr. Ali Sayigh, Editor of this book, for discussions and his advocacy on the need and potential for renewable energy and special energy concerns in the built environment over the three decades.

#### **References**<sup>1</sup>

- 1. ANEEL, Sistema de Informações da Generação da ANEEL (SIGA). https://dadosabertos. aneel.gov.br
- 2. Empresa de Pesquisa Energética [EPE] (2022). Balanço energético nacional. https://www.epe. gov.br/pt/publicacoes-dados-abertos/publicacoes/balanco-energetico-nacional-ben
- 3. International Energy Agency [IEA] (2022). Renewables 2022, December 2022. https://www. iea.org/reports/renewables-2022
- 4. REN21 (2022). REN21 Renewables 2022 Global Status Report. (Paris, France: REN21 Secretariat). (ISBN 978-3-948393-04-5). https://www.ren21.net/wp
- Government of Brazil (2022). Website posting: Solar energy becomes the third largest source in Brazil. https://www.gov.br/en/government-of-brazil/latest-news/solar-energy-becomes-thethird-largest-source-in-brazil; Also see, ABSOLR (2022). Exclusive statistics and analysis of the solar PV markets. https://www.absolar.org.br/market
- Ernst and Young (2022). Renewable Energy Country Attractiveness Index (RECAI). https:// www.ey.com/en\_it/recai
- Empresa de Pesquisa Energética [(EPE)] (2022), Painel de dados de micro e minigeração dstribuída http://shinyepe.brazilsouth.cloudapp.azure.com:3838/pdgd/ (accessed Aug. 22, 2022)
- Costa, E, Rodrigues Teixeira, AC. Silva Costa, SC & Consoni. FL (2022). Influence9of public policies on the diffusion of wind and solar PV sources in Brazil and the possible effects of COVID-19," *Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev.*, vol. 162, no. April, p. 112449, 2022, DOI: https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2022.112449
- Breyer, C, Bogdanov, D, Khalili, S, & Keiner D (2021). Solar photovoltaics in 100% Renewable Energy System. Encyclopedia of Sustainability Science and Technology (Springer Scince+Business Media, LLC). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4939-2493-6\_1071-1
- Renne. D (2022). Progress, opportunities and challenges of achieving net-zero emissions and 100% renewables. Solar Compass 1, 100007. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.solcom.2022.100007
- Mints, P (2022). PV Market Report The Solar Flare, Issue 1, SF-12022, SPV Market Research, May 2, 2022. See also, SPV Market Research (2022), Photovoltaics Manufacturer Capacity, Shipments, & Revenues 2021/2022, SPV-Suppl 10, April 2022, https://www.spvmarketresearch.com/services.html
- 12. Cunha, APMdA, et al. Brazilian experience on the development of drought monitoring and impact assessment systems. *In*, 2019 edition of the Global Assessment Report on Disaster Risk Reduction (GAR 2019). https://www.undrr.org/publication/ brazilian-experience-development-drought-monitoring-and-impact-assessment-systems
- 13. HydroReview(2022).LowrainfallputsBrazilianpowerpricesunderpressure.https://www.hydroreview.com/business-finance/low-rainfall-puts-brazilian-power-prices-under-pressure/#gref
- Muggah, R, Folly, M, & Nogueira, MBB (2017). Tempering the human cost of building Brazil's dams. Devex: Global Views, 19 June 2017. https://www.devex.com/news/ opinion-tempering-the-human-cost-of-building-brazil-s-dams-90566
- Brazil Government (2004). Law No 10,848/2004 2004, Brasilia. http://www.planalto.gov.br/ ccivil\_03/\_ato2004-2006/2004/lei/110.848.htm
- Hochberg, M, & Poudineh, R (2021). The Brazilian electricity market architecture: An analysis of instruments and misalignments, Utilities Policy 72, 101267. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jup.2021.101267
- Fraundorfer, M & Rabitz. F (2020). The Brazilian renewable energy policy framework: instrument design and coherence. Clim Pol, 20, 652–660. https://doi.org/10.1080/14693062.202 0.1754157(2x)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>All reference websites were accessed 12/20/2022.

- Energias do Brasil (EDP) (2022). Energy Efficiency Projects in Brazil. https://www.edp.com/ en/edp-stories/energy-efficiency-projects-in-brazil
- Agencia Nacional de Energia Eletrica (ANEEL) (2000). Law No. 9,991. http://www.planalto. gov.br/ccivil\_03/leis/19991.htm
- 20. Agencia Nacional de Energia Eletrica (ANEEL) (2016) Law No 13,280. https://climatelaws.org/geographies/brazil/laws/laws-no-9-991-and-13-280-on-energy-efficiency-in-theelectricity-sector-and-on-national-program-for-energy-conservation-funds
- Ministry of Mines and Energy (MME) (2003). Programa Luz para Todos. https://www.gov.br/ mme/pt-br/canais\_atendimento
- Diniz, ASAC. Machado Neto, LVB, Camar, CF, et al. (2011). Review of photovoltaic energy programs in the State of Minas Gerais, Brasil. Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews 15, 2696–2706. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2011.03.003
- Diniz, ASAC, Alvarenda, CA, Almeida, FQ, & Mendoca, MSCC (1998). Current status and prospects of the photovoltaic rural electrification programmes in the state of Minas Gerais, Brazil. Progress in Photovoltaics 6, 365–377. https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1099-159X (1998090)6:5<365::AID-PIP228>3.0.CO;2-C
- Ghandour. A (2005). Sustainable rural energy development in Brazil. 2004 DOE Solar Energy Technologies Program Review Meeting. October 25–28, 2004. Denver, Colorado. https:// www.nrel.gov/docs/fy05osti/37638.pdf
- Diniz, ASAC, França, Tomé, J.L. et al (2002). An utility's photovoltaic commercialization initiative: Progress of the Luz solar programme for rural electriccation. Proceedings 29th IEEE PVSC. https://doi.org/10.1109/PVSC.2002.1190889
- 26. Eletrobras (2020). Programa Luz Para Todos Resultados e Metas 2020, Rio de Janeiro, https://eletrobras.com/pt/Paginas/Luz-para-Todos.aspx
- 27. Agencia Nacional de Energia Eletrica (ANEEL) (2012). Narrative 482/2012. https://www2. aneel.gov.br/cedoc/ren2012482.pdf
- CCEE (2022). Reserva Global de Reversão (RGR). https://www.ccee.org.br/mercado/ contas-setoriais/conta-reserva-global-de-reversao-rgr
- 29. Agencia Nacional de Energia Eletrica (ANEEL) (2015). Normative Resolution N 687/2015 2015, Brasilia, http://www2.aneel.gov.br/cedoc/ren2015687.pdf
- Köppen (1931). Die climate der Erde. Berlin, W. Guyter, 390 pages. https://diercke.westermann.de/content/klimate-der-erde-nach-köppengeiger-978-3-14-100700-8-229-3-0
- 31. Köppen, W & Geiger. R (1928). Klimate der Erde. Verlag Justus Perthes, Gotha, Wall-Map 150 cm x 200 cm.
- 32. Instituto Nacional de Meteorologia (IMET) (2022). https://portal.inmet.gov.br
- Alvares, CA, Stape, JL, Sentelhas, PC, et al. (2013). Köppen's climate classification map for Brazil. Meteorologische Zeitschrift 22, 711–728. http://143.107.18.37/material/mftandra2/ ACA0225/Alvares\_etal\_Koppen\_climate\_classBrazil\_MeteoZei\_2014.pdf
- 34. Global Solar Atlas. https://globalsolaratlas.info/map?c=11.695273,8.261719,2; Also, Pereira, EB, Martins, FR, Gonçalves, AR, Costa, RS, et al. (2017). Atlas Brasilerio de energia solar. 2<sup>nd</sup> Ed. São José dos Campos: INPE, 2017. 80 pages. https://doi.org/10.34024/978851700089;
- Costa, SCS, Kazmerski, LL, & Diniz, ASAC (2021). Impact of soiling on Si and CdTe PV modules: Case study in different Brazil climate zones, Energy Conversion and Management 10, 100084, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecmx.2021.100084
- 36. IBGE (2015). Instituto Brasileiro de Geografia e Estatística, Diretoria de Pesquisas, Coordenação de Trabalho e Rendimento. Pesquisa Nacional por Amostra de Domicílios.
- BRASIL MME (2021), Ministério de Minas e Energia, Empresa de Pesquisa Energética. Plano Decenal de Expansão de Energia 2031. Brasília: MME/EPE, 2022.
- 38. Empresa Pesquisa Energética (EPE) (2021). Estudos do Plano Decenal de Expansão de Energia 2031.
- Rodrigues, TT, Carlo, JC, & Oliveira, D. (2019). Influência de sistemas fotovoltaicos integrados a janelas no desempenho energético de edifícios de escritórios no Brasil. Cadernos do PROARQ (UFRJ), v. 33, p. 179–200.

- Rodrigues, MG, Santo, DM. & Carlo, JC (2019). Simulação energética de unidades habitacionais baseada em usuários com modos de vida contemporâneo e tradicional. Cadernos do PROARQ (UFRJ), v. 33, p. 155–177.
- 41. Abrahão, KCF (2015). Avaliação dos pesos regionais do RTQ-R a partir da análise da estrutura do consumo residencial de energia elétrica por região geográfica. 2015. 244f. Dissertação (Mestrado). Programa de Pós-graduação em Ambiente Construído e Patrimônio Sustentável. Universidade Federal de Minas Gerais, Belo Horizonte.
- 42. Telles, CP (2016). Proposta de simplificação do RTQ-R. Dissertação (Mestrado). Programa de Pós-Graduação em Arquitetura e Urbanismo, Universidade Federal de Viçosa, Viçosa, 2016.
- Rodrigues, MG, Carlo, JC (2020). Impactos da geração distribuída fotovoltaica e da tarifa branca no consumo do setor residencial. PARC: Pesquisa Em Arquitetura e Construção, v. 11, p. e020018.
- 44. Associação Brasileria de Normas Technicas (2005). NBR 15220: Desempenho térmico
- 45. Rüther, R, Nascimento, LR, Urbanetz Jr., J, Pfitscher, P, VIANA, T (2010). Long-term performance of the first grid-connected, building-integrated, thin-film amorphous silicon PV installation in Brazil. In: 35th IEEE Photovoltaic Specialists Conference, 2010, Honolulu HI, EUA. Proceedings of the 35th IEEE Photovoltaic Specialists Conference. New York: IEEE, 2010. v. 1. p. 1–4. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1109/PVSC.2010.5617021
- 46. National Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL) (2022). Best Research Cell Efficiency Chart. https://www.nrel.gov/pv/assets/pdfs/best-research-cell-efficiencies.pdf; Champion PV Module Efficiency Chart. https://www.nrel.gov/pv/module-efficiency.html
- 47. Jardim, CS, Rüther, R, Viana, IT, Rebechi, SH, & Knob, PJ (2008). The strategic siting and the roofing area requirements of building-integrated photovoltaic solar energy generators in urban areas in Brazil. Energy and Buildings, 40, 365–370.
- Rüther, R, & Zilles, R (2011). Making the case for grid-connected photovoltaics in Brazil. Energy Policy 39, 1027–1030. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2010.12.021
- 49. Polo Lopez, CS, & Bonomo, P (2020). Traditional and emerging solar modules, current situation, market overview and new trends in BIPV. EMPR (Euromet). https://www.pv-enerate.ptb. de/16eng02-blogsingle.html?&tx\_ttnews%5Btt\_news%5D=756&cHash=7943ad961eed03 3e44632b46effaa396
- Museu de Amanhã, Rio de Janeiro (2022). Description on the website: https://atirsoft.com/ Client-Projects/museu-do-amanha/
- 51. TOTVS, Sao Paulo (2022). Filmes captam energia do sol. https://revistapesquisa.fapesp.br/filmes-captam-a-energia-do-sol/
- 52. Sunew (2022). Website: https://sunew.com.br
- Zomer, CD, Costa, MR, Nobre, A, & Rüther, R (2013). Performance compromises of buildingintegrated and building-applied photovoltaics (BIPV and BAPV) in Brazilian airports. Energy and Buildings 66, 607–615. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enbuild.2013.07.076
- 54. Rüther, R., Braun, P. & Zomer, CD (2006). The potential of photovoltaics on airports. Proc. 21<sup>st</sup> European PV Solar Energy Conference. https://www.researchgate.net/publication/285732957\_The\_potential\_of\_photovoltaics\_on\_airports\_WIP\_Ed\_21st\_European\_photovoltaic\_solar\_energy\_conference
- Silva, AFBO, Silva, SM, Filho, BJC, & Lopes, BM (2014). Mineirão world cup stadium PV plant – A case study. 2014 11th IEEE/IAS International Conference on Industry Applications, 2014, pp. 1–6, DOI: https://doi.org/10.1109/INDUSCON.2014.7059437
- 56. Sarver, T, Al-Qaraghuli, A. & Kazmerski, LL (2013). A comprehensive review of the impact of dust on the use of solar energy: History, investigations, results, literature, and mitigation approaches. Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews 22, 698–733. DOI: https://doi. org/10.1016/j.rser.2012.12.065
- Cassini, DA, Costa SCS, Diniz, ASAC, & Kazmerski, L.L., Analysis of the soiling effects on commissioning of photovoltaic systems: Short-circuit current correction. Proc. of the 49th IEEE PVSC. https://doi.org/10.1109/PVSC48317.2022.9938616

- Fernández-Solas, Á, Montes, J, Micheli, L, Almonacid, F, & Fernández, EF (2022). Estimation of soiling losses in photovoltaic modules of different technologies through analytical methods. Energy 123173. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.energy.2022.123173
- Salamah, T, Ramahi, A, Alamara, K, Juaidi, A, Abdallah, R, Abdelkareem, MA, et al. (2022). Effect of dust and methods of cleaning on the performance of solar PV module for different climate regions: Comprehensive review. Science of The Total Environment 827, 154050. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2022.154050
- Sanz-Saiz, C, Polo, J, Martin-Chivelet, N, & Alonzo-García, MdC (2022). Soiling loss characterization in buildings: A systematic analysis for the Madrid region. Production 332, 130041. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2021.130041
- Deif, A (2018). Effect of dust accumulation and cleaning process on solar reflectivity of some building materials. In Proc. Seventh Intl. Conf. on Advances in Civil, Structural and Mechanical Engineering, pp 52–57. DOI: https://doi.org/10.15224/978-1-63248-163-4-22
- 62. Costa, SCS, Kazmerski, LL, & Diniz, ASAC (2021). Estimate of Soiling Rates Based on Soiling Monitoring Station and PV System Data: Case Study for Equatorial-Climate Brazil, IEEE Journal of Photovoltaics 11, 461–468. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1109/JPHOTOV.2020.3047187
- 63. Elnosh, A, Al-Ali, HO, John, JJ, Alnuaimi, A, Rodriguez, E, Stefancich, M, & Banda, P (2018). Field study of factors influencing performances of PV modules in buildings (BIPV/BAPV) installed in the UAE. In 2018 IEEE 7<sup>th</sup> World Conference on Photovoltaic Energy Conversion (WCPEC), Hawaii. DOI https://doi.org/10.1109/PVSC.2018.8547298
- 64. Costa, SCS, Diniz, ASAC, & Kazmerski, LL (2018). Solar energy dust and soiling R&D progress: Literature review update for 2016. Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews 82, 2504–2536. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2017.09.015
- Ameur, A, Berrada, A, Bouaichi, A, & Loudiya, K (2022). Long-term performance and degradation analysis of different PV modules under temperate climate. Renewable Energy 188, 37–51. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.renene.2022.02.025
- 66. Shirakawa MA, Zilles R, Mocelin A, Gaylarde CC, Gorbushina A, Heidrich G, Giudice MC, Del Negro GM, John VM. (2015). Microbial colonization affects the efficiency of photovoltaic panels in a tropical environment. J. Environ Management 157, 160–167. DOI: https://doi. org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2015.03.050
- Thebault, M, Clivillé, V, Berrah, L, & Desthieux, G (2020). Multicriteria roof sorting for the integration of photovoltaic systems in urban environments. Sustainable Cities and Society 60, 102259. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scs.2020.102259
- Dehwah, AHA, & Asif, M (2019). Assessment of net energy contribution to buildings by rooftop photovoltaic systems in hot-humid climates. Renewable Energy 131, 1288–1299. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.renene.2018.08.031
- Sinapis, K, Tsatsakis, K, Dörenkämper, M, & van Sark, WGHM (2021). Evaluation and Analysis of Selective Deployment of Power Optimizers for Residential PV Systems. Energies 14, 811. https://doi.org/10.3390/en14040811
- Chiteka, K, Arora, R, Sridhara, SN, & Enweremadu, CC (2021). Influence of irradiance incidence angle and installation configuration on the deposition of dust and dust-shading on a photovoltaic array. Energy 119289. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.energy.2020.119289
- 71. Kazem HA, Chaichan MT, Alwaeli AH, & Mani K (2017), Effect of Shadows on the Performance of Solar Photovoltaic. In: Sayigh A (Ed) Mediterranean Green Buildings & Renewable Energy. Springer, Cham. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-30746-6\_27
- Kazem, HA, Chaichan, MT, Al-Waeli, AHA, & Sopian, L (2020). Evaluation of aging and performance of grid-connected photovoltaic system northern Oman: Seven years' experimental study. Solar Energy 207, 1247–1258. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.solener.2020.07.061
- 73. Guimarães, BdS, Farias, L, Filho, DO, Kazmerski, LL, & Diniz, ASAC (2022). Roof-mounted photovoltaic generator temperature modeling based on common Brazil roofing materials. Renew. Energy Environ. Sustain. 7, 5. https://doi.org/10.1051/rees/2021051
- 74. Global Network on Energy for Sustainable Development (2014). Energy poverty in developing countries' urban poor communities: Assessments and recommendations. Country

Report by CENBIO/USP, Centro Clima/COPPE/UFRJ and POLICOM/POLI/UPE, SNESD, Roskilde, Denmark. http://gbio.webhostusp.sti.usp.br/sites/default/files/anexospaginas/1560168145\_14.pdf

- 75. Pilo, F (2016). Rio de Janeiro: Regulating favelas Energy consumption and making consensus for customers. In book: Energy, Power and Protest on the Urban Grid. Geographies of the Electric City (pp.pp. 67-85, Publisher: Routledge, Editors: Andrés Luque-Ayala, Jonathan. DOI:https://doi.org/10.4324/9781315579597-4
- 76. Suarez, J (2021). Rio de Janeiro Favelas Prove Potential of Solar Energy in Low-Income Areas, Center for Brazilian Studies, Center on Energy Justice and Efficiency in Rio's Favelas. https://rioonwatch.org/?p=65592
- 77. Caetano, DS, et al. (2022). Photovoltaic Solar Mapping of Vulnerable Areas as a Tool for the Development of Solar Energy Cooperatives in Slums. In, Proc. WCPEC-8, Milan, Italy (WIP, Gemany).
- 78. NovoSparadigmas (2022). RevoluSolar Energy solar no morro da Babilônia. https://www.novosparadigmas.org.br/pratica/energia-solar-morro-da-babilonia/
- 79. Veja R. (2020). ONG carioca leva energia solar a favelas da Zona Sul do Rio https://vejario. abril.com.br/cidade/ong-carioca-energia-solar-favelas-zona-sul/
- 80. CNN online (2020). Favelas Cariocas ganham a primeira. energia-solar-do-brasil/
- 81. CatCom (2019). 1<sup>st</sup> sustainable favela network exchange of 2019 visits RevoluSolar and favela orgánica in Babilônia. https://catcomm.org/sfn-exchange-babilonia-2019/
- 82. Brazil Government (2022). Diário Oficial de União, Lei No. 14.300, DE 6 DE JANEIRO DE 2022. https://in.gov.br/en/web/dou/-/lei-n-14.300-de-6-de-janeiro-de-2022-372467821

# **Built Integrated Photovoltaic Application** (**BIPV**): The Dutch Situation



Wim Zeiler

## 1 Introduction

Today's built environment and electrical power grid are part of an energy transition that prioritizes the use of renewable energy sources (RES). Buildings with integrated RES become energy producers and not only consume but also supply energy to the grid, creating multidirectional energy flows on lower grid levels. The increase in power grid-connected RES has resulted in to change in power generation characteristics. The total electricity grid transition and associated processes can be described as a change in the power grid from 'passive' to 'active', in which connected building services play an active role in the management of the power grid. More and more grid operations are dependent on the stochastic nature of RES like the sun and wind, their generation is therefore uncertain. New strategies for network operation are necessary to maintain grid stability.

The Netherlands has a liberalized and privatized energy market in which network operators and energy retailers are unbundled [2]. Only the grid infrastructure remains in the public domain, which is operated by seven different regional grid operators and one national operator Tennet. Solar PV energy holds immense potential for the future European energy mix, driven by falling costs (reaching USD 4 cents/kWh in 2019 according to Lazard) and scalability on rooftops, carports, water surfaces, and many other innovative applications. The National Energy and Climate Plans (NECP) can facilitate a cost-effective solar deployment and define future goals. The national goals established in 2019 are set on 49% emission reduction by 2030 and 95% by 2050. The innovation policy does not mention goals for specific technologies as the principle is to achieve these goals in the most

W. Zeiler (🖂)

Department of the Built Environment, TU Eindhoven, Eindhoven, the Netherlands e-mail: W.Zeiler@tue.nl

<sup>©</sup> The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2024 A. Sayigh (ed.), *Reducing the Effects of Climate Change Using Building-Integrated and Building-Applied Photovoltaics in the Power Supply*, Innovative Renewable Energy, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-42584-4\_2



Fig. 1 Share of solar power in the electricity mix in the Netherlands [7].

cost-efficient way while maintaining energy security and a reasonable energy price. At the moment all three objectives are under pressure. The electricity demand for heating & cooling in the built environment and industry is also increasing and is expected to double by 2030, which will enhance the role of solar energy as a cornerstone of the energy transition. In 2021, 9.6% of net electricity production was from solar power [7]. The sun is therefore the main category of renewable power within the electricity mix. Together, renewable sources were responsible for 33% of electricity demand, see Fig. 1.

## 2 Climate Conditions

The Netherlands is located near the North Sea and enjoys a moderate maritime (or oceanic) climate. This means generally mild winters and cool summers. Throughout the country, mean winter temperatures are about 3 °C, and mean summer

	Temperature [°C]	Sunhours [h]	Windspeed [m/s]	Global radiation [J/m <sup>2</sup> ]
2017	11	1764,3	4,5	383,538
2018	11,3	2088,9	4,5	418,248
2019	11,3	1964,1	4,5	404,463
2020	11,7	2025,8	4,9	416,735
2021	10,5	1799,9	4,3	385,579

 Table 1
 Average climate conditions of the last 5 years [10]



Source Huiskamp KNMI 2021

Fig. 2 Yearly average global sun hours and global radiation for 2021. [8]

	Total [TJ]	Power [TJ]	Heat [TJ]
2016	6913	5767	1147
2017	9080	7936	1144
2018	14,510	13,354	1156
2019	20,617	19,437	1180
2020	32,729	31,553	1176
2021	41,972	40,796	1176

 Table 2
 Total use of sum energy, respectively power and heat [10]

temperatures are around 17  $^{\circ}$ C, see Table 1 for the average climate conditions of the last 5 years. Coastal regions have more hours of sunshine than inland regions and a relatively small annual and diurnal temperature range. Precipitation, such as rain, is common throughout the year, which means there is no dry season. The difference in average yearly global sun hours and yearly average global radiation is relatively small, as it is a small country, see Fig. 2. The use of solar power is much higher than that of heat and growing fast, see Table 2.

#### **3** Dutch PV Market

In 2021 the Dutch solar PV market continued growing at the same pace as the years before with an estimated added installed capacity just over 3.6 GWp installed (preliminary figures) which leads to a total cumulative installed capacity of 14.3 GWp [2]. These figures are based on a market survey by DNE Research in the Solar Trend Report 2022. See the updated chart from the RVO. The official figures are provided and updated regularly in the Electricity Balance Sheet published by the Central Bureau for Statistics (CBS). After Germany, the largest solar market in Europe, a position it held for most of the time over the last 20 years [16], Europe's new No. 2 in 2020 is the Netherlands, see Fig. 3. Germany has more solar installed per capita (651 W) than any other European Union country but the Netherlands has been catching up very quickly on this metric, coming close with 539 W/capita, after each citizen installed an average of 384 W in 2019.

The successful advance of solar power is reflected in the annual figures. With 11.2 Twh, solar power has become the main renewable source of electricity. In addition, with a total installed capacity of 14.3 GW, there is sufficient output for more than two modern solar panels per capita. No other country in Europe can match that.

The vast majority of solar panels are installed on roofs. In the new capacity, the residential sector provides a solid annual base. The number of households with solar panels passed the 1.5 million mark in the second half of 2021. In total, 1.3 GW of newly installed capacity was added to the residential part of the sector.

Alongside roof installations, more and more power in the commercial sector is being connected on land. In 2021, 3632 MWp of solar power was installed in the Netherlands. Total installed solar power has grown exponentially in the past number of years. In 2021, total installed capacity grew with 34% to 14.3 GW, see Fig. 4 [7].

At this moment, large roofs of commercial premises and auxiliary buildings make up 3.0 GWp of solar power capacity, even though the potential space on this type of roof is 20 times higher. As a result the biggest market segment was commercial rooftops [16], which reached nearly 50%. The residential market, though in



Fig. 3 Europe's top 3 installed average power per capita [16]



Fig. 4 Annual installed solar power capacity & total installed solar power capacity in the Netherlands [7]

absolute terms stable, saw its portion shrink by about 10% points down to nearly 30%. The market segment of ground-mounted solar parks remained at around 20%, with the largest PV plant so far, a 110 MW in Groningen, becoming operational this year. There is an increasing interest in multifunctional use of space, like floating solar or solar carports, with the largest solar panel carport of 35 MW having recently started construction [16]. The forecast is that the solar market in the Netherlands will continue to grow at a stable rate of over 3 GWp per year notwithstanding the increasing pressure on the electricity grid and land resources. Creative ways are being found to avoid and solve these issues while working on higher efficiencies and integration of solar PV.

#### 4 Building Integrated Photo Voltaics

Most parts of the building envelope (roofs and facades) are suitable for the integration of renewable energy generating devices, a great potential of utilizing PV in existing buildings is still unused. Research teams around the globe have taken on the challenge of generating knowledge and providing solutions related to the integration of photovoltaic technologies in buildings [5]. The International Energy Agency (IEA), founded in November 1974, is an autonomous body within the framework of the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) which carries out a comprehensive program of energy co-operation among its 23 member countries. Since 1993 the participants of IEA Photovoltaic Power Systems Program (IEA-PVPS) have been conducting a variety of joint projects in the applications of photovoltaic conversion of solar energy into electricity. IEA-PVPS Task 15 focuses on creating an enabling framework to accelerate the penetration of BIPV products in the global market of renewables and building components. Building integrated PV (BIPV) is seen by them as one of the five major tracks for large market penetration of PV, besides price decrease, efficiency improvement, lifespan, and electricity storage [5].

PV installations at a building level can either be added to the building envelope, which is called building added PV (BAPV) (Fig. 5, left), or they can be integrated in the building envelope, named building integrated PV (BIPV) (Fig. 5, right).

In 2016, the first standard for BIPV systems (EN-50583 2:2016: "Photovoltaics in buildings – Part 2: BIPV systems") was introduced which gave rather technical definitions [Ritzen]

Photovoltaic systems are considered to be building-integrated, if the PV modules they utilize fulfill the criteria for BIPV modules as defined in EN 50583-1 and thus form a construction product providing a function as defined in the European Construction Product Regulation CPR 305/2011.

Building Attached Photovoltaic system – BAPV system. Photovoltaic systems are considered to be building attached, if the PV modules they utilize do not fulfil the criteria for BIPV modules as defined in EN 50583-1.

In general, a BIPV system has the installation technically and aesthetically integrated, contributing to a homogeneous coverage of the building surface.

In the beginning, the Dutch saw the application of BIPV as a demonstration of innovative research and sustainable strategy which made good public relations. Some remarkable projects were realized.



Source https://www.jpvaneesteren.nl/nl/projecten/project-hoofdkantoor-eneco https://edge.tech/developments/eneco

Fig. 5 Façade integrated building integrated PV (left) and roof-mounted building added PV(right) in Rotterdam, the Netherlands

# **5** Dutch Iconic BIPV Examples from the Past

In 1988 the first solar house in the Netherlands was a system of 2.5 kW PV array coupled to a 10 kW battery, see Fig. 6 left [6]. It was an autonomous system dimensioned for winter demand and functioned very well. It had to be replaced by a new system in 2016 so after 28 years! To get the same capacity it was now possible to do it with nearly half of the panels as can be seen in Fig. 6 right. However, at that time still, the necessary technology had to be developed further.

The Dutch first net zero energy building, built in 1993 had a fully integrated PV implementation on the roof combined with thermal solar collectors, see Fig. 7 right. The roof of the house carries 3.4 kWp in photovoltaic cells, connected to the public grid, and a 12 m<sup>2</sup> active (thermal) solar collector [3, 17]. A measurement program in 1995 showed the energy consumption of 1070 m<sup>3</sup> natural gas equivalent was more than balanced by the energy production of 1146 m<sup>3</sup> natural gas equivalent and proved that the house met the designer's "zero-energy" target [3, 11].

In 1999 the world's largest PV project in the built environment was built in the Netherlands with together 500 houses equipped with PV as well as schools and sports facilities in the new district Nieuwland in Amersfoort, see Fig. 8. In total 1.35 MWp of PV modules integrated into facades and the roofs, about 12,300 m<sup>2</sup> of PV. Solar optimization was taken into account in the urban planning phase with the land being parceled out to provide as many roof surfaces as possible suitable for the installation of solar panels. All the urban planners, architects, and developers involved were required to cooperate in the implementation of the solar power project. The district was divided into 12 development areas and each developer had its



Fig. 6 Left situation first Dutch solar house 1988 and right the situation after the renovation in 2016



Fig. 7 First Dutch Zero-energy house Woudbrugge 1993 [3]



Pitrus, Mattenbies, Rietgors

**Fig. 8** Different BIPV projects as part of the district Nieuwland. (Source: Cace J., Horst E. ter, 2008, Grootschalige PV projecten in Nederland. Nieuw Sloten, Amsterdam en Nieuwland, Amersfoot, Workshop Grootschalige implementatie van zonnestroom in onze steden, ECN, 29 mei 2008)

own architect because one of the goals of the project was to investigate the effects of various forms of ownership and management of the solar system. The performance of 463 decentralized PV systems with a total installed peak power of 1.2 MWp has been evaluated for a period of 5 years (2001–2006). The evaluated systems are situated in eight sections and are characterized by different architectural designs, tilt, and azimuth angles. In six of the sections, the majority of the systems perform well. Data indicate that in those cases there is no substantial lowering of the performance during 5 years. However, several individual systems in those sectors do not perform well. Often defects in the PV system or changes in the roof construction are the cause. For example, string errors are not recognized as such and as a



Source Projectvorstellung Waterkwarties Nieuwland in Amersfoort, NL Duijvestein K.,

Fig. 9 Energy balance houses district Nieuwland



Fig. 10 First Dutch NZEB school with its BIPV

consequence not repaired. In two other sections, the performance of the systems is insufficient, but no clear explanation could be found.

Extraordinary were the so-called Energie balans woningen, energy balance houses, which aimed to be energy-neutral, see Fig. 9.

The first Dutch NZEB school was built in 2000, see Fig. 10, and is a nice example of integrating the PV panels in a green roof. The school's electricity consumption of around 14.650 kWh is supplied by 145 m<sup>2</sup> PV panels on the roof while its heating needs around 4000 m<sup>3</sup> gas ~ 16.000 kWh covered by participation in a wind turbine park.

## Floriade Haarlemmermeer 2002

For the Floriade in Haarlemmermeer, in 2002, almost the entire roof of a hall of almost 30,000 m<sup>2</sup>, see Fig. 11, was equipped with semi-transparent solar panels (PV modules). With more than 19,000 panels, the installed photovoltaic generation capacity is 2.3 MWp, making it the largest PV roof in the world at that time!



Source: https://www.smiemansprojecten.com/nl/projecten/floriade

Fig. 11 Entrance building Floriade Haarlemmermeer

# 2014 The Edge – Amsterdam

This was the world's greenest-rated office space of its time, with a BREEAM score of 98.36%, and probably the smartest, too. The building is fitted with 28,000 sensors that track movement, lighting levels, humidity, and temperature, see Fig. 12. The southern wall is a checkerboard of solar panels and windows. Thick load-bearing concrete helps regulate heat, and deeply recessed windows reduce the need for shades, despite direct exposure to the sun. The roof is also covered with panels a total of 450 'PowerGlaz' solar panels with a total installed capacity of more than 100 kW peak. The building produces more electricity than it consumes as a result of its energy-saving design and use of solar and geothermal energy.



Source https://www.oranjedakenergy.nl/project/the-edge-energieneutraal-kantoor/

Fig. 12 The Edge Amsterdam

#### 2014 House of Tomorrow Today (HoTT) – Heeze-Leende

The House of Tomorrow Today (HoTT), see Fig. 13, is an experimental house realized according to rather new sustainable visions like Smart Building (Slimbouwen) and Active House, but with tangible (today's) technology [12]. HoTT holds 19 roof windows and large-scale façade openings. All roof windows and east and west façade windows are automated sunscreen systems. South façade openings are shaded in the summertime by roof overhangs. Every room has two façades with large window openings, exceeding 5%. The south-oriented roof with 95 m<sup>2</sup> PV panels produces 15,000 kWh/y energy for (mainly floor) heating and domestic use, leaving a comfortable surplus for an electric car. Six solar collectors produce hot water. Heating and active cooling (only in the case of PV production) are provided by an air and water heat pump (COP 4.5). Overall insulation level (U value) is for roofs, façades, and ground level floor equally 0.15 W/m<sup>2</sup>K. Partition walls and floors are 0.4 W/m<sup>2</sup>K. Windows are triple glazed partly highly efficient double glazed (both around 0.8–0.9 W/m<sup>2</sup>K). To avoid draught and to reduce energy consumption the house is made airtight and this was blower door tested.





Source: https://www.activehouse.info/cases/house-of-tomorrow-today-hott/

Fig. 13 House of Tomorrow Today Heeze-Leende

# 2018 Apartments De Willem en De Zwijger – Best

The first 5-layer zero-on-the-meter (NOM) apartments De Willem en de Zwijger in Best have been voted Most Sustainable Project of 2018. The apartments are equipped with BIPV. About 750 m<sup>2</sup> CIGS modules are integrated into the façade and another 500 m<sup>2</sup> CIGS modules are integrated into the balcony balustrades. On the roof of the apartment buildings, additional PV modules are installed [15] see Fig. 14.



Foto source · EigenEnergie.net



#### 6 Recent Dutch Iconic Examples

#### 2020 House of Tomorrow Today 2.0 (HoTT2.0) - Monfort

House of Tomorrow Today 2.0 (abbreviated HoTT 2.0) is aiming to optimize the HoTT concept and to prove its economic feasibility [13]. The way to achieve a feasible concept was an industrial approach based on the so-called Slimbouwen (Smart building) approach which divides the process into four sequential parts, namely frame, envelope, services, and finishing. Especially the uncoupling of services is crucial in achieving an industrial process. Special attention is paid to daylight all over the house (daylight level 23% (ground floor)-25% (first floor)) and with quite some roof windows in the northern roof. The house is ventilated by mechanical extraction and a natural inlet. The ventilation is controlled by measuring the  $CO_2$  concentration per space and also by air humidity. In addition, the house contains nine so-called night vents (façade hatches) automatically controlled in order to cool down the house in hot periods by night in combination with automated roof windows. The heat and also cooling in the summertime are provided by a high-end geothermal heat pump with a COP of 4.5. The heat is distributed all over the ground-level spaces by a liquid-based floor heating system controlled per room.

The timber façade has all around the house a ventilated cavity, in the southern roof the underneath ventilated PV panels functions as a sunscreen for the roof. In the concept, the energy losses are however compensated with solar panels on the southern roof (42 panels, 68 m<sup>2</sup>). In practice in the first full year, the system was producing 11,700 kWh (Fig. 15).

#### 2021 van Caem Transporten – Waalwijk

The largest BIPV façade installation in the Netherlands on a commercial building [14]. The installation covers 540 m<sup>2</sup> and uses the innovative Click&Go installation system. The solar façade consists of 240 frameless solar panels and 256 aluminum composite cassettes from Plastica. The estimated annual energy production (kWh) of the Van Caem BIPV façade is 62,000 kWh per year (Fig. 16).

#### 2021 Echo, TU Delft – Delft

For Echo, the new interfaculty building for TU Delft, UNStudio, in collaboration with Arup and BBN, created a design that fully supports different educational typologies and teaching methods with a sustainable building in which adaptability and the wellbeing of the user are central. Transparency was essential to the design of Echo. It not only ensures maximum daylight inside the building but also creates a



Fig. 15 BIPV roof of the House of Tomorrow Today 2.0

visual connection to the surrounding nature. However, to avoid heat gain, it is also essential to prevent excess sunlight penetration. Overheating of the building is prevented by a combination of sun protection and the low solar penetration factor of the glass. In addition, the deep horizontal aluminum awnings keep out excess solar heat. 1200 solar panels installed on the roof, smart HVAC installations, good insulation, and a heat and cold storage system ensure that Echo will be able to provide on average 2% more energy than it requires for its daily operations (Fig. 17).

# 2021 Aeres Hogeschool – Almere

The seed for the greenest university of applied sciences in the Netherlands was planted some 10 years ago when the municipality of Almere announced its wish to establish higher education in the city, and Aeres saw the opportunity. After Almere was awarded the organization of the Floriade 2022 World Horticultural Expo, a logical context gradually emerged. The theme of the Floriade 'Growing Green Cities' fitted in the Aeres's mission 'Let the city live' perfectly, and ties in seam-lessly with their education and research program. An educational building with its



Source BIPV World https://bipv.world/projecten/nederland-van-caem-transporten#

Fig. 16 BIPV Facade van Caem Transporten - Waalwijk

own unique signature that shows what they do and where there is plenty of room to accommodate the growth in student numbers of the Faculty of Food, Nature and Urban Green of Aeres University of Applied Science. The specific education and research portfolio about the knowledge areas of green, energy, health and nutrition is rapidly gaining social relevance. This attracts many new students [1].

It had to be an example of what can be possible when trying to combine architectural appearance and sustainable technology to reach for a circular and energyneutral building. For the complete building, inside and outside, a sustainable, circular concept has been implemented. Natural building materials have been used,



Photos: ©Evabloem / ©Hufton+Crow

Fig. 17 Interfaculty Echo building TU Delft

and green plants have been installed which should ensure  $CO_2$  storage and water drainage storage. A kind of 'green lung' with different kinds of green walls, plants, and small trees moves as a landscape through the building from the entrance to the roof. This is a living lab part of the educational practice research, see Figs. 18 and 19.

To supply the many greenery plants on the roof and the facades with water, water storage facilities have been installed both underground and on the roof. All the rain-water is collected in these storage facilities and sent to the plants via smart, data-controlled, web-based systems. The reuse of rainwater and thus water storage are an integral part of the design, see Fig. 20 [9].

The façade on the west side with a view of the skyline of Almere Stad is practically completely covered with solar panels. On the west side overlooking the



Source BDG Architecten

Fig. 18 'Green lung' which is situated through the building



Source BDG architects

Fig. 19 Cross section with the staircases of the 'Green lung'



Fig. 20 Integral design greenery and water storage system

Floriade green city park the building has a green façade. As a result, this school building has two characteristic appearances, one side is expressing nature full of greenery while the other side is expressing technology fully covered with PV panels, see Fig. 21. As such it proves it is possible to combine them and make a harmony to reach synergy between nature and technology.

A total of 712 BIPV Powerglaz panels were installed for both the roof and the façade, 400 panels for the roof and 312 panels for the façade. Powerglaz consists of several layers of glass between which solar cells are laminated, see details given in Figs. 22 and 24 and Table 3. The total capacity is more than 156,000 Wp of which 88,000 Wp is installed in the roof. The fully customized panels for the roof and in the façade are supplied with different cell investments. The BIPV panels for the façade have a lower cell investment for the windows, i.e. more light and viewing permeability has been created (50–40% instead of 24%), for example, the classrooms, see Fig. 23.

The panels on the roof of the University of Applied Sciences in Almere are integrated into an imposing steel construction, which functions as a tropical roof, see Fig. 25. In order to generate as much energy as possible without detracting from the design, it was decided to apply two different cell types. The panels above the stairs and handling areas have a light transmission of 50%, for the other panels this is 24%.

The project was awarded the BIPV Award 2021 for the best building integrated PV in the Benelux (Netherlands, Belgium, and Luxemburg) as well as the Public Circular Award 2022, see Fig. 26.

Especially also this last award is a valuable award for the textbook definition of the circular building of the future. The jury indicated that it appreciated the exemplary function of this new building for its students. The future generation is



Fig. 21 The two different sides of Ares Hogeschool; nature and technology



Fig. 22 Different PV panels in the façade with different transparency

**Table 3** Different types ofPV panels applied at Aeres

Number of cells	Peak power	Transparency
50	250 Wp	24
40	200 Wp	40
32	160 Wp	50



Source BDG architects, Hermans energy solutions

Fig. 23 PV panels in the façade with high transparency in classrooms

important in the shift to a circular economy. Aeres University of Applied Sciences reflects this in an environment that is healthy and has a positive impact on student performance.

# 7 Discussion

To reduce the effects of climate change, the energy system needs to be restructured drastically in the coming years. The growth of solar PV over the years has led to a change of focus in the implementation and innovation programs toward system integration, societal integration of solar PV, and its carbon footprint [2].



Fig. 24 Details applied 32 cells PV panels Aeres transparency 50%



Fig. 25 The 'tropical roof' of Ares Hogeschool



Fig. 26 BIPV Award 2021 for Hermans energy solutions for their contribution to the BIPV systems of the Ares building and the Public Circular Award 2022 [18]

In Rethinking Energy 2020-2030: 100% Solar, Wind, and Batteries is Just the Beginning [4] an energy system is sketched with 100% renewable energy from solar and wind, supplemented with battery storage would look. It differs radically from the current because it is completely decentralized [7]. Simulations demonstrate that such a system would work to stabilize electricity production when using 100% solar and wind power with battery storage. In the past, this was never an option because it would be too expensive or because of insufficient space to accommodate it [7]. However, due to the fall in costs of solar panels and battery systems of more than 80% up until 2020, 100% renewable energy from solar and wind energy paired with energy storage is "physically and economically affordable" throughout the "vast majority" of inhabited regions worldwide by 2030 [7]. This idea also offers the Netherlands a new perspective. Decentralized energy production - with solar power taking the lead role – combined with storage will provide the majority of energy and lead to a new balance [7]. The Netherlands is a small and densely populated country with limited available space for generating capacity. Fortunately, the potential of solar panels on residential and commercial roofs is huge.

Grid congestion has become widespread and has led to a backlog of solar power plants and led to forced curtailment in the domestic market. Investments in grid reinforcement are underway but given the long lead times, compared to the development of solar parks, grid operators will not catch up with the existing backlog in the coming decade. Alternative ways are being explored to make use of the existing electricity network including frequency management, cable polling, etc.

#### 8 Conclusions

An energy system with 100% renewable electricity from solar and wind, with energy storage could be possible. BIPV is seen as a necessary step in coping with the energy challenge in the next decades by realizing energy generation with the roof and façade surface. Some interesting BIPV projects from the past and some more recent projects are shown as well as one iconic project in more detail. Proving the possibilities for a more sustainable built environment while also making it possible to reach synergy between technology, BIPV, and architectural concept.

#### References

- 1. Bekkering W., 2022, An Iconic building in a unique location, in Aeres University of Applied Sciences Almere Built to make the city thrive, https://www.aeresuas.com/new-building-almere
- 2. Bernsen O., 2022, IEA PVPS Annual report 2021 Netherland, Netherlands PhotoVoltaic Technology status and prospects
- 3. CADDET, 1996, A Zero-energy House in the Netherlands, IEA-OECD Technical Brochure No.2

- 4. Dorr A., Seba T., 2020, Rethinking Energy 2020–2030, 100% Solar, Wind, and Batteries is Just the Beginning, RethinkX, https://www.rethinkx.com/energy)
- Eder G., Maul L., Illich P., Folkerts W., 2017, Executive summary BIPV research teams & BIPV R&D facilities, An international mapping IEA PVPS Task 15, Report IEA-PVPS T15-02: 2017.
- 6. Gilijamse W., 1999, Energie-neutrale woningen: mogelijkheden in Nedrland, Proceedings Nederlandse Duurzame Energie conferentie, Noordwijkerhout
- 7. Heynen R., Hooff W. van, Engelen E. van, Heshusius S., 2022, Dutch Solar Trend report by DNE Research
- 8. Huiskamp A., 2017, 2018, 2019, 2020, 2021, KNMI Jaaroverzichten van het weer in Nederland
- Jager M.de, 2022, Green as natural component of an ingenious building, in Aeres University of Applied Sciences Almere Built to make the city thrive, https://www.hevo.nl/actueel/nieuws/ aeres-hogeschoolalmere-duurzaam-beeldmerk-aan-de-entree-van-floriade-expo-2022
- KNMI, 2017–2021, Jaaroverzicht van het weer in Nederland, https://cdn.knmi.nl/knmi/map/ page/klimatologie/gegevens/mow/jow\_2017.pdf
- 11. Kroon A., Boumans J.H., 2008, Met de zon naar realisatie nul-energiewoning Woubrugge http://www.energienulhuis-kroon.nl/p3inhoud.htm
- 12. Lichtenberg J., 2014, House of Tomorrow Today (HoTT), https://www.activehouse.info/cases/ house-of-tomorrow-today-hott/
- Lichtenberg J., 2021, ActiveHouse 029 House of Tomorrow Today 2.0, https://www.activehouse.info/cases/029-house-of-tomorrow-today-2-0/
- Lysen E., 2006, Fifty years of solar PV in the Netherlands Utrecht Centre for Energy research UCE) Dutch Solar Cell R&D Seminar Utrecht, 27 September 2006.
- Reijenga T., 2020, Successful Building Integration of Photovoltaics A Collection of International Projects, IEA-PVPS Task 15, V.15 – November 2020. https://iea-pvps.org/wpcontent/uploads/2021/03/IEA-PVPS-Task-15-An-international-collection-of-BIPV-projectscompr.pdf
- 16. Schemela 2020, Solar Power Europe (2020): EU Markt Outlook for Solar Power 2020
- 17. Schoen T.J., 2001, Building-integrated PV installations in the Netherlands: Examples and operational experiences, Solar Energy Vol. 70(6): 467–477
- Verpalen K., 2022, Hermans Techniglaz wint BIPV Award 2021 voor beste gebouwgeïntegreerde zonnepanelenproject, https://www.bipvnederland.nl/ hermans-techniglaz-wint-bipv-award-2021/

# **Building-Attached and Building-Integrated Photovoltaic Systems in Austria**



Reinhard Haas, Amela Ajanovic, and Hubert Fechner

# 1 Introduction

Building attached (BAPV) and building integrated (BIPV) PV systems in Austria have had a tradition since the late 1980s. Starting at alpine mountain huts i, PV systems in buildings have been spreading slowly but continuously over the whole country. Already in 1991, the Austrian government passed the *200 kW-PV-rooftop programme* that meant to accelerate the deployment of PV in buildings. Since then, almost all PV systems built in Austria have been subsidised in one way or the other, mainly by investment subsidies or feed-in tariffs.

The core objective of this paper is to review the development of PV in buildings in Austria, to identify the major highlights, to document the development of the costs and to discuss further prospects in the next years.

# 2 A Short History of PV in Buildings in Austria

The first PV systems were installed in Austria in the late 1980s. Most of these were building-attached systems in remote areas of Salisbury and Upper Austria for autonomous supply of mountain huts in alpine regions. These systems had of course batteries for the short-term storage of electricity. The power of these alpine hut PV

H. Fechner Technologieplattform Photovoltaik Austria, tppv, Vienna, Austria

R. Haas · A. Ajanovic (⊠)

TU Wien, Institute of Energy Systems and Electrical Drives, Energy Economics Group, Vienna, Austria e-mail: ajanovic@eeg.tuwien.ac.at

<sup>©</sup> The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2024 A. Sayigh (ed.), *Reducing the Effects of Climate Change Using Building-Integrated and Building-Applied Photovoltaics in the Power Supply*, Innovative Renewable Energy, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-42584-4\_3
systems was between about 1.2 kWp and 2.5 kWp. Yet also some grid-connected projects were installed in the early 1990s mainly in schools in Vienna, St. Pölten and Linz-Leonding. The largest project at this time was at a technical school in St. Pölten with 20 kWp and a PV area of about 190 m<sup>2</sup>. Other (small) autonomous projects were installed on the Danube island in Vienna and a fire-brigade building in Korneuburg. Table 1 provides a survey of the first Austrian BAPV-projects from 1985 to 1991.

The Austrian 200 kW rooftop programme was an initiative for practical testing of small, decentralised grid-connected PV systems in the years 1992 to 1999. The association of Austrian Electricity Companies (today Österreichs Energie), the Federal Ministry for Economic Affairs and the local energy supply companies organised this so-called *Breitentest* and provided funding for the systems. The Federal Ministry of Science and Transport commissioned an accompanying scientific research programme [1]. The investment costs of a photovoltaic system in 1992 were about €7300 per kWp, the average yield was determined for several systems in Upper Austria as about 825 kWh/kWp, for details see [2] and [3].

Sociological research entitled "Motives and obstacles for the spread of small decentralised photovoltaic systems", was carried out on behalf of the Ministry of Economic Affairs, see [4].

For the first time after this early phase of innovators and stand-alone systems, the Austrian photovoltaic market experienced an upsurge in 2003 when the green electricity bill (Ökostromgesetz) was passed. It collapsed again due to the 15  $MW_{peak}$  capping of feed-in tariffs in 2004. The PV market stagnated from 2014 to 2018, after the absolute highest market diffusion in 2013 due to an extra funding process. After an increase in the following years (2019: 247  $MW_{peak}$ , 2020: 340.8  $MW_{peak}$ ), there was a substantial increase in 2021. As shown in Fig. 1, PV plants with a total capacity of 739.7  $MW_{peak}$  were installed in 2021, which represents a significant increase of 117% compared to 2020.

Hence, in 2021 the total amount of installed PV capacity in Austria was 2782.6 MWp. This represents an increase of 36.2%. As a consequence, the sum of electricity generated by PV plants amounted to about 2800 GWh in 2021 and lead to a reduction in  $CO_{2equ}$  emissions of about one million tons.

### **3** Current Types of PV Systems

Next it is shown how the type of PV system appears. It is split up in BIPV/BAPV, ground-mounted systems and grid-connected vs autonomous systems. Currently, about 0.3% of Austrian PV capacity is generated in autonomous stand-alone systems. Figure 2 shows the percentage of placement of newly installed PV capacity in 2021. It is obvious that the by far largest share of about 80% are building attached rooftop systems.

Table T Dullung-an	actica i a projectio	or carry anopici		Incorr fills over 1 your				
	Peak capacity	Module area	Battery size	Grid-connected/	Global insol	Altitude	Start of	
	(kWp)	(m <sup>2</sup> )	(Ah)	autonomous	$(kWh/m^2)$	(m)	operation	Region
Alpine huts:								
Baumgartlalm	2.45 kWp	$22.5 \text{ m}^2$	1750	Autonomous	1090	1402	1986	Salisbury
Kanzelhöhe	1.9 kWp	$20 \text{ m}^2$	n.a.	Autonomous	1160	1500	1989	Carinthia
Hochleckenhaus	2 kWp	25 m <sup>2</sup>	1000	Autonomous	1068	1573	1985	Upper Austria
Kesselbachfassung	1.5 kWp	$12.8 \text{ m}^2$	1800	Autonomous	1293	1850	1989	Salisbury
Hofmannshütte	1.2 kWp	$10 \text{ m}^2$	300	Autonomous	1344	2438	1988	Carinthia
Schools:								
HTL St. Pölten	20 kWp	$190 \text{ m}^2$	150	Both <sup>a</sup>	1080	350	1989	Lower Austria
HTL Leonding	1.5 kWp	26 m <sup>2</sup>	No	Grid-connected	1054	300	1990	Upper Austria
HTBL Wien X	10.4 kWp	$84 \text{ m}^2$	No	Grid-connected	1090	244	1990	Vienna
Other buildings:								
Forsthaus Donauinsel	0.45 kWp	4.45 m <sup>2</sup>	300	Autonomous	1090	203	1990	Vienna
FF Korneuburg	0.4 kWp	3.22 m <sup>2</sup>	200	Autonomous	1051	167	1989	Lower Austria
SFH Obermayr	1.2 kWp	$12 \text{ m}^2$	No	Grid-connected	1070	300	1989	Upper Austria
<sup>a</sup> This project is partly	grid-connected and	I partly stand-al	one					

 Table 1
 Building-attached PV projects of early adopters in the 1980s and early 1990s in Austria

Building-Attached and Building-Integrated Photovoltaic Systems in Austria



Fig. 1 Market development of photovoltaic systems installed in Austria until 2021. (Source: [5])



Fig. 2 Placement of photovoltaic systems installed in Austria in 2021. (Source: [5])

## 4 Meteorological Data of Austria

Regarding the solar insolation in Austria the distribution of the global insolation in  $kWh/m^2$  is illustrated in Fig. 3. As seen the highest radiation figures – larger than 1300  $kWh/m^2$  – exist in the alpine areas on the higher mountains, where no significant residential areas exist. For the largest part of people living in populated areas the yearly insolation is between 1000 and 1200  $kWh/m^2$ .

The monthly insolation for different areas in Austria is shown in Fig. 4. It can be seen that in the winter months the monthly insolation is between about 20 and 60 kWh/m<sup>2</sup>month. In the summer months, the monthly insolation is between about 140 and 180 kWh/m<sup>2</sup>month. Overall, the weighted average of solar insolation in settlements is about 1050 kWh/year.

# 5 Detailed Description of a Single Case Study for an Austrian Building-Integrated PV System

In this chapter, a specific case study of a roof-integrated 3 kW-PV-system in Enns, Upper Austria is described. Figure 5 depicts the roof integration of this case study during construction in 2002. The performances over the months of a specific year are illustrated in Fig. 6. This figure shows the monthly balances of PV generation, PV feed-in to the grid, PV own use and electricity taken from the public grid. It is clearly seen, that in the months April to August all of these parameters are more favourable from the PV systems point-of-view.



Fig. 3 Distribution of global insolation in Austria. (Source: [6])



Fig. 4 Monthly insolation on the horizontal surface of selected villages in Austria. (Source: [7])



Fig. 5 Roof integration of the case study of a 3 kW-PV-system in Enns, Upper Austria



PV-balances and electricity demand

Fig. 6 Monthly balances of the case study of a 3 kW-PV-system in Enns, Upper Austria [5]

# 6 The Historical Development of Module and System Costs and the State of Grid Parity

The development of PV system prices of 5 kWpeak grid-connected plants between 2011 and 2021 is shown in Fig. 7. While in 2011 the average price was around 3000 EUR/kWpeak for the year 2021, a price of around 1543 EUR/kWpeak was surveyed for turnkey installed 5 kWpeak plants. This represents an increase in the average system price of a 5 kWpeak system of around 2.4% compared to 2020. As shown in Biermayr et al. 2022 [5] with increasing plant size (in relation to installed capacity), the specific system prices decrease. The share of the average module purchase price per kWpeak in the average complete system price of a 5 kWpeak system was about 30%, see Fig. 7.

In the years 2011 to 2016, falling module prices also led to falling prices for turnkey photovoltaic systems, see Fig. 7. This figure also shows that the module prices have decreased more than the system prices. Over the last few years system prices have hardly changed. In this respect, no significant additional cost reduction can be assumed in the coming years.

The development of grid parity of BAPV systems (3 kWp) in Austria from 2002 until 2022 is depicted in Fig. 8. The steepest decrease of the costs has been between 2009 and 2012 mainly because of the successful feed-in tariff programme in the neighbour country Germany which had a remarkable effect also on the Austrian market. Since about 2016 for small BAPV systems grid parity exists. Since this year own generation of PV electricity is (on average) cheaper than purchase from the grid.



Fig. 7 Price development of modules and of systems (5 kWpeak grid-connected plants) per kWp between 2011 and 2021 (average figures, numbers excl. VAT)



Fig. 8 Development of grid parity of BAPV systems (3 kWp) in Austria until 2022 (2022: preliminary numbers)

While up to about 2020 the grid-parity effect was driven by the cost decrease of the PV system, afterwards the electricity price increase was the major driving force.

# 7 Promotion of PV in Buildings in Austria

Historically, since the 1990s PV in buildings has been subsidised in Austria. The first comprehensive promotion programme was the 200 kWp-rooftop programme completed in 1996 [4]. The most recent subsidy programme for PV over the last

Year	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021
Feed-in tariff [ct/kWh]	8.24	7.91	7.91	7.67	7.67	7.06
Max. Investment subsidy [€/kWp]	375	250	250	250	250	250

Table 2 Development of the feed-in tariff and the investment subsidy in Austria 2016 to 2021, [9]

decade consisted of a combined feed-in tariff and an investment grant whereby the subsidy is only granted for building systems between 5 kWp and 200 kWp, see [8]. The feed-in tariff is granted for 13 years. The development of the subsidy amounts for the feed-in tariffs as well as for the maximum investment subsidies are shown in Table 2 for the period 2016–2021, whereby the actual amount of the investment subsidy is always capped at 30% of the eligible investment costs.

Starting in 2018, applications for tariff subsidies were ranked according to selfsupply percentage in the first week of application [9]. This measure resulted in more plants being subsidised, as the tariff subsidy for the respective photovoltaic plants was reduced by the percentage of self-supply. So far, it could be observed that the subsidy quotas for photovoltaics were partly allocated relatively quickly. For the year 2021, 5327 of 8998 applications could be considered in the quota according to the current status (as of 12.02.2021). Plants that had indicated a self-supply share of less than 17% could no longer be considered, as the quota of plants with a higher self-supply share was exhausted [9]. Also, in 2021, the waiting list for subsidies was reduced as soon as quotas became free due to the non-implementation of photovoltaic plants that originally received a subsidy commitment.

Since the 2017 amendment to the ÖSG, an additional funding line for pure investment funding for photovoltaic systems and electricity storage was introduced (§ 27a ÖSG 2012). This subsidy was endowed with €15 million annually for the years 2018 and 2019, with €9 million earmarked for photovoltaic systems and €6 million for electricity storage systems. This quota was increased to €36 million for the years 2020, 2021 and 2022, with €24 million primarily earmarked for the construction or expansion of photovoltaic systems [9]. Photovoltaic systems with a peak capacity of up to 100 kWp can be subsidised with a maximum of 250 €/kWp and a capacity of more than 100 kWp up to 500 kWp with 200 €/kWp. Photovoltaic systems on green areas are excluded from this support [9].

Likewise, the Climate and Energy Fund, federal provinces and individual municipalities award further limited or contingent investment subsidies for photovoltaic systems.

## 8 PV Storage Systems

In the year 2021 a total of 8755 PV storage systems were installed in Austria, representing an installed capacity of 130 MWh (net capacity) of storage. Of these, 72.8% received a subsidy and 27.2% were installed without subsidies. Figure 9 shows the market development of PV battery storage systems in Austria until 2021. Since



Fig. 9 Market development of PV battery storage systems in Austria until 2021. (Source [5])

2014, a total of 20,662 PV storage systems with a net capacity of about 250 MWh were installed.

The average system price for a PV battery storage system increased 12.7% from 914 EUR/kWh net capacity to 1030 EUR/kWh net capacity excl. VAT. A look at the purchasing prices shows a similar pattern. Also, the average purchasing price for a PV battery storage system increased by 13.3% from 539 EUR/kWh net capacity to 611 EUR/kWh net capacity.

# 9 Future Perspectives: Government and/or Local Authority Plans of Using PV in Buildings in Austria

Currently, in 2023 the major energy policy goal in Austria is set with 100% electricity by renewable energy sources by 2030 (balanced generation) and climate neutrality by 2040. In recent years, depending on the yearly situation, around 75% of electricity in Austria has been generated by renewable energy sources, mainly due to the high proportion of hydropower and the contributions from wind and biomass, as well as about 3% from photovoltaic systems. This level is intended to be increased up to 12 TWh by 2030 [7].

With the Renewable Energy Sources Expansion Act passed in summer 2021, the funding landscape for photovoltaic and electricity storage has changed. Beginning in 2022, either a market premium per kWh or an investment subsidy may be used to support a PV system. The market premium is the new subsidy for PV electricity fed into the grid and thus replaces the previously available feed-in tariff (current feed-in tariff contracts remain untouched).

The market premium is applicable for new PV systems or extensions greater than 10 kWp. It is a surcharge on the reference market value (roughly comparable to the average electricity price traded on the market). In the course of the application, the applicant must report electricity necessary to make his PV system profitable (takes place via a bid in the course of the general tendering round). The subsidy applications are ranked according to the registered electricity price (cents per kWh). This means that the applications are awarded, starting with the project with the lowest registered electricity price, until the funding volume of the tender is exhausted. A maximum value for the registered electricity price is specified by the legislature. Registered bids with a higher electricity price are invalid. The market premium is paid monthly over a period of 20 years. There are at least two auction rounds per year with a total annual auction volume of at least 700 MW.

Regarding BAPV and BIPV the investment-support is important. It is applicable to new PV systems and extensions up to 1000 kWp as well as electricity storage of up to 50 kWh (at least 0.5 kWh/kWp). The amount of the investment subsidy for PV systems varies with the size of the system. The amount of the investment subsidy for electricity storage is fixed. The minimum size of the electricity storage is linked to the performance of the PV system. A fixed subsidy is available only for PV systems up to 10 kWp.

The Austrian PV-Technology platform has been supported by Austrian government since 2012. This platform brings together about 30 Austrian-based industries and commercial entities, active in the production of PV relevant components and sub-components, as well as the relevant research community, in order to promote innovations. The transfer of latest scientific results to the industry by innovation workshops, trainee programs and conferences, joint national and international research projects, and other similar activities is part of the work program. The target of "PV Integration" now covers many different types of integration of PV into the building-, mobility- and agricultural sector [10].

Austria has several dedicated PV module producers, manufacturing standard PV modules as well as modules for specific building integration or solar-lighting. Other local producers in the value chain have a focus on high-quality materials in the module, the mounting or in the entire PV system including storage. The PV home market is predominately focusing on building adapted systems, larger ground-mounted PV systems are more and more installed, however legal restrictions and acceptance of the people are frequently limiting factors [10].

The fundamental development perspective of photovoltaics with a focus on the application areas of buildings/urban areas, mobility, agriculture and industry, is outlined in the Photovoltaic Technology Roadmap of the BMVIT from 2016 and 2018 [11] and [12]. This roadmap shows what can become possible if the framework conditions are adapted accordingly. Currently, it is no longer predominantly a question of costs that causes actual development to lag behind the roadmap paths, but rather a question of suitable framework conditions.

A major chance for PV is expected from local energy communities. These are just to be implemented by the new energy law, which fulfils the corresponding EU Renewable Energy directive. It foresees the distribution grid level as a boundary condition with some incentives, such as a reduced grid fee (only for the locally used electricity) and reduction in electricity taxes. Several hundred energy communities are under development with PV nearly always as the main electricity producer.

One of the strongest barriers is likely to be the priority for own use, which leads to suitable roofs not being fully utilised, or rarely used properties (holiday homes, etc.) not being used at all, as the expected production is often reduced to the possibility of self-used electricity in order to minimise the low remunerated feed-ins into the grid. The additional barrier of a levy for self-consumption for annual production greater than 25,000 kWh was removed in 2019, providing minor relief for commercial and industrial installations. The increased feed-in tariffs and the model of energy communities could alleviate this situation somewhat in the coming years, but long-term plannability would be desirable.

The planning and construction industry continue to cite bureaucratic barriers such as plant licenses, the need to obtain permits, and the often difficult-tounderstand costs of connecting to the grid. Reduction to the bare essentials and increased transparency of the grid status on site and of grid expansion plans could help here. The role of E-Control as an arbitration body is essential in this context. The new Electricity Act has made things easier in this respect, for example with the flat-rate grid access fees.

Technological goals of the roadmap, such as an increased focus in Austria on BIPV, are currently only being pursued at a low level. Research funding for technological developments in photovoltaics in this promising niche must be expanded. The "1 Million PV Roofs Programme" mentioned in the most recent Austrian government programme of 2022 shows a way how building-related potentials should be used as a priority. Significant changes in the framework conditions should be made in the PV building sector (reducing the priority for own use by encouraging energy communities, introducing obligations, changing building regulations, etc.).

## 10 Conclusions

Today, there is still a huge potential for PV systems in buildings in Austria. Integration is important from two points of view, aesthetic and architectural. This brings new challenge for energy and local load management. It is expected that this approach will be accepted by population due to the local added value and local job creation.

One of the most important factors in the course of the strong upswing will be to expand the capacities in planning and construction. Accordingly, whereby the aspect of training and thus ensuring high quality in the trade of planners and installers but also in the field of architecture and construction will be central. For 2050, market shares of photovoltaic systems are expected to reach up to half of Austria's electricity demand, which will grow significantly by then. Whereby the continuous of training of planners and installers will be very important.

A discussion process coordinated with all key players would be conducive to generating a common picture for Austria to achieve climate neutrality. The further development of storage technologies and Power2X has an influence on the PV potentials that can be achieved. In addition to economic developments, social and societal developments and attitudes also influence the question of the necessary PV capacity to achieve a climate-neutral Austria.

The amount of PV area required for this will also be determined by the further development of efficiency levels.

Currently, the level on the market is about 20% while in the laboratory efficiencies of about 45% are reached. While it is unrealistic to reach this 45% for technologies available on the market in the coming years further increase in PV system efficiency of at least up to 25% should be achieved by 2050. This makes a remarkable decrease in terms of space requirement per unit of power by 2050s plausible. Nevertheless, almost all potentials available will have to be exhausted if 50% of the Austrian electricity demand should be covered by PV. Every suitable external surface in the built environment will contribute by default to electricity production through PV cells incorporated into facades, roof elements, windows, solar and noise protection devices, etc. Parking areas will be covered with PV as standard, PV systems will also provide shade in the agricultural sector in synergy with food production and thus reduce the need for irrigation, or promote biodiversity on fallow land. In mobility, which will then be almost exclusively electrically powered, photovoltaics may play an important role through direct integration in lightweight vehicles, by supplying the charging infrastructure and contributing to hydrogen production. Making the energy system more flexible by exploiting all load management potentials and by expanding storage facilities will be an important prerequisite for this transformation. The long-term demands for electricity grid infrastructure resulting from the dynamic market development of photovoltaics are dependent on the further innovations and cost of PV technologies, as well as the development of storage technologies and its costs including short- (e.g. batteries) and long-term storage (e.g. hydrogen).

### Annex A (Table 3)

	Grid-connected	Stand-alone	
	kWp/year	kWp/yahr	Summe
1992	187	338	525
1993	159	85	244
1994	107	167	274
1995	133	165	298
1996	245	133	378
1997	365	104	469
1998	452	201	653

Table 3 Yearly installed PV capacity in Austria kWp per year

(continued)

	Grid-connected	Stand-alone	
	kWp/year	kWp/yahr	Summe
1999	541	200	741
2000	1030	256	1286
2001	1044	186	1230
2002	4094	127	4221
2003	6303	169	6472
2004	3755	514	4269
2005	2711	250	2961
2006	1290	274	1564
2007	2061	55	2116
2008	4553	133	4686
2009	19,961	248	20,209
2010	42,695	207	42,902
2011	90,984	690	91,674
2012	175,493	220	175,713
2013	262,621	468	263,089
2014	158,974	299	159,273
2015	151,806	46	151,852
2016	154,802	952	155,754
2017	172,479	476	172,955
2018	185,927	234	186,161
2019	246,461	500	246,961
2020	340,341	500	340,841
2021	739,168	500	739,668

 Table 3 (continued)

Source: [5]

# References

- Kapusta Friedrich, Karner Andreas, Heidenreich Michael, 200 kW Photovoltaik-Breitentest Begleitendes wissenschaftliches Forschungsprogramm, Bundesministerium f
  ür Verkehr, Innovation und Technologie 2002
- 2. https://nachhaltigwirtschaften.at/resources/nw\_pdf/fofo/fofo2\_98\_de.pdf
- 3. https://www.aee.at/aee/zeitschrift-erneuerbare-energie?id=60
- Haas Reinhard, Michael Hübner, Michael Ornetzeder, Kristina Hametner, Angela Wroblewski,: "Socio-economic aspects of the Austrian 200 kWp-Photovoltaic-rooftop programme", Solar Energy, Vol. 66(3), 183–191, 1999
- Biermayr P. et al: Innovative Energietechnologien in Österreich Marktentwicklung 2021, Biomasse, Photovoltaik, Photovoltaik-Batteriespeicher, Solarthermie, Wärmepumpen, Gebäudeaktivierung und Windkraft, Berichte aus Energie- und Umweltforschung 21b/2022, BMK Vienna, 2022.
- 6. https://www.zamg.ac.at/cms/de/aktuell
- Haas R., Auer H., and Gustav Resch: Heading towards democratic and sustainable electricity systems – the example of Austria, Renew. Energy Environ. Sustain. 7, 20 (2022), Published by EDP Sciences, 2022, https://doi.org/10.1051/rees/2022009

- Resch G. et al: Gutachten zu den Betriebs- und Investitionsförderungen im Rahmendes Erneuerbaren-Ausbau-Gesetzes (EAG), Aktualisierte Endberichts–Version vom 31.03.2022 auf Grundlage des EAG, BGBl. I Nr. 150/2021, in der Fassung des Bundesgesetzes BGBl. I Nr. 181/2021, BGBl. I Nr. 7/2022 und BGBl. I Nr. 13/2022, Bundesministerium für Klimaschutz, Umwelt, Energie, Mobilität, Innovation und Technologie, Radetzkystraße 2, 1030 Wien.
- 9. OeMAG. (2021). Tarifförderung Photovoltaik. Von https://www.oem-ag.at/de/foerderung/ photovoltaik/tariffoerderung/
- 10. Fechner Hubert: Austrian Annual PV report 2021 for IEA, Vienna 2022.
- 11. Fechner Hubert, C. Mayr A. Schneider M. Rennhofer G. Peharz: Technologie-Roadmap für Photovoltaik in Österreich Besondere Berücksichtigung der Auswirkung auf die Bereiche Gebäude/Städte Industrie Energieinfrastrukturen, Berichte aus Energie- und Umweltforschung, BMVIT, Vienna 2016
- 12. Fechner Hubert, Maximilian Rosner, Christoph Mayr, Marcus Rennhofer, Astrid Schneider, Gerhard Peharz: Technologie-Roadmap Photovoltaik (Teil 2, 2018), Potenziale und Technologie-Entwicklungsbedarf für Photovoltaik in den Sektoren Gewerbe/Industrie – Mobilität – Landwirtschaft – Gebäude/Städte, BMVIT Schriftenreihe 27/2018, Vienna 2018

# Photovoltaic Systems: A Challenge or an Opportunity for the Polish Energy Sector During Its Transformation



**Dorota Chwieduk** 

## 1 Introduction

To present the possibility of utilization of any renewable energy in any country, first it is necessary to describe the theoretical potential of such energy in specific geographical and local conditions [1]. When possible applications of photovoltaic systems are analyzed, it is necessary to present climatic conditions with a focus on the availability of solar energy. It should be underlined that analyzing only the average annual solar irradiation conditions, it may seem that the utilization of solar energy in Poland cannot be a very effective solution. However, relying only on averaged values does not reflect the dynamics of phenomena and does not show the real possibility of utilization of solar energy in various types of energy systems. Therefore, more detailed solar radiation data should be considered and analyzed to give clear recommendations for possible applications and modes of operation of the PV systems, and to predict the technical potential for these systems [2].

To answer a question formulated in the title of the chapter and decide if the application of photovoltaic systems is a challenge or an opportunity for the Polish energy sector during its transformation, it is good to describe the present state of the Polish energy sector. Then it is necessary to present briefly what is going in energy policy in the country. Different supporting mechanisms can always foster the introduction of new technologies into the energy market. In addition, a strong impulse for deployment of renewable energy technologies should be the need to comply with international legal regulations that strengthen the use of environmentally clean solutions, like photovoltaic technologies. In the case of European Union member states, the

D. Chwieduk (🖂)

Institute of Heat Engineering, Faculty of Power and Aeronautical Engineering, Warsaw University of Technology, Warsaw, Poland e-mail: dorota.chwieduk@pw.edu.pl

<sup>©</sup> The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2024 A. Sayigh (ed.), *Reducing the Effects of Climate Change Using Building-Integrated and Building-Applied Photovoltaics in the Power Supply*, Innovative Renewable Energy, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-42584-4\_4

energy efficiency and clean environment policies have priority. As a result, the implementation of the set of quantitative and qualitative goals regarding the share of renewable energy in the energy consumption balance and the reduction of greenhouse gas emissions and other harmful compounds has got the highest importance.

The present state of application of the PV systems in Poland is presented in this chapter. At the beginning, most of the applications of PV systems have been seen on the micro-scale in single-family houses. However, recently the number of large PV power plants has been increasing continuously. The PV systems in the country are mainly on-grid systems without any storage. In the on-grid PV systems if electricity is not used at the same time when it is generated it has to be transferred to the grid. Such on-grid systems make up the vast majority of all operating PV systems in the country. This situation has been caused mainly by the national Act for the renewable energy systems [3], which was introduced several years ago and gave a support for such microsystems (theoretically with installed capacity less than 50 kW, but in reality of a few kW). According to this regulation the grid was used as a virtual storage. As a result the grid can be overloaded, when many micro-scale systems supply electricity at the same time. In the case of complex regional projects, when several dozen buildings are equipped with photovoltaic installations, the problem of overloading the old grids started to be quite serious. Consequently, their failure rate has increased. Outdated power grids are not able to accept a large amount of energy coming from many micro-installations at the same time. Therefore, there is an urgent need of upgrading not only the old inefficient power plants but also the grid.

## 2 Polish Climatic Conditions

The territory of the Republic of Poland is equal to 322,577 km<sup>2</sup>, and the land area (including inland water) is 311,904 km<sup>2</sup>. Poland is situated on the huge Northern European Plain, with the Baltic Sea in the north and Carpathian Mountains in the south. It lies open to the east and west. Poland is located between 49° and 54.5° N latitudes in a moderate climate zone influenced by both the Atlantic and Continental climate. Poland's location causes it to be affected by different atmospheric fronts that result in frequent heavy cloud formation. The averaged mean yearly temperature is equal to 7.9 °C, average annual global solar radiation is in range 950–1150 kWh/m<sup>2</sup>. The annual solar hours are on average equal to 1600 that is about 18% of the total number of hours per year [4].

The climatic conditions of Poland are characterized by high variability over the time of the availability of solar radiation. The highest level of solar irradiation is in the northern part of the country, i.e., in Pomerania, and in the south-eastern part, i.e., the Lubelskie Region. The highest solar irradiation is in June when the night time is shortest and it lasts 7 hours and 14 minutes. The lowest irradiation is in December when the night time is longest and it lasts 16 hours and 20 minutes. In Warsaw (central Poland) solar insolation conditions are not very good and the average annual irradiation is about 962 kWh/m<sup>2</sup>. The highest average monthly solar irradiation is in



Fig. 1 Daily distribution of average hourly sums of global solar radiation for all months of an average year for Warsaw

June, like all over the country and equals to 160 kWh/m<sup>2</sup> and the lowest is in December and equals to 11 kWh/m<sup>2</sup> [5, 6]. Figure 1 presents daily distribution of average hourly sums of global solar radiation for all months of a year for Warsaw.

The huge difference in solar insolation conditions between winter and summer can be easily seen in Fig. 1. This very uneven distribution of solar radiation during a year is caused by the location of Poland, related to its latitude and location in the central-eastern Europe, where the moderate weather conditions are strongly influenced by the continental climate. Because of that, summers are relatively hot and winters cold. So large differences in daily distribution of solar radiation for all months of the averaged year indicate that inclination of a surface exposed to incident solar radiation is very important to assure the highest solar energy gains throughout a year.

The annual and diurnal course of solar radiation, as is well known, depends mainly on astronomical factors and atmosphere state [1, 7]. The most evident is the relation between the elevation of the Sun and the day length, the highest values being observed in summer, the lowest in winter months. Cloudiness and transparency of the atmosphere for the large dispersion of the diurnal and hourly values are mainly responsible. Figure 2 presents the Sun Charts for Warsaw and it is evident that the course of the charts is analogous to monthly distribution of average hourly sums of global solar radiation presented in Fig. 1.

The climatic conditions of Poland are characterized by high fluctuations of solar radiation availability in the time. About 80% of annual solar radiation is available from April to October and only 20% in the remaining 5 months. In winter, a day lasts 6–7 hours, while in summer it can be nearly 19 hours. Moreover, an average annual percentage of the direct solar radiation amounts only for 46%. In summer the



Fig. 2 Sun charts for Warsaw

share of direct radiation is higher and accounts for 56%, but in a period from November to January average diffuse radiation varies from 65% to 71%, and sometimes in December it can reach 80% [5].

Figure 3 shows daily distribution of average hourly sums of diffuse solar radiation on a horizontal surface for all months of a year for Warsaw. This figure can be compared with Fig. 1 to see how high is a share of diffuse solar radiation throughout the year and especially in winter months.

Figure 4 presents monthly distribution of mean monthly sums of global and diffuse solar radiation for an averaged year for Warsaw.

Generally, the surface orientation of any solar receiver normally corresponds to south in the southern hemisphere (and north in the southern hemisphere). However, with the increase in latitude describing the geographical location of a given place on the globe, the importance of the inclination of a surface receiving solar radiation increases. The position of the Sun relative to a surface exposed to incident solar radiation is described in terms of several spherical angles by appropriate relationships [1, 7]. The calculations of solar radiation incident on surfaces with different azimuth and inclination angles for Polish climatic conditions have been performed using such relationships and applying the average hourly solar radiation data for Warsaw [5].

In Poland the influence of inclination of the incident surface on solar irradiation level is evident for the whole year [8]. In summer the most irradiated surfaces have small inclination angles of  $10-15^{\circ}$ . If the slope is larger then the solar gains are smaller accordingly. Vertical surfaces (the maximum slope) experience a significant



Fig. 3 Daily distribution of average hourly sums of diffuse solar radiation on a horizontal surface for months of a year for Warsaw



Fig. 4 Distribution of monthly sums of global solar radiation and diffuse radiation for Warsaw

reduction in received solar radiation and the summer solar energy peak, typical for horizontal surfaces, is reduced, especially for south-facing surfaces. In winter the situation is opposite and the best inclination is in the range  $50^{\circ}$ – $70^{\circ}$  directed to the south. In winter all surfaces facing south-east through north to south-west receive little solar irradiation, because they cannot see the direct component of solar radiation, what reduces a lot solar energy availability. Calculations carried out for the year-round solar radiation impact on any surface show that in the case of the isotropic solar radiation model the recommended inclination to receive maximum solar energy is equal to  $30^{\circ}$ , but in the case of using the anisotropic solar radiation model the inclination is  $45^{\circ}$ . The best orientation for the whole year operation of any solar receiver is for the azimuth angle of  $+15^{\circ}$  (slightly to the west). This preferably for the West direction is particularly visible in the summer, when the most irradiated surfaces are directed to the south-west, and to a larger extent for azimuth angles from +30 to +90 degrees (the last one refers to the west direction). This phenomenon is caused by a larger share of direct radiation in the afternoon than the morning (in the morning there is often foggy, which weakens the global solar energy flux reaching the earth).

Thus knowing the structure of solar radiation in Poland, it is obvious that only the solar systems which use both direct and diffuse solar radiation can be effectively used in Polish solar radiation conditions. The PV modules use of course both forms of solar radiation, but insolation conditions create preferences for the use of PV installation connected directly to the grid or require the use of various forms and modes of energy storage.

Table 1 gives the mean monthly values of climatic parameters in Warsaw: ambient air temperature, wind velocity, rainfalls, solar radiation on horizontal surface with percentage of diffuse radiation [9]. It can be seen that the ambient air temperature during winter drops below zero, which forces the use of anti-freezing mixture instead of water in solar collector loops in solar thermal systems.

The availability of solar energy depends also on local conditions that can be influenced not only by the climatic parameters but also by local pollution conditions. Figure 5 presents the map of availability of solar energy in Poland that was prepared taking into account both climatic and environmental conditions connected mainly with pollution. The map in Fig. 5 was elaborated 30 years ago and presented in an expert evaluation report on availability of solar energy in the country [6]. That report was the first one official report on possible application of solar energy in the country. It dealt with solar thermal systems only, as photovoltaic technology was completely unknown in those days in the country (it was published 30 years ago). It was the first time when national energy report (solar energy namely) took into account environmental aspects presenting potential of utilization an energy technology. The report included a state of the environment, namely air pollution. The map in Fig. 5 was elaborated using the classification of country's regions regarding their environmental state. It is necessary to underline that this environmental situation has not been changed since then. Thus the best solar energy irradiation conditions

Month	Ι	II	III	IV	V	VI	VII	VIII	IX	Х	XI	XII
Ambient temperature [°C]	-3.5	-2.6	1.2	7.8	13.8	17.3	19.1	18.2	13.9	8.1	3.0	-0.6
Average wind speed [m/s]	3.5	3.5	3.5	3.25	2.8	2.4	2.45	2.45	2.7	2.82	3.2	3.3
Rainfall [mm]	22	18	29	28	59	82	57	60	41	26	35	36
Solar monthly irradiation [MJ/m <sup>2</sup> ]	62	102	253	357	494	577	558	475	308	161	60	41
Diffuse radiation ratio [%]	66	65	53	50	47	42	44	44	46	54	67	71

Table 1 The average climatic conditions in Warsaw



Fig. 5 Regions in Poland according to the availability of solar energy [6]

are in regions: Nadmorski (number I), Podlasko – Lubelski (number VII), Slasko – Mazowiecki (number VIII), and the worst in regions: Warszawski (number VI) and Gornoslaski (number X). The last one is an industrial region with mining and other heavy industry.

For many years not so much effort has been put to reduce environmental pollution. Fortunately, thanks to the accession to the European Union the environmental policy started being treated seriously. In the last years some strong actions have been undertaken, e.g., recently the Clean Air Program. Unluckily, the energy crises caused by the Russian war in Ukraine have stopped many of the important initiatives and actions for environment. Nowadays, the shortage of many fuels, mainly coal and gas can be seen. Due to the lack of these fuels, the government allowed to use traditional methods of burning solid fuels, including biomass of various origins and poor-quality coal, which until recently was forbidden to use at all.

The use of high-emission fuels is not only harmful to the environment and human health, but also significantly reduces the availability of solar radiation. High environmental pollution means the presence of dust in the atmosphere. Dust and pollution particles attach to other particles of the atmosphere, as a consequence, the number of large particles of highly polluted atmospheric aerosol increases. It can be added that traditionally atmospheric aerosol consists of liquid and solid substances, like pollen, bacteria, ashes, sea salt crystals, or soot. Photons of solar radiation, unable to penetrate directly to the earth's surface, are partly dispersed, but mainly absorbed by particles of polluted atmospheric aerosol. As a result of absorption, the internal energy of the molecules increases, which is then radiated as long-wave thermal radiation. As a consequence, the temperature of the atmosphere (hemisphere) increases, and the share of short-wave solar radiation decreases, so less solar radiation can be converted into a useful form of energy.

With reduced solar radiation flux, the ability of solar receivers to effectively gain solar energy is limited [10]. Useful energy gained by solar systems decreases, what is specially evident for photovoltaic modules. In case of solar thermal collectors their useful thermal energy does not drop so much, because apart from the short wave solar radiation they also utilize energy contained in the environment (solar collectors are not only solar receivers but heat exchangers as well). In case of photovoltaic modules, their electricity gains decrease significantly not only due to the lower level of short-wave solar radiation, but also because as the ambient air temperature increases, their efficiency decreases [11]. As a consequence, the power gained decreases and specific cooling methods are recommended to be used [12, 13]. Therefore, in many heavily polluted places on earth, mainly cities and industrialized areas, despite their geographical location (low latitudes), the energy gains of solar photovoltaic installations are not very high, often comparable to those obtained by PV installations operating at much higher latitudes.

# **3** The Background for Deployment of the PV Systems in the Country

# The Past State of the Energy Sector and Its Main Energy Fuel Dependence

To present the background for application of photovoltaic technologies in any country it is necessary to analyze not only climatic conditions, but a state of the energy sector in the country and its main energy fuel dependence.

At the beginning of this chapter the past energy economy of Poland is briefly described to show how it is difficult to develop the energy transformation through the application of distributed energy sources based on renewables, like PV plants, if a country has used to be strongly dependent on one own fossil fuel and the use of which has been centralized for decades. Any changes to such a centralized system carry a high risk, mainly economic, but very often social, too, and not many politicians, decision decision-makers want to take the risk.

In Poland the prevailing view in the communistic energy policy in the last decades of the twentieth century was that the best form of development was to maintain the status quo when everything was planned and managed centrally. No actions, especially no energy transformation activities gave no risk. It was not thought at that time that the existing state of energy generation and transmission sector could not last forever. Maintenance and modernization activities were not a priority. The status quo situation led to the rapid aging of both the power generation blocks themselves and the power grids. What currently results in the lack of the possibility of their cooperation with modern renewable energy systems, when energy generation has a stochastic character, so it can change rapidly in time in unpredictable way, particularly when wind and solar energy are utilized.

The beginning of the economy transition started at the end of twentieth century in Poland, when Poland started to implement its accession plan to become a member of the European Union. In those days the stress was put on reduction of energy intensity of national product mainly through the ownership transformations in the national economy. Then to reduce energy consumption many energy-intensive industrial plants were simply closed down. In those years the economy showed a high dependence on coal (hard and brown), which came from its own domestic resources. The consumption of coal corresponded to 70% of the primary energy. The country was characterized by outstanding position of coal in the energy supply sector for decades. In the electricity generation sector it was especially evident. In those days in electricity production and supply Poland was practically self-sufficient. Coal (hard and brown) in 97% used to be a source of electricity (3% contribution was from hydro energy). The Polish power generation sector was and still is the largest in Central and Eastern Europe. About 97% of Polish electricity sector was generated in 55 coal power plants, of which 33 were combined heat and power (cogeneration CHP) plants [14]. So it is a huge challenge to transform such huge centralized energy sector based on one fossil fuel to distributed energy sources based on solar energy [15], which is widely recognized in the country as unstable and uncertain form of energy in meeting the needs of users.

The central heat supply played and still plays an important role in the Polish energy economy. Heat has been generated in the Combined Heat and Power stations and in Heat (only) Plants since decades. The fuel structure of direct consumption has not been changing significantly for many years. The large cities and factories have been supplied by thermal electric power stations using coal. However, in the new century, the new trends have been noticed, the slightly reduction of solid fuels share (hard and brown coal) to favor of liquid and gaseous fuels (gas, oil), which were imported ones.

District heating used to be and still is a major component of Poland's energy infrastructure. District heating networks supply more than half of Poland's residential heating needs, with 75% in urban areas. The largest district heating network in Europe and the second in the world is in Warsaw, where its total length is 1760 km [16].

It can be easily guessed, that in such economy based on coal, it was no interest in the application of renewables, especially that energy generation and supply sector was highly centralized and it was no place for energy-distributed systems like those based on renewables. However, the situation began to change with Poland's accession to the European Union in May 2004 and since then aspects of reconstruction of energy sector have become a must. As a result the energy efficiency and clean environment policies became more and more important and visible in the energy economy of the country.

And so the Polish government, willy-nilly, had to start creating conditions for the development of renewable energy technologies and their market. Initially, support for renewable energy was more theoretical than practical. Officially, it was declared necessary to increase the share of renewable energy in the country's fuel and primary energy balance, but no legal framework and financial support mechanisms were created to strengthen the role of renewable energy. In particular, there were great concerns about solar energy, as it was widely believed that economically viable energy investments were not possible under Polish climatic conditions. For many years, such a view resulted from the provisions of the National Strategy for the Development of RES, published in the late 1990s [17]. The strategy was adopted by the government and parliament of the country. This document, although it was supposed to promote the development of renewable energy, in fact only supported the use of biomass and contributed to a significant suspension of the development and use of other renewable energy sources for years. It was especially evident in case of photovoltaics. The document stated, among others, that in Polish conditions the use of photovoltaic systems would not be economically viable for at least the next 40 years. Unfortunately, often the lack of knowledge and purely vested interests can lead to create significant obstacles in the development of a given technology and its implementation in practice. It was just a case of photovoltaic technologies. The opinion that the use of PV technology is unprofitable is often visible in contemporary legal documents, such as the basic document for the development of the energy sector in the country, which is the Polish Energy Policy. Such an attitude of disbelief in the widespread effective use of solar energy through the use of photovoltaic technologies is still visible in new strategic government documents, for example, in the latest Polish Energy Policy – PEP until the year 2040 [18]. It can be said that photovoltaics has developed against all odds, and society itself has played an important role in the growth of PV applications.

Fortunately for utilization of solar photovoltaic systems, as well as other renewable energy technologies, in accordance with the European Union energy policy Polish energy sector had to change and move to environmentally friendly technologies. At the beginning, the best way to do that was seen mainly as to be focused on energy efficiency, what of course is always necessary and gives the base for effective utilization of modern renewable energy technologies. Luckily, after several years it turned out that without utilization of renewable energies, it is not possible to reduce energy consumption and environmental pollution highly enough.

# 4 The Transformation of the Energy Sector Thanks to Accession to European Union

The importance of energy conservation and necessity of using renewables have been indicated in the EU Directives, mainly *Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council on the energy performance of buildings* [19], *Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council on the Energy Efficiency* [20] and *Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council on the promotion of renewable energies* [21]. All those directives support the implementation of new, innovative technologies and modern options of energy conservation, enhancing the use of renewables. They have paid an important role for development of modern energy*saving distributed energy systems, including application of solar systems, and in such a way they help to intensify the pace of the energy transformation process.* 

Thanks to that legal framework introduced by the directives, reduction of energy consumption and in consequence the environmental pollution have become a priority of the Polish energy economy. However, as presented above, the transformation of large, centralized energy sector into distributed energy sector with energy systems of various sizes and based on different energy sources, mainly renewable energy sources, is not easy, and often seems to be practically impossible for many decision-makers. But thanks to the EU energy policy measures of rational use of energy, which combine energy efficiency from supply and demand sides the utilization of renewables, have been supported by financing mechanisms and regulative framework.

As mentioned before, the basic legal framework for the implementation of renewable energy in the country has been included in the Renewable Energy Act [4]. The Act went into force in the year 2015 and since then it has been amended dozens of times, the most of all national laws (the last change was in June 2022). This Act defines, among others: rules and conditions for conducting activities in the field of electricity generation from renewable energy sources, rules for the implementation of the national action plan in the field of energy from renewable sources or rules for international cooperation in the field of renewable energy sources and joint investment projects. The Act has created a good background for the development of micro-energy systems mainly photovoltaics. It defined the role of the prosumer and created the framework for his activity.

The Act formulated the modes of operation of the prosumer on the domestic energy market, giving huge regulatory support to micro-installations up to the installed capacity of 40 kW initially, and recently 50 kW. Consequently, the Act has given the background to introduce very beneficial financial mechanism for the end user, which is the prosumer. According to this Act till April 2022 the prosumers generating electricity in own PV systems could have used the grid as a virtual energy storage operating with 80% of efficiency. The Act introduced an energy billing system based on net metering and semi-annual billing, with the aforementioned treatment of the grid as an energy store. Such a legal situation caused a huge interest among inhabitants of small cities, villages, suburbs of the cities in investing in micro





Fig. 6 Examples of micro PV systems installed on a roof of a single-family house (right) and small hotel (left)

PV installations, which began to appear like mushrooms after the rain. Examples of such micro PV systems installed on a roof of a single-family house (right) and small hotel (left) are presented in Fig. 6. However, this scheme is not applied anymore. Currently, for new prosumers, the network is no longer treated as an energy store and individual prosumer contracts with energy distribution companies are concluded on the basis of a generally applicable price list.

The introduced regulatory scheme has been enhanced by specific energy–efficiency support mechanisms for renewables, like *Clean Air* or *My current*, which are national or regional projects managed by the National Fund for Environment Protection and Natural Resources or by appropriate regional Funds. They offer special grants and loans for investments in clean energy technologies. The highest share of such support is given to photovoltaics. Despite the fact that new contracts concluded by prosumers with energy distribution companies no longer have the option of using the grid as an energy storage, the number of new investments in photovoltaic micro-installations is still growing rapidly.

Ordinary inhabitants have started to invest in PV systems to be not only energy consumers but also the energy producers to have own energy source and to be responsible not only for the energy consumption, but also generation. The introduced support mechanisms helped to achieve significant benefits in energy consumption, and as a consequence, financial savings. This has contributed to the dissemination of photovoltaic technologies and the development of the domestic photovoltaic market in the country. Nowadays the name of prosumers has become popular and exists in the official regulation language, as has been mentioned before. It should be underlined that nowadays the photovoltaic systems are seen as a huge opportunity for Polish residents to be energy independent from the centralized energy systems and generate on their own the clean energy. It can be said that thanks to the Polish prosumers and their interest in application of the PV technologies, the energy sector has started undergoing its important transformation into decentralized decarbonized energy systems, mainly photovoltaic ones. In case of large-scale photovoltaic systems the support has been stimulated by two mechanisms: certificates of origin and the auction system. Certificates of origin were introduced as a result of the implementation of the energy efficiency policy (and the EU Directive on energy efficiency [20]). However, they have not caused a huge deployment of the large Photovoltaic systems, even though the property rights of such green certificates could have been and still can be traded on the Polish Power Exchange stock. As a result of the introduction of the Renewable Energy Sources Act since 2016, the certificates have been gradually replaced by the auction systems. Significant changes to this support scheme were made through the amendments of the Act in the last years and development of a large-scale PV systems has been fostered a lot.

The Polish government has approved Poland's energy policy until 2040 (PEP2040) [18]. This document sets the framework for the energy transformation in the country, which is a priority if decarbonization of the Polish economy is to be achieved by the year 2050. It can be mentioned that there were a few years of delay in issuing this strategic document regarding the Polish energy sector, what is not good for the effective development of the energy sector. The document PEP 2040 presents solutions to meet EU climate and energy goals to assure the energy transition toward a zero-emissions economy. In the year 2030, a maximum 56% share of coal-fired power generation should be achieved and complete exit of such plants is expected in 2049. In the year 2030, a minimum 23% share of renewable energy in final energy consumption is planned.

According to PEP2040 by 2040, the heating needs of all households will be covered by district heat supply systems and zero- or low-emission individual energy systems. The latter are defined as systems using heat pumps or electricity. It can be seen that this is a turn toward the electrification of heating sector, where photovoltaics can play an important role. However, it is not mentioned in this strategic document.

It is expected that expansion of the new generation and network infrastructure will lead to the creation of an almost new power system by 2040, based largely on zero-emission sources. This is to be achieved thanks to the development of photo-voltaics and offshore wind farms. However, the priority is given to the offshore wind farms due to "their greatest prospects for development". This last statement raises doubts among energy experts, especially those dealing with renewable energy, because the technology is relatively new in the world, and in Poland it has not been used at all so far. It is not good to rely only on imported technology, not to have own experts specialized in that field, and the logistic could be a huge challenge.

Decision-makers all the time do not believe in photovoltaics. According to the PEP2040, it is expected that in the year 2030 installed capacity of all PV plants will be 5–7 GW and in the year 2040 it will 10–16 GW. The document was published in April 2021. In that time the installed capacity of PV systems was already more than 5 GW, so it looks like the authors of that strategic document did not know what was going in the renewable energy sector in the country (they expected such capacity to be reached in 2030!).

Nowadays, the situation with the PV sector looks much better than it was ever expected by any creators of the Polish energy policy. The installed capacity of the PV systems has nearly fully reached the goal declared by the PEP2040 to be in 2040. At the end of 2022 it was at level of 12 GW, while the installed capacity in all generation sources in Poland reached 60 GW. Renewable energy sources accounted for almost 38% (22.6 GW). In the RES sector, photovoltaics ranks first with approximately 54% of the installed capacity [22]. A decade ago, at the end of 2012 the installed capacity in photovoltaics in Poland was 1.5 MW. At the end of 2019 it increased up to 1.6 GW (more than 10 times). Forecasts indicate that the closest milestone of 20 GW installed in PV in Poland will be reached by 2025 [23] (so it is much higher than the goal indicated by the PEP2040 to be reached in 2040).

The last 10 years of deployment of the PV technology are called "the golden decade of Polish photovoltaics". In recent years, the prices of PV installations have changed significantly and have become widely available on the domestic market. Nowadays, PV systems are one of the most acceptable new energy technologies. Solar thermal collectors take the first place, even if they are not so popular nowa-days. Quite often new photovoltaic installations next to the previously installed solar thermal collectors can be seen, as it is presented in Fig. 7. Solar thermal collectors are located on a roof of the building, which belongs to the ski lift station. A light roofing structure is attached to the building and photovoltaic modules are



Fig. 7 New photovoltaic installations next to the previously installed solar thermal collectors on a building of the ski lift center

installed on it. The PV installation also represents the micro-system and operates on works on the principles of a prosumer installation.

Renewable energy market in Poland is dominated by photovoltaics. And photovoltaics is dominated by micro-scale systems, thanks to the investment boom that has been going on for several recent years, which was helped by support mechanisms for prosumers. At the end of August 2022, there were 1,132,259 renewable energy prosumers in Poland, of which almost 1,132,000 had photovoltaic installations. The installed capacity in RES micro-installations amounted to 8262.49 MW and was dominated by photovoltaic installations, whose capacity amounted to as much as 8259.43 MW [23]. Prosumers account for 80% of the installed capacity in photovoltaics and their role on the renewable energy market is undeniable in Poland.

## 5 Application of PV Systems in Poland

As mentioned before, the support mechanisms for micro-installations and individual solar energy prosumers were introduced in recent years and they have led to a huge increase in the number of photovoltaic installations with power from a few to a dozen or so kW, which were and are installed mainly in single-family houses. Photovoltaic systems at the micro scale are relatively easy to be installed, operate, and maintain. Their costs have been reduced significantly, while their efficiencies have been increased. Currently, there are many different technologies available on the market. However, the majority belongs to mono and polycrystalline silicon technologies. The photovoltaic market is currently dominated by micro-installations in the form of BAPV – Building Attached Photovoltaic systems (see Fig. 8).

Figure 8 presents Building Attached Photovoltaic system during its installation on the roof of the building. There are some PV modules already installed on the left side of the roof, while on the right side of the roof there is only the metal construction for further mounting PV modules on the roof. Quite often photovoltaic modules cannot be directly installed on a roof as BAPV systems and then they can be settled on the ground as the detached structures, see Fig. 9, or in the case of horizontal roofs can be placed on them on support mounting constructions, as shown in Fig. 10.

The concept of utilization of renewables in households is mostly based on the implementation of solar energy and heat pumps. This concept refers to new buildings, as well as old buildings under refurbishment. In such buildings the demand for heating (eventually for cooling) and lighting is reduced substantially. The energy is supplied to a building or it is generated in a building with high efficiency with high share of utilization of renewable energy sources. Then the final use of energy by residents is accomplished in effective way. As a result of the application of high thermal standards of the building envelope and its complementarity with the surrounding, and effective operation of energy devices, systems and receivers and smart energy management systems in a building, the final and primary energy consumption in buildings has been significantly reduced. Prosumers using the support system in which the grid is treated as a virtual storage of electrical energy can be



Fig. 8 Single-family house with BAPV system during its installation on the roof of the building



Fig. 9 PV modules settled on the ground as detached structures

practically self-sufficient. This is possible when the PV system is well dimensioned for the solar radiation conditions and the use of the solar energy gained. The best result in being energy self-sufficient is to use heat pump coupled with the PV system operation.



Fig. 10 PV modules placed on horizontal roof on support constructions

In the beginning of this century the solar energy applications in residential and tertiary sectors were connected only with the solar thermal active systems. Those systems were mostly used in the form of low-temperature heating systems with flat plate solar collectors, and later also with vacuum tube collectors. They supplied heat to Domestic Hot Water systems. Later the solar heating systems have been coupled with heat pumps to accomplish total heating needs for DHW and space heating. In those days application of solar thermal systems and heat pumps was not supported by any official regulations and supporting mechanisms. It was just a will of people to have own energy systems. In those years photovoltaic systems were rather completely unknown in the country and in addition they were very expensive.

It is necessary to underline that inclination of a surface exposed to incident solar radiation is very important to assure the high solar energy gains, what has been presented in the first part of this chapter, when climatic conditions were described. The large slope is especially recommended for the application of solar receivers operating in mountains in winter. Usually, the best slope for the annual operation of PV modules or solar collectors is in range 30–45°. In mountains it can be even more because of the snow, which can easily melt on a surface of larger inclination (see Fig. 11) than on a surface of small slope (see Fig. 12). It is necessary to mention, that both pictures were made at the same time in January in Polish mountains and two places are located in a distance of 100 m.

The support mechanisms for micro-installations and individual solar energy prosumers were introduced in recent years and they have led to a huge increase in the number of photovoltaic installations with power from a few to a dozen or so kW, which were and are installed mainly in single-family houses, as already presented. However, the interest in investing in PV systems in multifamily buildings is increasing [24]. This is mainly caused by the increase of electricity prices and new support mechanism for such buildings. Nowadays, grants are available for renewable energy projects (RES projects). They offer the support in the amount of 50% costs of purchase, assembly, construction, or modernization of a RES installation in a



Fig. 11 PV system located on a high slope of the hill in January in Polish mountains



Fig. 12 PV system located on a small slope of the hill in January in Polish mountains

multi-family building, with the upper limit of the support granted not specified. The PV systems are mainly mounted on roofs as the Building Attached Photovoltaic systems, when a roof is inclined, or they are attached to the supporting structures on horizontal roofs.

Up to now rather very rarely the BIPV – Building Integrated PhotoVoltaic systems are used. Some of them can be met in public buildings, as shown in Fig. 13. Sometimes the BIPV systems apply the PV technology called glass–to-glass, where they play an important role not only as electrical energy generator but also are main elements of a daylighting system and have a function of solar shading devices, as presented in Fig. 14.

Large-scale systems are usually built as photovoltaic farms with power from one to hundreds megawatts in the countryside. Nowadays, the largest photovoltaic farm with a capacity of 204 MW is located in Zwartów in Pomerania. It was commissioned in September 2022. The second place is occupied by the PV farm in Brudzewo with power of 70 MW. The third largest farm is in Witnica and has a capacity of



Fig. 13 BIPV - Building Integrated PV systems as cladding and solar shading devices



Fig. 14 BIPV system in a form of glass-to-glass technology

64 MW. All of them belong to different energy groups. Throughout the last year (2022) 362,159 new photovoltaic plants with a total capacity of 4269.8 MW were built. According to the Polish Power Grid company data the last year record was broken on September 7, when at 1 p.m. the photovoltaic plants operated with a capacity of 6711.3 MW. In August, 14,147 GWh of electricity was produced in Poland, of which 11,575 GWh (81%) was provided by conventional power plants, and 2477 GWh (17%) by RES [22]. Photovoltaics covered approximately 8% of energy demand in that months, which was characterized by the best solar irradiation conditions in the last year.

There are many plans for new investments in large-scale PV plants. New investments in photovoltaic installations with a capacity of several megawatts in areas that must undergo intensive reclamation process are characteristic. These include areas of former garbage dumps, mine heaps, areas after opencast lignite mining, etc. Here is great potential for such an environmental transformation of areas related to the extraction of fossil fuels and the place of their storage, into new environmentally clean areas intended for generating energy in a zero-emission way thanks to investments in PV installations constructed and operated in these areas. Nowadays, energy generation and distribution company implementing a photovoltaic farm in Mysłowice with a target capacity of 100 MW can be an example of such a modern ecological energy transition. Over 60,000 PV modules have already been installed in the reclaimed coal combustion waste landfill area, which is 73% planned installations. As a result, the farm is expected to provide 39,000 MWh of green energy annually, which will help reduce carbon dioxide ( $CO_2$ ) emissions by 30,000 tons compared to generation in coal-fired plants [25].

## 6 Summary and Final Remarks

After the communist political system, the country underwent a systemic transformation. However, the transformation of energy sector goes very slowly. After many years of centralized energy economy based on using coal as basic raw material and lack of concern for the energy and environment conservation, the transition to distributed energy systems based on renewable energy sources presents a huge challenge for the energy sector. The situation of urban heating networks and centralized energy systems is especially difficult in large cities. Therefore, the energy transformation in big urban areas should be implemented gradually. The easiest way should be to develop distributed small renewable energy systems cooperating with the national power grid and step by step substitute the central district heating systems by such small RES systems where the photovoltaics can pay the basic role of energy generation system.

It should be underlined that utilization of renewables is well perceived by society. It is the previous monopolistic energy economy that causes the society to want to liberate itself from these old centrally controlled and managed energy structures. People strive to have their own independent energy systems and sources. And it is renewable energy that gives them such an opportunity. Therefore, from the beginning of the implementation of the new energy policy focused on energy efficiency and taking into account the possibility of using new renewable energy sources, it is the role of the inhabitants of cities and villages in the pursuit of energy independence and the use of their own renewable energy resources. Thus the regular energy consumers have become the main initiators to implement the renewable energy technologies.

Poland declared and confirmed in the national Energy Policy till 2040 [3] that the share of renewable energy for the heating and cooling will increase by 1.1% annually. For several dozen years, the central heating system provided easy and cheap access to heat for the entire city. This advantage of a very centralized operation of the heating system is now becoming the main obstacle in the fast, and energy and economic efficient transition to a modern low-temperature heating system of the

fourth or fifth generation, where the heat pumps will be the main heating devices and they will be powered by the electricity generated by the photovoltaic and wind farms, as the process of electrification of the heat supply system is developing.

Concluding it can be said, that application of photovoltaic systems is for sure a challenge for the Polish energy sector, but the same time it is huge opportunity for its green transformation, going to zero-emission economy of the country so much experienced for many years by centralized energy sector based on utilization of fossil fuels applied with low efficiency of their conversion into final energy. It must be underlined, that any transition of economy of a country cannot go without acceptance of the society. The role of society in their support for investment in environmentally clean energy technologies can be seen, especially among young people. This is particularly reflected in small investments in own micro PV systems. The will of ordinary people to buy and use the PV systems is of course also related to the financial benefits that they can achieve thanks to the reduction in consumption of conventional energy based on fossil fuels, which costs a lot nowadays.

## References

- Kambezidis H. D., The solar resource. In: Comprehensive Renewable Energy; Solar Thermal Systems: Components and Application; Sayigh A., Chief Ed.; Elsevier, 2012; Volume 3, pp. 27–84.
- Kazmierski L.L., Solar Photovoltaic Technology: No Longer at Outlier. In: Comprehensive Renewable Energy; Photovoltaic Solar Energy: Photovoltaic Solar Energy; Sayigh A., Chief Ed.; Elsevier, 2012; Volume 1, pp. 13–30.
- Act on Renewable Energies with latter amendments. Ustawa z Dnia 20 Lutego 2015 r. o Odnawialnych Źródłach Energii z Późniejszymi Zmianami. Dziennik Ustaw, 20 February 2015, p. 478. Accessible online: http://isap.sejm.gov.pl/isap.nsf/
- 4. Chwieduk D. Solar Energy Use for Thermal Application in Poland. Polish Journal of Environmental Studies, Vol.19, No.3, pp. 473–478, 2010.
- Chwieduk D, Bogdańska B. Some recommendations for inclinations and orientations of building elements under solar radiation in Polish conditions. Renewable Energy 29, pp.1569–1581, Elsevier Science, 2004.
- 6. Gogół W., Chief Ed. Thermal conversion of solar radiation in domestic conditions (in Polish). Konwersja termiczna energii promieniowania słonecznego w warunkach krajowych. Ekspertyza PAN, Wydział IV Nauk Technicznych, Komitet Termodynamiki i Spalania Warszawa XII 1993.
- 7. Duffie J.A., Beckman W.A., Solar Engineering of Thermal Processes, John Wiley & Sons, Inc.; 4th Edition 2013.
- Chwieduk D. Solar Energy in buildings. Thermal Balance for Efficient Heating and Cooling. Elsevier. Academic Press, 362 pages, 2014.
- 9. https://klimat.imgw.pl/pl/climate-maps/
- Sarver T., Al-Qaraghuli A., Kazmerski L.L. Comprehensive Review of the Impact of Dust on the Use of Solar Energy: History, Investigations, Results, Literature, and Mitigation Approaches. June 2013. Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews 22.
- Schiro F., Benato A., Stoppato A., et al.: Improving photovoltaics efficiency by water cooling: Modelling and experimental approach. Energy 2017; 137: 798–810.
- 12. Zapałowicz Z. Zeńczak W. The possibility to improve energy efficiency through the application of PV installation including cooling modules. Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, 2021;143:110964.
- 13. Sopian K., Yigit K.S., Liu H.T., et al. Performance analysis of photovoltaic thermal air heaters. Energy Conversion and Management 1996; 37; No. 11:1657–1670.
- 14. Statistics Poland. Local Data Bank (in Polish). Accessible online https://bdl.stat.gov.pl/ BDL/start
- Chwieduk, D., Bujalski, W., Chwieduk B.: Possibilities of Transition from Centralized Energy Systems to Distributed Energy Sources in Large Polish Cities, Energies 13(22), 2020.
- Wojdyga K. Polish District Heating Systems—Development Perspectives. Journal of Civil Engineering and Architecture, 2016, 10.
- Strategy on Development of Renewable Energy. Strategia Rozwoju Energetyki Odnawialnej. Ministerstwo Środowiska, Warszawa, 1999. (accessible on line: http://www.pga.org.pl/prawo/ strategia-OZE)
- 18. The Energy Policy of Poland until 2040 (EPP2040), Ministry of Climate and Environment (in Polish). http://www.gov.pl, Accessible on line.
- Directive 2010/31/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 19 May 2010 on the energy performance of buildings. The Energy Performance of Buildings Directive (EPBD) 2010/31/EU with latter amandements.
- 20. Directive 2012/27/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council on the Energy Efficiency (EED) with latter amandaments.
- 21. Renewable Energy Directive (RED II). Directive (EU) 2018/2001 (recast) on the promotion of the use of energy from renewable sources.
- 22. https://www.rynekelektryczny.pl/moc-zainstalowana-fotowoltaiki-w-polsce/
- 23. https://globenergia.pl/fotowoltaika-zdominowala-instalacje-oze-w-polsce-mocprzekroczyla-11-gw/
- 24. https://www.wnp.pl/energetyka/duze-zainteresowanie-oze-w-budynkach-wielorodzinnych
- 25. https://globenergia.pl/na-slasku-powstaje-farma-fotowoltaiczna-o-mocy-100-mw/

# Wind Tunnel Tests for BAPV Installations in Patagonia, Argentina



Carlos Víctor Manuel Labriola and Jorge Lassig

# 1 Meteorological Data of Argentina and Particularly of Comahue Region

Solar resource is excellent from the north to the center of west Argentina. The best wind is in Patagonia from La Pampa to Tierra del Fuego provinces (see Fig. 3). Argentina has had a solar irradiation map since the 1980s (Fig. 2) and a wind map since 2010 (Fig. 3) for the whole country. Average temperatures and rain falls in the last 20 years (Fig. 1), are shown on the next maps:

Solar irradiation maps for typical months are:

Particularly the best areas for Solar Resource are from the North West to Comahue Region (North West of Patagonia) (see Fig. 3). The wind map of the Argentine Republic was made during 2000 to 2010 by one of the Renewable Energy centers created by President Dr. Raúl Alfonsin (1986): Wind Energy Regional Center (WERC). The following map was prepared by WERC located in Rawson, capital of Chubut province (\*: see Fig. 3) [3].

This map permits to locate the best wind regions of the country. Once the region is chosen, specialists in the design of wind farms carry out wind analysis of the micro-region selected for the optimal location of the wind turbines. These tasks are carried out by the Wind Engineering Group which has EFDiLa, at FENUCo.

C. V. M. Labriola (🖂)

J. Lassig EFNUCo, Neuquén, Argentina

Department of Electrotecnia, Faculty of Engineering, National University of Comahue, Neuquen, Argentina

<sup>©</sup> The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2024 A. Sayigh (ed.), *Reducing the Effects of Climate Change Using Building-Integrated and Building-Applied Photovoltaics in the Power Supply*, Innovative Renewable Energy, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-42584-4\_5



Fig. 1 Annual average temperature (left) and average annual rainfall (right) [1]



Fig. 2 Daily Global Irradiation Solar Map (kWh/m<sup>2</sup>), January (left) and July (right) [2]

# 2 Environmental Considerations (2018)

Law 27,424 from December 2017 [5] permits electricity users to generate their own energy through renewable sources for self-consumption and, if there are surpluses, inject the extra energy to the grid and receive retribution from the electrical distribution company. This law creates the condition of user-generator and consequently



Fig. 3 Wind Map of Argentina [4]



contributes to reduce, from the user, the  $CO_2$  emissions produced by the generation of electrical energy with conventional thermal power plants in Argentina (see Fig. 4).

# 3 Photovoltaic Installations in Argentina

Argentinean energy matrix shows the participation of renewable energy during 2021 (see Figs. 5 and 6):

Within REA percentage, the renewable energy sources for electricity generation are:

In the particular case of solar farms of tens of MW, the facilities increase energy production since 2019 and have a power as shown in Table 1:

Residential Solar Energy in May 2021 was 4.7 MW, in March 2022 it was 10 MW, and continues to grow due to the increase in the price of Network Residential Energy, because the National Government decides to eliminate gradually the subsidies on energy for users and electricity companies.

Is relevant to say that a photovoltaic system of 200 kW as Low Voltage smart grid is working on the city of Armstrong, province of Santa Fe since 2018.



Fig. 5 Percentage of Renewable Energy in the Argentinean (REA) Energy Matrix, 2021 [7]

	PARTICIPATION BY DEMA	AND / SOURCE		Participación Renovables 2021
	MAIN VARIABLES OF THE WSEM	JANDEC. 2020	JANDEC. 2021	Biogas 2% Biomass 4%
	RENEWABLE ENERGY SOURCE	12737	17437	Solar 13%
*	BIODIESEL	0	0	Hutto
	BIOMASS	421	750	Renewable
	WIND	9411	12938	1.0
	HYDRO ≤ 50MW	1257	1175	
	SOLAR	1344	2196	
	BIOGAS	304	378	
	WSEM Demand	127306	133882	Mind 749
	UNIT	GWh	GWh	Weld 7478
**	Renewable WSEM /	10	13	
	Demand WSEM %			

Fig. 6 Different sources of Renewable Energy generation 2020–2021 [7]. \*: Biodiesel: It is mixed with diesel (8%) by energy law. \*\*: WSEM: Whole Sale Energy Market

 Table 1
 Summary of Power of Solar Farms per year since 2021 (g)

Year	2019	2020	2021
Power (MW)	425,06	759	1060

#### 4 Low Voltage Residential PV Systems

Given the different types of climate in Argentina (Subtropical, Temperate, Arid, Cold), the angle of inclination of the photovoltaic panels is around the value of Latitude as an annual average angle.

For residential installations there are two alternatives: isolated network (PERMER since 1985) [3] or interconnected network (user-generator, since 2019) [5].

The generation equipment has the following components:

- Photovoltaic modules.
- Support structure for photovoltaic modules.
- Interconnection boxes among photovoltaic modules near them.
- Lead-acid battery made up of several cells of 2 V (stationary batteries).
- Charge Regulator to prevent excessive discharges or overloads of batteries.
- Cables: Sintenax®-type bipolar conductors and disconnecting elements.

The one-line diagram recommended by the National Secretariat of Energy for a residential photovoltaic installation (without batteries) consists on these elements, according to Fig. 7:

Devices connected directly to the grid		
(a) Single-phase low voltage network		
(b) Bidirectional energy meter		
(c) Thermo magnetic switch		
Left circuit	Right circuit	
1. Thermo magnetic switch	1. Differential circuit breaker	
2. Protection against atmospheric discharges (varistor)	2. Thermo magnetic switch	
3. Protection against grounding	3. User charges	
4. Inverter		
5. Varistor against atmos. Discharges		
6. Fuse switch		
7. Photovoltaic modules		

In case of isolated residential installations, Neuquen Provincial Energy Company (NPEC), a pioneer in photovoltaic installations in isolated sites since 1986, recommends the following two-wire scheme shown in Fig. 8:



Fig. 7 One Line diagram recommended [8]



Fig. 8 Recommended two-wire scheme for isolated network installations in Neuquén [9]

#### 5 Government Plan on Energy Market in Argentina

From 1986 to 2000, Argentina used only locally extracted gas (100%) for electrical generation and transport (taxis). From the Economic Crisis of 2001 the government neglected this great advance that return to Democracy had brought us, because they did not include promotion of gas extraction as energy political strategy [3]. In this way, Argentina became dependent on imported liquid fossil fuels (gas oil-fuel oil) and even tried to use coal of its own production. Users have been receiving a subsidized rate since 2005, paying only 20% or 30% of the cost of electrical energy production. During 2022, these subsidies begin to be restricted and the cost of Energy is increased progressively until eliminating them during 2024/2025. Also a promotion for gas extraction is working since 2016.

Higher energy cost for users produced higher demand on PV residential systems generation to provide up to 80% of their demand. Others with PV systems of more than 100% of their demand can sell the surplus to the local service company. Law 27,424 gives general recommendations for PV residential systems [5] and each province adopts a regulatory framework for taking into account particularities of provincial electrical grid. In addition, provincial or municipal entities are building state buildings including solar PV on their roofs (Bank of Neuquén, etc.).

There is an application on the web for those users of electrical energy who wishes to be users/generators in Distributed Generation, particularly with PV systems. There is a procedure to carry out the procedures via web, step by step [10].

Then a series of forms must be filled out. Power module of user-generator is reserved and the local distributor is notified for analysis of the technical feasibility of the proposal. Once with power reserved and technical feasibility are approved, the user-generator is authorized to hire an installer of the declared Photovoltaic equipment. The installer must fill out a form to be sent to the distributor. Then the user requests the bidirectional energy meter. Finally, when the installation is approved by the Local Energy Distributor with a bidirectional meter, National Secretariat of Energy issues a certificate for the applicant as User/Generator.

The equipment to be installed must be manufactured fulfilling the following standards (see Table 2):

Since 1980s, there are provinces that have been installing, maintaining and expanding Solar PV and wind turbines in rural schools, first aid rooms, border guards, oil or gas pipeline stations, meteorological stations, snow-gauge and rainfall measurement stations. Emergency phones in national roads and highways are supplied with PV panels.

Device	Standard
PV panels	IEC 61730-IRAM 2100*-IEC 61215-IEC 61646
Equipment for	IRAM 210013-21* – IEC 62109-IEC 62116- RD1699 – IEC
connection to grid	62109 - VDE 4105 - VDE-0126-1-1 VDE 4105

Table 2 Technical standards for PV equipment

The use of fossil fuels is still high in Argentina in electricity generation (50–70% depending the season), in transportation (97%), and in Industry (95%) [11].

The government is trying to reduce subsidies for the use of fossil fuels, so that today the user is assuming part (60%) of real costs until end 2023 or 2024 where the user will pay 100% of them. Gradually the government will reduce the purchase of imported fossil fuels trying to reduce one of the aggravating factors of the Argentine economic crisis.

Particularly in the case of Renewable Energy (RE), since 1998 National Laws related on RE are regulated (Laws N° 27191 (e), N° 25019 [12], N° 26190 [13]), and have given to National Secretariat of Energy, not only a legal frame, but also a general technical one to instruct the Whole Sale Energy Market Company (WSEMC), who regulates the technical part and authorizes connection of power plants (on MV or HV) and user-generators (on LV) to the National Electrical System. Also those laws permit Provincial Energy companies authorize and regulate connections of energy installations in provincial electrical distribution networks.

This chapter includes an example of applications of regulations included in Law N° 27424 and all the provincial regulations for grid connection of Río Negro. This example is the Final Executive Project of a PV System from a packing shed required by First Fruit Cooperative of General Roca (FFCGR), Stefenelli, Río Negro which is ended during 2020.

# 6 Relevant Additional Information Relating to Generating Power by Cleaner Means

Argentina is the world's leading exporter of soy derivatives; the principal is soybean oil which is used to obtain biodiesel. Law 27,424 permits to add 8% of it to non-renewable diesel [5]. Ethanol is also produced from sugar cane and corn, and 10% alco-naphtha is added to gasoline [5]. It is remarkable that since 1986 tetraethyl lead has not been used anymore as antiknock in spark engines in Argentina [3]. One antiknock friendly with environment and persons is developed by the State Hydrocarbons Company (YPF) and actually is used since that year.

Biogas is used in bovine and pig farming area obtained from biodigesters by means of cattle dung in aqueous solution. And home solar water heaters for residential use and to take a "mate" are being used either with flat panels or with vacuum tubes.

#### 7 Wind Tunnel Tests for BAPV Installations in Patagonia

# Location of Patagonia Region and FFCGR

Comahue Region is part of Patagonia of Argentina. Patagonian surface (Lat  $-36^{\circ}$  a  $-46^{\circ}$  y Long.  $-63^{\circ}$  a  $-74^{\circ}$  Long.) (Fig. 2) is 38% of Argentinean surface, which has a coefficient plan for wind farms between 38% and 47%, because of its very

good wind regime. Also during spring and summer it has solar radiation on norwest region (5–7.5 kWh/m<sup>2</sup>) similar to The Puna (Lat – 25° y Long. – 67°). In particular wind speed is between 4 m/s in valleys to 9 m/S on the top of platoons (measured at 10 m height). Gales are very strong during spring and summer on North West region (Neuquen and Rio Negro provinces) but cuasi-constant on center region (Chubut and Santa Cruz provinces). Turbulence index is high produced by the constant wind from the Pacific Ocean which cross The Andes Mountain Range and during spring and summer by The Zonda wind (warm wind) which come from North West of Argentina.

Since 2010, EFDiLa (Department of Mechanics, EFNUCo) is required to develop building model tests for wind and PV installations. This requirement is because on strong wind and gusts in the Patagonia region. Particularly in 2018, FFCGR required to EFDLiLa an Executive Project to reduce energy consumption from grid, particularly during the classification and packaging of fruits, from December to May of the next year, Summer and part of Autumn. In addition Energy and Environment Research Group (Electric Department, EFNUCo) made the electrical project.

This Cooperative has a classification and freezing plant of 10,000 m<sup>2</sup> and has two types of shed, one with parabolic roof (built 40 years ago) and other with flat one (built 8 years ago). Two models are made to make tests in wind tunnel: one for parabolic roof is built at scale 1: 40, and the other for the flat one, is built a model at scale of 1: 50. Also simulations with CFD of installation of PV panels for these two kinds of roof are made, and show detailed behavior of the wind for both cases.

#### 8 Tests in Wind Tunnel and CFD Simulations

Since 2010, the Environmental Fluid Dynamics Laboratory (EFDLa), located in the Faculty of Engineering of the National University of Comahue, has been required to develop building model tests for wind and photovoltaic installations. This requirement is due to the strong winds and gusts in the Patagonian region. From 2018 to 2020, EFDLa research group studied a 300 kW BAPV installation that can be extended to 1.2 MW in the future, in Stefenelli Industrial Park, Río Negro (RN). These tests and projects were required by the First Fruit Cooperative of General Roca (FFCGR) to reduce the energy consumption from the network, particularly during the classification and packaging of fruits, from December to May of the next year.

FFCGR has a 10,000 m<sup>2</sup> classification and freezing plant and has two types of shed, one with a parabolic roof (built 40 years ago) and another with a flat gabled roof (built 8 years ago).

Two models are made to make tests in wind tunnel. Models for wind tunnel, one for parabolic roof is built at scale 1: 40 and the other, for the flat one, is built at scale 1: 50. Also simulations with CFD [14] of installation of PV panels for these two kinds of roof are made, and show detailed behavior of the wind for both cases (see Figs. 12 and 13).

# 9 Wind Characteristics at the Location of the Solar Panels

The prevailing strong turbulent winds at Stefenelli, with maximum gusts of 3 seconds between 48 and 50 m/s (Fig. 9), come from the West, North, and mostly from the Southwest (Fig. 10).

The place is between a type of land B (urban) and C (rural), with turbulence intensities at the roof level from nearby sheds 0.20. Therefore, both the physical and virtual wind tunnels were calibrated according to the distribution vertical velocities and turbulence intensity as indicated in Fig. 11.



Fig. 9 Map of extreme wind speed in the Argentine Republic [15] (\*): Stefenelli, R. N.



Fig. 10 Rose of the Winds in the town of Stefenelli [16]



Fig. 11 (Left) Velocity profile simulated in the wind tunnel; (Right) Distribution of turbulence intensity with height [17]

#### 10 Wind Tunnel

A wind tunnel belonging to the Environmental Fluid Dynamics Laboratory (LaDiFA) of FENUCo was used with the two models of roof. It is 7.40 m long with a test section of  $0.90 \times 0.90$  m. It is an open one (atmospheric boundary layer type) with a 6 CV electric motor, with speed regulator and stabilizer.

The measurement of wind speed inside the tunnel was carried out with a hot wire anemometer (CEM DT-8880). Pressure measurements on the solar panels were made by static shots on the panels including small tubes. These tubes were connected to piezoelectric pressure sensors which send the measurements to a data logger that recorded them at a frequency of 1000 Hz.

#### 11 Parabolic Roof Case

A model of a 1:40 scale was tested at three positions of the prevailing winds: North and Southwest, and also with winds from the South, because it is the rear position of the panels. The results can be observed in Fig. 12, where the suctions in the solar panels reach values between -450 and 1350 Pascal.

For the Southwest position (Fig. 12, right) it is the worst load due to the wind, because the panels suffer positive pressure loads in their lower part, and suction in the upper part.

# 12 Flat Roof Shed with a Slight Slope Case

The scale of this model was 1:50, because to satisfy the non-blocking conditions in the wind tunnel test section.

The results can be seen in Fig. 13, where the suction on the upper part of the solar panels varies between -280 and -640 Pascal, much lower than the case of the parabolic shed.



Fig. 12 Pressure distribution in the solar panels located on a parabolic roof shed: (left) wind from N, (center) wind from S, (right) wind from SW



Fig. 13 Pressure distribution in solar panels located on a flat-roofed shed with a slope: (left) wind from N, (center) wind from S, (right) wind from S

For the Southwest direction, on upper faces of solar panels it is possible to see in Fig. 13 suction between -140 and -420 Pascal and on their lower part measurements between -10 and +10 Pascal. Therefore, these loads are lower than those of the solar panels located in the parabolic shed.

#### 13 Conclusions

Argentina is geographically a big country, with several different climates and a wide and different kind of renewable sources. To promote RES and to accomplish COP resolutions, several electrical rules have been published and regulated since the end of 1990s, not only for Solar, but also Wind, Mini and Micro-Hydro, Biomass and Geothermal resources. Particularly the best areas for Solar Farms are from the North West to Comahue Region (North West of Patagonia). The whole country permits domestic PV installations as user-generator since Law 27424 is regulated.

In this context an application of solar BAPV is included. The existing structure under study is influenced by the strong and extreme winds of Comahue Region, North Patagonia. The micro-area wind study shows that predominant turbulent strong winds (gusts from 35 to 40 m/s) in the area of Stefenelli come from Southwest (Figs. 9 and 10). The flat roof shed is more protected from the wind, consequently the structure for supporting PV panels is easier to build and cheaper than those of parabolic roofs. In addition, parabolic roofs are older and need maintenance and stronger reinforcements on existing concrete columns.

From the fluid-dynamic point of view, the effect of PV panels installed on the two types of roofs shows that the parabolic shape has higher wind stresses on panel structure than the flat one. The conclusion of technical-economic project and wind tunnel tests is the installation of PV panels on the flat roofs.

#### 14 Recommendations

Taking into account that parabolic roof has higher wind stresses on the panel structure than the flats, reinforcements to withstand the wind on PV support structure will be cheaper and relatively lightweight than on parabolic roof.

This project will be a first stage of BAPV installations in FCFGR changing to renewable energy use. Once installed, the PV system on the flat roof will permit to ask for additional environmental certification for their classification and packaging processes.

Acknowledgments To Prof. Ali Sayigh, who invited the authors to participate in this book with this chapter.

To FENUCo, which gives the possibility to authors to work on this kind of particular science.

#### References

- National Program of Ecoregions 2012: ATLAS CLIMÁTICO DIGITAL DE LA REPÚBLICA ARGENTINA, authors: ALBERTO RUBÍ BIANCHI, INTA EEA Salta, Natural resources Division, bianchialbertor@gmail.com-SILVIA ANA CARLA CRAVERO, National University of Salta, Head of Agro-climatology. Maps up to 2012.
- 2. SECYT, 2020: Daily Global Irradiation Solar Map. Authors: H. Grossi Gallegos Raúl Righini.
- 3. "The Age Of Wind Energy", Series Editor: Prof. Ali Sayigh. Chapter 9: "Wind Energy in Argentina: Actually and prospects", Author MSc. Carlos V. M. Labriola. Edit. Springer, 2020.
- 4. Wind Map, 2010: Regional Center of Wind Energy, authors: Dr. Hector Mattio research group, rawson, Chubut, 2010.
- 5. Law 27424, published on 12/27/2017 and regulated on 12/17/2020, Ministry of Justice and Human Rights, Argentina: "Promotion regime for the distributed generation of renewable energy integrated into the public electrical network". Abstract: "The generation of wind and solar energy is declared of national interest, throughout the national territory.the purpose of this law is to set the policies and establish the legal and contractual conditions for the generation of renewable electrical energy by users of the distribution network, for their self-consumption, with eventual injection of surplus to the network, and to establish the obligation of public distribution service providers to facilitate such injection, ensure free access to the distribution network, without prejudice to the own powers of the provinces. Repeal article 5 of law 25,019, replaced by article 14 of law 26,190".
- 6. Introduction to the distributed generation of renewable energy. Secretary of Energy of the Ministry of Economy of Argentina, 2019.
- 7. AWEMC- 2021: Annual Generation Report of the Argentine Wholesale Electricity Market Company, December 2019, December 2020, December 2021.
- 8. Electrical recommendation 097/2019, Handbook of Distributes PV Generation, Secretary of Energy of Argentina, 2019.
- 9. Handbook of PV installations out of grid. Provincial Energy Agency of Neuquen, 2016.
- 10. Web procedure for residential user-generator: https://www.argentina.gob.ar/economia/energia/ generacion-distribuida, filling on TAD browser "generaciín distribuida" – or directly on TAD: https://tramitesadistancia.gob.ar/, including on TAD browser "generación distribuida".
- 11. Secretariat of Energy, Argentina: Annual Energy Report of production and consumption of energy and sources, 2021.

- 12. Law N° 25,019: "National regime of wind and solar energy", published 09/23/1998 and regulated on 10/19/1998: The generation of wind and solar energy is declared of national interest, throughout the national territory.
- 13. Law N° 26,190, published on 12/06/2006 and regulated on. 12/27/2006: "National promotion regime for the use of renewable energy sources for the production of electricity".
- 14. RWIND 2 ®: Generation of Wind Loads Based on CFD for Any Type of Structure
- 15. Standard 201 of Center for the regulation of the National Safety Regulations for Civil Engineering: "Map of extreme wind speed in the Argentine Republic".
- 16. Statistics from 1991 to 2000 of National Meteorological Service, Argentina.
- 17. Wind Tunnel velocity profile, EFDiLa, FENUCo, Neuquén, Argentina.

# **Building Applied Photovoltaic Systems** in Iran: Opportunities and Challenges



Majid Khazali and Abdolrazagh Kaabi Nejadian

# 1 Introduction

Energy consumption growth, global warming, and as a result, climate change are the main challenges facing humans [1, 2]. Looking at the history of the Earth, there have been weather changes, but after the industrial revolution, human activities have multiplied the greenhouse gases emission and consequently have made serious changes in Earth's climates [3, 4]. Based on the reports, even if the goals of greenhouse gas emission reduction are achieved, there is a high probability for the average global temperature to exceed 1.5 °C in the twenty-first century compared to eras before industrialization [5, 6]. At least, in order to keep the incremental trend below this level, it is required to considerably reduce carbon dioxide  $(CO_2)$  emissions by 2030, and should effectively be zero by 2050 [7, 8]. Therefore, there is not much time left to respond to climate change. Climate change is also felt through the frequent occurrence of severe weather events like heavy rain and high temperature in recent years [9]. Moreover, other effects of climate change, like the increase in hightemperature event frequency, very hot days, tropical nights, heavy rain in small periods, sunstroke danger, and death are increasing [10, 11]. Furthermore, there are other effects, such as infectious disease expansion due to the expansion of habitat domain of disease damage and crops quality reduction, severe disaster occurrence

Department of Industry and Energy, Science and Research Branch, Islamic Azad University, Tehran, Iran

e-mail: majid.khazali@srbiau.ac.ir

A. K. Nejadian (⊠)

Department of Mechanical Engineering, Science and Research Branch, Islamic Azad University, Tehran, Iran e-mail: arkaabi@jrenew.ir

© The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2024 A. Sayigh (ed.), *Reducing the Effects of Climate Change Using Building-Integrated and Building-Applied Photovoltaics in the Power Supply*, Innovative Renewable Energy, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-42584-4\_6 121

M. Khazali

in mountainous areas due to heavy rain, effects on sea creatures due to water temperature changes, and also fishing reduction because of changes in fish types [12– 14]. In order to control global warming, the system requires urgent and intensive reforms on both sides of energy supply and demand.

Greenhouse gas reduction targets can be achieved without making obstacles to economic development [15]. According to mentioned problems and due to exhaustible fossil fuel and also in order to reduce greenhouse emissions and stable energy supply, the use of renewable energy systems, besides increasing efficiency to facilitates greenhouse gas reduction [16, 17]. These energy systems specifically utilize clean and available solar and wind energies, which have the most potential to be employed [18-20]. It is worth mentioning that nuclear power plants are usually considered renewable, clean energy systems, and this option has the largest electricity production capacity [21, 22]. But numerous and big risks of this power plant have caused doubts about its future. For example, on 24 February 2022, the Russian army invaded Ukraine and, on the same day, seized the Chornobyl power plant, and sometime after that, Russia seized the Zaporizhzhia power plant [22]. Moreover, there are risks, like the occurrence of disasters like Chernobyl and Fukushima. Furthermore, nuclear power plant dependence on uranium, like Europe's dependence on Russian gas, causes some restrictions and makes energy security vulnerable. Usually, when any country achieves energy independence, the conflict factors over sources vanish, and the world is shifted toward peace. According to available and domestic renewable energy resources, the use of these sources causes energy security and stability.

Among renewable energies, solar energy is of greater importance because, in 1 hour, the sun radiates the required energy for 1 year and usually is accessible in most areas on the Earth [23, 24]. One of the most usual and effective types of equipment for utilizing this amount of energy is a photovoltaic (PV) system [25]. General components of a PV system usually include PV modules, storage batteries, DC to AC converters, controller devices, metallic structures or buildings, and connection cables; finally, the main part of this system are PV modules composed of PV cells [26]. Some significant advantages of PV systems employed in solar energy deployment include no greenhouse gas emission, low maintenance cost, lower restriction due to installation location, and lack of mechanical noise resulting from moving parts [27]. Furthermore, PV systems usually operate for several decades, and their residue rarely contains dangerous garbage [28, 29]. Moreover, in terms of life cycle water footprints, PV systems consume lower water than many systems [30]. Simple and fast fabrication and operation may be referred to as other positive features of PV systems [31, 32].

The PV module technology has been developed for more than three generations, and much research has still been continued on the fourth generation [33]. Based on employed construction technology and the light absorber materials, the photovoltaic cells can be divided into four generations, which are different in terms of performance, cost, and size. The first generation includes crystalline silicon cells (based on the wafer) that are divided into three classes monocrystalline, polycrystalline, and Passivated Emitter Rear Contact (PERC) solar PV; the latter employs an extra layer (film) for more light absorption and also to triple PV cell efficiency [34]. First-generation solar cells are produced with high efficiency, as well as increased cost. This matter causes the need for omitting unnecessary materials, especially in the active layer, and consequently leads to the idea of second-generation solar cells with thin films [35]. This generation utilizes a lower amount of materials while preserving the high efficiency of the cell. Thin film is divided into five groups, including Copper Indium (CIGS), gallium selenide, Cadmium Telluride (CdTe), amorphous Silicon (a-Si), Gallium Arsenide, and Heterojunction (HJ). The third generation of photovoltaic cells is emerging thin films, which are divided into three categories, including Copper Zinc Tin Sulfide (CZTS), dye-sensitized solar cells, and Organic Solar PVC (OSC) [36]. The technical necessity at the global level with various applications has become a key challenge, which affects the research and development toward the evolution of so-called fourth-generation technologies. So far, most efforts over photovoltaic cells' fourth generation are part of laboratory research and still are far from the industrial approach. Fourth-generation solar cells use two mechanisms, Quantum Dots (QD) and Concentrated Solar Cells (CSC) [36]. The QDs are known as nano-crystal solar cells because they are composed of the nanocrystalline spectrum from transition metals called quantum dots and are a promising technology. ODs, which are processed with solution, play a key role in high and efficient absorption of the solar spectrum, where the nanocrystals are firstly mixed in an anise bath and then coated over the Si platform [37]. There are many researches and developments that are presented in the photovoltaic cells area with the newest CSC technology. This work is based on the optics principle in which lots of solar energy is synchronized in a compressed area with helpful lens arrangement. Depending on Lens power, CSC is classified as low, medium, and high photovoltaic cells. These solar cells have many advantages lack of thermal mass, lack of quick reaction, availability in wide sizes, and finally, the experimental conversion efficiency of 40% [38]. In addition to the stated categories, it is possible to divide the PV cells based on the employed material in the structure into four classes, including Perovskite, organic, dye-sensitized, and silicon solar cells [39]. Among all these PV cells' classes and generations, Multi-Junction Concentrator Solar Cells (MJCSC) have the highest efficiency, and organic solar cells have the lowest efficiency, but the maximum cost per produced watt also pertains to MJCSC. In the meantime, cadmium telluride has the lowest cost. However, more than 90% of the installed systems use first-generation PV modules [36].

PV systems have various applications, including utilization in space equipment and on water-floating photovoltaic power plants [40]. Fortunately, due to an increase in efficiency and also economic efficiency like scale economies, the photovoltaic module costs have only decreased from 1.96 \$/W to 0.38 \$/W between 2010 and 2021 [41, 42]. Since it is predicted world energy consumption increases by 2035 compared to 1990 due to urbanization and rapid population growth to 50%, considering the effect of this increase on building energy consumption and electricity costs and losses, the best option to overtake the energy consumption and greenhouse gas emission rate is to use PV systems in buildings [43, 44]. Energy consumption can be divided into two types: the first case is continuous consumption of energy for equipment, which works as lighting, refrigerator, television, and others. The second case is seasonal equipment that is used for air conditioning, cooling, and heating [45]. Currently, buildings consume a little less than half of the world's energy for heating, cooling, and artificial lighting through burning fossil fuels [46]. Replacing conventional structural materials with photovoltaic systems gives more capabilities to the building both in terms of clean energy consumption and aesthetics. Building Integration (BI) and Building Connectivity/Applicability (BA) are two techniques for the inclusion of PV systems in the building [47]. Now, first and second generations of photovoltaic technologies for BIPV and BAPV are included in the form of ceilings, walls, and windows, while third-generation PVs are under serious consideration to find their potential [48].

#### **PV** Systems in Iran

Iran's share of greenhouse gas emissions in the world is 1.77% and this emission has increased since 1990 to 232% [49]. Due to such growth in emission increase, it is required to seriously follow the use of renewable energy. Despite huge hydrocarbon fuel reserves in Iran, solar energy is taken into consideration because of environmental issues, energy consumption growth, and also non-permanent fossil fuels. The construction of the module and solar cell production factory in Iran started in 1992 and then the production of electricity from sunlight is taken into consideration. So far, photovoltaic electricity production project has been exploited with two gridindependent and connected grid types. Iran's government has provided several arrangements to expand the use of PV systems which include financial support for PV systems equipment production plans, tax exemptions, providing land for the construction of the PV power plants, PV feed-in tariff (FIT) with several times the grid price and finally low-interest loans for the construction of PV power plants. Based on the official statistics of the Iran renewable energies and energy efficiency organization (SATBA) 510 megawatts of solar power plants have been constructed in Iran so far, where all of this amount is approximately directed by PV systems and is about 0.5% of electricity production in Iran.

The PV FIT model in Iran was in the form of a 20-year purchase contract for large and small-scale power plants since 2015. However, from 2021, in order to achieve 10,000 MW renewable electricity production in the country, and due to the limited financial resources, the payment is based on the amount of saved fuel for (large and medium scale) power plants. According to this model, a 7-year contract is signed between the government and renewable power plant constructor and accordingly, the power plant commits to producing electricity for 7 years, where after this period the power plant can enter into a contract with others based on new models, on the other side, the Ministry of Energy commits to pay benefits of this 7 years in a 4-year period. But for power plants with kilowatt capacity (small scale), FIT is still done with a 20-year contract subject to having electricity branching up to twice the capacity of branching at a price of 17,500 Rials per kWh, which every year, based on the inflation rate, contracts are adjusted and the purchase rate

increases. Another government program for using PV systems is to build 550,000 5 kW solar systems for families covered by supportive foundations where according to it, all the cost of constructing the power plant will be provided through low-interest facilities, and part of its monthly income will be used to pay for the facilities and the rest will be used as family income.

So far, several research works have been performed on using photovoltaic systems in the form of BAPV and BIPV in Iran. Karimi et al. [50] dealt with BIPV and BAPV in three regions including Tehran, Tabriz, and Kish Island. Results of this study show that the payback period is 8 years at least, which is 3 years less than in the two other regions. Also, researchers claimed that using BAPV is a more appropriate alternative to BIPV technically and economically. Keshavarz et al. [51] investigated the construction of zero carbon envelope (ZCE) nonresidential buildings from economic and technical perspectives. Their results indicated that using PV systems as BIPV is impossible in the current condition of Iran, and correcting the energy sector subsidies can be the best solution for this problem. Korsavi et al. [52] examined a 5 KW BAPV system in the hot and arid climate of Iran. Based on their study, such a system is unaffordable regarding the energy price in Iran. In contrast to the majority of studies on BAPV and BIPV in Iran, some researchers like Farangi et al. [53] have predicted the payback period for BAPV as 3–4 years, which is affordable economically.

In addition to the important challenge of climate change, air pollution in metropolises has attracted the attention of researchers. Tehran, the capital of Iran, has the greatest population density in Iran, and more than 10% of Iran's population is in this city [54]. The household sector has the largest share of energy consumption in Iran [55, 56]. Therefore, it can be said that Tehran has the greatest energy consumption due to population density. Air pollution increasing, of which a proportion is due to electricity generation, is one of the important problems in Tehran [57]. On the other hand, the settlements of the majority of Tehran's population are multi-floor apartments with similar appearance, and metrology data in previous studies have indicated that this city has a good potential for solar energy deployment [58, 59]. According to what was mentioned above, using BAPV power plants in Tehran is a good solution to supply the consumed electricity in this city and reduce emissions [60]. Air pollution in the recent decade has become a big challenge, a major part of which can be reduced by using PV systems, such as BAPV and BIPV [60-62]. It should be noted that air pollution negatively affects the system's performance because of decreased radiation received from the sun on the earth's surface and dust deposition on the surface of PV modules [63].

Regarding the differences existing between the results of recent studies on the economic efficiency of BAPV systems in Iran, the need for a new study in this field is evident, since many economic changes, including market prices of electricity, discount rate, FIT rate, and prices of PV system components, have occurred in Iran. Moreover, due to climatic and weather changes in Iran, the need for a new study to be conducted with new data is felt more than ever. Also, in previous studies, the role of shading and associated losses in BAPV systems is less considered. In the present study, the climatic and weather conditions in Iran were first examined. As

mentioned in the following, these cases are of great importance in the construction of PV power plants. Then, the historical weather data of the study area (Tehran) were prepared for establishing a BAPV power plant. These data were used in calculations and simulations of a BAPV power plant. The main goal was to evaluate the possibility of producing PV electricity in urban buildings in the study area. The area and building evaluated in this study were modeled similarly to the real-world ones as far as required. Finally, a techno-economic analysis was conducted for the BAPV system in Tehran.

# 2 The Climate of Iran

PV technology is highly influenced by environmental conditions, and factors, such as duration of sunshine and solar radiation intensity, ambient temperature, wind speed, precipitation, humidity, and dust level significantly affect the system efficiency so that environmental conditions have more significant effects than PV module potential on the system efficiency [26, 64]. Therefore, recognizing the study area's climate for the construction of a PV power plant is very important. It is understood that increasing the sunshine duration and solar radiation intensity positively affects the efficiency of PV systems; however, increasing the ambient temperature has a considerable negative effect on the efficiency of conventional PV modules (Silicon), whereas decreasing temperature increases the efficiency [26, 65-68]. So, this difference in efficiency may reach more than 10% [64, 69]. Regarding the relative humidity, by increasing the humidity up to a specific limit, the system efficiency is ascending, whereas for higher values, due to the light diffraction and scattering of solar beams, the system efficiency will be reduced [69, 70]. However, environmental factors, such as humidity, may have a destructive effect on the service life of PV systems [71]. Among other destructive factors for PV systems is dust, with different negative effects on the system efficiency and life depending on the type, diameter, and volume of dust particles [72]. In the meantime, the wind direction and speed and the orientation of installed PV modules affect the deposition of dust on these modules; as the wind speed increases, the dust density increases, and its density decreases in the wind direction, but using super-hydrophobic coating and other selfcleaning methods may improve the system efficiency [73]. It is worth mentioning that environmental effects are not merely for PV modules; these negative and positive effects are evident in all components of PV systems, like inverters [74].

Iran is a great country with a surface area of 1,648,000 km<sup>2</sup> with diverse climates [75]. Climates in Iran are generally divided into eight categories: very cold, cold, temperate rainy, semi-temperate rainy, semi-arid, hot-arid, very hot-arid, and very hot-humid [76]. The average maximum temperature in summer for these climates is 25–30, 35–40, 25–30, 30–35, 35–40, 35–45, 45–50, and 35–40 °C, respectively. The average minimum temperature in winter for these climates is -5 °C to -10 °C for very cold, -5 °C to -10 °C for cold, 0 °C to 5 °C for temperate rainy to hot-arid,

5 °C to 10 °C for very hot-arid, and 10 °C to 20 °C for very hot-humid [76]. Because of climate change, the mean temperature in Iran in the recent 30 years has increased by about 0.025 °C to 0.05 °C every year [77]. Moreover, the average annual precipitation in Iran has reached from about 350 mm to 300 mm, with a 2.1 mm reduction per year [77]. The average relative humidity in summer for these eight climates is 45-55%, 25-40%, more than 60\%, more than 50\%, 20-45%, 15-20%, 20-30%, and more than 60%, respectively [76]. Also, the average relative humidity in winter for these climates is 65-75%, 65-75%, more than 60%, 40-60%, 35-50%, 60-70%, and more than 60%, respectively [76]. By evaluating the changing trend of wind speed in Iran in 30 years, the average wind speed varies between 1.22 and 5.51 m/s, of which the lowest is attributed to the northwestern and northeastern parts of Iran, and the highest is related to Zabol and Manjil counties [78–80]. Also, the average win speed in 55\% of the country area is between 3 and 5 m/s [81, 82].

According to 20-year studies, in 56% of Iran's area, from north to south and from east to west, the average sunshine duration increases by 16.6% per year [83, 84]. Accordingly, Iran can be divided into five regions geographically: central-eastern, northwestern-northeastern, western-southern, Caspian, and northwestern. The average sunshine duration per year in these regions is 3230, 2857, 3092, 1820, and 2475 hours, respectively. The central-eastern, western-southern, and northwesternnortheastern regions with 49.3%, 29.5%, and 14.8% coverage of Iran's area have the greatest areas, respectively [85–87]. In terms of average solar radiation intensity, Iran can be divided into four regions: northwestern, northeastern and northwestern, Caspian, central, eastern and southern, southern-central, and southern, with average solar radiation intensities of 3.8-4.5, 2.8-3.8, 4.5-5.2, and 5.2-5.4 kWh/m<sup>2</sup> day respectively [83, 88]. Based on reports of SATBA, it is possible to produce 232,994 GWh of electrical energy per year by using PV technology in only 10,000 km<sup>2</sup> of Iran's area, 0.6% of the total area [87, 89]. Also, some studies have indicated that almost all regions in Iran have a good potential to produce PV electricity [90]. Since a vast region of Iran has arid and semi-arid climates, dust storms occur in the majority of Iran's regions, of which a great proportion originated from outside of Iran's boundaries [91–93]. So, many studies have indicated that the number and intensity of dust storms in Iran in recent 20 years have increased, and only in Khuzestan province located in southwestern Iran, 1507 dust storms have been recorded in a 17-year period [94, 95]. Generally, dust storms mainly occur in western and southeastern Iran, and July and December have the maximum and minimum number of dust storm events [96, 97]. This phenomenon is one of the critical environmental challenges and an important technical challenge in using PV systems in Iran [98].

Using the Global Solar Atlas 2 belonging to Word Bank Group, SATBA has published the yearly potential map of Iran's photovoltaic power by province. This map has been prepared by considering all long-term average meteorological data, including the amount of radiation and temperature to the amount of dust, and of course without disregarding any land-use constraints [99]. The modified version of this map is shown in Fig. 1.



Fig. 1 Yearly PV power potential of Iran

# Tehran's Climate Data

For evaluating solar power production in Tehran, new climate data are required. For this purpose, the numerical data of the Meteronorm software are used. Meteonorm is a comprehensive and credible climatology database for solar energy applications whose data accuracy is satisfactory to a desirable extent [100–102]. This software uses satellite data and data from weather stations to calculate and produce data required for various applications in meteorological, solar energy, environmental, agricultural, and forestation research fields. Average monthly data during a year for a region of Tehran with geographical coordinates of Altitude [m] = 1395, Longitude [°] = 51.322, and Latitude [°] = 35.748 are presented in Tables 1 and 2. According to these data, Tehran has a mild and semi-tropical climate, with humid winters and very arid summers.

Table 1 demonstrates the air temperature (Ta), relative humidity (RH), dew point temperature (Td), daily sunshine duration (SD), atmospheric pressure (Pa), precipitation (PRE), wind speed (WS), dominant wind direction (WD), snow depth (SnD), and Table 2 presents the cloud coverage (N), Linke turbidity factor (TL), global

Month	$T_{\rm a}$ (°C)	RH (%)	$T_{\rm d}$ (°C)	SD (h)	P <sub>a</sub> (hPa)	PRE (mm)	WS (m/s)	WD (°)	SnD (mm)
Jan	3.7	51.9	-5.2	170	858	32	2.3	284	1.2
Feb	6.0	45.5	-4.8	178	859	35	2.9	281	0
Mar	11.4	35.7	-3.2	208	862	30	3.5	278	0
Apr	16.6	34.6	1	228	864	38	3.4	276	0
May	22.4	27.0	2.6	278	867	10	3.8	273	0
Jun	27.8	21.2	3.7	325	869	13	3.3	254	0
Jul	30.3	21.8	6.1	321	870	12	3.2	205	0
Aug	29.2	21.6	5.1	309	870	2	2.8	191	0
Sep	25.3	24.0	3.3	278	868	2	2.7	247	0
Oct	18.6	31.7	1.5	235	865	14	2.5	279	0
Nov	10.0	46.6	-0.9	187	861	30	2.3	286	0
Dec	5.2	54.9	-3.1	170	859	30	2.1	284	0
Year	17.2	34.7	0.5	2888	864	248	2.9	263	0.1

 Table 1
 Average weather data per month for a year in Tehran

Table 2 Average solar radiation data per month for a year in Tehran

	N (octal	TL	GHI	PAR	DHI	DNI	GHI <sub>max</sub>	L <sub>in</sub> (kWh/
Month	units)	(-)	(kWh/m <sup>2</sup> )	m <sup>2</sup> )				
Jan	4	3	81.2	34.5	31	123.9	121	187.2
Feb	4	3.5	97.9	41.6	41.2	114.7	136	172.5
Mar	3	4.5	142.3	60.6	56.9	147.9	197	202.3
Apr	3	5.9	174.2	74.6	69.5	160.6	229	210.7
May	2	5.8	209	90	79.4	186	265	229.8
Jun	1	5.6	223.3	96.2	73	212.8	265	230.7
Jul	2	6.1	221.6	95.9	70.2	216.5	269	249.4
Aug	1	5	209.7	90.8	65.8	213.7	246	243.5
Sep	2	4.2	174.5	75.5	44.4	217.4	214	225.1
Oct	2	4.1	131.8	57.4	42.2	170.7	168	220.1
Nov	3	3.4	91.7	39.8	31.2	137.2	125	199.3
Dec	3	3	75	32.3	25.1	125.2	109	194.2
Year	3	4.5	1832.4	788.1	629.9	2026.5	2342	2562.8

horizontal irradiance (GHI), photosynthetically active radiation (PAR), diffuse horizontal irradiance (DHI), direct normal irradiance (DNI), global radiation under the clear sky, and longwave (thermal, infrared) radiation on horizontal surface arising from the sky (upper hemisphere) (Lin).

Uncertainties for these data are as follows: 6% for GH, 11% for DNI, 0.5 °C for temperature, and 4% for the variability of GH/year. Daily data for global radiation and temperature are presented in Figs. 2 and 3, respectively.

In Fig. 3, the minimum and maximum temperatures based on the 10-year average of the study area are calculated. Also, the monthly solar radiation and temperature variation are presented in Figs. 4 and 5. Solar radiation is calculated both for global radiation and diffuse radiation.



Fig. 2 Daily global radiation for the study area in Tehran



Fig. 3 Daily temperature variation for the study area in Tehran



Fig. 4 Solar radiation per month for the study area in Tehran



Fig. 5 Temperature variation per month for the study area in Tehran



Fig. 6 Sunshine duration for the study area in Tehran



Fig. 7 Precipitation for the study area in Tehran

The sunshine duration and monthly precipitation for a year are presented in Figs. 6 and 7, respectively. Both sunshine duration and monthly precipitation are presented as the monthly average.

In Fig. 6, the sunshine duration and astronomical sunshine duration are presented. Figure 7 illustrates the precipitation level and the number of rainy days. Figure 8 demonstrates the horizon of the study area in Tehran, where the final horizon, sun path, and reflections are presented. Numbers indicated on curves show the local time.

All mentioned data are calculated based on information from the nearest weather stations and satellite evaluations based on 10-year averages. The next section first describes the theoretical calculations of BAPV, and then weather data and hourly solar radiation data per year are used to evaluate a building in a given region of Tehran economically and technically.



Fig. 8 Horizon of the study area in Tehran

# 3 Techno-economic Evaluation of PV System

Regarding policies in the energy sector of Iran, including electricity prices for consumers, FIT prices, and higher costs of off-grid PV power plant construction, this type of system is not feasible to be used where there is access to the power grid. These systems are usually used in remote areas as combined with other energy production systems, like diesel generators and wind power plants [103, 104]. Regarding the extreme increases in the exchange rate of the dollar against the Iranian Rial and decreasing value of the national currency, as most components of PV systems present in the market are not produced in Iran, the economic advantage of PV systems is reduced more than ever. Therefore, in the present study, a residential building with conventional architecture in Tehran, which is a residential complex with a flat roof, is selected for one-grid BAPV simulation and calculation. Also, due to the abundance of crystalline silicon modules in the market and the better relative performance of monocrystalline modules, this module is selected for installation [105].

In the design of the on-grid system, since there is no restrictive relationship between electricity production and consumption, the system capacity is usually determined regarding the installation place (surface) and other factors like shading. Therefore, after adequate examination of the possible surface for installation of the PV system, the system capacity is calculated, and then the entire system is designed. Here, the information on radiation rate is necessary for design, and the electricity production rate with the PV system is expressed in the following.

In this method, the system power value is the sum of the maximum nominal power of the solar module/panel and is recorded as the PV system capacity  $P_{AS}$  in kW. Also, it is necessary to consider the monthly radiation rate on the inclined surface ( $H_{AM}$ ) in kWh/month. The temperature correction factor for the silicon crystal-line module ( $K_{PT}$ ) is assumed to be 0.85 from March to May and from September and November, 0.8 from June to August, and 0.9 from December to February. The

inverter efficiency ( $\eta_{\text{INO}}$ ) is applied based on the value reported by the manufacturer. Other losses (*K*"), including circuit losses, cable losses, and module surface contamination, are also considered. Therefore, the prediction of monthly electricity production ( $E_{\text{PM}}$ ) in kWh/month is calculated as follows [106]:

$$E_{\rm PM} = P_{\rm AS} \times H_{\rm AM} \times K_{\rm PT} \times \eta_{\rm INO} \times K'' \tag{1}$$

Another method for calculating the power production of a PV power plant has higher complexity, but according to performed validations, this method has an insignificant discrepancy with the method of Eq. (1) in the result [106].

Performance ratio (PR) is a determinative and universally accepted index for making decisions about and judging the performance of on-grid PV power plants [107, 108]. For calculating the PR of a BAPV power plant, the following equation is used:

$$PR = \frac{PV \text{ energy } AC - Standby \text{ use}}{(GR_{M} - Re_{M}) \times A_{M} \times \eta_{M}}$$
(2)

where  $GR_M$  is the global radiation at the module,  $Re_M$  is the reflection on the module interface,  $A_M$  is the module area, and  $\eta_M$  is the module efficiency. This relationship gives the ratio between the calculated and expected outputs for an operating period of the BAPV system.

In designing PV systems, the system economics, and its profitability are of great importance. The first factor used for the economic analysis of the system is the net present value (NPV). This factor expresses the sum of values of costs and incomes during the system's lifetime with respect to the interest rate at the current time. The mathematical relationship for calculating NPV is defined as follows [70]:

$$NPV = \sum_{t=0}^{n} \frac{R_t}{\left(1+i\right)^t}$$
(3)

where  $R_i$  is the net cash inflow-outflows during a single period t, I is the inflation rate, and t is the number of time periods. The higher the NPV, the more appropriate the project for investing in; however, zero or negative values show that the project is unacceptable for investing. If the cost/income of a year is considered, without considering any cumulative property and for a given year, Eq. (3) can calculate the value of the currency in that year for the first year of the project.

The next determinative factor is the internal rate of return (IRR). For calculating this factor, it is required to assume NPV as zero, and the equation should be solved to determine the interest rate (*i*) [70]. The higher the IRR, the project is proper for investing, but for values lower than the interest rate, the investment is infeasible economically. The next metric is the payback period time (PBT), which defines the division of initial system costs into the discounted net annual revenue [70]. In other words, PBT is the number of years when NPV is zero under the annual interest rate.

The main point about PBT is that its value must never be higher than the system lifetime; otherwise, the project will not achieve profitability.

For calculating the system cost for producing 1 kWh of energy, the levelized cost of energy (LCOE) equation is used [109]:

$$LCOE = \frac{NPC}{E_t}$$
(4)

where NPC is the net present costs, and  $E_t$  is the total produced energy during the project lifetime. LCOE may give a good insight for comparing BAPV with other power plants, as well as comparing the power generation cost of BAPV with the earning from selling the system [110].

Regarding the exchange rate currencies fluctuations and annual inflation in Iran, STABA uses the following equation for renewable FIT to equalize this price annually [111]:

$$AF_{FIT} = \left(\frac{RSPI_{p}}{RSPI_{c}}\right)^{\alpha} \times \left(\frac{AOERE_{p}}{AOERE_{c}}\right)^{1-\alpha}$$
(5)

where AF<sub>FIT</sub> is the adjustment factor, RSPI is the retail sales price index, and AOERE is the average official exchange rate of the euro in a one-year period. Also, subscripts *P* and *C* denote the beginning of the payment year and the beginning of the contract year, respectively. The factor  $\alpha$  is assumed to be between 0.15 and 0.3, which is presented by the PV power plant owner when concluding a contract. The closer the  $\alpha$  to 0.15 is, the variation of the currency component (AOERE) is higher, and the variation of the inflation component (RSPI) is lower. By selecting  $\alpha$  close to 0.3, the latter conclusion will be reversed. The reference to declaring AOERE and RSPI is the central bank of Iran, and these values are calculated and announced in each payment period. After entering the above parameters in Eq. (5), the adjustment factor is obtained as rounded to five decimal places. As this factor is multiplied by FIT, the equivalent unit price per kilowatt-hour of production is specified in the invoice and is rounded to two decimal places. It should be noted that FIT at the time of contracting will be reduced by 30% after the tenth year.

#### 4 Results and Discussion

As already mentioned, for the technical and economic evaluation of a BAPV system in the climate of Tehran, a residential building with conventional architecture in this city is considered. The mentioned building is modeled according to features of a real-world building, and the area topography is also considered with desirable accuracy. After modeling the building and surrounding environment, the maximum module installation capacity was considered concerning the roof floor area, which

Module area	
PV modules	65 × LR6-60 HPB 300 M (v1)
Manufacturer	LONGI solar
Inclination	30°
Orientation	South 180°
Installation type	Mounted - roof
PV generator surface	109.0 m <sup>2</sup>
AC mains	
Number of phases	3
Mains voltage (1-phase)	230 V
Displacement power factor (cos phi)	±1

Table 3 General characteristics of BAPV power plant



Fig. 9 Two views of the area and BAPV power plant in the present study

is about 30 kW. Then, an initial simulation is conducted for shading calculation. For simulating the BAPV system, the PVSOL software is used, which is one of the credible conventional software programs for simulating the PV system [112–114]. Previous studies have indicated that this software is the best for long-term simulation and produces reliable results that are in good agreement with experimental studies [105, 115]. After initial simulation and accurate analysis of shading, as the highest FIT is for PV power plants with a maximum capacity of 20 kW, more than 30% of modules are removed, and the capacity of the power plant reaches 19.5 kW (65,300 W modules). The general characteristics of the power plant are presented in Table 3, and its schematic is illustrated in Fig. 9.

For selecting the PV module and inverter, using the vendor list, different factors, such as efficiency, price, guarantee/warrantee, and availability in Iran, are considered. The characteristics of the selected module in the standard test condition (STC) are presented in Table 4.

In Table 4,  $I_{SC}$  is the short-circuit current, and  $V_{OC}$  is the open-circuit voltage. According to characteristics presented by the module manufacturer, the reduction in efficiency of the module is reported lower than 2% in the first 2 years of operation and 0.55% for the second to 25th year, and it is considered with exponential variation in simulations. The warranty of mentioned panel is 25 years, of which 20 years are for 90% and 25 years for 80% of the nominal power of the module. This warranty is effective in reducing annual maintenance costs. The complete

ctrical	Parameter	Value
cs of LR6-60	Nominal output	300 W
	MPP voltage	32.9 V
	MPP current	9.13 A
	Open circuit voltage	39.8 V
	Short-circuit current	9.7 A
	Fill factor	77.81%
	Efficiency	17.92%
	Temperature coefficient of $I_{\rm SC}$	0.057%/C
	Temperature coefficient of $V_{\rm OC}$	-0.286%/C
	Temperature coefficient of MPP power	-0.370%/C
	Maximum system voltage	1000 V

Table 4 Ele characteristic HPB 300 M conditions

characteristics of the BAPV inverter are presented in Table 5. In PV modules, there is a relationship between temperature and total resistance, causing a nonlinear efficiency. For adjusting the current and voltage to maximize the system efficiency, a maximum power point tracker (MPPT) is used. MPPT is responsible for sampling from the output of solar modules and adjusting the current and voltage of modules for transmitting maximum power in different environmental conditions [116]. Indeed, it is responsible for keeping supply and demand equal levels at every instant. MPPT elements are placed in the inverter. These converters usually engage in chancing voltage and current, filtering, and regulating for commissioning engines, charging battery banks, and transmitting to the power grid. The inverter used in the present system has two MPPTs whose characteristics are listed in Table 5. In addition to what was mentioned in Tables 4 and 5, 0.31% is assumed as cable losses.

For an economic analysis of the BAPV system, the newest rates reported by the central bank of Iran and from vendor lists are used. During the economic simulation of the system, the last exchange rate of the Rial against the Dollar was 1 to 420,000. Therefore, data from the economic model of the present BAPV system can be observed in Table 6. In this table, AF<sub>FIT</sub> is calculated concerning the annual average declared by SATBA. The average annual maintenance cost is assumed equivalent to 1.5% of initial capital in dollars, and a 2% annual increase is considered due to the system deprecation. The maintenance cost is usually considered for the inverter after 10 years [117]. As the value of currency increases in Iran, the value considered for the annual increase in maintenance cost may cover further costs like the 10-year maintenance cost of the inverter. Conventional maintenance of BAPV with longterm warrantee includes regular inspection and cleaning of the module surfaces.

It is worth mentioning that as the roof of the residential building is used for a PV power plant, the land price is not considered in calculations.

In the present study, a BAPV power plant located in Tehran with a nominal capacity of 19.5 kW is analyzed technically and economically. This power plant is assumed to be on-grid with a static structure. Techno-economic analyses are conducted using hourly weather data and data included in Tables of Sect. 3. According to the simulation, the energy produced by BAPV for months of a year is illustrated in Fig. 10.

	Sungrow Power Supply Co.,
Manufacturer	Ltd.
Electrical data	Value
Quantity	1
Sizing factor	97.5%
Configuration	MPP 1: 2 × 21
	MPP 2: 1 × 23
DC nominal output	20 kW
AC power rating	20 kW
Max. DC power	30 kW
Max. AC power	22 kVA
Standby consumption	9 W
Night consumption	6 W
Min. feed-in power	30 W
Max. input current	50 A
Max. input voltage	1040 V
Nom. DC voltage	600 V
Number of phases	3
Number of DC inlets	4
With transformer	No
Change in efficiency when input voltage deviates from rated	0.2%/100 V
voltage	
MPP tracker	
Output range < 20% of power rating	99.9%
Output range > 20% of power rating	100%
Count of MPP trackers	2
Max. input current	25 A
Max. input power	21.2 kW
Min. MPP voltage	160 V
Max. MPP voltage	1000 V

Table 5 Complete characteristics of SG20RT inverter in the BAPV system

As demonstrated in Fig. 10, the maximum produced energy is related to August. If the mean value of global radiation is merely considered, the value is higher in June. However, the simulation results indicate the effect of all weather-related factors on the PV power plant. These results can be used as predictions for future years of the BAPV power plant. Table 7 presents other technical results from simulations as annual values, including the produced energy per kilowatt of installed power, PR, energy losses due to shading, power transmitted to the network, power transmitted to the network by considering the efficiency reduction in the first year, system's power consumption (inverter) on the standby state, and CO<sub>2</sub> emission reduction. The CO<sub>2</sub> emission reduction is assumed as 600 gr per kWh of thermal power generation [118, 119].

The energy production of the power plant is suitable regarding the PR value, but despite the modifications in the initial simulation, the main contribution to produced

Parameter	Value
Assessment period	20 years
Discount rate = inflation rate	18%/year
Feed-in tariff	
First 10 years period FIT	
Validity	1/1/2023 - 12/31/2032
Specific feed-in / export remuneration	0.0417 \$/kWh
Inflation rate for feed-in / export tariff	35%/year
Second 10 years period FIT	
Validity	1/1/2033 - 12/31/2042
Specific feed-in/export remuneration	0.0292 \$/kWh
Inflation rate for feed-in/export tariff	35%/year
Costs	
Total investment costs	16,700 \$
Module	13,000 \$
Inverter	1200 \$
Others (structures, cables, transportation, labor, feed-in meter,)	2500 \$
Maintenance	1.5% of total investment costs
Inflation rate of maintenance costs	2%/year
Specific investment costs	856.41 \$/KWp

 Table 6
 Economic model data of the BAPV system



Fig. 10 Energy produced by BAPV power plant during months of a year

Table 7         Technical values	Parameter	Value
from system simulation	PV generator output	19.5 kWp
in I year	Spec. annual yield	1524.17 kWh/kWp
	Performance ratio (PR)	75.6%
	Yield reduction due to shading	16.2%/year
	Grid feed-in	29,750 kWh/year
	Grid feed-in in the first year (incl. Module degradation)	29,399 kWh/year
	Standby consumption (inverter)	28 kWh/year
	CO <sub>2</sub> emissions avoided	17,833 kg/year
	PV generator surface	108.96 m <sup>2</sup>
	Global radiation at the module	2004.05 kWh/m <sup>2</sup>
	Global radiation on module without reflection	2014.21 kWh/m <sup>2</sup>



Fig. 11 Results of economic analysis of the system for 20 years

power reduction is related to shading with 66%. The saving in  $CO_2$  emission is according to the global mean rate and studies in previous decades. However, statistics reported by some authorities in the energy sector of Iran, compared to the global average, it is 100 g/kWh higher for thermal power generation [120, 121]. Therefore, the environmental advantage of using the PV system in Iran is higher than in other countries. Results of the economic analysis are presented in Fig. 11. All costs/ incomes are leveled with a discount rate of 18% based on the first year of the
Table 8	Economic	factors	of
the BAP	V system		

Parameter	Value
NPV	129160.3 \$
IRR	21%
PBT	7.9 (8 years)
LCOE	0.036 \$/kWh

project. Cash balance indicates the accumulation of incomes and costs during 20 years, and annual cash flow is the sum of costs and incomes each year. In all calculations, the incomes are considered positive, and costs are considered negative.

The economic factors of the project are specified in Table 8. NPV is positive, and IRR is higher than the interest rate (18%). However, PBT is not interesting; it means that although the land price has not been paid and somewhat optimistic values, such as the increased rate of 35% per year for  $AF_{FIT}$  during the whole contract time and not considering the extreme fluctuations, are considered, PBT will be 8 years. Also, LCOE indicates that after the tenth year, the mean cost of power production will be higher than its price (0.0292 \$/kWh).

As mentioned above, components of PV systems in Iran are highly dependent on the exchange rate. Although the global prices of PV modules and some components related to PV systems have been reduced, the cost of construction of these power plants has increased in Iran. On the other hand, notwithstanding a 50% increase in FIT (Rial) in the recent decade, its price in euro/dollar has significantly decreased. Therefore, this increase in FIT price due to the dependency of PV systems on the value of the currency is not able to offer the required economic interest for investing in this sector. These problems are because of an increase in the exchange rate and inflation by several times in Iran in recent years.

## 5 Conclusion

Similar to most regions on the earth, climate change, increasing energy consumption, and air pollution in cities are fundamental challenges in Iran. As renewable energy systems are clean and available, using them may be a solution to these crises. Iran has a vast area and versatile climates, and a great portion of its area has arid and semi-arid climates. Various studies have indicated that this country offers suitable potential for the construction of PV power plants. The water crisis and lower life cycle water footprint in PV power plants increase the advantage of using this system. In the present study, the general situation and weather indices of Iran's climates have been examined. Results indicate the high potential of solar power production in Iran. Then, Tehran as a metropolis was selected to study weather indices because of different reasons, such as population density, high energy consumption, air pollution, and the great potential of solar energy production. As expected, weather indices indicated that this region has a good potential to construct a PV power plant. Then, a residential building with conventional architecture in Tehran was selected and modeled to evaluate the construction of a small-scale PV power plant on its roof. Hourly weather data were used to simulate an on-grid BAPV power plant with 300-W monocrystalline modules. The number of modules was 65, and the nominal capacity of the power plant was 19.5 kW. All panels were oriented with a 30° inclination toward the south.

Technical results from simulations were satisfying; this power plant can transmit about 29,400 kWh of clean energy to the power grid, and its PR is higher than 75%. Also, by preventing the emission of at least 17,833 kg CO<sub>2</sub> per year, it is ecofriendly. In addition, it was found that more than half of the reduction in electricity production is related to shading losses. However, the results from the economic analysis of the system are not very promising; the PBT of the system is 8 years, and at the beginning of the second decade of the project, the mean cost of electricity production will be higher than the electricity purchasing price. Regarding some simplifications, such as constant FIT rate, not considering the unpredicted changes of prices, exchange rate increase during the project life, some risks like accidents that are not included by the warranty, and 6-8% uncertainty in weather predictions, this investment is not attractive economically. Especially since the highest FIT rate is for power plants less than 20 kWh, and in this study, a 19.5 kW power plant has been evaluated. These problems may be resolved with the stabilization of prices and exchange rates, as well as more serious supportive policies for constructing BAPV power plants. Currently, the electricity price for consumers is much lower than the FIT rate. Therefore, by gradual modification of energy subsidies and gradual and systematic realization of the rate, the motivation for BAPV construction will be increased. In addition to management and policy-making problems that cause unstable prices and improper markets for investment, foreign sanctions also affect this. By resolving these problems and regarding the high potential of Iran in the solar energy sector, a promising future can be imagined for the increased use of PV systems in Iran.

**Acknowledgments** The authors appreciate the assistance of Elahe Khazali regarding good advice on the English translation.

## References

- Höök M, Tang X (2013), Depletion of fossil fuels and anthropogenic climate change A review, Energy Policy 52:797–809, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2012.10.046
- Rehman A, Alam MM, Ozturk I, et al (2022), Globalization and renewable energy use: how are they contributing to upsurge the CO2 emissions? A global perspective. Environ Sci Pollut Res. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11356-022-22775-6
- Joos F, Spahni R (2008), Rates of change in natural and anthropogenic radiative forcing over the past 20,000 years, Proc Natl Acad Sci 105:1425–1430, https://doi.org/10.1073/ pnas.0707386105
- 4. Hofmann DJ, Butler JH, Tans PP (2009), A new look at atmospheric carbon dioxide, Atmos Environ 43:2084–2086, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.atmosenv.2008.12.028

- Ekardt F, Bärenwaldt M, Heyl K (2022), The Paris Target, Human Rights, and IPCC Weaknesses: Legal Arguments in Favour of Smaller Carbon Budgets, Environ – MDPI 9:, https://doi.org/10.3390/environments9090112
- Wiltshire A, Bernie D, Gohar L, et al (2022), Post COP26: does the 1.5 °C climate target remain alive?, Weather 77:412–417, https://doi.org/10.1002/wea.4331
- Bertram C, Luderer G, Popp A, et al (2018), Targeted policies can compensate most of the increased sustainability risks in 1.5 °C mitigation scenarios, Environ Res Lett 13:, https://doi. org/10.1088/1748-9326/aac3ec
- Deutch J (2020), Is Net Zero Carbon 2050 Possible?, Joule 4:2237–2240, https://doi. org/10.1016/j.joule.2020.09.002
- Ridder NN, Ukkola AM, Pitman AJ, Perkins-Kirkpatrick SE (2022), Increased occurrence of high impact compound events under climate change, NPJ Clim Atmos Sci 5:1–8, https://doi. org/10.1038/s41612-021-00224-4
- Wagner D (1996), Scenarios of extreme temperature events, Clim Change 33:385–407, https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00142585
- 11. Oppenheimer M, Anttila-Hughes JK (2016), The Science of Climate Change, Futur Child 26:11–30
- Thornton PK, Ericksen PJ, Herrero M, Challinor AJ (2014), Climate variability and vulnerability to climate change: A review, Glob Chang Biol 20:3313–3328, https://doi.org/10.1111/ gcb.12581
- Rosenzweig C, Iglesias A, Yang XB, et al (2001), Climate change and extreme weather events - Implications for food production, plant diseases, and pests, Glob Chang Hum Heal 2:90–104
- Khazali M, Taghavi L (2021), An overview of Persian Gulf environmental pollutions, E3S Web Conf 325:03013, https://doi.org/10.1051/e3sconf/202132503013
- Jacobson MZ, von Krauland A-K, Coughlin SJ, et al (2022), Low-cost solutions to global warming, air pollution, and energy insecurity for 145 countries, Energy Environ Sci 15:3343–3359, https://doi.org/10.1039/D2EE00722C
- 16. Khazali M, Azarsina F, Kani AHMA (2023), Modeling and Integrating of an Innovative Compressed Air Energy Storage and Pumped Hydroelectric Hybrid System with Wind Power, J Renew New Energy 10:Article in Press
- Khazali M, Azarsina F, Haj MollaAli Kani A (2022), Energy analysis and evaluation of an innovative hybrid compressed air and pumped hydroelectric energy storage system, Modares Mech Eng 22:225–241, https://doi.org/10.52547/mme.22.4.225
- Khazali M, Kaabi Nejadian A (2020), A study on the compressed air energy storage system, Mech Eng J 29:47–59
- Khazali M, Abdalisousan A (2020), An Overview of Novel Energy Storage Systems with Air Compression Method, Iran J Energy 23:47–82
- Khazali M, Azarsina F, Kani AH (2019), Investigation of Novel Polygeneration Systems Based on Compressed Air Storage, J Renew New Energy 6:94–104
- Karakosta C, Pappas C, Marinakis V, Psarras J (2013), Renewable energy and nuclear power towards sustainable development: Characteristics and prospects, Renew Sustain Energy Rev 22:187–197, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2013.01.035
- Sadekin S, Zaman S, Mahfuz M, Sarkar R (2019), Nuclear power as foundation of a clean energy future: A review, Energy Procedia 160:513–518, https://doi.org/10.1016/j. egypro.2019.02.200
- 23. Kaabi Nejadian A (2017), Solar light power generation system. Tehran
- 24. Myers DR (2017), Solar radiation: Practical modeling for renewable energy applications. CRC Press
- Meral ME, Diner F (2011), A review of the factors affecting operation and efficiency of photovoltaic based electricity generation systems, Renew Sustain Energy Rev 15:2176–2184, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2011.01.010

- 26. McEvoy A, Markvart T, Castaner L (2012), Practical Handbook of Photovoltaics Fundamentals and Applications. Academic Press
- Reza Reisi A, Hassan Moradi M, Jamasb S (2013), Classification and comparison of maximum power point tracking techniques for photovoltaic system: A review, Renew Sustain Energy Rev 19:433–443, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2012.11.052
- Pimpalkar R, Sahu A, Patil RB, Roy A (2022), A comprehensive review on failure modes and effect analysis of solar photovoltaic system, Mater Today Proc Article in Press, https://doi. org/10.1016/j.matpr.2022.11.353
- Nain P, Kumar A (2022), A state-of-art review on end-of-life solar photovoltaics, J Clean Prod 343:130978, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2022.130978
- Ali B, Kumar A (2017), Development of water demand coefficients for power generation from renewable energy technologies, Energy Convers Manag 143:470–481, https://doi. org/10.1016/j.enconman.2017.04.028
- 31. Koch W, Endrös AL, Franke D, et al (2005), Handbook of Photovoltaic Science and Engineering. Wiley
- 32. Satpathy R, Pamuru V (2021), Grid-connected solar PV power systems, Sol PV Power 365–433, https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-817626-9.00009-5
- Shukla AK, Sudhakar K, Baredar P (2017), Recent advancement in BIPV product technologies: A review, Energy Build 140:188–195, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enbuild.2017.02.015
- 34. Green MA (2015), The Passivated Emitter and Rear Cell (PERC): From conception to mass production, Sol Energy Mater Sol Cells 143:190–197, https://doi.org/10.1016/j. solmat.2015.06.055
- Parida B, Iniyan S, Goic R (2011), A review of solar photovoltaic technologies, Renew Sustain Energy Rev 15:1625–1636, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2010.11.032
- Chawla R, Singhal P, Garg AK (2020), Photovoltaic Review of all Generations: Environmental Impact and Its Market Potential, Trans Electr Electron Mater 21:456–476, https://doi. org/10.1007/s42341-020-00217-9
- Semonin OE, Luther JM, Choi S, et al (2011), Peak External Photocurrent Quantum Efficiency Exceeding 100% via MEG in a Quantum Dot Solar Cell, Science (80-) 334:1530–1533, https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1209845
- Andreev VM, Grilikhes VA, Khvostikov VP, et al (2004), Concentrator PV modules and solar cells for TPV systems, Sol Energy Mater Sol Cells 84:3–17, https://doi.org/10.1016/j. solmat.2004.02.037
- Ghosh A, Norton B, Duffy A (2016), First outdoor characterisation of a PV powered suspended particle device switchable glazing, Sol Energy Mater Sol Cells 157:1–9, https://doi. org/10.1016/j.solmat.2016.05.013
- 40. Rosa-Clot M, Tina GM (2017), Submerged and Floating Photovoltaic Systems. Academic Press
- Kavlak G, McNerney J, Trancik JE (2018), Evaluating the causes of cost reduction in photovoltaic modules, Energy Policy 123:700–710, https://doi.org/10.1016/J.ENPOL.2018.08.015
- U.S. Energy Information Administration EIA Independent Statistics and Analysis. https:// www.eia.gov/renewable/monthly/solar\_photo/. Accessed 26 Jan 2023
- Abdelrazik AS, Shboul B, Elwardany M, et al (2022), The recent advancements in the building integrated photovoltaic/thermal (BIPV/T) systems: An updated review, Renew Sustain Energy Rev 170:112988, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2022.112988
- 44. Albatayneh A, Tarawneh R, Dawas A, et al (2022), The installation of residential photovoltaic systems: Impact of energy consumption behaviour, Sustain Energy Technol Assessments 54:102870, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.seta.2022.102870
- Belahya H, Boubekri A, Kriker A (2017), A comparative study about the energetic impact of dryland residential buildings with the integration of photovoltaic system, Energy Procedia 139:738–743, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.egypro.2017.11.280

- Belussi L, Barozzi B, Bellazzi A, et al (2019), A review of performance of zero energy buildings and energy efficiency solutions, J Build Eng 25:100772, https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jobe.2019.100772
- 47. Singh D, Chaudhary R, Karthick A (2021), Review on the progress of building-applied/integrated photovoltaic system, Environ Sci Pollut Res 28:47689–47724, https://doi.org/10.1007/ s11356-021-15349-5
- 48. Ghosh A (2020), Potential of building integrated and attached/applied photovoltaic (BIPV/ BAPV) for adaptive less energy-hungry building's skin: A comprehensive review, J Clean Prod 276:123343, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2020.123343
- 49. Iran Countries & Regions IEA. https://www.iea.org/countries/iran. Accessed 31 Jan 2023
- Karimi MS, Fazelpour F, Rosen MA, Shams M (2019), Techno-economic feasibility of building attached photovoltaic systems for the various climatic conditions of Iran, Environ Prog Sustain Energy 38:1–13, https://doi.org/10.1002/ep.13239
- 51. Keshavarz Moraveji Z, Heravi G, Rostami M (2022), Evaluating the Economic Feasibility of Designing Zero Carbon Envelope Buildings: A Case Study of a Commercial Building in Iran, Iran J Sci Technol Trans Civ Eng 46:1723–1736, https://doi.org/10.1007/s40996-022-00836-7
- Korsavi SS, Zomorodian ZS, Tahsildoost M (2018), Energy and economic performance of rooftop PV panels in the hot and dry climate of Iran, J Clean Prod 174:1204–1214, https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2017.11.026
- 53. Farangi M, Asl Soleimani E, Zahedifar M, et al (2020), The environmental and economic analysis of grid-connected photovoltaic power systems with silicon solar panels, in accord with the new energy policy in Iran, Energy 202:117771, https://doi.org/10.1016/j. energy.2020.117771
- 54. Talkhabi H, Ghalehteimouri KJ, Mehranjani MS, et al (2022), Spatial and temporal population change in the Tehran Metropolitan Region and its consequences on urban decline and sprawl, Ecol Inform 70:101731, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoinf.2022.101731
- Hajilary N, Shahi A, Rezakazemi M (2018), Evaluation of socio-economic factors on CO2 emissions in Iran: Factorial design and multivariable methods, J Clean Prod 189:108–115, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2018.04.067
- 56. Nejat P, Jomehzadeh F, Taheri MM, et al (2015), A global review of energy consumption, CO2 emissions and policy in the residential sector (with an overview of the top ten CO2 emitting countries), Renew Sustain Energy Rev 43:843–862, https://doi.org/10.1016/j. rser.2014.11.066
- Ariapak S, Jalalian A, Honarjoo N (2022), Source identification, seasonal and spatial variations of airborne dust trace elements pollution in Tehran, the capital of Iran, Urban Clim 42:101049, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.uclim.2021.101049
- Salimi H, Ahmadi Danesh Ashtiani H, Mirabdolah Lavasani A, Fazaeli R (2020), Experimental analysis and modeling of weather condition effects on photovoltaic systems' performance: Tehran case study, Energy Sources, Part A Recover Util Environ Eff 00:1–13, https://doi. org/10.1080/15567036.2020.1765902
- Hoseinzadeh P, Khalaji Assadi M, Heidari S, et al (2021), Energy performance of building integrated photovoltaic high-rise building: Case study, Tehran, Iran, Energy Build 235:110707, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enbuild.2020.110707
- Hamed Banirazi Motlagh S, Hosseini SMA, Pons-Valladares O (2023), Integrated value model for sustainability assessment of residential solar energy systems towards minimizing urban air pollution in Tehran, Sol Energy 249:40–66, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.solener.2022.10.047
- 61. Shahbazi H, Abolmaali AM, Alizadeh H, et al (2022), An emission inventory update for Tehran: The difference between air pollution and greenhouse gas source contributions, Atmos Res 275:106240, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.atmosres.2022.106240
- 62. Taksibi F, Khajehpour H, Saboohi Y (2020), On the environmental effectiveness analysis of energy policies: A case study of air pollution in the megacity of Tehran, Sci Total Environ 705:135824, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2019.135824

- Song Z, Liu J, Yang H (2021), Air pollution and soiling implications for solar photovoltaic power generation: A comprehensive review, Appl Energy 298:117247, https://doi. org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2021.117247
- 64. Hosseini SA, Kermani AM, Hosseini AA (2018), Effects of Ambient Air Temperature and Relative Humidity on the Performance of Photovoltaic (PV) Panels, Energy Eng Manag 8:54–65, https://doi.org/10.22052/8.1.54
- 65. Wua J (2021), Solar power generation. Academic Press
- 66. Breeze P (2019), Power Generation Technologies. Newnes
- 67. Kaushik SC, Rawat R, Manikandan S (2017), An innovative thermodynamic model for performance evaluation of photovoltaic systems: Effect of wind speed and cell temperature, Energy Convers Manag 136:152–160, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enconman.2017.01.011
- Dubey S, Sarvaiya JN, Seshadri B (2013), Temperature dependent photovoltaic (PV) efficiency and its effect on PV production in the world A review, Energy Procedia 33:311–321, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.egypro.2013.05.072
- Sohani A, Shahverdian MH, Sayyaadi H, Garcia DA (2020), Impact of absolute and relative humidity on the performance of mono and poly crystalline silicon photovoltaics; applying artificial neural network, J Clean Prod 276:123016, https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jclepro.2020.123016
- 70. Vanek FM, Albright LD (2009), Energy Systems Engineering. McGraw-Hill, New York, US
- Damo U., Ozoegwu CG, Ogbonnaya C, Maduabuchi C (2023), Effects of light, heat and relative humidity on the accelerated testing of photovoltaic degradation using Arrhenius model, Sol Energy 250:335–346, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.solener.2023.01.002
- He B, Lu H, Zheng C, Wang Y (2023), Characteristics and cleaning methods of dust deposition on solar photovoltaic modules A review, Energy 263:126083, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.energy.2022.126083
- Lu H, He B, Zhao W (2023), Experimental study on the super-hydrophobic coating performance for solar photovoltaic modules at different wind directions, Sol Energy 249:725–733, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.solener.2022.12.023
- Talka I, Kolhe M, Hyttinen J (2017), Impact of wind speed on ventilation performance within a container installed with photovoltaic inverter, Renew Energy 113:1480–1489, https://doi. org/10.1016/j.renene.2017.07.031
- 75. Rastka MB, Mohtat B (2003), Climatic regions of Iran, Geogr Dev 1:171-184
- Fallah M, Medghalchi Z (2020), Anti-Insulation in Building Energy Consumption; Comparison of Eight Climates of Iran. Modares Mech Eng 20:1487–1500
- 77. Kohi M, Flamarzi Y, Javanshri Z, et al (2019), Investigation and analysis of Iran's annual temperature and precipitation trend (2017–1988), J Meteorol Organ 43:36–49, https://doi. org/10.30467/nivar.2019.184059.1128
- Ghahreman N, Gharekhani A (2010), Trend analysis of mean wind speed in different climatic regions of Iran, Iran J Irrig Drain 4:31–43
- 79. Gandomkar A (2010), Wind Energy Potential Estimation in Iran, Geogr Environ Plan 20:85–100
- Najafabadi RM, Dinpashoh Y (2015), Analysis of the Wind Speed Trend over Iran, Geogr Plan 19:277–301, https://geoplanning.tabrizu.ac.ir/article\_3703.html?lang=en
- Moradi M, Abadi ARS, Fattahi E, Rahimzadeh F (2018), Investigation of wind speed homogeneity in Iran weather stations, J Meteorol Atmos Sci 1
- Ghaedi S (2019), Wind Speed Trends in Iran, Desert Manag 7:15–28, https://doi.org/10.22034/ jdmal.2019.36529
- Mojarad F, Moradi K (2014), A Study of Anomalies and Trends of Sunshine Hours in Iran, Geogr Dev 12:153–166
- Galharei GAF, Asadi M (2018), An Assessment of Spatial-temporal Alteration of Sunshine Hours in Iran, Geogr Plan 22:229–246
- 85. Avazpour S, Bakhtiari B, Qaderi K (2019), Performance evaluation of Neural Network and Multivariate Regression Methods for Estimation of Total Solar Radiation at several stations in

Arid and Semi-arid Climates, Iran J Soil Water Res 50:1855–1869, https://doi.org/10.22059/ ijswr.2019.277373.668142

- Karbasi M (2016), Reconstruction of Missing Data of Monthly Total Sunshine Hours Using Artificial Neural Networks, Iran J Irrig Drain 10:570–580
- Najafi G, Ghobadian B, Mamat R, et al (2015), Solar energy in Iran: Current state and outlook, Renew Sustain Energy Rev 49:931–942, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2015.04.056
- Moieni S, Javadi S, Kokabi M, Nanshadi M (2010), Estimating the Solar Radiotion in Iran by Using the Optimal Model, Iran J Energy 13:1–10
- Besarati SM, Padilla RV, Goswami DY, Stefanakos E (2013), The potential of harnessing solar radiation in Iran: Generating solar maps and viability study of PV power plants, Renew Energy 53:193–199, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.renene.2012.11.012
- Firouzjah KG (2018), Assessment of small-scale solar PV systems in Iran: Regions priority, potentials and financial feasibility, Renew Sustain Energy Rev 94:267–274, https://doi. org/10.1016/j.rser.2018.06.002
- 91. Zangeneh M (2014), Climatological Analysis of Dust Storms in Iran, Appl Climatol 1:1-12
- 92. Boroughani M (2022), Investigating the Trend of Changes and Correlation Between the Occurrence of Dust in Iran, Appl Soil Res 10:69–81
- Modarres R, Sadeghi S (2018), Spatial and temporal trends of dust storms across desert regions of Iran, Nat Hazards 90:101–114, https://doi.org/10.1007/s11069-017-3035-8
- 94. Nabavi SS, Moradi H, Shrifikia M (2019), Evaluation of dust storm temporal distribution and the relation of the effective factors with the frequency of occurrence in Khuzestan Province from 2000 to 2015, Sci – Res Q Geogr Data 28:191–203, https://doi.org/10.22131/ sepehr.2019.37518
- 95. Majoomerd R, Yazdan MR, Rahimi M (2016), Trend analysis of number of dusty days in Iran, Arid Biome Sci Res J 6:11–23
- 96. Alizadeh-Choobari O, Sturman A, Zawar-Reza P (2015), Global distribution of mineral dust and its impact on radiative fluxes as simulated by WRF-Chem, Meteorol Atmos Phys 127:635–648, https://doi.org/10.1007/s00703-015-0390-4
- Zoualfaghari H, M. Abedzadeh (2005), A synoptic analysis of dust systems at the west part of Iran, Geogr Dev 3:173–188
- Rajaee M, Challasi K (2020), Experimental study of the effect of pollution deposit on photovoltaic panels in open space, J Renew New Energy 8:13–20
- Global Solar Atlas. https://globalsolaratlas.info/global-pv-potential-study. Accessed 6 Feb 2023
- Remund J, Müller SC (2011), Solar radiation and uncertainty information of meteonorm 7, 30th ISES Bienn Sol World Congr 2011, SWC 2011 5:3773–3777, https://doi.org/10.18086/ swc.2011.24.25
- 101. Viduruwan G, Induranga DKA (2021), Validation of Meteonorm 8 for energy estimation of Solar Power Plants in Sri Lanka, Using PVsyst Software. In: 2021 3rd International Conference on Electrical Engineering (EECon). IEEE, pp 1–6
- 102. Buscemi A, Guarino S, Ciulla G, Lo Brano V (2021), A methodology for optimisation of solar dish-Stirling systems size, based on the local frequency distribution of direct normal irradiance, Appl Energy 303:117681, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2021.117681
- 103. Ganjei N, Zishan F, Alayi R, et al (2022), Designing and Sensitivity Analysis of an Off-Grid Hybrid Wind-Solar Power Plant with Diesel Generator and Battery Backup for the Rural Area in Iran, J Eng 2022:1–14, https://doi.org/10.1155/2022/4966761
- 104. Maleki A, Hajinezhad A, Rosen MA (2016), Modeling and optimal design of an off-grid hybrid system for electricity generation using various biodiesel fuels: a case study for Davarzan, Iran, Biofuels 7:699–712, https://doi.org/10.1080/17597269.2016.1192443
- 105. Ozcan HG, Gunerhan H, Yildirim N, Hepbasli A (2019), A comprehensive evaluation of PV electricity production methods and life cycle energy-cost assessment of a particular system, J Clean Prod 238:117883, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2019.117883

- 106. Kaabi Nejadian A (2017), Design of solar light power generation system. In: Solar light power generation system. Tehran, pp. 100–102
- 107. Khalid AM, Mitra I, Warmuth W, Schacht V (2016), Performance ratio Crucial parameter for grid connected PV plants, Renew Sustain Energy Rev 65:1139–1158, https://doi. org/10.1016/j.rser.2016.07.066
- Elibol E, Özmen ÖT, Tutkun N, Köysal O (2017), Outdoor performance analysis of different PV panel types, Renew Sustain Energy Rev 67:651–661, https://doi.org/10.1016/j. rser.2016.09.051
- Darling SB, You F, Veselka T, Velosa A (2011), Assumptions and the levelized cost of energy for photovoltaics, Energy Environ Sci 4:3133–3139, https://doi.org/10.1039/c0ee00698j
- 110. Branker K, Pathak MJM, Pearce JM (2011), A review of solar photovoltaic levelized cost of electricity, Renew Sustain Energy Rev 15:4470–4482, https://doi.org/10.1016/j. rser.2011.07.104
- Renewable Energy and Energy Efficiency Organization (SATBA). https://www.satba.gov.ir/ en/home. Accessed 28 Jan 2023
- 112. Dehwah AHA, Asif M, Rahman MT (2018), Prospects of PV application in unregulated building rooftops in developing countries: A perspective from Saudi Arabia, Energy Build 171:76–87, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enbuild.2018.04.001
- 113. Cristea C, Cristea M, Birou I, Tîrnovan RA (2020), Economic assessment of grid-connected residential solar photovoltaic systems introduced under Romania's new regulation, Renew Energy 162:13–29, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.renene.2020.07.130
- 114. El Gindi S, Abdin AR, Hassan A (2017), Building integrated Photovoltaic Retrofitting in office buildings, Energy Procedia 115:239–252, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.egypro.2017.05.022
- 115. Dondariya C, Porwal D, Awasthi A, et al (2018), Performance simulation of grid-connected rooftop solar PV system for small households: A case study of Ujjain, India, Energy Reports 4:546–553, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.egyr.2018.08.002
- Eltamaly AM, Farh HMH, Othman MF (2018), A novel evaluation index for the photovoltaic maximum power point tracker techniques, Sol Energy 174:940–956, https://doi. org/10.1016/j.solener.2018.09.060
- 117. Kornelakis A (2010), Multiobjective Particle Swarm Optimization for the optimal design of photovoltaic grid-connected systems, Sol Energy 84:2022–2033, https://doi.org/10.1016/j. solener.2010.10.001
- 118. Noorpoor AR, Kudahi SN (2015), CO2 emissions from Iran's power sector and analysis of the influencing factors using the stochastic impacts by regression on population, affluence and technology (STIRPAT) model, Carbon Manag 6:101–116, https://doi.org/10.1080/1758300 4.2015.1090317
- Nazari S, Shahhoseini O, Sohrabi-Kashani A, et al (2010), Experimental determination and analysis of CO2, SO2 and NOx emission factors in Iran's thermal power plants, Energy 35:2992–2998, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.energy.2010.03.035
- 120. Setting up 3 solar power plants in 1400 in Qom/ annual production of 200 thousand kilowatt hours of electricity. https://b2n.ir/q98915. Accessed 28 Jan 2023
- 121. The production of carbon dioxide per unit of electricity production is 100 grams more than the world standards. https://b2n.ir/t81838. Accessed 28 Jan 2023

# Massive Growth of PV Capacity as a Major Cornerstone of Germany's Energy Security and Climate Policies



**Rainer Hinrichs-Rahlwes** 

## 1 A Country with Low Solar Irradiation and High PV Capacity

Germany is located in Central Europe, between the 47th and the 55th northern parallel, and between the 6th and the 15th eastern meridian [1]. These are roughly the same geographical parallels as Alaska or the northern part of the United States of America. The annual sunny hours vary from north to south as well as over time. As an example, Hamburg, in the northern part of Germany, had 1500 sunny hours in 2010 and 1900 in 2022. Munich, in Bavaria, the southern part of Germany, had 2000 sunny hours in 2015 and 2500 in 2022 [2]. These data certainly do not rank Germany among the sunniest regions but rather among those with low irradiation compared to other places on our planet [3].

Despite the relatively low number of sunny hours, Germany was among the most successful pioneers of solar PV. Since 2000, with ups and downs since then, the country is actively increasing the installed solar capacity by a mix of focused legislation, policies and measures. In 2020, 59 GW<sub>p</sub> of total installed PV capacity produced 51 TWh of electricity or 10% of the country's overall power consumption [4]. In 2021, already 10.9% of Germany's electricity demand was produced from PV, which was the seventh highest share globally – after Spain (14.2%), Greece (13.6%), Honduras (12.9%), the Netherlands (11.8%), and Chile (10.9%) [5]. At the end of 2022, Germany was also among the leading countries in terms of cumulative installed capacity, ranking 5th and being outcompeted only by China, the United

R. Hinrichs-Rahlwes (⊠)

European Renewable Energies Federation (EREF), Brussels, Belgium

German Renewable Energy Federation (BEE), Berlin, Germany e-mail: rainer.hinrichs@bee-ev.de

<sup>©</sup> The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2024 A. Sayigh (ed.), *Reducing the Effects of Climate Change Using Building-Integrated and Building-Applied Photovoltaics in the Power Supply*, Innovative Renewable Energy, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-42584-4\_7

States, Japan, and India. On a per capita basis, Germany was the global number 3 (after Australia and the Netherlands).

## 2 Policies for Renewables: From the Early Days to EEG 2000

How was all this achieved? Motivated by the ambition to mitigate climate change and at the same time phase out nuclear power, a first law to support renewable electricity production (in particular from wind, but to a certain extent also aiming at early PV installation) had already been in place since 1991.<sup>1</sup> After nearly a decade and technology progress over time, this law needed a thorough revision to accelerate renewable energy development in Germany. In 1998, the new government coalition of Social Democrats (SPD) and Green Party agreed to develop and enact an enabling framework to kickstart and accelerate renewable energy for Germany's power production, an objective, which was politically supported by most of the population, which again resulted in a broad support across the political spectrum, on federal level and on state level, including not only the now ruling red and green coalition, but – despite some differences in details – also the conservative and liberal opposition parties, who could always claim the merits of the 1991 feed-in law.

In May 2000, the Renewable Energy Sources Act [6, 7] – acronym EEG (Erneuerbare Energien Gesetz) – entered into force, enshrining a legally binding target of at least 20% of Germany's electricity to be sourced from renewable energy by 2020. When the law was discussed in parliament, this target sounded utopian to some and at least extremely ambitious to most legislators, including those who supported and pushed for passing the new law. Given that in 2000 only 6% of Germany's power production came from renewables with hydropower providing more than half of it, it was obvious that a strong effort was needed to achieve the 20%-target [8]. From today's perspective, these discussions prove how difficult things seem to be until they are actually done. In 2022, nearly half of Germany's electricity was produced from renewable sources, 11% from PV alone.

Why was EEG 2000 (and subsequent amendments and revisions) so successful and taken as an example for own legislation across the globe? The answer is quite obvious: It was a timely and simple piece of legislation – a landmark project when the time was mature for the next phase of the energy transformation. It allowed and incentivised virtually everybody to produce renewable energy from hydropower, wind, solar PV, biomass, and geothermal sources, by requiring grid operators to connect the installations to the grid and provide priority feed-in for electricity from renewables. And the law guaranteed fixed "feed-in tariffs" (FIT) to all producers of renewable electricity – a fixed price by kWh to be paid for 20 years. These tariffs

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>This early legislation (*Stromeinspeisegesetz* – translating to Electricity feed-in law) already enacted fixed payments for renewable electricity producers financed by a surcharge on electricity prices. It was an early – and sometimes forgotten – prototype for EEG 2000, which could build on the basic principles of the 1991 law.

were technology-specific – calculated on a scientific basis to make sure the producers received what they needed based on low-profit expectations to implement their investment, which again provided security for banks to hand out cheap loans. And the tariffs were different for large and small installations, and for windpower even for different windspeeds. To accelerate the rapid uptake of renewables, the feed-in tariffs were reduced by 5% year on year for new installations to incentivise fast deployment instead of waiting for another year or more.

The EEG kickstarted the development of new capacities particularly in windpower (onshore, and later also offshore) and also solar photovoltaics. Solar manufacturers<sup>2</sup> evolved in Germany, creating a new industry with tens of thousands of new jobs across the country, including jobs for installers and including factories for PV panels, which were particularly welcome in the former eastern part of Germany, where after Germany's re-unification in 1989 (with most industries disappearing because they were technically outdated and economically unsustainable) new and future proof jobs were desperately needed.

As foreseen already in 2000, the EEG was regularly reviewed and revised, the guaranteed tariffs adapted to cost development, and – when economies of scale kicked in as they should – significantly reduced. For example, the FIT for PV was nearly 50 €-cent in EEG 2000 (99 Pfennig per kWh). It was gradually reduced to now only 5.8 €-cent/kWh for rooftop installations up to 100kW<sub>p</sub> in 2023. For larger installations including ground-mounted installations, more exposure to the electricity market was gradually introduced, and in 2014 participation in auctions became a mandatory condition for grid-connection and guaranteed remuneration, resulting in even lower feed-in premiums (FIP – instead of a fixed FIT now as a premium on top of the spot-market price) of – so far – down to 3.8 €-cent per kWh.

# **3** Pushing for and Driven by European Targets and Policy Frameworks

A strong commitment by policymakers worldwide to rapidly accelerate the deployment and use of renewable energy is a mainstream narrative these days. Despite some doubts about whether all those who verbally commit to renewables actually mean it, or whether some of them are actually paying lip-services, the importance of renewable energy for supply security and for climate protection has become common sense in policy debates worldwide. This is the result of technology maturity, and of continued policy development since the early 1990s of the twentieth century. Although there had been renewable energy pioneers around the globe much earlier, particularly in Denmark, in the United States, in Spain and elsewhere, the German

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>Wind turbine manufacturers, of course, also benefited from the law by significantly expanding their production capacities and extending their sales – in Germany and soon also beyond. But this text is about PV. Therefore, I shall only mention other renewables, where it helps to understand the political and societal context.

EEG 2000 became the final trigger to what is nowadays often branded as the global renewable energy revolution, or the next industrial revolution.

The idea behind the EEG – an ambitious mid-term target combined with technology-specific feed-in tariffs guaranteed for up to 20 years – was adapted and introduced in more than 80 countries worldwide. Policies for renewables were developed in countless constituencies in the global north as well as (and increasingly) in the global south. Looking back, the EEG and similar legislation in other countries is the origin of today's strong position of renewable energies in most parts of the world. For more than a decade, renewable energies have been the dominant sources of new power capacity additions globally, as documented i.a. by the annual Renewables Global Status Report produced by the global multi-stakeholder network REN21 [9].

Driven – among other factors – by the German government's ambition and the EEG 2000, the European Union (EU) also developed strategies and legislation to support renewable electricity. Consequently, a first Renewable Electricity Directive entered into force in 2001 [10]. It set non-binding renewable electricity targets for each member state of the EU and included elements of enabling policy frameworks. In my book *Sustainable Energy Policies for Europe* [11] I described and analysed in some detail how this directive was the starting point for the EU as a whole to embrace renewable energy as a main pillar for energy security and climate protection. In 2009, pushed by some governments, but also strongly by renewable energy (industry) associations, this process resulted in a new Renewable Energies Directive (RED) [12] setting a binding target for the EU of at least 20% by 2020 for the Renewable Energy Share in gross final energy consumption (GFEC),<sup>3</sup> as well as nationally binding targets for each member state. This directive was revised in 2018 [13] increasing the EU-target for Renewables in GFEC from at least 20% by 2020 to at least 32% by 2030.

When a new European Parliament (EP) was elected and a new European Commission (EC) took office in 2019, the energy transformation – now labelled as the *European Green Deal* [14] – aiming at Climate Neutrality by 2050 became a lighthouse project for the European Union. To facilitate the implementation of the broad scope of more detailed and specific objectives of the Green Deal the new EC presented a package of legislative and regulatory proposal and enabling strategies in July 2021 – labelled *Fit-for-55* [15] to highlight the EC's recommendation for a new 2030-target for the EU's Greenhouse Gas emissions reduction. The package includes – as one of more than a dozen dossiers – a proposal for an amended Renewable Energies Directive [16] aiming at increasing the EU's renewable energy target for 2030 to at least 35%. This is, however, not the place for an in-depth analysis of the EC proposal including the discussions about the necessary ambition level

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> In difference to the Renewable Electricity Directive of 2001, the new Renewable Energy Directive of 2009 went beyond the power sector and included policies and targets for heating & cooling as well as for the transport sector. The 20% target for 2020 was an overall energy target, with the power sector only being one pillar.

and enabling policies. For more details, see my analysis as presented at WREC 2020/2021 in Lisbon [17].

Whereas several parts of the Fit-for-55 package have been successfully discussed and politically agreed between EC, EP and EU Member States, the proposed amendments to the RED are still under discussion, particularly due to a new strategic package (REPowerEU) [18] presented by the European Commission as a reaction to Russia's invasion of Ukraine. The package is aiming at increasing and accelerating Europe's energy security by diversifying resources and reducing import dependencies, particularly from Russia, and aiming at significantly accelerating the deployment of renewable energies in all end-uses across the EU. REPowerEU includes proposals for increasing the share of renewable energy in the EU's GFEC to at least 45% by 2030 (up from the 35% in the Fit-for-55 package). This shall be achieved among various other measures – by defining renewable energy projects as being of overriding public interest when competing with other interests requiring legal protection. Furthermore, permitting - particularly for wind and solar installations shall be significantly accelerated by means of defining go-to areas<sup>4</sup> for renewable energy installations with simplified environmental impact assessment requirements and by setting a maximum duration for the permitting procedures to be finalised – to a maximum of 2 years (or less) for wind onshore and a maximum of 3 months for rooftop solar and heat pumps. It is expected that the legislative process for these amendments will be finalised by mid-2023 so that the new rules can enter into force soon afterwards. Together with simplified and more open rules for admissible state aid, the integration of the REPowerEU proposals in the amended RED and other legislation and regulations can be expected to become a strong instrument to achieve - at least - 45% renewables in GFEC across all end-uses in the EU by 2030 (although several member states are still pushing for a lower target of 40% only). The renewables share in power supply will be significantly higher and dominant in most EU Member States.

A more ambitious RED with clearly defined policies to accelerate the transformation towards renewable energy in Europe will have positive repercussions in Germany – in addition to what is already highlighted in the coalition agreement [19] of the new government formed by an *Ampel-Koalition*<sup>5</sup> which took office after the federal elections of September 2021. The RED including future amendments and revisions will become even more relevant, since the new German government is also more proactive on EU-level, when it comes to convincing other member states to support and engage in ambitious renewable energy targets and policies.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>Meanwhile, these go-to-areas will probably be rebranded to *Renewable Energy Acceleration Areas*. But the purpose – to accelerate and simplify permitting and deployment remains the same. <sup>5</sup>*Ampel-Koalition* translates as *Traffic Light Coalition*, derived from the signatory colours of three parties involved: the Green Party, Red for the Social Democratic Party, and Yellow for the Liberal Party (FDP).

# 4 New Government 2021: Relaunch of Germany's Energy Transition

Based on the success of the EEG 2000 and subsequent amendments, Germany was often considered as – and actually was – a global leader in renewable energy policies and rapid deployment of new installations – in particular wind and solar PV, but there was also significant growth of biomass and biogas production and power plants as well as continued use of hydropower, and additional tapping into geothermal potentials.

Germany's invitation to the *renewables2004* [20] conference in the former capital Bonn kicked off a series of conferences to mainstream and accelerate the energy transition globally. The conference resulted in founding the global policy network REN21 [21]. Since then, the network has published annual Renewables Global Status Reports [9] and organised biannual International Renewable Energy Conferences (IRECs),<sup>6</sup> the latest edition of which was held in February 2023 in Madrid, Spain.

Germany also took the initiative for creating an intergovernmental global institution to promote renewable energy, International Renewable Agency (IRENA) [22], which was eventually founded in 2009. Today, IRENA has 169 member states and is headquartered in Abu Dhabi, United Arab Emirates and it has a dependency in Bonn.

## Slowdown of the Energy Transition in Germany (2013–2021)

Based on the obvious success of the EEG and also based on the global activities to promote and support renewable energy development, Germany's reputation of being a global leader in renewable energy is still strong, but the country did not always live up to this reputation. Deployment of new renewable energy capacity dropped significantly after 2012, when the government introduced changes to the EEG, which drastically reduced incentives for solar PV.

As a result of these changes, annual PV capacity additions declined (see Fig. 1) from 10.9 GW in 2011 and 10.7 GW in 2012 to only 2.6 GW in 2013 and 1.2 GW in 2014. This trend was only reversed in 2018, when 2.9 GW were installed, followed by 3.9 GW (2019), 4.8 GW (2020) and 5.0 GW (2021). First estimates for

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>The idea was to convene conferences to discuss and promote and practically commit to the global renewable energy transition. The conferences should be held bi-annually, a scheme which was basically followed, with some exceptions and an interruption due to the Covid-19 pandemic. The follow-up conferences to *renewables2004* were held in Beijing, China (BIREC 2015), Washington, USA (WIREC 2018), Delhi, India (DIREC 2010), Abu Dhabi, UAE (ADIREC 2013), Cape Town, South Africa (SAIREC 2015), México City, México (MEXIREC 2017), Seoul, South Korea (KIREC 2019), and Madrid, Spain (SPIREC 2023). The next event is envisaged for the first half of 2024 to be held in Adelaide, Australia.



Fig. 1 Annually installed renewable energy capacity [23]

2022 assume nearly 7.2 GW of new PV capacity [24], which may be taken as an indicator that some recovery is taking place.

Annual new windpower capacity grew up to 6.1 GW in 2017, before policy changes put an end to this level of expansion to a second major technology. Shifting from fixed feed-in tariffs to auctions and market premiums as the main support scheme in addition to growing administrative barriers led to less than 2 GW annual wind power capacity additions since then. A turning point for onshore wind power is not yet in sight, but the *Ampel-Koalition* vowed to reverse the negative trends and massively increase renewable energy deployment by setting up enabling legislation, aiming at higher targets and particularly at simplified and shorter permitting procedures for new installations in order to stay on track for reaching the objective of climate neutrality for Germany by 2045 the latest, and for complete coal phase out which shall "ideally be achieved by 2030".

#### New Objectives and New Policies

The new government coalition agreed – and had already introduced several packages of proposals for enabling legislation, when this text was written in early 2023 – on a share of at least 80% renewables in the power sector by 2030, to be achieved by higher auction volumes for onshore and offshore wind as well as larger PV installations, and by supporting and facilitating more distributed and community-owned renewable installations and renewable energy communities, the latter being particularly favourable for PV with and without battery storage, including with (partial) self-consumption. The agreed objective is a PV capacity of 200 GW by 2030 (up from 59 GW in 2021). All suitable roofs shall be used for solar energy, which will become mandatory – in a first step – for commercial buildings, potentially to be followed by similar mandates for private homes and residential buildings. The coalition also agreed to increase the support for electromobility by focused incentives for buying electric vehicles as well as by facilitating faster rollout of charging stations, including by mandates for public buildings and places.

Russia's invasion and ongoing war in Ukraine resulted in even further increased ambition to reduce energy import dependencies. Huge efforts were made to diversify (fossil) gas supply by contracting new suppliers and by building new terminals for LNG (liquified gas). Although contracting new fossil gas supplies is obviously contradicting the need for more – particularly distributed and domestic – renewable energy capacities which is important for the overarching objective of decarbonisation according to the Paris Agreement, it seems that accelerating renewable energies deployment is actually a major element of all emergency strategies when it comes to mitigating the negative impacts of Russia's war on supply security and energy costs for private as well as commercial consumers. We are told that diversification of fossil gas suppliers will only be relevant for a transition period and will soon be transformed into green gas and green hydrogen. Doubts remain how fast this transformation will actually be implemented. But it is still true that the war led to faster implementation of new acceleration measures for renewable energy deployment, particularly for wind and solar power and for heat-pumps to electrify the heating and cooling supply.

#### Legislation for Higher Ambition and Accelerated Deployment

The higher ambition and a number of the envisaged measures were transposed in legislative proposals, some of which were already agreed in parliament and had entered into force, when this text was written. A few months after the newly elected government took office, they introduced a comprehensive legislative proposal in early 2022, the "Easter Package", followed by a "Summer Package", which consisted of draft amendments to the EEG, and other energy-related laws and regulations. The packages [25] were aiming to legally enshrine the agreed objective of at least 80% renewable power by 2030, and to accelerate and simplify permitting procedures for new renewable energy installations.

The amended law, the EEG 2023 [26], is a key element of the government's ambition to "triple the speed of renewable energy expansion". As a major improvement to earlier legislation the EEG 2023 (paragraph 2) defines an important legal priority by enacting the principle that the "erecting and operating of renewable energy installations and related auxiliary installations is of overriding public

interest and a service to public security".<sup>7</sup> According to the EEG 2023, this principle is set to apply until Germany is basically climate neutral.

The EEG 2023 also defines new dates and higher volumes for planned auctions for the different renewable energy technologies and sources. An annually increasing capacity will be auctioned for hydrogen-based power storage capacities (paragraph 28d: from 400 MW in 2023 to 1000 MW in 2028), and for installations for the production of green hydrogen (paragraph 28e: 800 MW in 2023 to 1400 MW in 2026). Paragraph 4 sets the envisaged capacity of onshore wind turbines to grow to 69 GW in 2024, 115 GW in 2030 and 160 GW in 2040. PV capacity shall grow to 88 GW in 2024, 2015 GW in 2030 and 400 GW in 2040. Biomass is set to an installed capacity of 8400 MW in 2030. All renewable energy sources as defined in the law are expected to produce 287 TWh of electricity in 2023, growing to 600 TWh in 2030 (paragraph 4a). To achieve these objectives, annual auction volumes are defined in paragraphs 28a-e. In addition, the *Wind Energy at Sea Act* [27, 28] sets the objective of at least 30 GW of offshore wind by 2030, 40 GW by 2035, and 70 GW by 2045.

The annual auction volumes for ground-mounted PV installations and all PV installations that are not part of a building, or a noise protection wall are set to 5850 MW in 2023, 8100 in 2024 and 9900 MW each year from 2025 to 2029 plus 650 MW in 2023, 900 MW in 2024 and 1100 MW annually from 2025 to 2029 for installations that are integrated or attached to buildings (BIPV, BAPV) including noise protection walls.

Most new renewable energy installations need to qualify for guaranteed grid connection and remuneration through these auctions, which are held on pre-defined dates several times a year. For all different types and sizes of renewable energy installations, which are subject to bidding in these auctions, strike prices or the methodology for their calculation and adaption are defined in EEG 2023. For BAPV and BIPV, the strike price is generally set to 7 cent/kWh. For installations of up to 10 kW<sub>p</sub> it is set to 8.6 cent/kWh, and for installations of up to 40 kW<sub>p</sub> it is 7.5 cent/kWh. For installations of up to 1 MW<sub>p</sub> it amounts to 6.2 cent/kWh. These values are increased by 4.8 cent/kWh (installations of up to 10 kW<sub>p</sub>) respectively 1.9 cent/kWh (for larger installations) for feeding all the produced electricity into the grid – an incentive not to opt for self-consumption. Starting in February 2024, the strike prices for new solar PV installations are reduced by 1%, and again after every 6 months.

According to paragraph 22, small installations of up to 1 MW (or 18 MW for wind) and in particular installations owned by *renewable energy communities* as defined in paragraph 22b are exempt from auctions and qualify for direct remuneration, which is meant to particularly support and incentivise their uptake.

In addition to the rules and principles set out in EEG 2023, the government is striving for shorter and simplified permitting procedures, particularly for wind

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>The translation of this paragraph as well as other parts of EEG 2023 quoted here were done by the author of this text and therefore cannot qualify as official or legally binding translations.

onshore and for ground mounted as well as building-related PV. For rooftop solar and *balcony solar* levies and fees to be paid by the owners were removed or reduced. Major advantages for solar PV were introduced in taxation [29]. New solar panels can now be sold at lower prices because they are no longer subject to VAT (19%), inter alia if they are installed on residential buildings, or if their rated capacity is below 30 kW<sub>p</sub>. Another useful decision is waiving the income tax on feed-in payments. Until the end of 2022, these payments were subject to income taxation. This is being waived as of January 2023, including retroactively for 2022, automatically for up to 10 kW<sub>p</sub>, on application for installations of up to 30 kW<sub>p</sub> and for up to 100 kW<sub>p</sub> per taxpayer.

## 5 Challenges Ahead

Building on the described enabling measures for faster renewables deployment, particularly for the PV sector, more will have to be enacted and implemented in the next few months and certainly before the next federal elections in autumn 2025. Particularly for wind onshore, permitting bottlenecks will have to be removed so that more projects will actually be ready to place bids in the upcoming auction rounds or to be directly implemented, if they are exempt from auctioning. To a lesser extent, accelerated permitting will also be necessary for larger PV installations, particularly those which are subject to auctioning. For BIPV, rooftop and other building-related PV installations, further alleviation of remaining administrative barriers needs to be addressed and solved, among others by facilitating electronic procedures instead of paperwork, and by further reducing bureaucratic burdens for small installations such as *balcony solar* [30], small modules of up to 600 or 800 W<sub>p</sub>, which can directly be connected to standard power plugs in every household. Furthermore, it would be necessary to remove disincentives which prevent higher shares of self-consumed electricity particularly from PV installations on private and commercial buildings, inter alia by accelerating smart meter deployment and by facilitating and supporting battery storage in private, residential, or commercial buildings and encouraging more behind-the-meter production and consumption of renewables, and in particular PV.

Another important aspect to be addressed in the near future is the question of resource availability – in terms of sustainability as well as in terms of availability in a world with growing political tensions and potentially related resource shortages. Given that about 80% of all production stages of PV modules are produced in China, and given that a similar share of necessary raw materials for PV modules is also depending on imports from a few countries, it is obvious that there is a need for more diversified suppliers of resources, as well as for innovative materials.

Finally, and certainly not least, the high level of import dependency for solar modules requires timely and strong efforts to maintain and restore localised manufacturing capacities across the globe – and from a German (and European) perspective this translates into the need for an effective strategy to (re)develop increasing

production capacities for solar modules across Europe, triggered and supported by enabling policy decisions including financial support to attract investors and thus to set up localised value chains. It needs to be mentioned that the wind industry is facing similar challenges – with a stronger focus, however, on safeguarding and securing existing manufacturing capacities instead of developing new ones as in the PV sector, where most of the capacities created in the first decade of this century were closed or transferred to other parts of the world with more favourable frameworks. But the challenges for wind and solar are basically the same – to develop and maintain globally distributed instead of widely centralised production capacities and resource availabilities in a few countries or regions.

## 6 Instead of Conclusions: Outlook for Germany and Europe

With little more than a year in office, the new German government coalition has already implemented important policy decisions and successfully passed legislation to relaunch and accelerate Germany's energy transition. After years of decreasing growth rates and low annual capacity additions a clear political will is perceived to relaunch the energy transition and to bring Germany back on track to fulfil the commitments of the Paris Agreement - enhanced by the widely shared objective of reducing supply disruptions and cost increases by accelerating the shift to renewable energy, which is abundantly and widely domestically available. Despite some questionable decisions for new fossil gas suppliers and related negative impact on greenhouse gas emissions reduction, the strong resolution to successfully overcome the fossil-induced supply and cost crisis by speeding up renewables, has also revitalised the political commitment to achieving climate neutrality by 2045. Public perception is growing that drastically increasing renewable energy capacities in all end-uses is a win-win option: securing energy supply security goes hand-in-hand with revived expectations that Germany will eventually be back as key player in the global renewable energy transformation.

And this is not only true for Germany as a country, but it also applies from a European perspective, where Germany is one of the major drivers. Defining renewable energy projects as being of overriding public interest and in the interest of public security is not only part of the German EEG 2023 but will also be enshrined in the amended EU Renewable Energy Directive.<sup>8</sup> An increased 2030 target of at least 45% renewables in the EU's GFEC is part of the final negotiations about the amended directive, and also significant simplification and acceleration of permitting procedures for wind and solar projects, just as a solar rooftop initiative is part of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>The Revision of this directive is in the final phase of political negotiations when this text is written. The 45% target as well as other elements described in this paragraph are not yet officially agreed between the European Council (representing the 27 Member States) and the majority of the European Parliament, which will both have to agree, before the amended version can actually enter into force. The results mentioned here are the likely outcome according to the information available at this point in time.

REPowerEU, which aims at establishing solar rooftop obligations for new – and later also for existing – commercial and private buildings. It also includes the target of annual installations of at least 45 GW<sub>p</sub> of new PV capacity in the EU in this decade.

Triggered by the Inflation Reduction Act (IRA) [31] of the Biden Administration in the US, which provides strong financial support to renewable energy industry and renewable energy projects, the European Commission is now developing a *Green Deal Industrial Plan* [32] including a *Net-Zero Industry Act* which aims at Europe to be a global leader of the *clean tech revolution* by "turning skills into quality jobs and innovation into mass production, thanks to a simpler and faster framework. Better access to finance will allow our key clean tech industries to scale up quickly". The initiative will also include a *Critical Raw Materials Act* and will be combined with a reform of the EU electricity market design.

The transformation towards a renewables-driven energy system is in full swing, globally and in Germany and in Europe. Global scenarios foresee a huge share for solar PV in energy systems dominated by renewables. Bringing back and securing major parts of the value chain in Europe will provide millions of new and future proof jobs, in manufacturing, and even more distributed in operation and maintenance, and for architects and installers, as well as in mining and recycling. Solar PV is a major part of this expected and necessary transformation.

#### References

- 1. World Population Review (2023), Where is Germany in the World) (www.worldpopulationreview.com/countries/Germany/location), last seen: 14 February 2023
- 2. WeatherOnline (1999–2023), Sonnenstunden Berlin (*Sunny hours Berlin*), https://www. weatheronline.de/weather/maps/city?FMM=1&FYY=2022&LMM=12&LYY=2022&WM O=10384&CONT=dldl&REGION=0001&LAND=DL&ART=SOS&R=0&NOREGION=0 &LEVEL=162&LANG=de&MOD=tab, last seen: 14 February 2023
- ResearchGate (2008–2023): World Solar Energy Map (2013) www.researchgate.net/figure/ The-world-solar-energy-map-Zhang-et-al-2013\_fig 2\_305321699/download, last seen: 14 February 2023
- Clean Energy Wire (2022): Solar power in Germany output, business & perspectives, www. cleanenergywire.org/factsheets/solar-power-germany-output-business-perspectives, last seen: 14 February 2023
- 5. REN21 (2022), Renewables 2022 Global Status Report
- 6. Federal Ministry for the Environment, Nature Conservation and Nuclear Safety (2000): Act on Granting Priority to Renewable Energy Sources (Renewable Energy Sources Act)
- Wikipedia, German Renewable Energy Sources Act, en.wikipedia.org/wiki/German\_ Renewable\_Energy\_Sources\_Act, last seen: 14 February 2023
- Wikipedia, Renewable energy in Germany, en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Renewable\_energy\_in\_ Germany, last seen: 14 February 2023
- 9. REN21, Renewables Global Status Report, Numbers, facts, and trends on Renewables, www. ren21.net/reports/global-status-report/, last seen: 14 February 2023
- 10. Official Journal of the European Communities (2001), Directive 2001/77/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 27 September 2001 on the promotion of electricity produced from renewable energy sources in the internal electricity market

- 11. Rainer Hinrichs-Rahlwes (2013), Sustainable Energy Policies for Europe. Towards 100% Renewable Energy, Taylor & Francis, CRC Press, London
- 12. Official Journal of the European Communities (2009), Directive 2009/28/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 23 April 2009 on the promotion of the use of energy from renewable sources and amending and subsequently repealing Directives 2001/77/EC and 2003/30/EC
- 13. Official Journal of the European Communities (2018), Directive 2018/2001/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 11 December 2018 on the promotion of the use of energy from renewable sources (recast)
- European Commission, A European Green Deal. Striving to be the first climate-neutral continent, commission.europa.eu/strategy-and-policy/priorities-2019-2024/european-green-deal\_ en, last seen: 14 February 2023
- 15. European Commission (2021), 'Fit for 55': delivering the EU's 2030 Climate Target on the way to climate neutrality, COM (2021) 550 final
- 16. European Commission (2021), Proposal for a Directive 2018/2001/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council amending Directive (EU) 2018/2001 of the European Parliament and of the Council, Regulation (EU) 2018/1999 of the European Parliament and of the Council and Directive 98/70/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council as regards the promotion of energy from renewable sources, and repealing Council Directive (EU) 2015/652, COM (2021) 557 final
- Rainer Hinrichs-Rahlwes (2022), The European Green Deal: Unlocking the EU's Potentials of Renewable Energy? In: Sayigh, A. (editor) Sustainable Energy Development and Innovation. Innovative Renewable Energy. Springer
- European Commission (2022), REPowerEU: A plan to rapidly reduce dependence on Russian fossil fuels and fast forward the green transition, ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/ en/ip\_22\_3131, last seen: 14 February 2023
- SPD.DE GRUENE.DE FDP.DE (2021), Koalitionsvertrag zwischen SPD, Bündnis 90/ Die Grünen und FDP. Mehr Fortschritt wagen. Bündnis für Freiheit, Gerechtigkeit und Nachhaltigkeit
- 20. Renewables2004, webpage, www.renewables2004.de, last seen: 14 February 2023
- 21. REN21 renewables now, webpage, www.ren21.net, last seen: 14 February 2023
- 22. IRENA, webpage, www.irena.org, last seen: 14 February 2023
- 23. German Environment Agency (2022), Background // March 2022. Renewable Energies in Germany. Data on the development in 2021
- 24. BSW Solar (2023), Statistische Zahlen der deutschen Solarstrombranche (Photovoltaik), www.solarwirtschaft.de/datawall/uploads/2022/02/bsw\_faktenblatt\_photovoltaik.pdf, last seen: 14 February 2023
- 25. The Federal Government, EEG 2023. "We're tripling the speed of the expansion of renewable energies", www.bundesregierung.de/breg-de/themen/klimaschutz/amendment-of-therenewables-act-2060448, last seen: 14 February 2023
- 26. Bundesgesetzblatt (2022), Gesetz zu Sofortmaßnahmen für einen beschleunigten Ausbau der erneuerbaren Energien und weiteren Maßnahmen im Stromsektor vom 20. Juli 2022
- The Federal Government (2022), More wind energy at see, www.bundesregierung.de/breg-en/ issues/offshore-wind-energy-act-2024112, last seen: 14 February 2023
- Bundesgesetzblatt (2022), Zweites Gesetz zur Änderung des Windenergie-auf-See-Gesetzes und anderer Vorschriften vom 20. Juli 2022
- Die Bundesregierung (2022), (in German) Jahresteuergesetz 2022, www.bundesregierung.de/ breg-de/suche/jahressteuergesetz-2022-2125578, last seen: 14 February 2023
- 30. Home % Smart, Balkonkraftwerk anmelden: Was ist zu tun? | Ratgeber 2023, www.homeandsmart.de/balkonkraftwerk-anmelden, last seen: 14 February 2023
- Congress.gov, H.R.5376 Inflation Reduction Act of 2022, www.congress.gov/bill/117thcongress/house-bill/5376/text, last seen: 14 February 2023
- 32. European Commission (2023), The Green Deal Industrial Plan: putting Europe's net-zero industry in the lead, ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/ip\_23\_510, last seen: 14 February 2023

# **Building Integrated Photovoltaic–Thermal** System (BIPVT) Performance Under the Tropical Climate Conditions



Kamaruzzaman Sopian, Mir Hamed Hakemzadeh, and Hussein A. Kazem

## 1 Major Geographical and Climatic Regions of Malaysia

Malaysia is situated in Southeast Asia that is separated by the South China Sea into two geographical areas, Peninsular Malaysia and East Malaysia, with latitude and longitude between 1° to 7°N and 100° to 119°E, respectively, as shown in Fig. 1. Both peninsular and East Malaysia are affected by similar airstream and have coastal plains and mountains that are often densely forested [1].

Malaysia has a tropical climate with uniform temperature, randomly variable sunny-to-cloudy skies, frequent rainfall, and high relative humidity, characterized by southwest and northeast monsoon regimes. The patterns of climate variables vary in different regions due to the influence of monsoon regimes [2, 3]. A climatic year has four seasons: The northeast monsoon that starts from November or December to March, first inter-monsoon period from March to April or May, the Southwest monsoon from May or June to September or early October, and the second inter-monsoon period from October to November [4].

K. Sopian (🖂)

H. A. Kazem Faculty of Engineering, Sohar University, Soha, Oman e-mail: h.kazem@su.edu.om

163

Department of Mechanical Engineering, Universiti Teknologi Petronas, Seri Iskandar, Perak, Malaysia e-mail: ksopian@utp.edu.my

M. H. Hakemzadeh Department of Mechanical Engineering, Universiti Teknologi Petronas, Seri Iskandar, Perak, Malaysia

<sup>©</sup> The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2024 A. Sayigh (ed.), *Reducing the Effects of Climate Change Using Building-Integrated and Building-Applied Photovoltaics in the Power Supply*, Innovative Renewable Energy, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-42584-4\_8



Fig. 1 Map of Peninsular and East Malaysia [5]

#### Wind Speed

Typically, Malaysia experiences gentle and non-uniform wind speeds between 0.6 and 4.5 m/s in different regions and seasons; some regions experience stronger winds during certain periods of the year. As shown in Fig. 2a, the wind speed in the Northeast monsoon season at the beginning and end of the year is higher than in the Southwest monsoon season, and it blows faster on the east coast of Peninsular Malaysia.

#### Precipitation

The main rainy season that often causes large floods in Malaysia is in the northeast monsoon regime, particularly to the states on the east coast of Peninsular Malaysia, west of Sarawak, and east of Sabah. In contrast, in the relatively drier southwest monsoon regime, most states experience minimal monthly precipitation except for Sabah in East Malaysia. In the inter-monsoon phase, the formation of storms leads to the maximum monthly average precipitation for both monsoon transition seasons. Figure 2b shows Peninsular and East Malaysia's monthly and annual average daily precipitation.

#### Ambient Temperature

Malaysia always has a high ambient temperature due to its location in the tropical region. As shown in Fig. 2c, the annual and monthly mean daily ambient temperature is in the range of 23–29 °C. Analysis of the diurnal pattern of climatic elements throughout the year shows that wind is inversely related to precipitation and ambient temperature.

#### **Relative Humidity**

Regarding heavy rains related to tropical regions and high ambient temperatures, Malaysia always has a high relative humidity. As shown in Fig. 2d, Malaysia's annual and monthly mean daily relative humidity is 73–94%. Analysis of the diurnal pattern of climatic elements throughout the year displays that rising precipitation and ambient temperature increase and decrease relative humidity, respectively, while wind speed does not influence relative humidity.



Fig. 2 Monthly and annual average daily (a) precipitation, (b) ambient temperature, (c) relative humidity, (d) wind speed, (e) solar irradiance, and (f) daylight hours of Peninsular Malaysia and East Malaysia [6, 7]

#### **Solar Radiation**

Given its proximity to the equator, Malaysia has plenty of solar radiation with a significant level of diffuse radiation and an average of 12 h of daylight for the entire year. Figure 2e, f display monthly and annual average daily irradiance and daylight hours of Peninsular and East Malaysia.

## 2 Malaysia Energy Statistics

In recent decades, Malaysia has moved toward as a developed country, and the rapid urbanization, population growth, and climate conditions have dramatically increased energy consumption. Over 20 years, from 1998 to 2018, energy consumption has more than doubled, increasing the overall supply of primary energy to meet energy demand [8]. Despite having abundant raw and crude primary energy resources such as oil and gas, Malaysia implemented the fuel diversification strategy by adding RE and imported coal and coke to ensure energy security, accelerate economic and financial development, and reduce greenhouse gas emissions [9].

Table 1 presents the primary energy sources and their consumption pattern from 1998 to 2018. The data in Table 1 shows that the total primary energy supply has increased by 59% over 20 years to meet energy demand. In contrast, the energy landscape in Malaysia encountered transformations such as the growth of natural gas consumption, the increase of RE, the Paris climate agreement, new technologies, and the emphasis on energy efficiency, which led to a 5.5% decrease in fossil fuels supply, a 17% decrease in crude oil supply and a 4% increase in renewables [8].

The energy supply in Malaysia greatly depends on energy transformation, local consumption, imported and exported primary and secondary energy sources, RE sources, air pollution, incidents and events, economy, regional and global policies, and most particularly over the last few years, epidemics.

Malaysia has the ability to supply domestic energy demands and export to other countries, regarding abundant energy resources such as oil and gas and facilities to transform raw and crude primary energy sources into usable secondary energy sources. In general, there are three types of facilities to transform raw and crude primary energy sources into secondary energy sources in Malaysia, as follows:

• Oil refineries transform crude oil into diesel, fuel oil, petrol, ATF, AVGAS, LPG, kerosene, and non-energy. Meanwhile, 36.8% of the crude oil is imported. Table 2 shows the input fuel to the oil refineries and the output usable secondary energy sources.

	1998	2018
Fuel Type	Primary energy supply	Primary energy supply
Natural gas	19,104	40,948
Crude oil	19,063	29,463
Hydropower	1722	22,272
Coal & coke	1107	6192
Biodiesel	0	399
Biomass	0	200
Solar	0	200
Biogas	0	200
Total primary energy supply	40,996 ktoe	99,873 ktoe

 Table 1
 Total primary energy supply by fuel type

Input	Primary energy source	Output	Secondary energy source
LNG	31,105	LNG	25,920
GPP-LPG	2154	LPG	2075
MDS	1103	Diesel	125
		Kerosene	53
		Non-energy	323
Total	34,362 ktoe	Total	28,496 ktoe

 Table 2
 Oil refineries input and output

 Table 3
 Gas plants input and output

Input	Primary energy source	Output	Secondary energy source
Crude oil	25,553 ktoe	Diesel	9665
		Petrol	5524
		ATF & AVGAS	3451
		Non-energy	2550
		Fuel oil	2432
		LPG	900
		Refinery gas	130
		Kerosene	18
Total	25,553 ktoe	Total	24,670 ktoe

Input	Primary energy source	Output	Secondary energy source		
Coal & Coke	20,485	Thermal	11,674		
Natural gas	11,540	Hydro	2265		
Hydropower	6235	Co-gen	616		
Diesel	194				
Solar	155				
Biogas	77				
Biomass	39				
Fuel oil	0				
Total	38,724 ktoe	Total	14,555 ktoe		

Table 4 Power plants input and output

- Gas plants transform natural gas into LNG, LPG, diesel, kerosene, and nonenergy. Table 3 indicates the input fuel to the gas plants and the output utilizable secondary energy sources in 2018.
- Power plants transform natural gas, fuel oil, coal and coke, diesel, hydropower, biomass, solar, and biogas into electricity. Table 4 displays the input fuel to the power plants and the output exploitable secondary energy sources in 2018, while 100% of the Coal & Coke is imported.

Secondary energy sources derived from primary energy transformation are the most consumed in the transportation and industrial sectors, followed by residential and



Fig. 3 Final energy consumption by sectors

commercial sectors. At the same time, agriculture is the sector with the least energy consumption, as shown in Fig. 3. An analysis of Malaysia's national energy between 1998 and 2018 demonstrates that energy consumption in transportation, industrial, and residential and commercial sectors declined by 23%, 8.1%, and 7.7%, respectively. In contrast, Non-Energy Use and agriculture sectors grew by 159.5% and 33.3%, respectively [8]. Additionally, Fig. 3 shows that petroleum products and natural gas were significantly more consumed than other sources in these sectors, followed by electricity as the most consumed energy source. Eventually, coal and coke was Malaysia's least consumed energy source.

Regarding the energy consumption pattern, the Malaysia government has prioritized the environmental impact assessment of all energy development projects and the use of renewables to minimize the negative effects of energy production, transportation, transformation, and consumption on the environment for achieving the goals of the Paris Agreement in response to global climate change.

#### 3 Malaysia's Renewable Energy

Forasmuch as a large proportion of Malaysia's energy demands are met by fossil fuels, the Malaysian government intensified the development of RE by regulating the fuel diversification policy and considering RE as the fifth fuel since 1999 in order to provide a portion of the energy required, ensure energy security, and become a carbon-free country in the early 2050s [9]. Therefore, the following initiatives, programs, and strategies have since been implemented for the growth of RE technologies [10]:

#### 8th Malaysia Plan (2001–2005)

- Small RE Power (SREP) Program for the connection of small power generation plants to the national grid.
- Small-scale Biomass Power Generation and Cogen Full Scale Model Demonstration (BIOGEN) Project by using oil palm waste.

#### 9th Malaysia Plan (2006–2010)

• Development of rooftop solar through the Malaysian Building Integrated Photovoltaic (MBIPV) program.

## 10th Malaysia Plan (2011-2015)

- Adoption of the RE Act 2011 (Act 725) and the Sustainable Energy Development Authority Act 2011 (Act 726).
- Establishment of the Sustainable Energy Development Authority (SEDA) Malaysia as the designated authority for RE development in Malaysia.
- Implementation of a Feed-in-Tariff (FiT) scheme to accelerate the growth of grid-connected RE.

#### 11th Malaysia Plan (2016–2020)

- Providing the Large-Scale Solar (LSS) competitive bidding program in order to develop solar photovoltaic power plants.
- Introducing the mechanism of Net Energy Metering (NEM).
- Introduction of Self-Consumption (SELCO) Program.
- Adopting sustainable energy development strategies by providing 1000 MW of large-scale solar projects, 500 MW of rooftop solar projects, and 188 MW of non-solar projects in order to enhance economic growth and investment opportunities to address the COVID-19 epidemic.

Although the fuel diversification policy has failed several times as a result of certain problems such as low electricity tariffs, high financial costs, and regional financial crises, the government has partially overcome these problems by forming the Sustainable Energy Development Authority (SEDA) and implementing the RE Act 2011. In addition, the Malaysian government, through the adoption of low-carbon and green policies, supportive policies, and initiatives such as Net Energy Metering (NEM), Smart Automation Grants (SAG), Green Technology Financing Scheme (GTFS), Green Investment Tax Allowance (GITA), Green Income Tax Exemption (GITE), and approval of the law to pay taxes based on the volume or weight of greenhouse gas emissions for companies using fossil fuels, have fueled the growth of the clean energy in Malaysia.

## Renewable Energy Potential in Malaysia

Renewables in Malaysia include a wide range of natural energy resources, from hydropower and solar energy to biomass and geothermal, exploitable for power plants, transportation, and industrial sectors, while geothermal energy potential has



Fig. 4 Summary of RE resource potential in Malaysia [10]

remained untapped. Figure 4 shows the potential of RE resources in Malaysia as follows [10]:

- Solar photovoltaic: 269 GW including ground-mounted configurations (210 GW), rooftop PV system (42 GW), and floating configurations (17 GW).
- Large hydropower: 13.6 GW including 3.1 GW in Peninsular Malaysia, 493 MW in Sabah, and 10 GW in Sarawak.
- Small hydro: 2.5 GW.
- Bioenergy: 3.6 GW including biomass (2.3 GW), biogas (736 MW), municipal solid waste (516 MW).
- Geothermal: 229 MW.

#### Solar

Given its location near the equator, Malaysia is blessed with abundant potential for solar energy systems regarding the relatively high solar irradiation. Solar energy systems, with the ability of being used in residential and commercial buildings as well as the possibility of integration into the industrial sectors, have attracted the greatest attention of the Malaysian government among renewables concerning the energy crisis of the future, greenhouse gas emissions, and ozone depletion [11]. The solar PV system is the preferred technology by RE in Malaysia with respect to relatively high solar irradiation and photovoltaic electricity potential in Malaysian regions, as shown in Fig. 5.

According to the land utilization data, 1.2% of Malaysia's total area, equivalent to 4085 km<sup>2</sup>, is available for ground-mounted solar PV systems with a potential of



Fig. 5 Photovoltaic electricity potential in Malaysia [12]



Fig. 6 Solar photovoltaic resource availability by installation and region [10]

210 GW. At the same time, there are 17 hydroelectric power plants and 62 reservoir dams with an area of 2944 km<sup>2</sup> of the total water surface area to install floating solar photovoltaic systems with a potential of about 17 GW. In addition, the potential for rooftop solar PV in Malaysia is approximately 42 GW due to the availability of 4.6 million buildings, including 3.9 million residential buildings, 520,000 commercial buildings, 115,000 industrial buildings, and 10,500 public buildings with a power generation capacity of 22.7, 9.9, 5.2, and 4.4 GW, respectively [10]. Figure 6 indicates solar PV resource availability by installation and by region. Regarding the potential of solar photovoltaic systems, the Malaysian government has presented several solar photovoltaic projects, including Large-Scale Solar (LSS) and Building Integrated Photovoltaic (BIPV).

LSS competitive bidding program including ground-mounted solar PV installations and floating solar PV installations on water bodies has been launched since 2011, in order to develop solar photovoltaic power plants, supply country's energy needs through renewable energies, and reduce the cost of energy.

Moreover, the Malaysian government has offered MBIPV project by providing leasing program with zero capital cost, tax incentives, design services, commissioning, operation, and solar power purchase agreements (SPPA), in order to increase the participation of the private sectors and develop building integrated photovoltaic System (BIPVT).

#### Hydropower

Hydroelectric power plants present proper efficiency among RE sources, and hydroelectric power plant projects can significantly contribute to industrial growth, improve energy security, and reduce greenhouse gas emissions, meanwhile, the creation of roads for the transportation can develop economic and tourism.

Malaysia has a high hydropower potential, and with respect to the high rainfall throughout the year, this energy source can be fully utilized for a long period in Malaysia. Hence, in recent years, small hydropower plants have been developed in Malaysia with privilege granted by the government to private firms through the feed-in tariff (FIT) mechanism and with regards to the lower initial investment, shorter payback period regarding the proper efficiency, long life of the equipment and low costs of repairs and maintenance of systems and equipment, and lower greenhouse gases emitted compared to larger hydropower plants.

In keeping with the existence of 189 river basins in Malaysia, the potential of small hydroelectric plants is approximately 2.5 GW, whereas Peninsular Malaysia has the highest potential with 1736 MW, followed by Sabah and Sarawak with 591 and 188 MW, respectively. Furthermore, the potential of large hydro resources in Malaysia is 13.6 GW with an existing capacity of 5.7 GW, whereas Sarawak has the highest potential with 10 GW, followed by Peninsular Malaysia and Sabah with 3.1 GW and 493 MW, respectively. Figure 7 shows hydropower resource availability by installation and by region.

#### Bioenergy

Malaysia has a huge potential for RE resources in bioenergy, including resources from palm oil waste, rice husk, coconut trunk fibers, cocoa waste, rubber waste, sugar cane waste, municipal waste, and forest waste [13].

Bioenergy in Malaysia has a potential of 3.6 GW including 2.3 GW of biomass, 736 MW of biogas, and 516 MW of municipal solid waste, with a minimum biomass production of 168 million tons/annum, while Peninsular Malaysia with 2.2 GW. It has the highest potential, followed by Sarawak and Sabah with 800 and 600 MW [10, 14]. Figure 8 displays bioenergy resource availability by installation and by region.



Fig. 7 Hydropower resource availability by installation and region [10]



Fig. 8 Bioenergy resource availability by installation and region [10]

The use of (i) low price of biomass pallets to generate inexpensive electricity, (ii) biodiesel as a fuel replacement in the industry and transportation sectors, and (iii) municipal solid waste and palm oil mill effluent in the production of biogas needed by power plants, apart from reducing fossil fuels consumption in Malaysia, it also has reduced the emission of carbon dioxide (CO<sub>2</sub>), sulfur oxides (SOx) and nitrogen oxides (NOx) [15–17]. However, bioenergy has been slowly growing in Malaysia

due to the existence of barriers and restrictions such as carbon tax and pricings, the lack of scientific and technical expertise, the absence of advanced domestic technologies, and the high production costs and maintenance of equipment [15].

#### Geothermal

Geothermal investigation in Malaysia was conducted from 2009 to 2016 in collaboration with the collaboration of SEDA Malaysia and the Department of Mineral & Geoscience, and two regions, Tawau, Sabah, and Ulu Slim, Perak, were identified with a geothermal energy potential of 162 and 67 MW, respectively [10, 18]. Figure 9 indicates geothermal resource availability by installation and region.

Given the abundance of RE in Malaysia as well as drawbacks of geothermal power such as side effects on the environment caused by the sulfur dioxide and silica emission during digging, earthquake hazard as a result of digging, high initial investment, and high cost of geothermal generation with regard to current technology, this RE resource remains untapped, while it is expected to grow to 273 megawatts in the early 2030s [18, 19].

## Installed Renewable Energy Capacity in Malaysia

Malaysia's total installed RE capacity was 8450 MW by 2021, representing 23% of Malaysia's total installed capacity mix. As shown in Fig. 10, large hydro resources have the largest installed capacity of 5692 MW, while solar photovoltaic and



Fig. 9 Geothermal resource availability by installation and region [10]



Fig. 10 Installed RE capacity in Malaysia

biomass are 1534 and 594 MW, respectively [10]. Peninsular Malaysia has the highest RE installed capacity at 4516 MW, followed by Sabah and Sarawak, with an installed capacity of 342 MW and 3592 MW, respectively.

# Malaysia Renewable Energy Roadmap

Malaysia RE Roadmap (MyRER) is the strategic framework to attain 12.9 GW representing 31% and 18.0 GW representing 40% of the national capacity mix by 2025 and 2035, respectively, to meet Malaysia's commitment under the Paris Agreement led by the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC). Figure 11 displays RE Capacity Mix to achieve the target in 2025 and 2035 [10].

Table 5 describes the reduction in the intensity of greenhouse gas emissions per GDP in 2030 and 2035, which is 40 and 60% compared to 2005 levels. For Peninsular Malaysia,  $CO_2$  emission intensity will be reduced by 26% compared to



Fig. 11 RE Capacity Mix to achieve the target in 2025 and 2035

	Peninsular		Sabah		Sarawak	
Impact of carbon emissions	2025	2035	2025	2035	2025	2035
CO <sub>2</sub> emission (millions of tons)	94.2	78.35	3.53	3.1	11.38	7.76
CO <sub>2</sub> intensity (tons/MWh)	0.7	0.5	0.43	0.31	0.32	0.19
CO <sub>2</sub> intensity (kgCO2 /GDP)	0.071	0.039	0.04	0.028	0.062	0.028

 Table 5
 Summary of impact on carbon emissions in the MyRER

2005, with a CO<sub>2</sub> emission intensity of 0.096 kgCO2/GDP, reaching 0.071 kgCO2/GDP in 2025 and a further reduction to 0.039 kgCO2/GDP in 2035. For Sabah, CO<sub>2</sub> emission intensity will be reduced by 23% compared to 2005, with a CO<sub>2</sub> emission intensity of 0.052 kgCO2/GDP, reaching 0.040 kgCO2/GDP in 2025 and a further reduction to 0.028 kgCO2/GDP in 2035. For Sarawak, a significant reduction in carbon intensity has been achieved with the commissioning of the Bakun and Murom hydroelectric power plants since 2011, reaching 0.062 kgCO2/GDP in 2025 and a further reduction to 0.028 kgCO2/GDP in 2035 [10].

The MyRER strategic framework for achieving a low-carbon energy system requires: (i) accelerating the launch of solar energy projects, (ii) employing the maximum potential of bio-energy and hydroelectric energy, and (iii) application of new technologies and methods of RE development, which requires the adoption of policies and enabling initiatives including Revising existing electricity regulations and market practices to increase private sector participation and provide more options to the customer to choose the type of RE to supply the required electricity, enhance private sector participation, further access to financing, shape human capital and infrastructure, and increasing system flexibility.

# 4 Building Integrated Photovoltaic–Thermal System (BIPVT)

Recently, BIPVT systems have been developed with the combined advantages of photovoltaic cells and solar thermal collectors for achieving net zero carbon buildings, and their performance depends on system design, environmental conditions, and regional climate [20, 21]. BIPVT systems can be used in various structural compositions such as walls, roofs, windows, and shading devices [22].

This section presents the BIPVT system in Kuala Lumpur at latitude 3.13°N and longitude 101.7°E to supply electricity and hot water for a residential building. In this system, water-based PVT collectors have been used with the capability to integrate into other heating and cooling systems, comprising a polycrystalline silicon PV module, a spiral flow absorber in the form of continuous coil made of stainless steel hollow rectangular tubes placed beneath the PV module, and a thermal insulation which is packed underneath the absorber to prevent More heat escapes and provides a more uniform temperature throughout the system. The coil has a water inlet and outlet as a coolant, whereas the circulation of water in the coil eliminates heat from the PV module, and the outlet water flows from the coil to the heat storage tanks with a higher temperature than the inlet water [23]. This project was carried out to investigate the variation in the outlet water temperature and power generation in 2014 at the National University of Malaysia (UKM).

According to the excellent agreement of the calculated and measured data, a techno-economic analysis has been carried out to assess the performance of the larger-scale rooftop BIPVT system to supply electricity and hot-water in a residential building in Kuala Lumpur with respect to the latest climate change in Malaysia. Figure 12 indicates the schematic diagram of the BIPVT system, which comprises three main parts: (i) building, (ii) power grid, and (iii) solar PVT collectors.



Fig. 12 Domestic hot water and preheating by BIPVT system
Description	Value	Unit
Collector aperture area	1.28	m <sup>2</sup>
Collector tilt angle	3.1	0
Collector orientation	0	0
PV module type	Polycrystalline	-
Nominal DC power STC	180	W
Number of inverters	3	-
Coolant	Water	-
Absorber	Spiral flow	
Pump flow rate	1075	L/h
Primary tank volume	300	L
Secondary tank volume	200	L
Boiler power	25	kW

**Table 6** Specifications ofBIPVT system

The building's specifications, including the design, dimensions, orientation, temperature, and energy consumption, are extremely effective in designing a solar energy system to meet energy demand. The building's annual heat and power demand with an area of 150 square meters is 2619 and 3500 kWh, respectively, regarding the ASHRAE handbook and ASHRAE/IES Standard 90.1-2010 for building heating and cooling load calculation. The BIPVT system comprises 21 waterbased PVT collectors to meet the building's energy demand. Table 6 describes the specifications of the PVT collector.

In a BIPVT system, domestic hot water is provided through a thermal sector of solar collector and combination boiler in two stages, preheating and backup heating. In the preheating process, solar PVT collectors deliver the heat energy through a single hot water loop. Initially, the cooling water flows into collectors by circulating pump to remove the heat from PV modules, reduce the operating temperature of PV modules, and improve the efficiency of PV modules. Afterward, the hot water is stored in the primary storage tank, while a differential temperature controller switches on the pump according to the specified temperature difference between the collector and the tank. In the backup heating process, hot water in the top layers of the primary storage tank at a temperature above that of the bottom layers drains to the bottom of the secondary storage tank at a lower temperature than the above layers to enhance the secondary storage tank temperature. Moreover, if the tank temperature falls below the set-point temperature, the combination boiler operates to supply the heat energy required to achieve the desired hot water temperature. Eventually, the water at the bottom of the primary storage tank with the lowest temperature flows to meet the cold water demand or mixes with the outgoing hot water of the secondary storage tank to achieve the desired water temperature.

Figure 13a shows the monthly heat energy required to deliver domestic hot water at 50 °C. As shown in Fig. 13b, solar energy converted into heat by PVT collectors cannot meet energy demand, and consequently, the auxiliary heater operates to provide the heat energy required. Figure 13c indicates the auxiliary heater's monthly energy consumption to provide the required heat energy, and Fig. 13d shows an



Fig. 13 (a) Thermal energy demand, (b) solar energy converted to heat by the BIPVT system, (c) auxiliary heater energy to the system, and (d) solar fraction

average solar fraction (SF) of a system to specify the contribution of solar energy to the provision of domestic hot water.

In addition, the electricity generated by the on-grid BIPVT system with a total nominal power of 3.78 KW, including 21 180 W PV modules and inverters, may supply the building's electricity requirements or be transferred to the electrical grid. Figure 14a shows the monthly building's electricity requirement, and Fig. 14b indicates the monthly DC yield of the BIPVT system. As shown in Fig. 14c shows that the AC yield of the BIPVT can meet the building's electrical energy demand, while Fig. 14d displays the excess electricity transferred to the electrical grid on a monthly basis.

Figure 15 shows the energy flow diagram, including heat and electrical energy generated by the BIPVT system on the left side, and energy distribution, including demands and losses on the right side of the diagram [24]. Additionally, the annual thermal and electrical performance of the BIPVT system is detailed in Tables 7 and 8. The results show that the efficiency of the BIPVT is about 18.2%, whereas the contribution of this system's thermal and electrical sectors is 6.3% and 11.9%, respectively.



Fig. 14 (a) Electrical energy demand and (b) DC-yield of the BIPVT system, (c) AC-yield of the BIPVT system, and (d) excess electricity transfer to the grid



Fig. 15 Energy flow diagram (annual balance)

Description	Symptom	Value	Unit
Irradiation onto collector area	G <sub>sol</sub>	44,477	kWh
Solar fraction: fraction of solar energy to tank	SFT	60.9	%
Solar energy to tanks	S <sub>sol</sub>	2610	kWh
Energy from the heat generator to the tank	S <sub>aux</sub>	1675	kWh
Heat removed from tank	Sout	3278	kWh
Solar fraction: fraction of solar energy to system	SF <sub>n</sub>	62.3	%
Solar thermal energy to the system	Q <sub>sol</sub>	2802	kWh
Heat generator gas consumption	Q <sub>aux.con</sub>	1938	kWh
Heat generator energy to the system	Q <sub>aux.sys</sub>	1694	kWh
Total energy consumption	Q <sub>use-th</sub>	2807	kWh
Heat loss to indoor room (including heat generator losses)	Q <sub>int</sub>	1809	kWh
Heat loss to surroundings (without collector losses)	Q <sub>ext</sub>	76.6	kWh
Boiler exhaust fumes losses	Q <sub>ex</sub>	52.3	kWh
Electricity consumption of pumps	E <sub>par</sub>	3.8	kWh
Pump heat loss	Q <sub>par</sub>	1.7	kWh

 Table 7 Thermal sector performance

Description	Symptom	Value	Unit
Radiation onto module area	G <sub>sol</sub>	44,477	kWh
Yield Photovoltaics DC	Q <sub>PV-DC</sub>	5302	kWh
Yield Photovoltaics AC	Q <sub>PV-AC</sub>	4615	kWh
Total electricity consumption	Q <sub>use-el</sub>	3504	kWh
Specific energy annual yield	SE <sub>PV</sub>	1221	kWh/kWp
Soiling losses	Q <sub>soil</sub>	113.3	kWh
Mismatching losses	Q <sub>mism</sub>	220.9	kWh
Degradation losses	Q <sub>degr</sub>	27.8	kWh
Cable losses	Q <sub>cbl</sub>	0.5	kWh
Direct consumption (self-consumption)	Q <sub>dcs</sub>	1640	kWh
External grid transfer	Q <sub>teg</sub>	2975	kWh
From external grid	Q <sub>feg</sub>	1863	kWh

 Table 8
 Electrical sector performance

The environmental impact assessment of the BIPVT system shows that this system reduces natural gas consumption by 769 m<sup>3</sup>/annum, whereas the contribution of this system's thermal and electrical sectors is 266 and 503 m<sup>3</sup>/annum, respectively. Furthermore, the BIPVT system reduces greenhouse gases emission by 3143 kg/ annum, while the contribution of the thermal and electrical sectors of this system is 667 and 2476 kg/annum. Figure 16 shows the monthly fuel savings and decarbonization of the BIPVT system.

Table 9 shows the techno-economic analysis of the BIPVT, demonstrates that regarding the lifespan of 25 years, the payback period of this system is



Fig. 16 Monthly (a) fuel saving and (b) CO<sub>2</sub> saving by the BIPVT system

Description	Value	Unit
Net present value	4032	MYR
Payback period	17	a
Absolute profit	8388	MYR
Energy production costs	0.17	MYR/kWh
Receipts from the sale of energy	27,935	MYR
Costs of fuel and district heat	780	MYR
Electricity costs	11,123	MYR
Energy supply costs	11,903	MYR
Annuity	161.3	MYR/a
Annuity factor	4	%
Loss of energetic yield due to degradation (PV only)	7194	kWh
Loss of financial yield due to degradation (PV only)	1922	MYR
Internal rate of return	2.68	%
Cost savings through PV	43,002	MYR
Cost savings through solar thermal	6080	MYR

 Table 9
 Profitability calculation annual values

approximately 17 years with an internal rate of return of 2.68%, a net present value of 4032, and an absolute profit of 8388.

In addition, Figs. 17 and 18 show that the downward trend of net present value and profitability of the system is due to the loss of energetic yield and, thus, financial yield as a consequence of PV modules degradation over time.



Fig. 17 Net present value and absolute profit trend over 25 years



Fig. 18 Net present value and absolute profit trend over 25 years

# 5 Conclusions

A comprehensive analysis of Malaysia's tropical climate, national energy, and renewable energy (RE) was performed. Moreover, the techno-economic potential of building an integrated photovoltaic–thermal system (BIPVT) and its environmental impact were investigated concerning the Malaysian tropical climate.

Malaysia has a tropical climate with uniform ambient temperature, frequent precipitation, and sunny to overcast skies. Malaysia is moving toward becoming a developed country, while rapid urbanization, population growth, and the tropical climate have dramatically increased energy consumption in Malaysia.

Given its location near the equator, Malaysia is blessed with abundant RE consisting of a wide range of natural energy sources, from hydropower plants (16.1 GW) and solar energy (269 GW) to biological energy (3.6 GW) and geothermal (229 MW). Hence, despite having abundant oil and gas resources, the Malaysian government implemented the fuel diversification strategy by adding RE as the fifth fuel to ensure energy security. to ensure energy security, reduce greenhouse gas emissions, and economic and financial development. Although the Malaysian government intensified the development of RE by adopting supportive policies and initiatives, allocating funds, and implementing the 8th to 11th Malaysia programs, the total installed RE capacity in Malaysia was only 8450 MW by 2021, which represents 23% of the total installed capacity in Malaysia, due to several failures in the implementation of the fuel diversification strategy. However, the Malaysian government aims to achieve 18.0 GW, equivalent to a 40% share of RE in the national capacity mix by 2035, and to reduce greenhouse gas emission intensity per unit of GDP by 60% compared to 2005.

Among RE, solar energy systems are the preferred technology of Malaysian national energy due to the abundance of sunlight, the system with facility for use in residential and commercial buildings, and the opportunity for integration into industrial processes. Building an integrated photovoltaic–thermal system (BIPVT) has recently been developed for net zero carbon buildings. The technical-economic analysis of this system shows that using the BIPVT system in a residential building under the tropical climate of Malaysia can reduce natural gas energy consumption and greenhouse gas emission by 769 m<sup>3</sup>/year and 3143 kg/year, respectively, with approximately 18.2% effectiveness. Regarding to the average lifespan of 25 years for the system components, the system's payback period is approximately 17 years with an internal rate of return of 2.68%, a net present value (NPV) of 4032 MYR and an absolute profit of 8388 MYR.

Despite many active industries and residential and commercial buildings in Malaysia, more supportive policies and initiatives can increase private sector participation and, therefore, the use of solar systems in Malaysia.

# References

- Mekhilef, S., Safari, A, Mustaffa, W.E.S., Saidur, R., Omar, R., Younis, M.A.A., Solar energy in Malaysia: Current state and prospects, Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, Volume 16, Issue 1, 2012, ISSN 1364-0321, Pages 386–396.
- Shavalipour, Aghil., Hakemzadeh, Mir Hamed., Sopian, Kamaruzzaman., Haris, Sallehuddin., Zaidi, Saleem., New Formulation for the Estimation of Monthly Average Daily Solar Irradiation for the Tropics: A Case Study of Peninsular Malaysia, International Journal of Photoenergy. 2013., 1–6.
- Loo, Yen Yi., Billa, Lawal., Singh, Ajit., Effect of climate change on seasonal monsoon in Asia and its impact on the variability of monsoon rainfall in Southeast Asia, Geoscience Frontiers, Volume 6, Issue 6, 2015, ISSN 1674-9871, Pages 817–823.
- Farahani, Mohd Saimi., Firdaus, Mohamad Hamzah., Mohd, Toriman., Othman, Jaafar., Hazrina, Tajudin, Trend and Linearity Analysis of Meteorological Parameters in Peninsular Malaysia, Sustainability, 2020, 12.
- 5. The Nations Online Project, 1998–2023, www.nationsonline.org
- 6. MALAYSIAN METEOROLOGICAL DEPARTMENT, 1946, www.met.gov.my
- 7. National Aeronautics and Space Administration (NASA), 1981, www.power.larc.nasa.gov
- 8. Suruhanjaya Tenaga, Malaysia Energy Statistics Handbook 2020. Suruhanjaya Tenaga (Energy Commission), Putrajaya, Malaysia, 2020, 88 pp, www.meih.st.gov.my
- Maulud, A.L. & Saidi, Hamdani. The Malaysian Fifth Fuel Policy: Re-strategising the Malaysian Renewable Energy Initiatives, Energy Policy, 2012, ISSN 0301-4215, 48. 88–92.
- 10. Sustainable Energy Development Authority (SEDA) Malaysia. Malaysia renewable energy roadmap, pathway towards low carbon energy system, 2020, www.seda.gov.my
- Farjana, S.H., Huda, N., Parvez Mahmud, M.A., Saidur, R., Solar industrial process heating systems in operation – Current SHIP plants and future prospects in Australia, Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, 2018, 91: 409–419.
- 12. ESMAP, Global Solar Atlas 2.0 Technical Report. Washington, DC: World Bank., 2019, www. solargis.com
- Abdullah, W.S.W., Osman, M., Ab Kadir, M.Z.A., Verayiah, R., The Potential and Status of Renewable Energy Development in Malaysia. Energies 2019, 12, 2437.
- 14. Ozturk, Munir., Saba, Naheed., Altay, Volkan., Iqbal, Rizwan., Hakeem, Khalid Rehman., Jawaid, Mohammad., Ibrahim, Faridah Hanum., Biomass and bioenergy: An overview of the development potential in Turkey and Malaysia, Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, Volume 79, 2017, ISSN 1364-0321, Pages 1285–1302.
- Rashidi, N.A., Chai, Y.H. & Yusup, S. Biomass Energy in Malaysia: Current Scenario, Policies, and Implementation Challenges. Bioenerg. Res. 2022, 15, 1371–1386
- 16. Malaysia Biomass Industries Confederation (MBIC). Malaysian biomass industry action plan 2020, Driving SMEs Towards Sustainable Future. 2020, www.biomass.org.my
- Lim, Steven., Teong, Lee Keat., Recent trends, opportunities and challenges of biodiesel in Malaysia: An overview, Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, Volume 14, Issue 3, 2010, Pages 938–954
- 18. Yasukawa, Kasumi; Anbumozhi, Venkatachalam., Assessment of Necessary Innovations for Sustainable Use of Conventional and New-Type Geothermal Resources and their Benefits in East Asia, Economic Research Institute for ASEAN and East Asia, 2018.
- Igwe, Chijindu., Geothermal Energy: A Review. International Journal of Engineering Research & Technology (IJERT), Vol. 10 Issue 03, 2021,655–661.
- 20. Odeh, S.; Feng, J., Long Term Performance Assessment of a Residential PV/Thermal Hybrid System, Energies, 2023, 16, 121.
- Maghrabie, Hussein M., Elsaid, Khaled., Sayed, Enas Taha., Abdelkareem, Mohammad Ali., Wilberforce, Tabbi., Olabi, A.G., Building-integrated photovoltaic/thermal (BIPVT) systems: Applications and challenges, Sustainable Energy Technologies and Assessments, 2021, ISSN 2213-1388, Volume 45, 101151.

- 22. Bandaru, Sree., Becerra, Victor., Khanna, Sourav., Radulovic, Jovana., Hutchinson, David., Khusainov, Rinat., A Review of Photovoltaic Thermal (PVT) Technology for Residential Applications: Performance Indicators, Progress, and Opportunities, Energies, 2021, 14.
- Ibrahim, Adnan., Fudholi, Ahmad., Sopian, Kamaruzzaman., Othman, Mohd Yusof., Ruslan, Mohd Hafidz., Efficiencies and improvement potential of building integrated photovoltaic thermal (BIPVT) system, Energy Conversion and Management, 2014, ISSN 0196-8904, Volume 77, Pages 527–534.
- Elnagar, E.; Munde, S.; Lemort, V. Energy Efficiency Measures Applied to Heritage Retrofit Buildings: A Simulated Student Housing Case Study in Vienna, Heritage, 2021, 4, 3919–3937.

# **Design Considerations for BIPV Systems in Oman**



#### Hussein A. Kazem, Ali H. A. Al-Waeli, Miqdam T. Chaichan, and K. Sopian

# 1 Introduction

The increase of renewable energy investments and interest in sustainable development worldwide is a clear indication for the shift toward sustainable sources of energy and the global commitment to establish resilient energy sources [1]. However, many of these resources require further research and development to become reliable and effective [2]. There are two main premises for adopting renewable energy technologies, the first being the necessity to depend on a stable source of energy, and the second is to avoid the climate side-effects of utilizing the existing traditional energy sources as such fossil fuels [3]. Although the extent of the pollution and environmental damage might be a changing number, and a point of debate, the occurrence of such pollution has not been debated. Among these renewable energy resources is solar energy, which has gained popularity due to its many features such as portability, ease of installation, and minimal maintenance requirements, in

H.A. Kazem (🖂)

A. H. A. Al-Waeli Department of Engineering, American University of Iraq, Sulaimani, Kurdistan Region, Sulaimani, Iraq

M. T. Chaichan Energy and Renewable Energies Technology Research Center, University of Technology, Baghdad, Iraq

K. Sopian Department of Mechanical Engineering, Universiti Teknologi PETRONAS, Seri Iskandar, Perak Darul Ridzuan, Malaysia

© The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2024 A. Sayigh (ed.), *Reducing the Effects of Climate Change Using Building-Integrated and Building-Applied Photovoltaics in the Power Supply*, Innovative Renewable Energy, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-42584-4\_9 187

Faculty of Engineering, Sohar University, Sohar, Oman e-mail: h.kazem@su.edu.om

addition to requiring no mechanical movement or producing no noise or pollution to the surrounding environment [4]. However, it is noteworthy to point out that solar potential varies from one location to another. Some countries or cities have higher levels of solar irradiation than others. The suitability of a particular local for solar energy utilization is an important aspect to study [5].

In modern times, electricity is extremely important to improve quality of life and is considered a primary human need. However, it is considered difficult and costly to supply electricity to remote areas; it is expensive to extend the electricity grid to remote areas where small electrical power is required. Moreover, sometimes it is not physically possible due to the terrain and other geological hindrances [6]. Therefore, many rural communities rely on diesel generators, which is still not a sustainable option.

Photovoltaic (PV) solar modules are the most common type of solar energy systems, particularly crystalline-type PV cells. These PV modules exhibit energy efficiency that reaches up to 18% [7], and is reported to reach even higher than that value [8]. However, in most cases, the efficiency mentioned is only achieved in standard test conditions (STC) which is when they are subjected to a solar irradiance of 1 kW/m<sup>2</sup>, a solar cell temperature of 25  $^{\circ}$ C, and an air mass of 1.5 [9]. However, when operated in outdoor environment, much reduction in efficiency occurs due to various factors such as the increase of cell temperature, shading, dust, and other environment-related factors. Therefore, it is important to provide effective standards and practices to maximize the gains from such investment and ensure its sustainability [10]. Global solutions to such problems do exist, such as providing means for cooling the PV module, avoiding shading, minimizing dust, and choosing the angle of installation, to name a few. However, these global recommendations may not provide the most accurate techniques or methods to improve such systems. Therefore, it is crucial to create local practices that are compatible with the socioeconomic setting, weather conditions, and overall local parameters. In doing so, the user, designer, engineer, and investor can benefit by having a clearer path to effectively utilize solar energy technology. Therefore, in this chapter, we provide an analysis of designing building-integrated PV systems in the Sultanate of Oman.

Most commercial photovoltaic modules are either polycrystalline or monocrystalline [11]. PV modules are composed of many PV cells that are connected in series and parallel to produce higher voltages and currents. PV modules may be connected in series to form a string and strings can be connected in parallel to form an array [12]. The PV system is a system that typically consists of a PV module, charge controller, inverter, and battery for storage. PV systems can be used as gridconnected, GCPV, or off-grid, standalone.

The GCPV configuration requires policy that allows for selling the electricity produced back to the grid [13]. In some countries, Feed-in-Tariff is implemented temporarily to encourage investment in solar energy [14]. In other countries, Net metering could be used, where the meter is reversed when the electricity is fed to the grid [15]. PV systems can be installed almost everywhere on earth and even in space [16]. Building-integrated photovoltaics (BIPV) are commonly pitched for residential purposes, but are also used in the industry [17]. Some companies install PV



Fig. 1 Classification of building-integrated PV systems

	BIPV		
Technology	Connection	Application	Market
Multi-junction cells	Hybrid solar systems	Glazing system	Solar cell glazing
Thin film technology	Stand-alone	Shading system	Modules
Single junction GaAs	Grid-connected systems	Façade	Tiles
Shighe junction dans		Roof	Foils
Cold façade			

Fig. 2 Broader classification of Building-integrated PV systems

farms or power plants on premises, parking lots, and even off-premise [18]. Building-integrated PV systems require various considerations to be implemented correctly such as: (i) building structure, (ii) orientation, (iii) load-support capabilities, (iv) roof type, and many others. Figure 1 shows a classification of BIPV systems. A broader classification that includes the applications, technology type, connection, and market is shown in Fig. 2. It is important to note that there is a clear definition for BIPV systems. A system is considered to be "building-integration PV" if it can meet two criteria: (i) convert sunlight into electricity or be formally defined as a photovoltaic module/cell, and (ii) it serves as a component of the building. Therefore, it is critical not to mix between building-integrated PV systems and roof-mounted PV systems. In that sense, for BIPV systems the solar photovoltaic cell or module or array is built to replace building facades or existing windows, "The reviewed current standards agree in requiring a PV module or system to have (at least) dual functionality as an electricity generator and a building component to qualify as building-integrated photovoltaics" [19].

Although much research has showcased the potential of BIPV systems, some researchers also found the disadvantages on an economic level. Bojic and Blagojevic [20] investigated a BIPV system of a two-floor house in Serbia and analyzed its electricity revenue. The results indicated that PV integration into building facades as an alternative source of energy in urban buildings is not economically viable. Hence, optimization analysis is necessary to improve the cost-effectiveness of this technology.

In this chapter, various considerations for designing and testing BIPV systems are presented, specifically for installation in the Sultanate of Oman. Therefore, meteorological data are presented and analyzed, in addition to a discussion on the state of solar technology in Oman from economic and policy perspectives.

## 2 BIPV Systems in Oman

The Sultanate of Oman (also referred to as Oman) is located north of the equator. Oman consists of 11 governorates, and is divided into 51 s-level administrative divisions which are referred to as "Wilayats", with its capital Muscat which is located in Muscat governorate. The country is part of the Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) and has a GDP of 85.97 billion USD in 2021 [21]. Oman consists of many biomes such as desert, mountains, valleys, and marine which makes it a country with diverse natural resources. The map of Oman is shown in Fig. 3 which provides further details regarding its geographical distribution. The power system in Oman consists of (i) Main interconnected system (MIS), (ii) Musandam power system, (iii) AD Duqm power system, and (iv) Dhofar power system. As of 2020, Oman's estimated population reached around 5,175,047 [22]. According to OPWP report, it is expected that the electricity demand will reach 8960 MW in 2023. This increase in demand would require a support infrastructure to increase the generation, and expand transmission and distribution networks across the country. These added costs along with the impact of fossil fuel price fluctuations will impact the country's budget. The rising energy demands and the persistent efforts within the Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) to promote renewable energy sources have made investments in various renewables a central focus in the countries' energy sector development and their pursuit of environmental sustainability.

Moreover, the country is subjected to relatively high solar radiation levels, ranging between 6.47 and 6.85 kWh/m<sup>2</sup>/day in some locations [24], making solar energy a highly favorable option to be implemented in the country. Figure 4a shows the global horizontal radiation distribution throughout Oman, while Fig. 4b shows the photovoltaic potential of Oman according to solar atlas [25].

Solar technology is generally classified into photovoltaic (PV) modules, solar heaters, and hybrid photovoltaic thermal (PVT) systems. The first two have been implemented in Oman at an industrial level, but more emphasis has been made toward photovoltaics. A PV module converts sunlight into DC electricity which can either be inverted and fed to a load or to the gird, or it can be stored in batteries for



Fig. 3 Map of Sultanate of Oman [23]



**Fig. 4** Oman's map with (**a**) global horizontal irradiation and (**b**) potential of photovoltaic (PV) electricity. (Source: © 2020 The World Bank, Source: Global Solar Atlas 2.0, Solar resource data: Solargis [25])

later usage. Various PV power plants have been initiated in Oman for the past two decades. The first being Almazyounah which holds a capacity of 303 kW. Other planned projects such as Ibri-2 Independent Power Producer (IPP) which is planned for a capacity of 500 MW which at peak capacity could supply 33,000 homes with electricity. Also, the 100 MW Amin Photovoltaic Power Plant which is planned by the Petroleum Development Company of Oman (PDO). Moreover, efforts to optimize energy generation for buildings utilizing PV systems have been made locally in the level of research [26].

The volume of solar energy combined capacity in Oman reached 8 gigawatts in 2018 [27]. Solar accounted for 73% of the renewable energy capacity in Oman in 2019. In terms of electricity generation, solar produced up to 211 GWh in 2020 [28]. Oman continues to grow its solar energy, and renewable energy, capacity. As the total energy supply (TES) of renewables for 2018–2019 increased by 59%. However, in 2020, fossil fuels still dominate electricity generation in Oman, as it accounts for 99% of the electricity generation. This chapter presents an analysis of BIPV systems and their design considerations.

#### Meteorological Data

The impact of the local weather on the PV array's electricity production is very significant which makes planning and sizing of BIPV systems highly dependent on it [29]. The influence of local weather on PV systems in Oman has been well studied in the past decade [30–33]. The main factor that is typically considered is solar irradiation, but also other factor carries significant effects on these systems during operation such as air temperature, wind regime, dust, humidity, and rainfall patterns [34]. These factors have been the subject of many investigations and the impact of each factor was quantified in the literature, worldwide. Hence, it is crucial to acquire weather data for the location intended for a PV investment. The types of weather data vary but are generally classified into three: (i) meteorological, (ii) satellitebased, and (iii) hybrid data utilizing the other two types. In this chapter, the meteorological data used is daily averaged global radiation (mWh/sq.cm), daily sunshine hours (h), daily averaged air temperature (°C), daily total rainfall (mm), and daily averaged wind speed (knots), which is shown in Table 1.

Table 1 shows the range of yearly averaged metrological data which helps to establish the following assumptions: (i) 9.6 daily sunshine hours, (ii) daily average air temperature of 28.8 °C, (iii) average global solar radiation of 0.582 kWh/m<sup>2</sup>, (iv) 0.2 mm daily averaged total rainfall, and (v) daily averaged wind speed of 6.1 knots (3.1 m/s). However, the maximum and minimum values are also important for the design; low solar radiation values will impact the number of days of autonomy and subsequently impact the number of batteries required and BIPV system capacity (within the constraints of available area in the building). Table 2 showcases the maximum and minimum values for the metrological data.

The table displays the extremes for averaged data such as the highest daily solar radiation recorded which was in 2020, reaching as high as 8364.0 mWh/sq.cm. Moreover, the highest recorded average daily air temperature which was around 41.3 °C. Knowing the extremes helps in preparing for the worst-case scenario or improving the system's robustness. For instance, in 2022, the maximum recorded daily rainfall reached 14.9 mm which is substantially larger than that of previous years. And so, knowing the average of the years may help in providing a better estimate for the number of autonomous days; to design a more suitable energy storage

Indicator	Daily		Daily global solar	Daily total	Average daily
$\Rightarrow$	sunshine	Average daily air	radiation (mWh/	rainfall	wind speed
Year ↓	hours (h)	temperature (°C)	sq.cm)	(mm)	(knots)
2017	9.6	29	5902.2	0.1	6.3
2018	9.6	29	5706.9	0.0	5.9
2019	9.7	28.6	5654.4	0.2	6.0
2020	9.6	28.9	6017.9	0.5	6.3

 Table 1 Yearly averaged metrological data for Oman from 2017 to 2020

Note: Data taken at latitude of 23.6086 N and longitude of 56.2614 E and at an elevation of 2.0 meters. Moreover, trace of rainfall less than 0.05 mm

$Year \Rightarrow$				
Indicator ↓	2017	2018	2019	2020
Maximum daily sunshine duration (h)	11.8	11.8	12.1	11.8
Minimum daily sunshine duration (h)	0.9	0.4	1.2	0.1
Maximum averaged daily air temperature (°C)	40.4	41.3	38.9	39.6
Minimum averaged daily air temperature (°C)	16.8	19.6	19.3	15.6
Maximum daily global solar radiation (mWh/sq.cm)	8304.0	8188.0	8310.0	8364.0
Minimum daily global solar radiation (mWh/sq.cm)	902.0	880.0	923.0	360.0
Maximum daily total rainfall (mm)	11.4	13.8	15.4	43.2
Minimum daily total rainfall (mm)	0	0	0	0
Maximum average daily wind speed (knots)	14.2	16.4	15.0	14.9
Minimum average daily wind speed (knots)	2.8	3.5	2.3	2.1

 Table 2
 Maximum and minimum averaged metrological data for Oman from 2017 to 2020

Note: Data taken at latitude of 23.6086 N and longitude of 56.2614 E and at an elevation of 2.0 meters. Moreover, trace of rainfall less than 0.05 mm. If the solar irradiance 'sunshine' is below the threshold, it is not counted as a sunshine hour



Average monthly global solar radiation data in Oman from 2017-

Fig. 5 Average global solar radiation data in Oman from January to August for the years 2017-2020

system for the PV system. The average monthly variation of solar radiation from January to August for the years 2017–2020 is provided in Fig. 5.

# **BIPV** System Performance

The performance of the system is evaluated in essence based on the energy produced but it must be with reference to a certain criterion. In some cases, the performance is evaluated comparatively in some cases, by offering different scenarios and comparing the outcome. In other cases, the evaluation is based on the performance ratio of the integrated PV system. Roofs are often compared to façades and different directions are also considered. Some authors are interested in the efficiency of the system itself, as the efficiency can be significantly impacted by the design of the BIPV and the selected material. It is also crucial to view the thermal performance of the system and perform spectral measurements for BIPV windows if utilized. Another important design aspect is the elements, their capacity, and the overall system configuration. For the case of grid-connected BIPV systems, studies examined both electrical DC and AC output energies from the system, in addition to other metrics to evaluate the analyze the power quality of the system such as total harmonic distortion and harmonic components.

Nicoletti et al. [35] proposed a simple evaluation method for solar photovoltaic blinds (SPB) in BIPV systems. The approach aims to evaluate slat mutual shading with consideration for view factors, geometries and orientation. The annual yield and its relation to geometric factors were also assessed. The model also considers the lamellas. The authors found that reciprocal shading conditions impact the incident direct radiation, while the diffuse radiation is dependent on sky view factor. The slat distance to width ratio was also found to be a major factor for maximizing annual electricity produced by the system. The study also shows that the annual production is minimally affected by the reflectivity of the back of the slats. Other studies viewed the annual performance ratio (PR) of the system, as done by Kumar et al. [36] who investigated the performance of a BIPV array using thin-film cadmium telluride (CdTe) for the roof and facade of a building, considering the tropical climate conditions of Malaysia. The study showcases the importance of selecting the appropriate surface and orientation to integrate a PV system within; considered cases included flat roof, east façade, west façade, north façade, and south facing facade. The results indicated a higher average monthly energy production for the PV-integrated flat roof than the east, west, and north facades. This is mainly because more area is available for the PV, and it is closer to the optimum tilt angle. Moreover, according to the findings, the study concludes that north-oriented facades exhibit a poorer performance compared to the roof or other façades.

In terms of climatic conditions, the performance of the PV is influenced by solar irradiance, ambient temperature, wind speed, humidity, and dust. Among the main causes of drop in the performance of the system is the increase of cell temperature which negatively impacts its energy conversion efficiency. Therefore, some researchers studied different techniques to provide active or passive cooling to the process [37–40]. Figure 6 shows a classification of the thermal management methods for BIPV systems.

Ho et al. [41] investigated using water-saturated microencapsulated phase change material (MEPCM) for the thermal management of the BIPV system. The proposed technique is classified as passive and no active elements were required. The system was modeled and analyzed analytically using computational fluid dynamics (CFD). In the analysis, the study examined different MEPCM melting points and layer thicknesses and viewed their impact on the thermal and electrical performance of the system. The results favored the use of MEPCM for BIPV systems over



Fig. 6 Classification of BIPV thermal management methods

traditional PV systems and recommended a 3 cm layer tick MEPCM with a melting point of 30 °C during local summer climatic conditions of Taiwan. Huang and Hewitt [42] numerically and experimentally investigated using two PCMs for thermal regulation. Although it is useful to use PCMs, the main issue was identified to be its low thermal conductivity. Hence, the authors examined using PCMs with different phase change temperatures to improve the heat regulation of the system and increase the thermal regulation time. The PCMs involved in the study included RT21, RT27, RT31, and RT60. Therefore, five different cases (combinations of PCMs) were examined. The results indicated that the thermal mass and conductivity of the PCMs significantly impact the performance of the PV/PCM system. And that during daily operation, the highest achieved temperature reduction was found for the RT27-RT21 case.

Alrashidi et al. [43] performed indoor and outdoor characterization tests on a semi-transparent cadmium telluride (CdTe)-based BIPV to be utilized in the United Kingdom. For the indoor tests, spectral measurements were performed on the BIPV window to obtain its average transmission (visible and solar transmissions). The average solar and visible transmission were found to be 12% and 25%, respectively. Moreover, the thermal performance was evaluated as well using a solar simulator as a source of energy. The outdoor testing was performed to obtain the glazing thermal factor (U-value) and the thermal performance. The results indicated a maximum solar heat gain of 20%.

Aristiza'bal and Gordillo [44] introduced a grid-connected BIPV system in Colombia, which is claimed to be the first in the country. The system was monitored for 2 years by measuring its AC and DC power, system efficiency, inverter efficiency, PV array-generated energy and BIPV-generated AC energy. Furthermore, other metrics were found such as total harmonic distortion, frequency, harmonic components, flickers, power factor, etc. The system consisted of 12 crystalline silicon PV modules forming an array, an inverter, and meters for energy measurements, in addition to solar irradiance sensor, temperature sensor, and DC and AC current sensors. The findings showed that the AC energy output is at its highest in January and December, while it is low around April and May.

Martín-Chivelet [45] presented a building retrofit case study by integrating PV modules into a ventilated façade. The PV was made of crystalline silicon solar cells and utilized a standard structure consisting of glass, ethylene-vinyl acetate (EVA), PV cells, EVA, and polyvinyl fluoride (PVF). Moreover, the material selection for the façade was made based on the selected PV modules in terms of dimensions, and visual appearance. Finally, the PV self-sufficiency index of the BIPV was expected to be around 6.6% after the renewal of all lighting and windows. Moreover, the results showcase the impact of partial shading from nearby buildings or trees on the performance of the BIPV, which led to a poor performance ratio, below 60% throughout the year, for the east façade.

Zomer et al. [46] analyzed the performance of both BIPV and building-applied PV (BAPV) for airports in Brazil. To achieve the maximum annual output, the study proposes optimum orientation and tilt angles for the PV modules. While, BIPV modules were designed to accommodate the building's architecture in the airport. The analysis was carried out in two Brazilian airports to compare BAPV and BIPV. The results showed that BIPV exhibits higher installed peak power (100%) and energy generation density (87%), while the annual energy yield was 7% higher for the BAPV. The study emphasizes the compromise needed to establish a design that can better fit the requirements. Although less energy is produced when the optimum tilt angle is not selected, the building's aesthetics are more positively affected because the PV is installed based on the building's existing design. Table 3 provides a summary of the studies reviewed on BIPV systems in the literature.

	5	0	U	1 5	1
References	Type of study	Location	Year	System type	Performance metrics
Nicoletti et al. [35]		Italy	2023	Solar photovoltaic blinds (SPB)	Electrical energy production
Ho et al. [41]	Numerical	Taiwan	2012	BIPV with water-saturated MEPCM	PV temperature, daily PV efficiency
Huang and Hewitt [42]	Experimental & numerical	Ireland	2009	BIPV with two types of PCMs	PV front surface temperature
Alrashidi et al. [43]	Experimental	United Kingdom	2020	Semitransparent CdTe BIPV window	Test cell temperature, clearness index, internal glazing surface temperature, and solar heat gain coefficient
Aristiza'bal and Gordillo [44]	Experimental	Colombia	2008	Grid-connected BIPV	DC and AC output energies, PV array efficiency, performance ratio, total harmonic distortion
Martín- Chivelet [45]	Experimental	Spain	2018	BIPV-ventilated façade	Active power, final yield per month, performance ratio, and PV module temperature
Zomer et al. [46]	Experimental	Brazil	2012	BIPV and BAPV	Annual energy yield, peak power and energy generation density

Table 3 Summary of studies on building-integrated photovoltaic system performance

## Local Energy Policies

The Sultanate of Oman has implemented several regulations and incentives related to building-integrated photovoltaic (BIPV) systems to encourage the adoption of renewable energy. For instance, renewable energy laws, or Oman's Renewable Energy Law (Royal Decree No. 114/2014) which aimed to promote the use of renewable energy in the country. It established a framework for the development of renewable energy projects, including BIPV systems, and provides for the creation of a Renewable Energy Project Development Fund to support such projects. Another policy was net metering. Oman's net metering policy allows homeowners and businesses to generate electricity using renewable energy sources, such as BIPV systems, and sell excess energy back to the grid. This helps offset the cost of the BIPV system and provides a financial return on investment. Feed-in tariffs were also introduced, guaranteeing a set price for electricity generated by renewable energy sources, including BIPV systems. The tariffs are set by the Oman Power and Water Procurement Company (OPWP) and are designed to encourage the adoption of renewable energy technologies. Moreover, grants and subsidies were offered by the Omani government to support the development of renewable energy projects, including BIPV systems. These may include financial support for the installation and maintenance of BIPV systems, as well as technical assistance and training.

In April of 2010, the authority for public services regulation made a pilot project initiative by inviting developers to propose projects for rural locations supplied by Rural Areas Electricity Company (RAEC). The authority declared receiving 35 proposals for projects that included wind, Concentrated Solar Power (CSP), and solar PV. Moreover, it issued a regulatory statement that six renewable energy pilot projects were short-listed. In February of 2013, the authority confirmed including a rural areas policy, requiring a renewable energy component into article 87. In essence, RAEC applications must include a renewable energy technology component in each project. Without including a renewable energy component, RAEC must explain the reasoning and supporting analysis for the technology being not economically viable or technically feasible [47].

In January of 2016, the authority announced that renewable energy projects supporting policies were expected to be approved from the Council of Ministers including the economic gas pricing, for economically and technically feasible renewable energy projects, compared to the international price of gas, to be immediately implemented. Moreover, a study, for the national energy strategy to 2040, recommended that 10% of Oman's generation should be from renewable energy sources. And in January of 2017, the authority revised existing regulatory frameworks for adopting rooftop PV systems in Oman. Those revisions included establishing the minimum technical standard for those systems, allowing net metering for compensating the energy generated by those systems, and allowing distribution companies to act as agents for Oman Power and Water Procurement Company (OPWP) to purchase rooftop generated electricity from the consumers [47]. In 2018, the residential PV initiative in Oman proposed a phased installation of 2–4 kWp PV systems at the premises of 10–30% of residential customers. The funding of the initial phase comprises an advance of future gas-saving benefits and reduction on subsidies along with customer contributions, in addition to proposing an accelerated subsidy adjustment [48].

As for the environmental aspect, in 2017, a ministerial decree for environmental permits (Ministerial Decision No.48/2017 issuing the Regulations for Organizing Environmental Permitting) was issued. The regulation consisted of 13 articles and 3 annexes. The purpose was to regulate environmental permit issues by authority at the Ministry of Environment and Climate Affairs [49].

## Intuitive PV System Sizing

The simplest method to estimate the performance of photovoltaic systems is the intuitive method [50].

$$N_{PV} = \frac{E_L}{\eta_s \eta_{inv} PSH} S_f$$

where (*N*) is the number of *PV* modules required to supply the daily energy consumption demand ( $E_L$ ) and (*Sf*) is the safety factor which is used to compensate power losses due to temperature and resistive losses. The efficiency of the system components and inverter is represented by  $\eta_s$  and  $\eta_{inv}$ , respectively.

In terms of storage, the battery capacity can be calculated by considering the number of autonomous days and the permissible depth of discharge rate of a cell, *DOD*, [51], as follows:

$$C_{Wh} = \frac{E_L \times \text{number of autonomous days}}{DOD \times \eta_C \times V_B}$$

where *DOD* is multiplied by the voltage ( $V_B$ ) and the efficiency ( $\eta_c$ ) of the battery block. Moreover, the daily PV module/array output ( $E_{PV}$ ) can be obtained considering its array ( $A_{PV}$ ), efficiency ( $\eta_{PV}$ ), daily solar irradiation incident on it ( $E_{sun}$ ), the inverter's efficiency ( $\eta_{inv}$ ), and the efficiency of the wires ( $\eta_{wire}$ ) [52]:

$$E_{PV} = A_{PV} \times E_{sun} \times \eta_{PV} \times \eta_{inv} \times \eta_{wire}$$

Energy can be calculated at the front end of a PV system or considering the load side by subtracting the load energy demand  $(E_L)$  from the daily *PV* energy output as follows:

Energy difference = 
$$\sum_{i=1}^{366} (E_{PV} - E_L)$$

If the energy difference is a positive value, then there is excess energy produced (EE), and if it is negative, then it is considered an energy deficit (ED). EE can be stored in the battery storage system, while ED defines the system's inability to supply the demand at certain times.

While the energy that is needed to be stored in the batteries annually (*EB*) is calculated considering the battery's charging efficiency ( $\eta_{\text{charge}}$ ) as follows:

$$E_B = (\Sigma \text{Energy excess} - \Sigma \text{Energy deficit}) \cdot \eta_{\text{charge}}$$

And hence, the expected daily storage capacity of the batteries  $(C_B)$  is:

$$C_B = \frac{E_B}{366}$$

Meanwhile, another important consideration is the availability of the power supply, where 100% availability refers to the supply meeting the demand year-round without interruptions: making it a reliable system. While 0% means the demand cannot be met by the PV modules throughout the year. However, a system with 100% availability requires high initial costs and may not be possible given the constraints related to the building's available area. The availability is typically expressed with loss of load probability (LLP) which is a statistical value that describes the ratio of annual energy deficits to annual load demand, and is calculated as follows:

$$LLP = \frac{\sum_{i=1}^{366} \text{energy deficit}_i}{\sum_{j=1}^{366} \text{energy demand}_i}$$

*LLP* can be utilized to obtain the battery capacity at load demand ( $C_B$ ) and PV array capacity at load demand ( $C_{PV}$ ), which can also help to obtain the parameters ( $C_A$ ) and ( $C_S$ ) which represent the ratio of PV array capacity to load demand and ratio of battery capacity to load demand, respectively [52, 53].

$$C_A = \frac{C_{PV}}{L}$$
$$C_s = \frac{C_B}{L}$$

where the battery and PV array capacity at load demand are denoted with  $C_B$  and  $C_{PV}$ , respectively, while *L* stands for the load demand.

If the system is installed in a grid-independent configuration, it can be used to eliminate or reduce electricity bills. To analyze the viability of such configuration, the net present value (NPV) is calculated for the economic analysis of the system [54–56].

NPV = 
$$\sum_{n=0}^{N} \frac{\text{Cost}_{\text{total},n} - \text{Benefit}_{\text{total},n}}{(1+r)^{n}}$$

where (*r*) is the discount rate and (*N*) is the PV system lifetime in years, while  $\text{Cost}_{\text{total}, n}$  and  $\text{Benefit}_{\text{total}, n}$  are the total costs and benefits for (*n*) year.

In addition, such investment is assessed through pay-back period (PBP) which is essential how long it takes to recover the investment costs. Another parameter to assess the system is the internal rate of return (IRR) which accounts for the time value of money and determines the rate of interest for which NPV is zero [57–59].

#### **3** Design Considerations

The interest in this technology coupled with the variability of parameters associated with its utilization makes it critical to be aware of all design aspects and to account for any influencing parameter. In essence, such technologies require to be positioned in a favorable design scheme. The dependency of BIPV on the type of building and on the weather makes it necessary to have specific case studies and to be customized in a way that fits the environment and market of the installation site/ location. Therefore, this section provides the considerations for designing BIPV system.

Prior to the design stage, two forms of assessment are critical: (i) an evaluation of environmental conditions and (ii) assessment of the building itself. The first evaluation must account for orientation, surrounding buildings, terrain, average sunshine hours, and incident solar irradiance. It should also consider the surrounding vegetation and the alterations it undergoes across different seasons. The second evaluation prior to design is that of the building's envelope, surfaces, size, design, dimensions, auxiliary structures, and other characteristics. In essence, the design has to consider the components or sections to be integrated before beginning to design the system.

Also, the designer must assess the solar potential on all surfaces of interest, which is essentially a combination of both assessments. Then the most effective surfaces are identified. The design phase begins by employing different procedures or methodologies for the different parts of the envelope. For instance, the aesthetics and technical requirements of a BIPV façade are more expensive and complex than those of a BIPV roof [60].

## **Options and Strategies**

Initial considerations must be placed toward the options for designing BIPV systems and the strategies for its implementation. Starting with climatic conditions and intended location, in addition to orientation. Other design aspects are needed to integrate PV systems into buildings such as architectural, engineering, and energetic designs. All of which will impact the project requirements and its design criteria.

The integration of a PV system into the building helps in reducing building material and their associated costs, allows for on-site daytime electricity generation, adds to the architectural elegance of the building, and provides a support structure. Furthermore, the envelop of the building is likely to be waterproof, which creates a separation between the outer and inner climates of the building. Other advantages would be regulation and control of energy, safety, privacy, ventilation, and daylight.

It is crucial to optimize the integration process to maximize energy generation and minimize material or installation costs [61].

## **Electric Load Minimization**

The premise of minimizing electrical loads is that PV systems have energy generation limitations and to achieve a zero net energy building it would be very helpful to minimize the electrical energy requirements of the building. This can be achieved through the implementation of energy-efficient appliances, minimizing thermal loads, or any other energy-consuming case. For instance, in Oman, the summer season requires continuous operation of air-conditioning systems to ensure comfort living inside buildings. However, in some residential and even commercial settings, these systems have low coefficient of performance (COP). Some buildings are designed without much consideration to improve its ventilation. Hence, the techniques that could be considered include improving the building's envelop, implementing natural ventilation or passive cooling techniques or applications, and daylighting techniques as well. In doing so, it becomes easier for the designer to choose an appropriate BIPV system that can provide electricity to the loads, store or sell excess electricity. Moreover, the analysis will include the potential energy cost savings for the desired building [62].

# **Energy Yield Optimization**

The process of achieving an efficient BIPV system that is cost-effective and reliable requires two main steps: (1) reducing the demand or electrical load, (2) maximizing the electricity generated by the solar panels or arrays. To maximize the energy yield it is necessary to design the system to achieve the highest possible energy output

throughout the time of operation. And to avoid any unnecessary energy loss. For instance, to consider the variation in tilt angle across the different seasons and hence to select the best tilt angle. Also, to provide a cooling mechanism for the PV to improve or maintain its energy conversion efficiency. The appropriate selection of component such as the inverter with a high efficiency. Finally, avoiding any possible shading scenario due to the building itself or surrounding buildings, structures, or environment such as trees and hills.

## Sizing

The selected BIPV capacity is often determined through design constraints. In some cases, the electrical load may not be fully met by the BIPV system due to limited area, weight, and other constraints. Hence, many buildings with PV systems installed still require to import energy from the grid or other sources. In some cases, on an industrial and commercial level, the BIPV system is only designed to feed a certain load such as parking lights, indoor illumination, water heating requirements, etc. [63].

## Tilt

The consideration for optimum tilt angle is important because it allows for maximum PV exposure to sunlight at various times of the day, or seasons throughout the year. A general rule of thumb is to use the latitude angle and subtract 15° from it in the summer and add 15 during the winter. However, in a house or a building, the situation is different due to fixed nature of the panel when integrated in a roof and the roof pitch itself. Most middle eastern buildings are designed with flat roofs which has its own advantages and disadvantages. For PV integration into such buildings, the PV could be laid horizontally on the roof, but that would be hard given the load requirements. The tilt angle is another example of how the building design may constrict the PV system design.

### Orientation

Orientation is another critical factor to ensure maximum sunlight exposure for the BIPV module on a daily and yearly basis. Typical BIPV systems that are southoriented exhibit perform better than west- and east-facing facades. Moreover, horizontal BIPV systems are usually facing south, while vertically installed systems are facing west.

# 4 Case Studies in Oman

This section describes the factors to help design, install, and test BIPV systems in Oman and to further examine the potential of BIPV systems in Oman, particularly for a roof-integrated type BIPV installed in the city of Muscat, which is located in northern Oman. This section will demonstrate the design consideration, performance estimation, and analysis of feasibility for such system, to help in exploring Oman's potential for BIPV systems. In this section, the aim is to highlight the performance of roof-installed PV systems and reflect based on those values onto BIPV systems.

There are several factors to consider when installing building-integrated photo-voltaic (BIPV) systems in Oman:

- 1. Solar resource: Oman has high levels of solar radiation, which have been established in this chapter, making it a good location for solar energy generation. The solar resource will vary depending on the specific location in Oman, so it is important to assess the solar irradiance at the site before installing a BIPV system. Metrological, satellite, or hybrid data sources can be used. Metrological data is collected from ground-based instruments, such as weather stations, whereas satellite data is collected from satellites orbiting the Earth. Metrological data is typically collected at a limited number of locations and may not be available in all areas, whereas satellite data is collected from a global perspective and provides more comprehensive coverage of the Earth's surface.
- 2. Regulations and incentives: It is important to understand the regulations and incentives related to solar energy in Oman before installing a BIPV system. The Omani government has implemented several policies and incentives to encourage the adoption of renewable energy, including feed-in tariffs for solar energy. However, rules are always changing, and it is crucial to acquire proper consultation prior to inverting in BIPV technology. Moreover, it is important to consider them for design and cost analysis.
- 3. System design: The design of the BIPV system should consider the specific needs and characteristics of the building, as well as the solar resource at the site. This may include considerations such as the orientation and slope of the building's roof, the shading conditions, and the electrical load of the building.
- 4. System components: It is important to select high-quality components for the BIPV system, including the photovoltaic modules, inverters, batteries, and other balance of system components. It is also important to consider the warranty and maintenance requirements of the system components.
- 5. System installation: The installation of the BIPV system should be carried out by qualified professionals who have experience with solar energy systems. It is also important to ensure that the system is installed according to local codes and standards, and that the necessary permits and inspections are obtained.
- 6. System cooling: Since the aim is to maximize the gains from the system and minimize the losses, and because of the high operating temperatures in Muscat, then there is a likelihood of significant drops in energy during peak sun hours or around peak solar irradiance, which is why it is recommended to use passive cooling strategies for these systems.



Fig. 7 Schematic drawing of the grid-independent PV system [64]

Al-Saqlawi et al. [64] developed a novel approach of assessing roof-top solar PV/battery technology, which operate without a recourse to the electricity grid, as a case study in Muscat, Oman. The system was defined as a grid-independent system, which is described in Fig. 7. Such system stores the excess energy in batteries as opposed to exporting them to the grid which can be advantageous such as avoiding reverse power flows which occur when connecting the system to the grid. The authors developed a model in gPROMS and performed the study for Muscat, Oman. The developed model included a physical sizing of the system. Moreover, the study investigated the system economically with considerations for economic targets for residential roof-top PV system. The appropriate tilt angle ( $\beta$ ) for each month in Muscat and the input weather data are shown in Fig. 8. The hourly real-time data was matched to real demand data and the simulation period was set to 20 years.

In the study, Al-Saqlawi et al. [64] use the nominal operating cell temperature model (NOCT) to calculate the cell temperature as follows:

$$T_C = T_A + \frac{\text{NOCT} - 20}{800} \text{GSI}_T$$

where  $T_c$  and  $T_A$  are the cell and ambient temperatures. While GSIT is the incident solar radiation, which is determined by the tilt angle ( $\beta$ ) of the *PV* and orientation toward the sun. The orientation is dependent on latitude ( $\phi$ ), elevation angle ( $\alpha$ ), and declination angle ( $\delta$ ). The last, ( $\delta$ ), depending on the day of the year is calculated as follows [65]:



**Fig. 8** Monthly (**a**) optimum roof-top PV tilt angle ( $\beta$ ) in the city of muscat, (**b**) weather variation in Muscat [64]



**Fig. 9** Method of obtaining the total energy from the PV module (Em) using the integral of the PV module power (Pm)

$$\delta = \sin^{-1} \left( \sin(23.45^{\circ}) \sin\left(\frac{360}{365} (d - 81)\right) \right)$$

The method of obtaining the total energy output from the PV module is illustrated in Fig. 9.

However, based on the assumptions made for the selected system, such configuration was found not feasible. The system can only be feasible if there were higher electricity prices and battery costs were reduced significantly, with reductions above 90% [66].

In 2022, Al Busaidi et al. [67] carried out a performance analysis of a 22.8 kW PV system utilized for an Eco-house in Muscat, Oman. Figure 10 shows a photograph of the eco-house with the PV system and its system configuration. The research used data collected from September 2017 to October 2018. Figure 11 shows the average monthly temperature and solar energy generated by the system.

The average monthly energy exported and imported by the grid-connected solar system at the higher college of technology HCT eco-house was calculated. The results showed that the net exported and imported energy saved approximately 1500 kWh during the same period. This research examined the impact of high ambient temperature on solar energy production by a photovoltaic system. According to the analysis of recorded solar energy data, the highest solar energy production occurred in June due to the highest solar radiation and longer production hours during the day. However, the effect of higher temperature on energy production in June was limited.

Figure 12 shows the monthly average efficiency and net energy from the PV system. Moreover, the average monthly wind speed for a period of 12 months was calculated, and the impact of wind speed on solar energy production in Muscat was found to be minimal. However, the presence of wind may have a positive effect on the performance of solar photovoltaic systems, as it can increase the efficiency of solar panels by reducing the temperature on their surface.

# 5 Conclusion and Recommendations

In this chapter, a board overview and introduction to building-integrated photovoltaic (BIPV) systems was provided. A BIPV is a type of renewable energy system that generates electricity from solar panels that are integrated into the building's structure, such as the roof or walls. However, such system is dynamic and requires much preparation and design to ensure the right implementation and to attain a good return on investment. Feasibility, building structure, aesthetics, electrical demands, financing, and maintenance are among the aspects to be considered prior to installing a BIPV system. Moreover, metrological data was provided for a better implementation of such systems in Oman. The main conclusions of this chapter are:

- 1. Feasibility: The first step is to determine whether a BIPV system is feasible for your building. This will depend on factors such as the size and orientation of the building, the availability of suitable surfaces for mounting the panels, and local regulations.
- 2. Building structure: BIPV systems add weight to the building, so it is important to ensure that the structure can support the additional load.
- Electricity demand: It is important to carefully assess your electricity demand and ensure that the BIPV system will be able to meet your needs.



Fig. 10 PV system for an eco-house (a) ariel view photograph of the eco-house, (b) schematic diagram of the PV system connections [66]



Fig. 11 Average monthly temperature and solar energy [66]



Fig. 12 Monthly (a) average efficiency of the PV system, (b) net energy from the PV system [66]

- 4. Financing: BIPV systems can be expensive to install, so you will need to consider the costs and determine whether you have the necessary budget or whether you will need to secure financing.
- 5. Maintenance: BIPV systems require regular maintenance to ensure that they are operating at their best. You will need to consider the ongoing costs of maintaining the system.
- 6. Aesthetics: BIPV systems can be integrated into the building in a way that is visually appealing, but it is important to ensure that the panels blend in with the overall design of the building.

Moreover, the challenges that face BIPV systems' utilization in Oman mainly include high temperatures, dust and sand, shading, grid connectivity related to regulations, and requirements for grid connectivity and maintenance. The findings from the literature are provided as follows:

- 1. South-facing BIPV roof exhibits a higher solar potential compared to southfacing BIPV curtain wall.
- 2. The technical requirements and aesthetics for roof BIPV are typically less demanding than BIPV façade.
- 3. The designer must distinguish between BIPV-specific and commercial PV modules.
- 4. Passive cooling methods are effective in improving the overall energy yield of the system.
- 5. Energy analysis and exergy assessment of BIPV systems are highly dependent on the daily solar radiation.

## References

- Spertino, F., Di Leo, P., & Cocina, V. (2013). Economic analysis of investment in the rooftop photovoltaic systems: A long-term research in the two main markets. Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, 28, 531–540.
- Devabhaktuni, V., Alam, M., Depuru, S. S. S. R., Green II, R. C., Nims, D., & Near, C. (2013). Solar energy: Trends and enabling technologies. Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, 19, 555–564.
- 3. Cullen, R. (2017). Evaluating renewable energy policies. Australian Journal of Agricultural and Resource Economics, 61(1), 1–18.
- 4. Al-Waeli, A. H., Kazem, H. A., Chaichan, M. T., & Sopian, K. (2019). Photovoltaic/thermal (PV/T) systems: principles, design, and applications. Springer Nature.
- Roshdan, W. N. A. W., Jarimi, H., Al-Waeli, A. H., Ramadan, O., & Sopian, K. (2022). Performance enhancement of double pass photovoltaic/thermal solar collector using asymmetric compound parabolic concentrator (PV/T-ACPC) for façade application in different climates. Case Studies in Thermal Engineering, 34, 101998.
- Shezan, S. A., Julai, S., Kibria, M. A., Ullah, K. R., Saidur, R., Chong, W. T., & Akikur, R. K. (2016). Performance analysis of an off-grid wind-PV (photovoltaic)-diesel-battery hybrid energy system feasible for remote areas. Journal of Cleaner Production, 125, 121–132.
- Cui, Y., Yao, H., Zhang, J., Xian, K., Zhang, T., Hong, L., Wang, Y., Xu, Y., Ma, K., An, C. and He, C., (2020). Single-junction organic photovoltaic cells with approaching 18% efficiency. Advanced Materials, 32(19), p.1908205. (8).
- Munshi, A.H., Kephart, J.M., Abbas, A., Shimpi, T.M., Barth, K.L., Walls, J.M. and Sampath, W.S., (2018). Polycrystalline CdTe photovoltaics with efficiency over 18% through improved absorber passivation and current collection. Solar Energy Materials and Solar Cells, 176, pp.9–18.
- Topi, M., Brecl, K., & Sites, J. (2007). Effective efficiency of PV modules under field conditions. Progress in Photovoltaics: Research and Applications, 15(1), 19–26.
- Rangarajan, S. S., Collins, E. R., Fox, J. C., & Kothari, D. P. (2017, February). A survey on global PV interconnection standards. In 2017 IEEE Power and Energy Conference at Illinois (PECI) (pp. 1–8). IEEE.
- Baghdadi, I., El Yaakoubi, A., Attari, K., Leemrani, Z., & Asselman, A. (2018). Performance investigation of a PV system connected to the grid. Procedia Manufacturing, 22, 667–674.
- 12. Satpathy, R. K., & Pamuru, V. (2020). Solar PV Power: Design, Manufacturing and Applications from Sand to Systems. Academic Press.

- Mirhassani, S., Ong, H. C., Chong, W. T., & Leong, K. Y. (2015). Advances and challenges in grid tied photovoltaic systems. Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, 49, 121–131.
- Cherrington, R., Goodship, V., Longfield, A., & Kirwan, K. (2013). The feed-in tariff in the UK: A case study focus on domestic photovoltaic systems. Renewable Energy, 50, 421–426.
- Watts, D., Valdés, M. F., Jara, D., & Watson, A. (2015). Potential residential PV development in Chile: The effect of Net Metering and Net Billing schemes for grid-connected PV systems. Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, 41, 1037–1051.
- Bailey, S. G., & Flood, D. J. (1998). Space photovoltaics. Progress in Photovoltaics: Research and Applications, 6(1), 1–14.
- 17. Pagliaro, M., Ciriminna, R., & Palmisano, G. (2010). BIPV: merging the photovoltaic with the construction industry. Progress in photovoltaics: Research and applications, 18(1), 61–72.
- Kulik, A. C., Silva, J. G. D., Gabriel, J. D., Tonolo, É. A., & Urbanetz Junior, J. (2021). Integration of a pilot PV parking lot and an electric vehicle in a university campus located in Curitiba: A study case. Brazilian Archives of Biology and Technology, 64.
- Berger et al. IEA Report: International definitions of "BIPV". link: https://iea-pvps.org/ key-topics/international-definitions-of-bipv/
- Sharples, S., & Radhi, H. (2013). Assessing the technical and economic performance of building integrated photovoltaics and their value to the GCC society. Renewable energy, 55, 150–159.
- Bojic M, Blagojevic M. Photovoltaic electricity production of a grid-connected urban house in Serbia. Energy Policy 2006;34(17):2941e8.
- 22. World Bank Population Report, 2019.
- 23. Google. (n.d.). [Google map of Oman]. Retrieved December 18, 2022, from https://www. google.com/maps/place/Oman/@21.44665,56.1520009,6z/data=!3m1!4b1!4m5!3m4!1s0x3 dd69f66a9d59bbf:0x3a064c7665b1a817!8m2!3d21.4735329!4d55.975413
- 24. Oman Power and Water procurement co. Solar Energy. Solar data collection. 2012.
- 25. 2020 The World Bank, Source: Global Solar Atlas 2.0, Solar resource data: Solargis.
- Sharples, S., & Radhi, H. (2013). Assessing the technical and economic performance of building integrated photovoltaics and their value to the GCC society. Renewable energy, 55, 150–159.
- Salma Saleh. Volume of solar energy combined capacity in Oman 2013-2018. Statista. 2022. Link: (https://www.statista.com/statistics/1089175/oman-volume-of-solar-energy-combined-capacity/).
- 28. IRENA. Energy Profile. Oman. 24th of August 2022.
- Assoa, Y.B., Mongibello, L., Carr, A., Kubicek, B., Machado, M., Merten, J., Misara, S., Roca, F., Sprenger, W., Wagner, M. and Zamini, S., 2017. Thermal analysis of a BIPV system by various modelling approaches. Solar Energy, 155, pp.1289–1299.
- Kazem, H. A., Chaichan, M. T., Al-Waeli, A. H., & Sopian, K. (2020). A novel model and experimental validation of dust impact on grid-connected photovoltaic system performance in Northern Oman. Solar energy, 206, 564–578.
- Kazem, H. A., & Chaichan, M. T. (2015). Effect of humidity on photovoltaic performance based on experimental study. International Journal of Applied Engineering Research (IJAER), 10(23), 43572–43577.
- Kazem, H. A., & Chaichan, M. T. (2016). Effect of environmental variables on photovoltaic performance-based on experimental studies. International Journal of Civil, Mechanical and Energy Science (IJCMES), 2(4), 1–8.
- 33. Kazem, H. A., Yousif, J. H., & Chaichan, M. T. (2016). Modeling of daily solar energy system prediction using support vector machine for Oman. International Journal of Applied Engineering Research, 11(20), 10166–10172.
- Kazem, H. A. (2011). Renewable energy in Oman: Status and future prospects. Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, 15(8), 3465–3469.

- Nicoletti, F., Cucumo, M. A., & Arcuri, N. (2022). Building-integrated photovoltaics (BIPV): A mathematical approach to evaluate the electrical production of solar PV blinds. Energy, 126030.
- Kumar, N. M., Sudhakar, K., & Samykano, M. (2020). Performance evaluation of CdTe BIPV roof and façades in tropical weather conditions. Energy Sources, Part A: Recovery, Utilization, and Environmental Effects, 42(9), 1057–1071.
- 37. Raina, G., Sinha, S., Saini, G., Sharma, S., Malik, P., & Thakur, N. S. (2022). Assessment of photovoltaic power generation using fin augmented passive cooling technique for different climates. Sustainable Energy Technologies and Assessments, 52, 102095.
- Ponmurugan, M., Ravikumar, M., Selvendran, R., Medona, C. M., & Arunraja, K. M. (2022). A review on energy conserving materials for passive cooling in buildings. Materials Today: Proceedings.
- 39. Abdelrazik, A. S., Shboul, B., Elwardany, M., Zohny, R. N., & Osama, A. (2022). The recent advancements in the building integrated photovoltaic/thermal (BIPV/T) systems: An updated review. Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, 170, 112988.
- Ge, M., Zhao, Y., Xuan, Z., Zhao, Y., & Wang, S. (2022). Experimental research on the performance of BIPV/T system with water-cooled wall. Energy Reports, 8, 454–459.
- Ho, C. J., Jou, B. T., Lai, C. M., & Huang, C. Y. (2013). Performance assessment of a BIPV integrated with a layer of water-saturated MEPCM. Energy and buildings, 67, 322–333.
- Huang, M. J. (2011). The effect of using two PCMs on the thermal regulation performance of BIPV systems. Solar Energy Materials and Solar Cells, 95(3), 957–963.
- Alrashidi, H., Ghosh, A., Issa, W., Sellami, N., Mallick, T. K., & Sundaram, S. (2020). Thermal performance of semitransparent CdTe BIPV window at temperate climate. Solar energy, 195, 536–543.
- Aristizabal, A. J., & Gordillo, G. (2008). Performance monitoring results of the first gridconnected BIPV system in Colombia. Renewable Energy, 33(11), 2475–2484.
- 45. Martín-Chivelet, N., Gutiérrez, J. C., Alonso-Abella, M., Chenlo, F., & Cuenca, J. (2018). Building retrofit with photovoltaics: Construction and performance of a BIPV ventilated façade. Energies, 11(7), 1719.
- Zomer, C. D., Costa, M. R., Nobre, A., & Rüther, R. (2013). Performance compromises of building-integrated and building-applied photovoltaics (BIPV and BAPV) in Brazilian airports. *Energy and buildings*, 66, 607–615.
- 47. Authority for public services regulation. Link: https://www.apsr.om/en/home (Retrieved on 25th of December 2022).
- IEA. Policies database. Link: https://www.iea.org/policies/6473-residential-pv-initiative-inoman (Retrieved on 25th of December 2022).
- Leap. Ministerial Decision No.48/2017 issuing the Regulations for Organizing Environmental Permitting. Link: https://leap.unep.org/countries/om/national-legislation/ministerial-decisionno482017-issuing-regulations-organizing (retrieved on 25th of December 2022).
- 50. McEvoy, T. Markvart, L. Castaner, Practical Handbook of Photovoltaics: Fun- damentals and Applications, Elsevier, New York, NY, USA, 2011.
- Al-Waeli, Ali HA, Hussein A. Kazem, K. Sopian, and Miqdam T. Chaichan. "Technoeconomical assessment of grid connected PV/T using nanoparticles and water as base-fluid systems in Malaysia." International Journal of Sustainable Energy 37, no. 6 (2018): 558–575.
- T. Khatib, A. Mohamed, K. Sopian, M. Mahmoud, A new approach for optimal sizing of standalone photovoltaic systems, Journal of Photoenergy (2012) 1–8 (ID 391213).
- 53. G. Privitera, A.R. Day, G. Dhesi, D. Long, Optimising the installation costs of renewable energy technologies in buildings: a linear programming approach, Energy and Buildings 43 (4) (2011) 838–843.
- 54. A. Stenning, Renewing corporate power: A techno-economic assessment of the electricity supply of commercial sector buildings to be renewably resourced in an urban environment case study, Thesis, Imperial Collage London (2014).

- 55. J. Jung, W. E. Tyner, Economic and policy analysis for solar PV systems in Indiana, Energy Policy 74 (2014) 123–133. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2014.08.027.
- W. W. Ma, M. G. Rasul, G. Liu, M. Li, X. H. Tan, Climate change impacts on techno- economic performance of roof PV solar system in Australia, Renewable Energy 88 (2016) 430–438. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.renene.2015.11.048.
- S. Rodrigues, R. Torabikalaki, F. Faria, N. Cafofo, X. Chen, A. R. Ivaki, H. Mata-Lima, F. Morgado-Dias, Economic feasibility analysis of small scale PV systems in different countries, Solar Energy 131 (2016) 81–95. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.solener.2016.02.019.
- 58. C. Li, W. Yu, Techno-economic comparative analysis of o, –J-grid hybrid photo- voltaic/diesel/ battery and photovoltaic/battery power systems for a household in Urumqi, China, Journal of Cleaner Production 124 (2016) 258–265. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2016.03.002.
- N. Mac Dowell, M. Fajardy, Inecient power generation as an optimal route to negative emissions via BECCS?, Environmental Research Letters doi:https://doi.org/10.1088/1748-9326/aa67a5.
- Attoye, D. E., Tabet Aoul, K. A., & Hassan, A. (2017). A review on building integrated photovoltaic façade customization potentials. Sustainability, 9(12), 2287.
- Paul, D., Mandal, S. N., Mukherjee, D., & Chaudhuri, S. B. (2010). Optimization of significant insolation distribution parameters–A new approach towards BIPV system design. Renewable Energy, 35(10), 2182–2191.
- Shukla, A. K., Sudhakar, K., Baredar, P., & Mamat, R. (2017). BIPV in Southeast Asian countries–opportunities and challenges. Renewable energy focus, 21, 25–32.
- Yang, R. J., & Zou, P. X. (2016). Building integrated photovoltaics (BIPV): Costs, benefits, risks, barriers and improvement strategy. International Journal of Construction Management, 16(1), 39–53.
- Al-Saqlawi, J., Madani, K., & Mac Dowell, N. (2018). Techno-economic feasibility of gridindependent residential roof-top solar PV systems in Muscat, Oman. Energy Conversion and Management, 178, 322–334.
- 65. Kazem, Hussein A., Tamer Khatib, and Kamaruzzaman Sopian. "Sizing of a standalone photovoltaic/battery system at minimum cost for remote housing electrification in Sohar, Oman." Energy and Buildings 61 (2013): 108–115.
- 66. Solanki, P. S., Mallela, V. S., Allan, M., & Zhou, C. (2010). Distributed generation to reduce carbon dioxide emissions: a case study for residential sector in Oman. The Open Renewable Energy Journal, 3(1).
- 67. AlBusaidi, Ahmed Said, Neha Cherattuparabil Anil, and Hafiz Zafar Sharif. "Performance Analysis of a 22.8 kW PV solar system of the HCT ECO house in Oman." International Journal of Renewable Energy Research (IJRER) 12, no. 1 (2022): 48–57.
# **Renewable Energy Options and Built Environment in the Gulf Cooperation Countries Adapting to Combat Climate Change**



Naser W. Alnaser, Waheeb E. Alnaser, and Hala H. Al AAli

## 1 Introduction

Currently, with devastating weather disasters witnessed worldwide; in Asia (flooding of Pakistan and China), Europe (drought of rivers, wildfires, flooding, massive ice stones), North America and South America (drought of rivers, wildfires, flooding), scientists are obliged to conduct more advanced research in climatology, modeling, forecasting the future using Big Data analytics [1].

Long-term weather parameters (climate change) and the Built Environment nexus were classified into categories. These categories include building structure, which is affected by several factors (floods, landslides, storms, and snow loads), building constructions (influenced by fastening systems and water supply), building materials (impacted by frost resistance, ultraviolet resistance, and insulation properties) and the indoor climate (affected by humidity and temperature) [2]. There is a strong tie and Nexus between Weather (Climate), Prediction & Projection and Built Environment; the latter is defined as human-made environment that provides proper setting of houses, buildings, zoning, streets, open spaces transportation options, and

H. H. Al AAli

© The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2024 A. Sayigh (ed.), *Reducing the Effects of Climate Change Using Building-Integrated and Building-Applied Photovoltaics in the Power Supply*, Innovative Renewable Energy, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-42584-4\_10

N. W. Alnaser

Department of Architecture and Interior Design, College of Engineering, University of Bahrain, Manama, Kingdom of Bahrain e-mail: nalnaser@uob.edu.bh

W. E. Alnaser (⊠)
Department of Natural Resources and Environment, College of Graduate Studies, Arabian Gulf University, Manama, Kingdom of Bahrain
e-mail: walnaser@agu.edu.bh

Climate Section, Meteorological Directorate, Ministry of Transportation & Telecommunications, Manama, Kingdom of Bahrain e-mail: Hhalaali@mtt.gov.bh

more. According to the Environmental Protection Agency [3] the built environment touches all aspects of our lives, including the buildings and city habitats, the distribution systems that provide us with water and electricity, roads, bridges, and transportation systems used. It is the man-made or modified structures that facilitate the living, working, and recreational spaces.

Furthermore, there is a strong relation between Built Environment and Health. The built environment influences our level of physical activity; for instance, the inaccessibility or nonexistence of sidewalks and bicycle or walking paths contributes to sedentary habits, leading to poor health outcomes such as obesity, cardiovascular disease, diabetes, and some types of cancer [4]. Additionally, there is a strong relationship between the built environment and weather parameters, and hence climate change has been characterized in order to propose systemic changes to improve the adaptation of cities to climate change [5].

Among the useful research in using long-term meteorological data to create awareness and contribute to a growing body of climate change that is necessary for the development of effective mitigation and adaptation strategies is the recent published work [6]. Forty years of air temperature changeover was utilized and the polynomial fitting scheme was used – to both monthly and annual air temperature data – to detect trends and classify them into linear and nonlinear (quadratic and cubic) categories. Applying similar approach of utilizing long-term data is the study on a new globally reconstructed sea surface temperature analysis dataset since 1900 developed by the China Meteorological Administration [7].

Furthermore, building environment management systems should allow for minimizing the possible future negative impact of natural hazards caused by the behavior of long-term weather parameters. This can be achieved by looking into the correlation coefficients between these parameters with the passing and forthcoming years [8]. Proper planning and configuring built environment disaster, economic, social, energy, water, and comforting risk from monitoring and studying correlation between various weather parameters throughout the years, i.e., modeling, will lead to great reduction and comfort in urban life [9–11].

To have a sustainable building, one needs reliable information on the long-term performance and, more specifically, the expected service life of building materials, components, assemblies, and most importantly anticipated effects of climate change on the built environment [12].

Al-Humaiqani and Al-Ghamdi [13] listed important indicators that play a crucial role in marking a resilient quality to build environment planning, analysis, and design, where among them is weather modeling.

The variation of long-term meteorological parameters, past and future projections, is anticipated to have a significant impact on the built environment, especially, whereby the world faces climate change as one of the biggest environmental challenges ever [14–18]. In 2015, the estimated climate change cost to private businesses was about USD 43 trillion during the twenty-first century [19]. This explains why researchers do modeling and correlations to their weather data [20–22].

As early as 2012, a useful report was published alerting Arab countries, in particular, to strive toward adaptation to a changing climate; a case for adaptation

governance and leadership in building climate resilience [23]. It contains eight chapters and most important is Implement Policy Responses to Increase Climate Resilience. In 2018, another alerting report for the Arab region was published by GEF, UNDP [24] under the title "Climate Change Adaptation in the Arab States: Best Practices and Lessons Learned". The reason for focusing on the Arab world is because the region is home to rising levels of conflict and the world's largest population of refugees and displaced people, it is the planet's most water-scarce and foodimport-dependent region, and the only region where malnutrition rates have been rising. The impacts of climate change are exacerbating the existing challenges of sustainably managing limited natural resources across the Arab region where climate change-related desertification has expanded, greatly increasing the vulnerability of the local population. Among important topics in this report is "Country actions to build climate resilience" which lists 18 case studies conducted as projects and the project related to this work is Enhancing Climate Change Adaptation in the North Coast and Nile Delta Regions in Egypt. The main parameters that may affect the Arab region is Temperature, Precipitation, Sea Level Rise, Natural Hazards and it will impact Economy, Food security, Water security, Displacements, and Human health. Recently, the London School of Economics and Political Science (LSE) had published a useful blog on Climate Adaptation and Kuwait's Built Environment [25]. It focuses on the relationship between Kuwait's built environment and its changing climate and plea to it leaders to examine this relation carefully to understand how climate adaptation can improve the status quo and ensure reduced future negative impacts (Kuwait is a member state of Gulf Cooperation Council, GCC)). Furthermore, researchers from UAE [26], which is also a member state of GCC countries, had Modeled Current and Future Climate Change in the UAE using Various GCMs in MarksimGCM. They found a strong correlation between the present  $T_{max}$  vs  $T_{max}$  2020, Tmax <sub>2040</sub>, Tmax <sub>2060</sub>, Tmax <sub>2080</sub>, and <sub>Tmax</sub> 2095 for both RCP4.5 and RCP8.5. In their work, the precipitation projections show greater variation than temperature. This means that maximum temperatures are going to increase in the coming years based on the predictions according to the different scenarios using MarksimGCMR; GCMs are numerical models predicting atmospheric physical processes, ocean dynamics, and land surface processes, while presenting the most advanced predictive tools available to simulate the impact of increased greenhouse gas levels on the global climate system. It has to be noted that there are four emission scenarios, RCP 2.6 is based on low emission, RCP 4.5 and RCP 6 are based on intermediate emissions, and RCP 8.5 is based on high emissions, with each assuming different radiative forcing and primary energy use levels [27]. In a thoughtful move, UK government had issued "Built Environment Climate Change Adaptation Action Plan 2022–2026" [28]. The UK government realized very well that homes and buildings, heritage places, energy systems, public parks, and sports fields are part of our built environment and should be made more resilient to climate impacts like bushfires, heatwaves, floods, and coastal inundation. Their plan will ensure that Victoria is well placed to consider climate change impacts in decisions about how they plan for and build communities. Resilience and recovery are critical for highly exposed regional cities and towns and adapting the built environment to climate change is an investment in saving lives, reducing trauma and minimizing economic damage from disasters and the associated recovery costs. The plan of UK government is to strengthen and extend existing climate change responses; build adaptation capacity across stakeholders and establish regulatory and other frameworks needed for long-term transformative action.

The purpose of using the long-term (67 years) recorded weather data parameters in Bahrain and the published result of the forecasted weather data in the GCC countries by the World Bank and IPCC in 2100 is to explore the degree of climate change in the GCC countries and what renewable energy and building design and built environment is more suitable compared to other options. This is a novel study which aims to alert policy makers, architects, engineers, and environmentalists to project the temperature, humidity, precipitation, etc., in 2050 to allow for actions, mitigations, and adaptation to climate change and be resilient toward it.

### 2 Methodology

Recorded data from 1955 to 2022 were made by Bahrain Meteorological Directorate, Ministry of Transportation & Telecommunications, Kingdom of Bahrain. The station is well calibrated and regularly updated. It has data since 1902 but the most reliable data are those from 1955. The station is located at Bahrain International Airport, Muharraq town.

The data is measured continuously and distributed at 10 min intervals, then at hour interval and per day to per month to per year. The station records various meteorological parameters; however, for this research we have selected the most important parameters for built environment. Although solar and ultraviolet radiation data are both important, they were only recorded accurately and systemically by the meteorological directorate in Bahrain since 2014. Therefore, they were presented but not used for forecasting. However, the recorded temperature (minimum, average, and maximum) can be considered to represent the solar radiation; it's a result of absorbing and emitting solar energy. The recorded weather parameters (average and anomalies) are average temperature, maximum temperature, minimum temperature, humidity, wind speed, dust, and precipitation. These data may represent the entire island because the area of the main island is about 604 km<sup>2</sup> (length about 51 km and width 18 km) with latitude 26.03°N and longitude 50.55°E (refer to Fig. 1).

The Kingdom of Bahrain consists of 30 small islands, and it is a family member of the Gulf Cooperation Council Countries (GCCC) which was established on May 25, 1981 in the Abu Dhabi – Capital of United Arab Emirates. GCC is a regional, intergovernmental, political, and economic union comprising Bahrain, Kuwait, Oman, Qatar, Saudi Arabia, and the United Arab Emirates. The Headquarters of GCC is in Riyadh, Kingdom of Saudi Arabia.

In order to produce regression equations for each meteorological parameter (y) versus year (x), we used several regression fits [29] such as:



**Fig. 1** Bahrain Map (left) showing the location of the official weather station in Muharraq City, where Bahrain International Airport is located. The GCC Countries map (right) lies at latitude from  $23^{\circ}$ N to  $30^{\circ}$  N and longitude from  $48^{\circ}$ E to  $56^{\circ}$ E

- 1. Linear regression: y = ax + b.
- 2. Quadratic regression:  $y = ax^2 + bx + c$ .
- 3. Cubic regression:  $y = ax^3 + bx^2 + cx + d$ .
- 4. Power regression:  $y = a x^{b}$ .
- 5. ab-Exponential regression:  $y = a \cdot b^x$ ,
- 6. Logarithmic regression: y = a + bln(x).
- 7. Hyperbolic regression: y = a b/x.
- 8. Exponential regression:  $y = e^{a + bx}$ .

We had reported earlier [30] that the exponential (cubic) regression is the most accurate correlation (among 8 correlation coefficients) to predict all the recorded long-term (65 years) weather parameters in Bahrain; there are no multi-correlations between different parameters. For Bahrain, we had used the exponential (cubic) regression since it was found to have the highest correlation coefficient for such data, both Average and Anomalies data; the highest is for humidity versus year (r = 0.900, strong relation), and the least is for precipitation (r = 0.1647, poor relation) for Average data. As for the Anomalies data, the highest is for humidity versus year (r = 0.9019) and the least is for precipitation versus (r = 0.1647, no relation). Therefore, herein, we used the exponential cube regression fit, for both Average data and Anomalies. These regressions can be used to plan for future built environment and to predict or foresee a particular meteorological parameter due to concentration of greenhouse gases (GHG), led by carbon dioxide (CO<sub>2</sub>), in our atmosphere, along with all negative man-made destruction to the environment which has resulted in climate change and subsequently to the evolution or creation of extremities.

We also utilized the data and analysis reported in the IPCC WGI Interactive Atlas for some weather data in GCC countries to allow for comparison. IPCC WGI is a novel tool for flexible spatial and temporal analyses of much of the observed and projected climate change information underpinning the Working Group I contribution to the Sixth Assessment Report, including regional synthesis for Climatic Impact-Drivers (CIDs) [31]. We also used the portal of Climate Change Knowledge Portal (CCKP) by the World Bank [32] which is the hub for climate-related information, data, and tools for the World Bank Group (WBG). The Portal provides an online platform from which to access and analyze comprehensive data related to climate change and development. The climate data aggregations are offered at national, sub-national, and watershed scales.

## **3** Results

Table 1 summarizes the correlation coefficients (*r*) for the average data of the longterm meteorological parameters: average temperature, maximum temperature, minimum temperature, average humidity, average wind speed, dust, and precipitation. It clearly shows that the highest correlation coefficient ( $R^2$ ) for a weather parameter is average relative humidity ( $R^2 = 0.8262$ ) followed by annual mean minimum temperature ( $R^2 = 0.7382$ ). The least correlation coefficient was for annual total number

Table 1 Summary of the correlation coefficients (r) for the different quantities fitted to the different forms for Average Data

1	Annual mean temperature $y = 2 \times 10^{-5} x^3 - 0.0011 x^2 + 0.018x + 26.341$	$R^2 = 0.5955$
2	Annual mean maximum temperature $y = -7 \times 10^{-7} x^3 + 0.0004 x^2 + 0.02 x + 29.4$	$R^2 = 0.6498$
3	Annual mean minimum temperature $y = 2 \times 10^{-5} x^3 - 0.0003 x^2 - 0.027 x + 23.447$	$R^2 = 0.7382$
4	Annual total precipitation $y = -0.0016 x^3 + 0.1482 x^2 - 3.5275 x + 94.927$	$R^2 = 0.0422$
5	Annual mean relative humidity $y = 6 \times 10^{-5} x^3 - 0.00091 x^2 + 0.1762 x + 66.411$	$R^2 = 0.8261$
6	Annual mean wind speed $y = -7 \times 10^{-7} x^3 + 0.0003 x^2 - 0.0444 x + 10.244$	$R^2 = 0.4615$
7	Annual total number of days with dust, dust storm or sandstorm $y = 10^{-5}x^3 - 0.0002x^2 - 0.0668x + 6.662$	$R^2 = 0.029$
8	Annual mean temperature anomalies $y = 2 \times 10^{-5} x^3 - 0.0011 x^2 + 0.0186 x + 0.0005$	$R^2 = 0.5955$
9	Annual mean maximum temperature anomalies $y = -7 \times 10^{-7} x^3 + 0.0004 x^2 + 0.02 x - 0.7095$	$R^2 = 0.6498$
10	Annual mean minimum temperature anomalies $y = 2 \times 10^{-5} x^3 - 0.0003 x^2 - 0.0297 x + 0.6172$	$R^2 = 0.7382$
11	Annual total precipitation anomalies $y = -0.0016 x^3 + 0.148 x^2 - 3.5275 x + 23.927$	$R^2 = 0.0422$
12	Annual mean relative humidity anomalies $y = 6 \times 10^{-5} x^3 - 0.0091 x^2 + 0.1762 x + 0.4109$	$R^2 = 0.8261$
13	Annual mean wind speed anomalies $y = -7 \times 10^{-7} x^3 + 0.0003 x^2 - 0.0444 x + 0.7442$	$R^2 = 0.4615$
14	Annual total number of days with dust, dust storm or sandstorm anomalies $y = 10^{-5} x^3 - 0.0002 x^2 - 0.0668 x + 0.662$	$R^2 = 0.029$

of days with dust, dust storm or sandstorm ( $R^2 = 0.029$ ). We used in the text both R and R<sup>2</sup>; R is the correlation between the predictor variable, x, and the response variable, y, while  $R^2$  is the proportion of the variance in the response variable that can be explained by the predictor variable in the regression model [33].

#### 4 Discussion

Figure 2 shows the annual variation of the recorded average long-term temperature throughout the years from 1955 to 2022. The figure shows that the temperature is expected to increase exponentially in Bahrain. It might reach an average of  $36.0 \,^{\circ}$ C by 2050. Considering the temperature, the built environment should undergo substantial changes. It seems that taking into account the house walls' thickness and the use of shade forecasting on the houses is not enough. It is notable, too, that some serious consideration should also be given to the exposure of the roofs or facades to sunlight in order to harvest solar electricity to avoid CO<sub>2</sub> emission. It is indeed a big challenge to architects, developers, and environmentalists.

Figure 3 shows the annual variation of the recorded maximum long-term temperature throughout the years from 1955 to 2020. The figure shows that the temperature is expected to increase exponentially in Bahrain. It might reach an average of 33.7 °C by 2050. This seems to be an unusual result as it should be higher than the expected average temperature in 2050 (36.0 °C).



**Fig. 2** The annual variation of the recorded average long-term temperature throughout the years from 1955 up to 2022. The curve is represented by the following equation:  $y = 2 \times 10^{-5} x^3 - 0.0011 x^2 + 0.018x + 26.341$ , r = 0.772



Fig. 3 The annual variation of the recorded average long-term maximum temperature throughout the years from 1955 up to 2022. The curve is represented by the following equation:  $y = -7 \times 10^{-7} x^3 + 0.0004 x^2 + 0.02 x + 29.4$ , r = 0.806

Figure 4 shows the annual variation of the recorded minimum long-term minimum temperature throughout the years from 1955 to 2022. The figure shows that the temperature is expected to increase exponentially in Bahrain. It might reach an average of 35.0 °C by 2050. This result is consistent with the expected average temperature in 2050 (36.0 °C), where both are subjected to nearly a "worrying" exponential increase. The result means that no significant winter is expected in the future. Accordingly, the built environment should be thought of very well.

Figure 5 shows the annual variation of the long-term average temperature anomalies of the years from 1955 up to 2022. The curve (exponential cube regression fit) shows that the temperature in 2050 will be larger by 9.5 °C than the long-term average temperature (which was normalized to 0 °C). This is a substantial increase for a span of 30 years.

The annual variation of the long-term maximum temperature anomalies of the years from 1955 up to 2022 (Fig. 6) shows that by 2050, the rise of the maximum temperature will be 9.5 °C compared to long-term maximum average (65 years) which is alerting especially because the correlation coefficient r is relatively high (0.7879). However, the situation seems to be worse when looking at the annual variation of the long-term minimum temperature anomalies of the years from 1955 to 2022 (Fig. 7). It shows that in about 30 years the increase in the long-term average minimum temperature will be 12 °C, given the fact that the correlation coefficient r is relatively high (0.8424).



**Fig. 4** The annual variation of the recorded average long-term minimum temperature throughout the years from 1955 up to 2022. The curve is represented by the following equation:  $y = 2 \times 10^{-5} x^3 - 0.0003 x^2 - 0.027 x + 23.447$ , r = 0.859



Fig. 5 The annual variation of the long-term average temperature anomalies of the years from 1955 up to 2022. The curve is represented by the following equation:  $y = 2 \times 10^{-5} x^3 - 0.0011 x^2 + 0.0186 x + 0.0005$ , r = 0.772



Fig. 6 The annual variation of the long-term average maximum temperature anomalies of the years from 1955 up to 2022. The curve is represented by the following equation:  $y = -7 \times 10^{-7} x^3 + 0.0004 x^2 + 0.02 x - 0.7095$ , r = 0.806



**Fig. 7** The annual variation of the long-term average minimum temperature anomalies of the years from 1955 up to 2022. The curve is represented by the following equation:  $y = 2 \times 10^{-5} x^3 - 0.0003 x^2 - 0.0297 x + 0.6172$ , r = 0.859



Fig. 8 The annual variation of the long-term average relative humidity of the years from 1955 up to 2022. The curve is represented by the following equation:  $y = 6 \times 10^{-5} x^3 - 0.00091 x^2 + 0.1762 x + 66.411$ , r = 0.909

The most surprising result is the variation of annual mean relative humidity from 1955 to 2020, which shows that humidity is expected to decrease from 66% (the long-term average) to 46% by 2050 (Fig. 8). This is an advantage for people living on islands as the cooling system may perform better, particularly for air conditioners working in water due to the evaporation mechanism.

The highest correlation coefficient, among all the examined meteorological parameters, belongs to humidity (r = 0.9000). The same observation is applied to the annual variation of relative humidity anomalies (Fig. 9). The relative humidity will be less than the long-term average humidity by 22 unit percentage. This is the highest correlation coefficient calculated in this study (r = 0.9019).

Figure 10 illustrates the long-term average annual wind speed variation (from 1955 to 2022). The results indicate that the wind speed has a tendency to reduce annually reaching an average wind speed of 8.2 knots (4.1 m/s) by 2050 compared to the long-term annual average (9.5 knots = 4.75 m/s), i.e., decrease by about 13%. This means that the potential of using wind energy for city and homes electrification is less fortunate unless microturbines are used; where they have a low cut-in speed value (1 m/s). It is interesting to note that the correlation coefficient is not high (r = 0.6754). For the annual variation of the wind speed anomalies, the result shows that the wind speed drops by 1.4 knots (0.7 m/s) by 2050 compared to the long-term average (Fig. 11).

Figure 12 illustrates the long-term average annual variation from 1955 to 2022, taking into consideration the annual total number of days with dust, dust storms or sandstorms (visibility 1000 meters or less). It seems that there is a tendency that storm or sandstorm events will increase to 15 by 2050 (Fig. 12). For the annual



Fig. 9 The annual variation of the long-term average anomalies relative humidity of the years from 1955 up to 2022. The curve is represented by the following equation:  $y = 6 \times 10^{-5} x^3 - 0.0091 x^2 + 0.1762 x + 0.4109$ , r = 0.909



Fig. 10 The annual variation of the long-term average wind of the years from 1955 up to 2022. The curve is represented by the following equation:  $y = -7 \times 10^{-7} x^3 + 0.0003 x^2 - 0.0444 x + 10.244$ , r = 0.679



Fig. 11 The annual variation of the long-term average wind anomalies of the years from 1955 up to 2022. The curve is represented by the following equation:  $y = -7 \times 10^{-7} x^3 + 0.0003 x^2 - 0.0444 x + 0.7442$ , r = 0.679



Fig. 12 The annual variation of the long-term average annual total number of days with dust, dust storm or sandstorm (visibility 1000 meters or less) from 1955 up to 2022. The curve is represented by the following equation:  $y = 10^{-5}x^3 - 0.0002x^2 - 0.0668 x + 6.662$ , r = 0.171



**Fig. 13** The annual variation of the long-term average annual total number of days with dust, dust storm or sandstorm anomalies (visibility 1000 meters or less) from 1955 up to 2022. The curve is represented by the following equation:  $y = 10^{-5} x^3 - 0.0002 x^2 - 0.0668 x + 0.662$ , r = 0.170

variation of dust, dust storm or sandstorm anomalies, the result shows that 9 more dust storms or sandstorms will occur by 2050 compared to the long-term average (Fig. 13). Fortunately, the correlation coefficient between dust events (both average and anomalies) are low, i.e., r = 0.1733 and 0.1733, respectively.

This means that the performance of PV panels and, to a larger degree, the solar concentrators parabolic (CSP) will be hugely affected as they are very sensitive to sand and dust. If this is the trend, then future renewable energy option for the built environment should exclude CSP, otherwise, the consumption of water will be high which will offset the advantage of solar benefit.

Figure 14 shows the results for the long-term average annual precipitation variation from 1955 to 2022. The results indicate that there is a great tendency to reduce annually reaching deficit value (-270 mm) by 2050 (Fig. 14), while for the anomalies, the annual precipitation is less than the long-term average (71 mm) by 340 mm (huge deficit) by 2050 compared to the long-term average (Fig. 15). Due to the very low correlation coefficient between precipitation versus year – which is 0.1647 for both average and anomalies data, no consideration is given for this analysis.

In order to mitigate the impacts of random, short-term fluctuations on the weather over a specified time frame, the moving average was calculated and illustrated for the annual mean temperature average (Fig. 16) and annual mean temperature anomalies average (Fig. 17).

This moving average offers an analysis of average temperature data points by creating a series of averages of different subsets of the full data set, herein, every 5 years. We had selected the temperature (both average and anomalies) because of its



Fig. 14 The annual variation of the long-term average annual precipitation from 1955 up to 2022. The curve is represented by the following equation:  $y = -0.0016 x^3 + 0.1482 x^2 - 3.5275 x + 94.927$ , r = 0.205



Fig. 15 The annual variation of the long-term average annual precipitation anomalies from 1955 up to 2022. The curve is represented by the following equation:  $y = -0.0016 x^3 + 0.148 x^2 - 3.5275 x + 23.927$ , r = 0.206



Fig. 16 The annual variation of the recorded average long-term temperature, along with using moving average per 5 years subset, throughout the years from 1955 up to 2022



Fig. 17 The annual variation of the recorded mean long-term temperature anomalies, along with using moving average per 5 years subset, throughout the years from 1955 up to 2022

significance in built environment and both have relatively high correlation coefficient (r = 0.73922495,  $R^2 = 0.54645353$  and r = 0.73922495,  $R^2 = 0.54645353$ , respectively) as this weather parameter is significant in the building design, either to minimize heat input (in high solar radiation countries), or maximize heat input (in low radiation countries) [34, 35]. Figures 16 and 17 ascertained that the temperature



Fig. 18 The actually measured annual solar radiation on a horizontal surface measured at Bahrain International Airport, Muharraq, Kingdom of Bahrain

increase is expected to be substantial and a lot of mitigation should be made to offset such an expected increase.

Figure 18 shows the average solar radiation on a horizontal surface measured at Bahrain International Airport, Muharraq, Kingdom of Bahrain. The annual solar radiation is fluctuation and does not show a tendency to increase. The, relatively, low solar radiation values in 2017 to 2019 are strange as the temperature was high during these years.

Figure 19 shows the actually measured average ultraviolet solar radiation (UVC) on a horizontal surface measured at Bahrain International Airport, Muharraq, Kingdom of Bahrain. The annual UVC radiation is fluctuation and does not show a tendency to increase. The, relatively, low UVC radiation in 2022 is extremely strange, as the temperature was high in this year. The devices were calibrated and the software were checked properly. We compared these UVC radiations with other recorded data (in 2022) at different locations (5 locations) – distributed across Bahrain – but found all UVC instruments give low UV radiation level (Table 2), i.e. 18.3, 17.3, 18.4, and 18.6 W/m<sup>2</sup> while at Bahrain International airport at Muharraq it was 17.3 W/m<sup>2</sup>. This may indicate a large Ozone concentration in the atmosphere or nitrogen oxide concentration which are emitted from the cars and interact with UV radiation and produces Ozone.

The long-term (1985–1990) average solar UV radiation in Bahrain was found [36] to be equal to 215 Wh/m<sup>2</sup> (about 21 W/m<sup>2</sup>). For comparison, the measured daily and monthly average (60 months) in Riyadh, KSA) [37] shows that maximum UV radiation occurs in July (16.6 Wm<sup>-2</sup>) and the minimum values occur in December (8.3 Wm<sup>-2</sup>). In Kuwait [38], the highest and lowest intensity monthly-daily recorded values for ultraviolet was 445 (about 37 W/m<sup>2</sup>) and 31 Wh/m<sup>2</sup> (about 3.5 W/m<sup>2</sup>), respectively.



Fig. 19 The actually measured average ultraviolet solar radiation (UVC) on a horizontal surface measured at Bahrain International Airport, Muharraq, Kingdom of Bahrain

Table 2 The actually measured UVC radiation in 2022 at different locations (5 locations) distributed across the Kingdom of Bahrain

CLIMATE SECTION								
Monthly Mean UV (WATT/M <sup>2</sup> )								
	Bahrain International Airport	King Fahad causeway	Durrat AlBahrain	Bahrain International Circuit	University of Bahrain			
Jan-22	14.5	13.6	14.0	15.1	15.4			
Feb-22	17.5	17.9	17.3	18.9	19.5			
Mar-22	17.8	17.9	17.9	18.9	19.2			
Apr-22	16.6	18.5	17.5	18.8	17.3			
May-22	17.8	18.8	17.9	20.0	19.0			
Jun-22	21.1	22.1	20.5	22.7	21.0			
Jul-22	18.7	18.7	17.1	19.0	17.3			
Aug-22	20.3	21.7	20.0	21.0	23.0			
Sep-22	20.5	22.0	19.0	19.9	22.2			
Oct-22	16.2	19.1	17.9	16.4	19.1			
Nov-22	13.9	15.5	15.5	15.9	16.1			
Dec-22	12.4	14.1	13.0	13.9	14.1			
Annual Mean UV (WATT/M <sup>2</sup> )	17.3	18.3	17.3	18.4	18.6			

METEOROLOGICAL DIRECTORATE

The forecasted high temperature in Bahrain by 2050 is relatively very high; it is about 10 °C more than the average (26 °C). This is very suspicious, we therefore have to consult and compare with other international forecasting centers. Therefore, we referred to the climate knowledge portal established by the World Bank [32] which allows forecasting temperature, perception and relative humidity, besides displaying the sea level rise in any worldwide country, including the GCC countries. The result shows that certain models (SSP5) using the Coupled Model Intercomparison Projects (CMIP6) indicate an increase of nearly 6 ° C compared to year 1995. Their projection is based on data from 1995 to 2014. It has to be noted that CMIP6 includes scenarios with high and very high GHG emissions (SSP3-7.0 and SSP5-8.5) and CO<sub>2</sub> emissions that roughly double from current levels by 2100 and 2050, respectively, scenarios with intermediate GHG emissions (SSP2-4.5) and CO<sub>2</sub> emissions remaining around current levels until the middle of the century, and scenarios with very low and low GHG emissions and CO<sub>2</sub> emissions declining to net zero around or after 2050, followed by varying levels of net negative CO<sub>2</sub> emissions (SSP1-1.9 and SSP1-2.6). There are 5 Scenarios for forecasting based on input modeling. These are:

1. 1.5 °C objective of the Paris Agreement.

This is the most optimistic scenario. Global  $CO_2$  emissions fall to zero by 2050. Societies adopt more environmentally friendly practices, with the focus shifting from economic growth to general well-being. Investments in education and health increase and inequality decreases. Severe weather events are more frequent, but the world has avoided the worst consequences of climate change.

Challenges for adaptation: low Challenges for mitigation: low

2. SSP1-2.6: Sustainable development scenario

Global  $CO_2$  emissions are strongly reduced but less rapidly. The objective of zero emissions is reached after 2050. This scenario presents the same socioeconomic trends toward sustainable development as in the first scenario, but the temperature increase stabilizes at around 1.8 °C by the end of the century.

Challenges for adaptation: moderate

Challenges for mitigation: moderate.

3. SSP2-4.5: Middle of the road scenario

CO<sub>2</sub> emissions hover around current levels before beginning to decline by midcentury. Socio-economic factors follow their historical trends, with no significant change. Progress toward sustainability is slow, with disparate development and income growth. Under this scenario, temperatures rise by 2.7 °C by the end of the century.

Challenges for adaptation: high Challenges for mitigation: high.

4. SSP3-7.0: Regional rivalry scenario

Greenhouse gas emissions and temperatures keep regularly increasing, with  $CO_2$  emissions almost doubling from current levels by 2100. Countries become more competitive with each other, prioritizing issues of national and food security. By the end of the century, average temperatures have risen by 3.6 °C.

Challenges for adaptation: high Challenges for mitigation: low.

5. SSP5-8.5: Fossil fuel-driven development scenario

This is the "worst case scenario". Current levels of  $CO_2$  emissions are almost doubled by 2050. The world economy grows rapidly, but this growth is driven by fossil fuel exploitation and very energy-intensive lifestyles. By 2100, the average temperature of the planet will have risen by a catastrophic 4.4 °C.

Challenges for adaptation: low Challenges for mitigation: high.

Figures 20 and 21 show the projection of average temperature and average maximum temperature change in Bahrain using the World Bank data portal (based on data from 1995 to 2014) using five scenarios. Their models show an increase in the average temperature in Bahrain by 3 °C by 2050 and 7 °C by 2100 (Scenario SSP5-8.5, i.e., worst case scenario). The uncertainty in this scenario (purple shadow)



Fig. 20 Projections of average temperature change in Bahrain using the World Bank data portal (based on data from 1995 to 2014) using five scenarios



Fig. 21 Projections of the maximum temperature change in Bahrain using the World Bank data portal (based on data from 1995 to 2014) using five scenarios

shows the increase in the average temperature in Bahrain by 4  $^{\circ}$ C by 2050 and by 8  $^{\circ}$ C by 2100.

Figure 22 shows projections of the average precipitation change in Bahrain using the World Bank data portal (based on data from 1995 to 2014) using five scenarios. It shows a tendency in increasing the Precipitation in Bahrain from 50 mm in 1995 to about 60 mm (20%) by 2050 and to about 70 mm (increase by 40%). In our model, the precipitation tends to decrease very substantially by 2050; the result can be rejected since the correlation coefficient is very low ( $r \approx 0.2$ ). Meanwhile, the relative humidity is expected to decrease in 2050 to 61%, compared to 60% in 1995, i.e. a decrease by about 3%, while it remains the same in 2100 (Fig. 23). In our model, the relative humidity is expected to decrease from 66% to 51% by 2050, i.e., reduction by nearly 20% (r = 0.909).

Figure 24 shows the historical sea level for coastal Bahrain (1993–2015). The observed animalities are related to the mean of 1993–2012. It is clear from the curve that the average annual anomaly sea level in Bahrain had increased substantially in 2015 (by 100% compared to year 1993) and is continuing to increase.

Figures 25, 26, 27, and 28 are related to the projected temperature, precipitation, relative humidity as well as the recorded coastal sea level in the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia. It shows a substantial increase in the average temperature from 25 °C in 1995 to 32 °C in 2100 (an increase of 7 °C), increase in precipitation from 40 mm in 1995 to about 60 mm (33% increase), and decrease by 10% in the relative humidity. The sea level is exhibiting an increase by 70% from year 1993 to year 2015.



Fig. 22 Projections of the average precipitation change in Bahrain using the World Bank data portal (based on data from 1995 to 2014) using five scenarios



Fig. 23 Projections of the average relative humidity change in Bahrain using the World Bank data portal (based on data from 1995 to 2014) using five scenarios



**Fig. 24** The historical sea level for coastal Bahrain (1993-2015) using the World Bank data portal. The observed animalities are related to the mean of 1993–2012



Fig. 25 Projections of average temperature change in Saudi Arabia using the World Bank data portal (based on data from 1995 to 2014) using five scenarios



Fig. 26 Projections of the average precipitation change in Saudi Arabia using the World Bank data portal (based on data from 1995 to 2014) using five scenarios



Fig. 27 Projections of the average relative humidity change in Saudi Arabia using the World Bank data portal (based on data from 1995 to 2014) using five scenarios



Fig. 28 The historical sea level for coastal Saudi Arabia (1993–2015) using the World Bank data portal. The observed animalities are related to the mean of 1993–2012

Figures 29, 30, 31 and 32 are related to the projected temperature, precipitation, relative humidity as well as the recorded coastal sea level in the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia. It shows a substantial increase in the average temperature from 27  $^{\circ}$ C in 1995 to 34  $^{\circ}$ C in 2100 (an increase of 7  $^{\circ}$ C), increase in precipitation from 40 mm



Fig. 29 Projections of average temperature change in Qatar using the World Bank data portal (based on data from 1995 to 2014) using five scenarios



Fig. 30 Projections of the average precipitation change in Qatar using the World Bank data portal (based on data from 1995 to 2014) using five scenarios

in 1995 to about 70 mm (43% increase), and decrease by 2% in the relative humidity. The sea level is exhibiting an increase by 100% from year 1993 to year 2015.

Figures 33, 34, 35 and 36 are related to the projected temperature, precipitation, relative humidity as well as the recorded coastal sea level in Kuwait. It shows a



Fig. 31 Projections of the average relative humidity change in Qatar using the World Bank data portal (based on data from 1995 to 2014) using five scenarios



Fig. 32 The historical sea level for coastal Qatar (1993–2015) using the World Bank data portal. The observed animalities are related to the mean of 1993–2012

substantial increase in the average temperature from 25 °C in 1995 to 33 °C in 2100 (an increase of 8 °C), increase in precipitation from 70 mm in 1995 to about 85 mm (21% increase), and decrease by 6% in the relative humidity. The sea level is exhibiting an increase by 100% from year 1993 to year 2015.

It has to be noted herein that the national Action plan for Kuwait 2019–2030 [39] reported an increase in temperature by 3.0-4.8 °C in the period 2071–2100 under RCP 8.5 and a decrease in annual mean precipitation by 5-15% to 25-30% for the same period.



Fig. 33 Projections of average temperature change in Kuwait using the World Bank data portal (based on data from 1995 to 2014) using five scenarios



Fig. 34 Projections of the average precipitation change in Kuwait using the World Bank data portal (based on data from 1995 to 2014) using five scenarios

Figures 37, 38, 39, and 40 are related to the projected temperature, precipitation, relative humidity as well as the recorded coastal sea level in the UAE. It shows a substantial increase in the average temperature from 27 °C in 1995 to 34 °C in 2100 (an increase of 7 °C), increase in precipitation from 30 mm in 1995 to about 50 mm



Fig. 35 Projections of the average relative humidity change in Kuwait using the World Bank data portal (based on data from 1995 to 2014) using five scenarios



**Fig. 36** The historical sea level for coastal Kuwait (1993-2015) using the World Bank data portal. The observed animalities are related to the mean of 1993–2012

(40% increase), and decrease by 6% in the relative humidity. The sea level is exhibiting an increase by 90% from year 1993 to year 2015.

Al Balooshi et al. [26] in studying the forecasted temperature change in UAE, in using MarksimGCMR predictions, reported that Al-Ain (one of the seven Emirates) will experience the highest temperatures in 2095. The maximum temperature will reach 47.4 °C in Abu Dhabi (one of the seven Emirates and the capital of UAE), and will reach 46.9 °C in Sharjah (one of the seven Emirates) and will reach 45.64 °C in Al-Ain (one of the seven Emirates); this means that the increase in maximum



Fig. 37 Projections of average temperature change in the United Arab Emirates using the World Bank data portal (based on data from 1995 to 2014) using five scenarios



Fig. 38 Projections of average precipitation change in United Arab Emirates using the World Bank data portal (based on data from 1995 to 2014) using five scenarios



**Fig. 39** Projections of average relative humidity change in the United Arab Emirates using the World Bank data portal (based on data from 1995 to 2014) using five scenarios



**Fig. 40** The historical sea level for coastal Bahrain (1993–2015) using the World Bank data portal. The observed animalities are related to the mean of 1993–2012

temperatures in Abu Dhabi, Al-Ain and Sharjah is 4.56, 4.74, 5.34 °C, respectively, and Sharjah will have the largest temperature increase by the end of the century.

For RCP4.5, Al-Ain will have the largest increase (3.48 °C), Abu Dhabi will have (2.44 °C) and Sharjah will have (3.38 °C); the temperature rise will range between 2.44 °C and 4.56 °C for RCP4.5 and RCP8.5 in Abu-Dhabi, 3.84 °C and 4.74 °C in Al-Ain and 3.38 °C and 5.35 °C in Sharjah [26]. This increase in temperature is less than our projected temperature in Bahrain by 2050.

Figures 41, 42, 43 and 44 are related to the projected temperature, precipitation, relative humidity as well as the recorded coastal sea level in the Sultanate of Oman. It shows a substantial increase in the average temperature from 25 °C in 1995 to 31 °C in 2100 (an increase of 6 °C), increase in precipitation from 25 mm in 1995 to about 45 mm (80% increase), and slight increase in relative humidity by 2% in the relative humidity. The sea level is exhibiting an increase by 100% from year 1993 to year 2015.

In our model, the wind speed in Bahrain is expected to decrease from 9.5 knot (4.75 m/s) to 8.8 knot (4.4 m/s), i.e., reduction by nearly 8%. Unfortunately, the climate knowledge portal by the World Bank [32] did not make future projection for wind speed, therefore, we had used the model made by the IPCC [40] to compare the result of our model compared to international centers like the climate knowledge portal. Figure 45 shows the Surface wind Change % – at four warming levels 1.5, 2.0, 3.0, and 4 °C scenario SSP5-8.5 (related to 1850-1900), with annual (using 31 models) for the Arabian Peninsula [40] – where Bahrain is located. The results show a slight increase (about 2%) – which does not agree with our model but it has to be pair in mind that this is for regional rather than local.

As we have seen, our model gives higher forecasted values compared to the international research center in forecasting the climate change. ESCWA had made forecasting for Bahrain [41] using Scenario RCP8.5 – Fossil Fuel Development SSP5 – which consists of six models – one of the models



Fig. 41 Projections of average temperature change in Oman using the World Bank data portal (based on data from 1995 to 2014) using five scenarios



Fig. 42 Projections of average precipitation change in Oman using the World Bank data portal (based on data from 1995 to 2014) using five scenarios



Fig. 43 Projections of average relative humidity change in Oman using the World Bank data portal (based on data from 1995 to 2014) using five scenarios



Fig. 44 The historical sea level for coastal Oman (1993–2015) using the World Bank data portal. The observed animalities are related to the mean of 1993–2012

(CMCC-CM-SR5) – shows an increase in the average temperature of 29.7 °C by 2035 which is close to our model (31 °C by 2035) – refer to Figs. 2 and 46. However, the mean line of all models in ESCWA model gives an increase of temperature by 2035 to be 28.8 °C. Each degree Celsius increase in the average temperature has an impact in the water consumption for municipal use in Bahrain which is equal to 700 L/year/capita [41] – refer to Fig. 47.

It is worth mentioning that the occurrence of construction disasters in Poland, during a period of 12 years, was due to random extreme weather events (73%) such as strong wind or strong wind with heavy precipitation causing floods and landslides [5]. Therefore, studying correlation between time scale (years) and different weather parameters is significant and could save lives, economy, safety, and security.

The Government of Bahrain had made an initiative to support financially ten households to install 7.8 kW – PV system on the rooftop of their houses (domestic building) in different areas of Bahrain in 2017. The purpose was to see the performance of these PV systems and explore technical, social, financial, and environmental outcomes. This is a step toward setting legislation for houses that adapt and to resilience to future climate change. It is also a step toward encouraging the use of solar energy in domestic houses to generate solar electricity to fulfill Bahrain's target to have 5% Renewable Energy share of the total conventional energy by 2025, with a 10% target by 2035 which was modified and announced in COP-26 to be 20% by 2035 [42]. It is also a step to put new code for future built environment.

Herein, we have assessed the technological, economic, and environmental of installing a PV rooftop system on a domestic house in the kingdom of Bahrain from 20th March 2018 until 31st March 2020 (Fig. 48). The maximum solar electricity generated from this first domestic building in Bahrain in a month was 1228.9 kWh (August 2018) and the least was 728.16 kWh (December 2019).

The maximum Specific Yield (SY) obtained, in a particular day, in 2 years, was  $6.12 \text{ kWh/kW}_p$  (on 14 April 2019). The annual average of Specific Yield for this domestic building is  $4.13 \text{ kWh/kW}_p$ /day. The average Performance Ratio (PR) of





D-CMIP6 - Surface wind Change % - Warming 4°C SSP5-8.5 (rel. to 1850-1900)

**Fig. 45** CMIP6 – Surface wind Change % – at four warming levels 1.5, 2.0, 3.0 and 4 °C scenario SSP5-8.5 (rel. to 1850–1900) – Annual (31 models) Regions: Arabian Peninsula [40]. CMIP6 stands for The Coupled Model Intercomparison Project, which began in 1995 under the auspices of the World Climate Research Programme (WCRP), which is now in its sixth phase (CMIP6)

the PV system in 2019 was 73.0%. The Self Sufficiency (SS) for this installation was found to vary from 15.3% to 50.7%. The average SS value for this house in 2018 was 22.8% while in 2019 was 28.6%. It is found, herein, that installing such PV system in a domestic house will cut, annually, about 39.0% of  $CO_2$  which is



Fig. 46 Forecasted average temperature variation in Bahrain using ESCWA East Asia using worst scenario (RCP8.5) based on six mathematical models [41]



Fig. 47 The relation between temperature rise and water consumption for municipal use in Bahrain. Results are based on monthly electricity consumption and temperature of 22 years (2000–2022) [41]

equal to 4.637 tons and hence saves 38,567 ft<sup>3</sup> of natural gas. This initiative in Bahrain is a step toward retrofitting the built environment to combat climate change.

Finally, the outcome of this study can be tested by doing similar investigation on other weather data sets in the Gulf Cooperation Countries (GCC) and worldwide to explore whether still the Exponential (cubic) regression will have the highest correlation coefficient or other may find other regression from the eight regression coefficients tested in this study. This is important because most of these data set of weather parameter is used for estimating the potential of renewable energy [43–47] as well as in built environment & sustainable cities [48, 49] and sustainability & Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) [50].



**Fig. 48** The layout of the PV panels of the first 7.8 kW PV domestic building (House 4 #108) in Bahrain. Top of PV panels (top right), below the PV panels (top left), during the official inauguration of the project (bottom right) and view of the roof PV from ground (bottom left)

According to Alsaad [25] Kuwait is already experiencing the impacts of climate change, as temperatures within the past 5 years have reached unprecedented highs and are expected to increase in the future. This will affect the habitability of the country severely, causing mental and physical stress to the health of residents as exposure to high temperatures causes exhaustion, heat strokes and intensifies existing respiratory, cerebral, and cardiovascular diseases. Furthermore, an increase in temperature increases seawater temperature causing a large-scale migration of fish species to nearby areas. Also, the increase in temperature means use of indoor cooling which means more energy demands, and more energy demands translate to more  $CO_2$  emissions. They concluded that relationship between Kuwait's built environment and its changing climate must be examined to understand how climate adaptation can improve the status quo and ensure reduced future negative impacts.

The Built Environment system comprises our cities, towns, suburbs, and regional areas, along with supporting infrastructure and services. GCC countries should set out a plan similar to Victorian Government's proposed actions [28] but for the next 30 years to respond to climate change risks to their built environment as their climate is already changing, which will reduce current and future risks, build social and economic resilience, and protect the well-being. An average global temperature rises of 1.5 °C could be reached in the early 2030s and 2 °C would be exceeded by around 2050, under all emissions scenarios. Therefore, with a successful built environment plan, climate change will not threat the integrity of the built environment's assets and its ability to provide reliable services.
The state of Kuwait had issued National Adaptation Plan (NAP), 2018–2030 [39] is to provide an integrated development plan and subsequent programs targeting local communities and environmental components in areas under the threat of climate change. The NAP is prepared in accordance with the UNFCCC directives and articles and includes a detailed survey of the environment and the most affected areas and sectors in climate change, detailed analysis pertaining to climate change vulnerability, and gaps in each sector to adapt to climate change. Subsequently, programs and projects are to be initiated in the short term and in the long term to adapt to climate change in the country. Unfortunately, the plan did not tackle the renewable energy and built environment actions.

The Built Environment system must strengthen and extend existing climate change responses; build adaptation capacity across government, private sector, and the community; and establish regulatory & other frameworks needed for long-term transformative action. The interconnection of built environment and climate change is illustrated in Fig. 49. The Built Environment system incorporates services, infrastructure, and processes, including where people live and how they build, how people respond to emergencies and climate change, community services, utilities and infrastructure, natural systems and environmental management, finance and insurance risk services [28].

An overview of the different definitions and indicators in which resilience qualities (RQs) have been applied to built environment planning, analysis, and design, emphasizing the various dimensions and relevant capacities [51]. Their study concluded that integrated resilience indicators, planning, and design methodology are crucial for incorporating RQs into the framework that influences the built environment. The built environment RQs demonstrated by this study include reflectivity (Rf), robustness (Rb), redundancy (Rd), flexibility (Fx), resourcefulness (Rs), rapidity (Rp), inclusivity (Ic), and integration (It).



Fig. 49 The interconnection of built environment and climate change [28]

LEVEL, the authority on sustainable building, in New Zealand [52] had suggested useful hents for building design to cope with climate change. According to them, the impact of climate change will vary from region to region and building designers will need to consider the following:

- (a) Incorporating passive solar design features to reduce the need for heating in winter and air-conditioning in summer.
- (b) Designing buildings with more shading in response to increased solar radiation.
- (c) Increasing structural design to deal with increased wind guest loading and flooding.
- (d) Designing buildings to make more use of natural ventilation.
- (e) Designing the roof, roof drainage, and stormwater run-off to cope with higher and more intense rainfall.
- (f) Incorporating water-saving features in homes to reduce pressure on urban water supplies (see Water).
- (g) Potential flood risk in low-lying areas.
- (h) Limiting building in flood-prone areas or coastal regions that are likely to experience increased erosion in the future.

Engineers and architects are now reevaluating the design of buildings, increasing their stability against climate change [53]; they have created green construction methods, protecting structures from changing elements while decreasing their production of greenhouse gas emissions. Also, using protective features, effective materials, low-emission designs, and smart technology can successfully enhance a building's sustainability and strength.

Furthermore, a review of building life cycle carbon emission assessment methodologies for integrating climate change impact in new building design process was published recently [54]. The following topics have been studied in this review:

- (a) Identified the challenges of using Life-Cycle Carbon Emission Assessment (LCOO2A) for the early building design stage or informing policy-making.
- (b) Proposed several solution methods to improve the consistency and accuracy of Building LCOO2A.
- (c) Summarized the computer-aided tools considering their ability to provide "full picture" of total life cycle carbon emissions.
- (d) Proposed recommendations to LCA tool developers, researchers, and policy makers for future directions of building LCOO2A practice.

Finally, it has to be noted that, currently, artificial intelligence techniques can be used to monitor weather parameters and then make the prediction simultaneously [55–58].

## 5 Conclusion

The exponential (cubic) regression, which is the most accurate correlation (among 8 correlation coefficients) [30] has been utilized to forecast the Climate Change in Bahrain based on long-term (67 years) recorded weather parameters. This model was compared with other well recognized and respected international models made by Climate Change Knowledge Portal (CCKP) by the World Bank, IPCC, and ESCWA. The temperature in Bahrain and other GCC countries will increase substantially (from 6 to 8 °C) by 2100. The forecasted precipitation in GCC countries tends to slightly increase by 10-20% while humidity tends to decrease slightly by 5-10%. The sea level rise is not inevitable by 2050 as it had already increased by 100% for the period from 1993 to 2015 (span of 22 years). The frequency of dust storms in all GCC countries may increase, although the correlation coefficient is very modest. These observations urge the policy makers to relay on solar PV and PV thermal and integrate the PV with building and make houses and buildings to have special design to fit with climate change (more heat, more rain, more dust storms, and drier weather or less relative humidity) to minimize damage due to heavy or extreme rain, floods, and sea wave surges. Renewable energy devices should have specification that maintain their efficiencies and performance. Building should be to integrate easily with renewable energy devices and can withstand larger number of micro-wind turbine as wind speed is expected to decline by about 10-20% in Bahrain and to less extent in some of GCC countries. A successful GCC Build Environment plan, or for each GCC country, is needed and should be made soon.

This study is a milestone in modeling the variation of meteorological parameters to improve the built environment resilience qualities and probably help in setting mitigation and resilience strategies based on the projection of future weather parameters. However, further research to develop plans and policies for effective and timely responses to climate change effects is also required.

Acknowledgments The authors thank Arabian Gulf University (AGU) and University of Bahrain (UoB) for their support to publish this paper. Thanks to Dr. Maha M Alsabbagh, associate professor in energy management, Department of Natural Resources and Environment, Arabian Gulf University for technical assistance. Thanks also extended to Mr. Nader Ahmed Abdulla, Chief of Climate & Seismology Meteorological Directorate, Ministry of Transportation & Telecommunications, Kingdom of Bahrain, for providing accurate long-term meteorological data.

## References

- Sebestyén, V, Czvetkó, T. and Abonyi, J. (2012) The Applicability of Big Data in Climate Change Research: The Importance of System of Systems Thinking. *Front. Environ. Sci.* 9, 619092. https://doi.org/10.3389/fenvs.2021.61909
- 2. Andrić, I., Koc, M. and Al-Ghamdi, S. G. ,(2019) A review of climate change implications for built environment: Impacts, mitigation measures and associated challenges in devel-

oped and developing countries. J. Clean. Prod., **211**, 83–102; https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jclepro.2018.11.128.

- 3. EPA, Environmental Protection Agency, USA (2022) Basic Information about the Built Environment ; https://www.epa.gov/smm/basic-information-about-builtenvironment#builtenviron (Accessed in 31 May 2022)
- CDC, Centre for Disease Control and Prevention (2022) Impact of the Built Environment on Health, https://www.cdc.gov/nceh/publications/factsheets/impactofthebuiltenvironmentonhealth.pdf (Accessed on 31 May 2022)
- Ziębal, Z., Dąbrowskal, J, Marschalko, M., Pinto, J., Mrówczyńska, M., Leśniak, A., Petrovski, A., Kazak, J. K. (2020) Built Environment Challenges Due to Climate Change, 6th World Multidisciplinary Earth Sciences Symposium, *IOP Conf. Series: Earth and Environmental Science*, 609, 1–10.; https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1755-1315/609/1/012061/pdf
- Kazemzadeh, M., Noori, Z., Jamali, S. and Abdi, A.M. (2022) Forty Years of Air Temperature Change over Iran Reveals Linear and Nonlinear Warming. J. Meteorol. Res. 36, 462–477. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13351-022-1184-5
- Chen, L., Cao, L., Zhou, Z. *et al* (2021)A New Globally Reconstructed Sea Surface Temperature Analysis Dataset since 1900. J Meteorol. Res. 35, 911–925. https://doi. org/10.1007/s13351-021-1098-7
- Świąder, M.; Szewrański, S.; Kazak, J.K.; Van Hoof, J.; Lin, D.; Wackernagel, M.; Alves, A.(2018)Application of Ecological Footprint Accounting as a Part of an Integrated Assessment of Environmental Carrying Capacity: A Case Study of the Footprint of Food of a Large City. Resources, 7, 52. https://doi.org/10.3390/resources7030052
- Mabon, L., Kondo, K., Kanekiyo, H., Hayabuchi, Y. and Yamaguchi, A. (2019) Fukuoka: Adapting to climate change through urban green space and the built environment? Cities, 93, 273–285. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cities.2019.05.007.
- Otto-Zimmermann, K. (2010) Resilient Cities: Cities and Adaptation to Climate Change – Proceedings of the Global Forum 2010, Springer. https://link.springer.com/ book/10.1007/978-94-007-4223-9
- Sharifi, A. and Yamagata, Y. (2018) Resilience-Oriented Urban Planning. In: Yamagata, Y., Sharifi, A. (eds) Resilience-Oriented Urban Planning. Lecture Notes in Energy, 65. Springer, Cham. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-75798-8\_1
- Lacasse, M. A. (2019) An overview of durability and climate change of building components, Can. J. Civ. Eng., 46, v–viii; https://cdnsciencepub.com/doi/10.1139/cjce-2019-0625
- Al-Humaiqani, M.M. and Al-Ghamdi, S.G. (2022) The built environment resilience qualities to climate change impact: Concepts, frameworks, and directions for future research. Sustainable Cities and Society, 80, 103797. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scs.2022.103797.
- Dervis, K.(2007) Devastating for the world's poor. UN chronicle online edition (pp. 1–4). https://www.uncclearn.org/wp-content/uploads/library/undp30.pdf. (Accessed 31 Feb 2023).
- EEA, European Environment Agency (2021) Climate change is one of the biggest challenges of our times. https://www.eea.europa.eu/themes/climate/climate-change-is-one-of. (Accessed in 31 May 2022)
- Carpenter, S., Walker, B., Anderies, J.M. and Abel, N. (2001) From Metaphor to Measurement: Resilience of What to What? Ecosystems 4, 765–781. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s10021-001-0045-9
- 17. Chen, Y., Moufouma-Okia, W., Masson-Delmotte, V., Zhai, P., & Pirani, A. (2018) Recent progress and emerging topics on weather and climate extremes since the fifth assessment report of the intergovernmental panel on climate change. Annual Review of Environment and Resources 43, 35–59. https://www.annualreviews.org/doi/pdf/10.1146/ annurev-environ-102017-030052
- Solomon, S., Plattner, G. K., Knutti, R., and Friedlingstein, P. (2009) Irreversible climate change due to carbon dioxide emissions. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 106(6), 1704–1709. https://www.pnas.org/doi/pdf/10.1073/pnas.0812721106

- 19. UNFCCC (2017) Survey of adaptation actions and needs. United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change. https://unfccc.int/news/survey-of-adaptation-actions-and-needs.
- Sharafati, A. and Pezeshki, E. (2020) A strategy to assess the uncertainty of a climate change impact on extreme hydrological events in the semi-arid Dehbar catchment in Iran. Theor. Appl. Climatol. 139, 389–402. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00704-019-02979-6
- Zhao, G.H., Xinyue, Cui, X., Sun, J. Li, T., Wang, Q., Ye, X. Fan, B. (2021) Analysis of the distribution pattern of Chinese Ziziphus jujuba under climate change based on optimized biomod2 and MaxEnt models, Ecological Indicators, 132: 108256. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. ecolind.2021.108256
- Nabipour, N., Mosavi, A., Hajnal, E., Nadai, L., and Shamshirband, S.(2020) Modeling climate change impact on wind power resources using adaptive neuro-fuzzy inference system, Engineering Applications of Computational Fluid Mechanics, 14 (1), 491–506.
- 23. Verner, D. (2012) Adaptation To A Changing Climate In The Arab Countries: A Case For Adaptation Governance And Leadership In Building Climate Resilience. https://doi. org/10.1596/978-0-8213-9459-5. https://www.preventionweb.net/publication/adaptationchanging-climate-arab-countries-case-adaptation-governance-and-leadership; Bangkok Regional Hub (BRH) United Nations Development Programme, Thailand.
- 24. GEF, UNDP (2018) Climate Change Adaptation in the Arab States: Best practices and lessons learned; file:///C:/Users/Lenovo/Downloads/Arab-States-CCA.pdf
- 25. Alsaad, M (2021) Climate Adaptation and Kuwait's Built Environment, LSE Middle East Centre Blog, March 31st, 2021, https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/mec/2021/03/31/ climate-adaptation-and-kuwaits-built-environment/
- 26. Al Blooshi, S, Alyan, S, Ngaina Joshua Joshua, N.J. and Ksiksi, T.S. (2019) Modeling Current and Future Climate Change in the UAE using Various GCMs in MarksimGCMR, The Open Atmospheric Science Journal, 13, 56–64
- 27. Bjørnæs C. A guide to representative concentration pathways CICERO. Center for International Climate and Environmental Research 2013.
- Victoria State Government, 2022 ISBN 978-1-76105-880-6 (pdf/online/MS word), UK. file:///C:/Users/Lenovo/Downloads/Built-Environment-Climate-Change-Adaptation--Action-Plan-2022-2026.pdf
- PLANETCALC Online (2022) Calculators Function Approximation with Regression analysis. Accessed on 29 May 2022; https://planetcalc.com/5992/
- 30. Alnaser, W.E, Alnaser N.W., Alothman, M.J and AlAli, H.H. (2023) Exploring the Accuracy of Correlation Coefficients Representing The Long -Term Meteorological Data for Projecting Weather in Bahrain for Sustainability, Arab Journal of Basic and Applied Sciences (in Press).
- 31. IPCC, 2023; https://interactive-atlas.ipcc.ch/
- 32. World Bank, 2023 ; https://climateknowledgeportal.worldbank.org/country/bahrain
- 33. Statology.org (2023) https://www.statology.org/r-vs-r-squared/#:~:text=R%3A%20 The%20correlation%20between%20the%20observed%20values%20of%20the%20 response,variables%20in%20the%20regression%20model.
- 34. Build (2021) What Climate Factors are Important Considerations for Building Projects? Posted on 2nd June 2021, https://www.build-review.com/what-climate-factors-are-importantconsiderations-for-building-projects/ (Accessed 30 Sept 2022)
- El Bakkush, A.F., Bondinuba, F. K., Bondinuba, F. and Harris, D.J. (2015) The Effect of Outdoor Air Temperature on theThermal Performance of a Residential Building, Journal of Multidisciplinary Engineering Science and Technology (JMEST), 2 Issue 9, 2563–2570.
- Alnaser, W.E. (1997) Solar Ultra-Violet Radiation Changes in Bahrain, Applied Energy, 57, 25–23.
- Bin Mahfoodh, M, Al-Ayed, M. S. & Al-Dhafiri, A. M. (2003) Measurement and assessment of ultraviolet radiation in Riyadh, Saudi Arabia, International Journal of Sustainable Energy, 23, 1–2, 31–38, DOI: https://doi.org/10.1080/01425910310001610529

- El-Nashar, N., Abdullah, H. Al-Zenki, J. M. (2007) Solar global and ultraviolet radiation measurements over Kuwait, International Journal of Solar Energy, 21(4), 281-291 DOI: https:// doi.org/10.1080/01425910108914376
- Environment Public Authority Kuwait (2019) Kuwait National Adaptation Plan 2019-2030 ; Enhanced Climate Resilience to Improve Community Livelihood and Achieve Sustainability, State of Kuwait.
- 40. IPCC a, 2023 ; https://climateknowledgeportal.worldbank.org/country/bahrain
- 41. Abbas, F. (2022) Evaluating Future Alternatives For Sustainable Water Management System in The Kingdom of Bahrain. MSc Thesis, Water Resources Management Programe, Department of Natural Resources and Environment, College of Graduate Studies, Arabian Gulf University, Kingdom of Bahrain.
- 42. SEU (2017) National Renewable Energy Action Plan (NREAP), Bahrain. (Accessed in 20 August 2022).
- Alnaser, W.E. and Almudaifa, H.S. 1990, Calculation of the global, diffused and direct solar radiation in Bahrain, *Solar and Wind Technology*, 7, No. 2/3, pp. 309–311.
- 44. Alnaser, W.E. and Awadalla, N.S. (1990) "Empirical model to estimate the global radiation in Bahrain by the knowledge of some astronomical parameters", Solar and Wind Technology, 7, No. 5, 537–539
- 45. Alnaser, W.E., Awadalla, N.S. and Almoataz, L.A. (1992), "Use of solar radiation measurement to detect the pollution of Bahrain's sky caused by the Gulf War", Proceedings of the 1<sup>st</sup> Bahrain International Conference on Environment, February 24–26, 1, pp. 309–323.
- 46. Alnaser, W.E. (1993) New model to estimate the solar global irradiation using astronomical and meteorological parameters, Renewable Energy, **3**, **No.** *2*/**3**, 175–177.
- Danny, H.W., Li, L.Y. and Lam, J.C. (2012) Impact of climate change on energy use in the built environment in different climate zones – A review, Energy, 42, Issue 1, 103–112, https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.energy.2012.03.044.
- 48. Hui, S. C. M. and Tsang, M. F. (2005) Climatic data for sustainable building design in Hong Kong, In Proceedings of the Joint Symposium 2005: New Challenges in Building Services, 15 November 2005, Hong Kong SAR, Climatic data for sustainable building design in Hong Kong. Available from: https://www.researchgate.net/publication/255575775\_Climatic\_data\_for\_sustainable\_building\_design\_in\_Hong\_Kong [accessed Jan 30 2023].
- Ceccato, P., Ramirez, B., Manyangadze, T., Gwakisa, P. and Thomsonet, M.C. (2018) Data and tools to integrate climate and environmental information into public health. Infect Dis Poverty 7, 126. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40249-018-0501-9.
- Griggs, D., Stafford-Smith, M., Warrilow, D. et al (2021). Use of weather and climate information essential for SDG implementation. Nat Rev Earth Environ, 2, 2–4. https://doi.org/10.1038/ s43017-020-00126-8
- Al-Humaiqani, M.M. and Al-Ghamdi, S.G. (2022) The built environment resilience qualities to climate change impact: Concepts, frameworks, and directions for future research, Sustainable Cities and Society, 80, 103797, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scs.2022.103797.
- 52. level.org.nz (2023), Designing for climate change, https://www.level.org.nz/passive-design/ climate-change/designing-for-climate-change/#:~:text=Designing%20to%20cope%20 with%20climate%20change,-The%20impact%20of&text=designing%20buildings%20 with%20more%20shading,more%20use%20of%20natural%20ventilation
- 53. Long, E. (2021) The Impact of Climate Change on Building Design, construction21.org, https:// www.construction21.org/articles/h/the-impact-of-climate-change-on-building-design.html
- 54. Li, L. (2021) Integrating climate change impact in new building design process: A review of building life cycle carbon emission assessment methodologies, Cleaner Engineering and Technology, 5, 100286, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clet.2021.100286.
- 55. Litta, A. J., Idicula, S.M. and Mohanty, U. C.(2013) Artificial Neural Network Model in Prediction of Meteorological Parameters during Premonsoon Thunderstorms by International Journal of Atmospheric Sciences, 2013, 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1155/2013/525383

- 56. Sfetsos, A. and Coonick, A.H.(2000) Univariate and multivariate forecasting of hourly solar radiation with artificial intelligence techniques. Solar Energy, 68(2), 169–178. https://doi. org/10.1016/S0038-092X(99)00064-X
- Hung, N.Q., Babel, M.S., Weesakul, S. and Tripathi, N.K.(2009). An artificial neural network model for rainfall forecasting in Bangkok, Thailand. Hydrology and Earth System Sciences, 13(8), 1413–1425. https://doi.org/10.1155/2013/525383
- Duhoon, V. and Bhardwaj, R. (2021) Artificial Intelligence Technique for Weather Parameter Forecasting, International Conference on Computational Performance Evaluation (ComPE), 2021, pp. 098–102, doi: https://doi.org/10.1109/ComPE53109.2021.9751934.

## Solar Energy Scenario in India



J. Vijayalaxmi, Chandu Sai Tarun, and Neha Shremitha

## 1 Introduction

India is endowed with vast solar energy potential, which can be harnessed effectively through solar photovoltaic installation. A total of 60,813.93 MW of solar energy has been harnessed to date by India according to the Ministry of New and Renewable Energy [9].

Solar energy potential in the nation is the highest of all the renewable energy sources. 250–300 days a year experience clear, sunny weather throughout the most parts in India. Its yearly radiation, which ranges from 1600 to 2200 kWh/m<sup>2</sup>, is comparable to that experienced in tropical and subtropical areas. The annual energy potential is around 6000 million GWh [9].

## 2 Indian Energy Scenario

## Challenges

India's energy sector faces a number of challenges. The following are some of the biggest challenges India may encounter in satisfying its energy needs [4]:

• The demand for primary energy is anticipated to triple over the next 20 years, rising from the present 601 Mtoe (million tonnes of oil equivalent) to 1859 Mtoe in 2032.

J. Vijayalaxmi (🖂) · C. S. Tarun · N. Shremitha

School of Planning and Architecture, Vijayawada, An Institute of National Importance under the Ministry of Education, Govt. of India, Vijayawada, India

<sup>©</sup> The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2024 A. Sayigh (ed.), *Reducing the Effects of Climate Change Using Building-Integrated and Building-Applied Photovoltaics in the Power Supply*, Innovative Renewable Energy, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-42584-4\_11





Fig. 1 Share of thermal energy in final energy consumption. (Source: Maithel et al. [4])

- At the moment, 31% of primary energy and 77% of oil are imported. By 2032, 93% of oil will need to be imported, while a sharp rise in coal imports will make up about 70% of the major energy needs.
- Since coal makes up a significant portion of India's energy supply, CO<sub>2</sub> emissions are predicted to increase by threefold.

Utilising local renewable energy sources becomes crucial in light of these challenges. According to an analysis of India's energy consumption patterns, thermal applications account for 57% (240 Mtoe) of total energy consumption (Fig. 1). The main thermal applications, which account for more than 90% of the need for thermal energy, are water heating, cooking in homes, and industrial process heat. The majority of this thermal energy demand is currently satisfied by fuels such as coal, biomass, and petroleum.

#### National Solar Potential

The solar energy industry in India is growing significantly. The country's installed solar capacity was  $61.625 \text{ GW}_{AC}$  as of October 31, 2022. India ranks fourth globally in terms of solar energy utilisation in 2021 [9].

India has a vast potential for solar energy. Approximately 5000 trillion kWh of incident energy is received by India's land surface each year, with the bulk of areas receiving 4–7 kWh per square metre each day. As a result, both technology paths for converting solar radiation into heat and power, namely solar thermal and solar photovoltaics, may be successfully exploited, offering enormous scalability for solar in India. Additionally, solar energy allows for easy capacity growth with short lead times and the option of distributed power generation. Considering the electrification of remote areas, off-grid decentralised and low-temperature solutions will be

beneficial and satisfy other energy requirements for power, heating, and cooling in both rural and urban locations. Due to its vast accessibility, solar is the most reliable energy source in terms of supply security. If all incident solar energy were to be captured effectively, it could hypothetically be used to create enough electricity to power the entire country [9].

It is also obvious that every effort must be taken to utilise the country's comparatively substantial energy resources given the high percentage of the poor and energyunserved population. While domestic coal-based power generation is now the cheapest source of electricity, future possibilities indicate that this may change [9].

In India total RE installed capacity was 128.2 GW in 2019, up from 52.3 GW in 2010, thereby recording an AAGR of 10.6%. Out of this total installed capacity for solar was recorded at 35.1 GW in 2019, up from just 0.1 GW in 2010, with an AAGR of 148%. In India's own RE installed capacity, solar's share increased from 0.1% in 2010 to 27.3% in 2019 [8] (Figs. 2, 3, 4, 5, and 6).

The following climatic charts are generated from Meteonorm software v.8.1 (1996–2015).

Experimental results showed that wind flow can improve heat convection on the surface of the PV panel. Hence, an operating temperature decrease; especially during the peak sun hour, will increase PV productivity. Therefore, when the operating temperature of the PV panel decreases, the voltage generated will increase with the output power [7]. With monthly average wind speeds ranging from 1 to 3 m/s there is a good advantage.

Even a place like Bangalore with moderate temperatures year-round, high wind speeds, and availability of 280 days of good sunlight combine to make it an excellent place for using solar power. Hence, it is one of the ideal cities in India to go solar in [7].

#### Covid-19 Impact

India is anticipated to contribute the most to the growth in renewable energy in 2021, with additions there each year nearly doubling from 2020. After delays brought on not just by Covid-19 but also by contract discussions and difficulties with land acquisition, a significant number of projects for solar PV and wind energy that were auctioned are anticipated to go online [3].

Additionally, the National Action Plan on Climate Change notes: "India is a tropical country, where sunshine is available for longer hours per day and in great intensity. Solar energy, therefore, has great potential as a future energy source. It also has the advantage of permitting the decentralised distribution of energy, thereby empowering people at the grassroots level" [9].

As per IEA report in 2018, India was expected to install one-third less solar PV capacity in 2020 than in 2019. New PV capacity installations in the first half of 2020 were 70% lower than the first-half growth average for the previous 3 years (Fig. 7).



Fig. 2 Photovoltaic power potential in India. (Source: World Bang Group)

This decline was brought on by a confluence of Covid-19-related supply chain breakdowns, construction slowdowns, and elevated macroeconomic concerns.

As a result, this prediction predicted 19% fewer additions in 2020 as compared to a previous update in May. It is anticipated that PV deployment would pick up in 2021 and 2022, exceeding the 2019 level as delayed and new projects go online.



Fig. 3 (a) Solar radiation and (b) daily global radiation. (Source: Meteonorm)



Fig. 4 (a) Precipitation and (b) temperature. (Source: Meteonorm)



Fig. 5 (a) Daily temperature and (b) sunshine duration. (Source: Meteonorm)



Fig. 6 Wind speed. (Source: Meteonorm)



Fig. 7 India PV capacity additions 2016–2022, and average annual additions 2023–2025. (Source: IEA [3])

## **3** Solar Energy Applications

The two main types of solar energy technologies are (a) solar photovoltaic (PV) technologies, which generate electricity, and (b) solar thermal technologies, which give heat.

#### Solar Photovoltaic Technologies

With the use of solar photovoltaic (PV) technology, sunlight can be directly converted into power. Electricity is produced using photovoltaic cells, also referred to as solar cells or photovoltaics. The market now offers three different solar cell technologies: mono-crystalline, poly-crystalline, and thin films. Depending on the solar cell type, the solar PV system's output varies. Thin film cells are often less efficient than mono- and poly-crystalline cells, which also require less roof space to produce the same amount of power [4].

A solar PV system can be installed as building-integrated photovoltaics in addition to rooftop systems (BIPV). BIPV involves the replacement of building envelope components like the wall, roof, skylights, or facades with photovoltaic material. These can be used to obtain a larger RE share in the overall building energy consumption and can be incorporated into the construction of new buildings as well as retrofitted to existing buildings. However, BIPV currently costs more than rooftop solar PV systems since it saves money primarily by reducing mounting structures and offsetting traditional construction materials [4].

#### **Rooftop Solar PV**

According to estimates, rooftop solar has a 124 GW market potential. The projected goal is to attain 40 GW by 2022. However, currently, rooftop solar generates close to 6 GW of energy. Of the 6 GW of installed solar power currently available, only 13% comes from residential rooftop systems. Due to COVID-19 disruptions, a decline in distributed PV deployment is noticed [1].

Rooftop solar PV systems have a higher capital cost per megawatt than largescale PV systems. Smaller components, higher installation costs, a smaller base upon which to distribute fixed expenses, and fewer economies of scale are all to blame for this. In addition, leasing rooftops has higher costs than installing largescale PV, including developmental fees and the opportunity cost in the case of selfowned rooftops in urban areas. According to the Central Power Authority (CEA), transmission and distribution (T&D) losses account for around 22% of every unit of electricity generated, placing an undue financial strain on distribution companies [5].

In 2018, rooftop solar generated 2.1 GW, of which 70% was used for industrial or commercial purposes (Fig. 8). India is developing off-grid solar power in addition to its extensive grid-connected solar photovoltaic (PV) effort to meet local energy needs. By the end of 2015, slightly under one million solar lanterns had been sold in the nation, reducing the demand for kerosene. Solar products have become more and more helpful in addressing rural requirements. A countrywide initiative that year saw the installation of 1,18,700 solar house lighting systems, 46,655 solar street lighting installations, and the distribution of little over 14 lakh (1.4 million) solar cookers in India [9].



Fig. 8 India solar rooftop map. (Source: Bridge to India [6])

To meet its overall 40GW rooftop solar installation goal by 2022, India has published a "tentative" year-by-year breakdown of each state targets [9].

Among the states with the highest goals are: Maharashtra (4700 MW), Uttar Pradesh (4300 MW), Tamil Nadu (3500 MW), Gujarat (3200 MW), Karnataka (2300 MW), Rajasthan (2300 MW), Madhya Pradesh (2200 MW), and West Bengal (2100 MW).

The operational rules for the implementation of Phase II of the Grid Connected Rooftop Solar and Small Power Plant Programme were released by the Ministry of New and Renewable Energy (MNRE) in August 2019. The MNRE has set a goal of adding 4000 MW of RTS capacity in the residential sector and another 18,000 MW in the non-residential sector in order to reach the target of 40 GW of grid interactive rooftop solar by 2022 (commercial, industrial, government, and institutional consumers) [2].

**Incentives to DISCOMS** MNRE will offer performance-linked incentives to discoms to cover expenditures like the extra people needed to run the RTS cells, capacity building, developing new infrastructure, etc. in order to hasten the deployment of RTS. The incentive will be determined as follows: A 5% incentive will be given to discoms for installed RTS capacity that is added that is between 10% and 15% above the base capacity. Discoms will earn 10% of the RTS benchmark cost for installed capacity that is above 15% of the base capacity after receiving 5% of the RTS benchmark cost for the first 5–15% [2].

**Incentives for Residential Consumers** To encourage the adoption of RTS, MNRE offers capital incentives to residential consumers, including individual households and housing communities. The benchmark cost of RTS systems as announced by the MNRE, or the rate determined through transparent bidding by the discom, is used to determine central financial assistance (CFA) [2].

Individual households: For RTS systems up to 3 kW in capacity, MNRE has changed the CFA to increase it to up to 40%. For RTS systems with a capacity of 3-10 kW, 20% CFA at the benchmark cost will be supplied for the first 3 kW and 40% for the remaining 7 kW. System capacities up to 10 kW are the only ones eligible for the capital incentive [2].

CFA will be capped at 20% for group housing societies (GHS) and residential welfare associations (RWAs) installing RTS plants that supply power to shared amenities. The maximum capacity that can be used for CFA will be 500 kW overall and 10 kW per dwelling, including any existing installations on individual houses within that society or association [2].

#### Solar Thermal Technologies

Solar thermal technologies transform solar energy into heat for applications such as space conditioning (heating, cooling), residential and commercial cooking, agricultural and industrial drying, water desalination, low- and medium-temperature industrial process heat, and water heating. In comparison to solar PV technology-based conversion to electricity, the efficiency of solar energy conversion into thermal energy is significantly higher. Therefore, converting to thermal energy has a larger useful energy yield per unit of land area than converting to electricity [4].

India can take advantage of the potential provided by decentralised solar thermal technologies to achieve the objectives of reducing reliance on imported fuels, improving energy security, increasing access to energy, reducing electricity demand, improving environmental quality, and fostering socioeconomic development [4].

Various benefits are provided by solar thermal technology, some of which are described below.

- When converting solar energy into thermal energy instead of electricity utilising solar PV technology, the efficiency is significantly higher. For instance, commercially available crystalline solar PV panels have an efficiency of 10–15%, whereas a flat plate collector or solar concentrator typically varies from 35% to 70%. Therefore, converting to thermal energy has a larger useful energy yield per unit of land area than converting to electricity.
- Unlike solar PV systems that are connected to the grid, where the electricity generated is sent through the grid, the thermal energy produced using solar energy is consumed locally, minimising energy transmission loss.
- Local manufacturing and employment prospects are provided by the employment market which has boomed with the deployment of renewable-energy tech-

nology. Renewable-energy technology applications have created more than 12 million jobs worldwide. The solar PV application came as the pioneer, which created more than 3 million jobs. Solar thermal applications (solar heating and cooling) have created more than 819,000 jobs.

However, there are difficulties in using solar energy to produce heat. A few of these are:

- Solar energy is a low energy density source that requires a large shadow-free area when the energy requirements are high.
- Solar thermal systems' energy output is variable due to diurnal and seasonal changes in solar radiation; as a result, they need adequate storage systems and successful hybridisation with other energy sources to fulfil the thermal energy demand.
- Because solar radiation is only available during the day and varies seasonally, solar systems' capacity utilisation factor (CUF) is low [4].

As of March 2014, it was estimated that India had 5.8 GW installed across all solar thermal technologies (Fig. 9). Estimates place the yearly solar thermal energy production at 0.6 Mtoe. Only 0.6 Mtoe (0.25%) of the 240 Mtoe total thermal needs is currently satisfied by solar thermal technologies [4].

	Solar thermal	Installed capacity			
Sector	technology	Collector area/no.	GW <sub>th</sub> <sup>12</sup>	Energy delivered (GWh/year)	
Residential	Solar water heaters <sup>13</sup>	6.5 million m <sup>2</sup>	4.600	5,562	
	Solar cookers <sup>14, 15</sup>	0.64 million (nos)	0.134	32	
Commercial and	Solar water heaters <sup>16</sup>	1.1 million m <sup>2</sup>	0.800	941	
institutional	Solar concentrators <sup>17</sup>	19,000 m <sup>2</sup>	0.013	14	
Industrial	Solar water heater <sup>18</sup>	0.35 million m <sup>2</sup>	0.240	299	
	Solar concentrators <sup>19</sup>	10,000 m <sup>2</sup>	0.007	9	
	Solar air heater <sup>20</sup>	10,000 m <sup>2</sup>	0.007	9	
Agriculture	Solar dryer <sup>21</sup>	3,200 m <sup>2</sup>	0.002	3	
Total			5.803	6,869 (0.59 Mtoe)	

Fig. 9 Total installed capacity and energy delivered from installed solar thermal technologies. (Source: [4])

### 4 GoI Actions and Targets

## What Are the Government Plans to Increase the Solar Implementation in Buildings in India?

Owing to India's National Action Plan on Climate Change (NAPCC), India has encompassed several measures towards eight missions. India is a tropical country with sufficient sun radiation available for longer hours per day and has great potential for power generation. To harness the sun's potential for power generation, India has launched the "National Solar mission" under the brand name "Solar India". The aim of the mission is to establish India as a global leader in solar energy through policy conditions using the 3-phase approach.

This mission focuses on collaborating with state governments, regulators power utilities, and local self-government bodies to frame policies to initiate the Solar India mission which is as follows:

- 1. Solar Purchase Obligation for power utilities with a specific solar component.
- 2. Solarising domestic and industrial applications.
- 3. Mandating solar heaters through building bye-laws and NBC (National Building Code).
- 4. Availing of soft loans for upgrading solar technology or manufacturing capacity.
- 5. Decentralising solar power lines for off-grid applications with incentives under MNRE's Village electrification program.
- 6. Setting up stand-alone power plants in remote areas such as Lakshadweep, Andaman, and Nicobar Islands.
- 7. The National Tariff Policy 2006 mandates the State Electricity Regulatory Commissions (SERC) of the state government to fix a minimum purchase (3%) of solar energy through off-grid.
- 8. Encouraging rooftop solar PV and other small plant installations with government tariffs.
- 9. The National Centre of Excellence (NCE) is established to improve efficiency in solar applications.

## National Target

The initial goal of 20 GW capacity for 2022 set by the Indian government was attained 4 years earlier than expected. The goal was increased in 2015 to 100 GW of solar power by 2022, with 40 GW coming from rooftop solar, with a goal of US\$100 billion in investment. To make land available to those who are promoting solar plants, India has developed roughly 42 solar parks [9]. Nearly 20.7 billion US dollars in foreign money was invested in solar power projects in India between 2010 and 2019.

The National Solar Mission was established by the Government of India in order to position the country as a leader in solar energy by establishing the political framework for its rapid national adoption.

In January 2011, the National Tariff Policy was changed to ensure that the minimum solar-specific RPO climb from 0.25% in 2012 to 3% by 2022. For the purpose of boosting solar energy, CERC and SERCs have released a number of rules, such as solar RPOs, REC frameworks, tariffs, grid connectivity, forecasting, etc. Numerous States have developed their own solar policies [9].

Karnataka is the highest solar energy production states in India (Fig. 10). Karnataka receives an average insolation of 5.55 kWh/m<sup>2</sup>/day annually. Insolation varies from 4.5 to 7 kWh/m<sup>2</sup>/day throughout the year. All districts of the state receive average insolation of 5.5–6.5 kWh/m<sup>2</sup>/day annually. This highlights that solar energy-based electricity generation would help in meeting the growing energy demand in this state.

The state also has introduced many policies like:

- 1. Grid-connected ground-mounted utility-scale projects.
- 2. Grid-connected rooftop projects.
- 3. Distributed generation (1–3 MW).
- 4. Off-grid projects.
- 5. Minimum targets proposed for a policy period.

Table 1 showcases the data of state-wise installed capacity of various renewable power sectors in India. Solar power is the highest contributor to power production among all the alternatives with 60,813.93 MW of installed capacity with the next best being wind power at 41,666.08 MW [9].



Fig. 10 Top 5 highest Solar Energy production states in India. (Source: [9]

	P&C Division													
				State-	wise installed	capacity of	Renewable I	Power as on 3	30.09.2022.					
S. No.	STATES / Uts					Bio-P	ower				Solar Power			
		Small Hydro Power	Wind Power	BM Power/Bag asse Cogen.	BM Cogen. (Non- Bagasse)	Waste to Energy	Waste to Energy (Off-grid)	Bio Power Total	Ground Mounted Solar	Rooftop	Solar Component in Hybrid	Off Grid Solar	Solar Power Total	Total Capacity
		(MW)	(MW)	(MW)	(MW)	(MW)	(MW)	(MW)	(MW)	(MW)	(MW)	(MW)	(MW)	(MW)
1	Andhra Pradesh	162.11	4096.65	378.10	105.57	53.16	29.21	566.04	4257.39	160.93	0.00	88.34	4506.66	9331.46
2	Arunachal Pradesh	133.11						0.00	1.27	4.34	0.00	5.62	11.23	144.34
3	Assam	34.11			2.00			2.00	105.00	33.48	0.00	9.44	147.92	184.03
4	Bihar	70.70		112.50	12.20		1.32	126.02	138.93	30.55	0.00	21.28	190.76	387.48
5	Chhatisgarh	76.00		272.09	2.50		0.41	275.00	364.46	47.15	0.00	386.73	798.34	1149.34
6	Goa	0.05				0.34		0.34	0.95	25.33	0.00	0.12	26.40	26.79
7	Gujarat	89.39	9798.52	65.30	12.00	7.50	25.93	110.73	6045.11	1957.38	0.00	43.09	8045.58	18044.22
8	Haryana	73.50		151.40	89.26	11.20	7.02	258.88	265.80	398.70	0.00	290.15	954.65	1287.03
9	Himachal Pradesh	960.71			9.20		1.00	10.20	38.10	19.31	0.00	29.94	87.35	1058.26
10	Jammu & Kashmir	144.68						0.00	2.49	22.00	0.00	24.07	48.56	193.24
11	Jharkhand	4.05			4.30			4.30	19.05	35.21	0.00	39.32	93.58	101.93
12	Karnataka	1280.73	5268.15	1867.10	20.20	1.00	13.85	1902.15	7446.96	382.11	0.00	30.31	7859.38	16310.41
13	Kerala	266.52	62.50		2.27		0.23	2.50	286.48	346.73	0.00	20.76	653.97	985.49
14	Ladakh	39.64						0.00	6.00	1.80	0.00	0.00	7.80	47.44
15	Madhya Pradesh	99.71	2844.29	92.50	14.85	15.40	9.00	131.75	2459.02	221.47	0.00	81.65	2762.14	5837.89
16	Maharashtra	381.08	5012.83	2568.00	16.40	12.59	39.43	2636.42	2089.10	1202.44	0.00	100.09	3391.63	11421.96
17	Manipur	5.45						0.00	0.00	6.36	0.00	5.92	12.28	17.73
18	Meghalaya	32.53			13.80			13.80	0.00	0.21	0.00	3.94	4.15	50.48
19	Mizoram	41.47						0.00	0.10	1.56	0.00	6.35	8.01	49.48
20	Nagaland	31.67						0.00	0.00	1.00	0.00	2.04	3.04	34.71
21	Odisha	115.63		50.40	8.82			59.22	403.56	21.66	0.00	27.45	452.67	627.52
22	Punjab	176.10		299.50	173.95	10.75	14.74	498.94	828.58	222.75	0.00	75.74	1127.07	1802.11
23	Rajasthan	23.85	4576.82	119.25	2.00		3.83	125.08	12590.27	835.00	1380.40	477.99	15283.66	20009.41
24	Sikkim	55.11						0.00	0.00	2.76	0.00	1.92	4.68	59.79
25	Tamil Nadu	123.05	9873.92	969.10	43.55	6.40	23.65	1042.70	5804.93	368.50	0.00	59.93	6233.36	17273.03
26	Telangana	90.87	128.10	158.10	2.00	45.80	13.84	219.74	4360.49	268.19	0.00	8.71	4637.39	5076.10
27	Tripura	16.01						0.00	5.00	4.41	0.00	6.85	16.26	32.27
28	Uttar Pradesh	49.10		1957.50	159.76		75.63	2192.89	1871.50	258.78	0.00	134.50	2264.78	4506.77
29	Uttarakhand	218.82		72.72	57.50		9.22	139.44	298.40	262.71	0.00	14.34	575.45	933.71
30	West Bengal	98.50		300.00	19.92		3.78	323.70	110.00	53.04	0.00	12.99	176.03	598.23
31	Andaman & Nicobar	5.25						0.00	25.05	4.59	0.00	0.27	29.91	35.16
32	Chandigarh							0.00	6.34	50.69	0.00	0.81	57.84	57.84
33	Dadar & Nagar Haveli							0.00	2.49	2.97	0.00	0.00	5.46	5.46
34	Daman & Diu							0.00	10.15	30.86	0.00	0.00	41.01	41.01
35	Delhi					59.00		59.00	8.96	200.70	0.00	1.46	211.12	270.12
36	Lakshwadeep							0.00	0.75	0.00	0.00	2.52	3.27	3.27
37	Pondicherry							0.00	0.80	34.55	0.00	0.18	35.53	35.53
38	Others		4.30					0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	45.01	45.01	49.31
	Total (MW)	4899.50	41666.08	9433.56	772.05	223.14	272.09	10700.84	49853.48	7520.22	1380.40	2059.83	60813.93	118080.35
M	W= Monawatt													

Table 1	State-wise	installed	capacity	of renew	able Pow	er as on	30.09.2	022
---------	------------	-----------	----------	----------	----------	----------	---------	-----

Source: [9]

## 5 Case Studies

# Case Study on Solar PV Cells in MSSRF (MS Swaminathan Research Foundation)

MSSRF was founded in 1988 by Dr. M. S. Swaminathan, who is chairman of the foundation. It is a non-profit NGO trust based in Chennai, India. The Foundation aims to accelerate the use of modern science for sustainable agricultural and rural development.

The Research Foundation had installed building-integrated photovoltaics systems (BAPV) for harnessing solar power. Earlier during the year 2000, Charge Coupled Devices (CCD) are installed in the terrace of Ecotechnology block, which is a charge-coupled device and later in 2018, solar photovoltaics (PV) are installed on the terrace of the main block of MSSRF (Fig. 11).

(a) Charge Coupled Device (CCD): A charge-coupled device (CCD) is a lightsensitive integrated circuit that captures images by converting photons to electrons. A CCD sensor breaks the image elements into pixels. Each pixel is converted into an electrical charge whose intensity is related to the intensity of



Fig. 11 Rooftop view of MS Swaminathan Research Foundation. (Source: Google maps)



Fig. 12 CDD installation on the terrace

light captured by that pixel. Solar CCD system requires battery support to store the excess electricity generated by solar panels, as only afternoon hours direct sunlight is used for the electricity generation.

Total of 96 panels, each of the size 550 mm\*1750 mm of power 445 Wattage, are used to generate 10 kV of electricity. These solar panels are inclined at an angle of 35° facing the southwest direction. This Solar CDD system is not used anymore for electricity generation (Fig. 12).

(b) Solar Photovoltaic (PV): These PV panels are installed in the year 2018, by IIT Madras. A total of 176 panels, each of size 450 mm\*1038 mm with 445.0 Wattage power are used to generate 160 kV of electricity. These PV panels are used to run the air conditioners in the library of the main block and the excess



Fig. 13 Solar PV installation on the terrace

electricity is fed into the grid. There is approximately 20% reduction in electricity bill amount (Fig. 13).

#### 6 Conclusion

India has a huge potential in terms of harvesting solar energy. The incident solar radiation can successfully be utilised in generating electricity through photovoltaics as well as generating heat through solar thermal applications. The weather conditions throughout the year comparable with any other tropical countries and can yield a good harvest of solar potential. India experiences average daily global radiation of around 4-7 kWh and the average monthly wind speeds are above 1 m/s which support the productivity. Even temperate climate zones like Bangalore experience a good amount of 280 sunny days. Discoms under various state governments are giving incentives to both residential and industrial users. With an area and potential only next to China, India can become a global leader in Solar energy production with appropriate awareness and user-friendly policies and subsidies promoting the use of renewable energy. India is expected to be the first country to be affected by heat stress impacting the work efficiency, energy efficiency at the building level is a key aspect to reducing the heat stress. Renewable energy sector predominantly solar power can play a major role in adding clean energy to the Indian construction and industrial sectors as well as in reducing the carbon footprint as a lot of India's domestic and commercial power consumption is dependent on fossil fuels. The goal was increased in 2015 to 100 GW of solar power by 2022, with 40 GW coming from rooftop solar, with a goal of US\$100 billion in investment. India is expected to touch the 200 GW mark in utility PV and distributed PV put together, policies under National solar mission are under place to encourage the rural electrification, encourage the installation of rooftop solar PVs in residences. Solar thermal applications like water heating and cooking in homes and off-grid applications like street lights, solar lanterns, and solar pumps are a boon to the rural population where grid connectivity and 24 h power supply is still a dream to many.

## References

- 1. India Energy Outlook 2021. (2021). India Energy Outlook 2021. https://doi.org/10.1787/ ec2fd78d-en
- 2. Jain, S., Garg, T., Jain, R., & Kuldeep, N. (2019). Demystifying India's rooftop solar policies.
- Kent, R. (2018). Renewables. Plastics Engineering, 74(9), 56–57. https://doi.org/10.1002/ peng.20026
- Maithel, S., Lalchandani, D., Bhanware, P., Singh, P., Kumar, S., Ayan, Modi, S., Ganapathy, P., & Abbas, A. (2015). *Capturing Sun for Heat - Potential, Vision and Action Plan for Decentralised Solar Thermal Technologies and Application in India. January*, 1–124.
- 5. Montagu-Pollock, H., Stoner, J. O., & Knijnenburg, R. (2015). Rooftop solar. Scientific American, 312(3), 4.
- 6. *Rooftop Map 2020*. (2020). 2020.
- Kamak, H. (2020, July). Solarify. Retrieved from Solarify: https://solarify.in/blog/ is-bangalore-suitable-for-solar/
- 8. Mazumdar, R., & Khurana, M. (2022). *Indian Solar sector: Fostering growth & sustainable development*. Export-Import Bank of India.
- MNRE. (n.d.). Retrieved from Ministry of new & renewable energy: https://mnre.gov.in/ solar/rpo

## A Review of Policies, Energy Resources Towards a More Sustainable Economy: A Study on Renewable Energy in India



J. Vijayalaxmi and Dhananjay Manthanwar

## 1 Introduction

Economy globally has grown rapidly in recent past, the global GDP increased from \$24 trillion in 1990 to about \$31 trillion in 2000 and expected to reach \$94 trillion by 2021. Such massive development necessitates enormous amounts of energy for production, transportation, and human life maintenance (including air conditioning, heating, and lighting), and as illustrated in Fig. 1, these social and economic activities have resulted in constant greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions into the atmosphere, producing climate change and its accompanying detrimental impacts. Since 1992, the United Nations has organized numerous international meetings to stabilize GHG at safe levels in order to avoid harmful effects on the environment. The Paris Climate Conference in December 2015, where 195 countries committed to tackling climate change by lowering GHG emissions, was likely one of the most successful conferences. According to that Agreement, each party would take independent activities and review its unique climate plans (i.e., the Nationally Determined Contributions) every 5 years. The effects of these policies on the structure of their economies, energy resources, market shares of energy sectors, and other aspects of their resources and economies are still unclear. Individual economies had long since taken appropriate steps to reduce emission levels and transition to a greener and more sustainable economies. In order to better comprehend the potential effects of policies and help each nation move toward sustainable and cleaner growth, it is crucial to understand the energy market and pertinent policies in that country.

India is a developing economy in South Asia with sizable energy markets. India has a wealth of natural resources that may help with the transition to a low-carbon

275

J. Vijayalaxmi (🖂) · D. Manthanwar

School of Planning and Architecture, Vijayawada, An Institute of National Importance under the Ministry of HRD, Government of India, Vijayawada, Andhra Pradesh, India

<sup>©</sup> The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2024 A. Sayigh (ed.), *Reducing the Effects of Climate Change Using Building-Integrated and Building-Applied Photovoltaics in the Power Supply*, Innovative Renewable Energy, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-42584-4\_12



#### Annual CO<sub>2</sub> emissions by world region

This measures fossil fuel and industry emissions<sup>1</sup>. Land use change is not included

Fig. 1 Annual CO2 emissions from fossils fuels in the world. (Source – Global Carbon Project)

and cleaner economy, from terrestrial to marine resources, but the activities appear to be taking their time.

India has a large economy in terms of GDP [1], energy policy decisions focusing on renewables, cleaner, and greener sources are lacking. According to research data, India still lacks complete electrification and LPG supply because the policies and decision-making have not been developed properly; in recent years there has been focus on renewables and importance of clean energy.

There aren't many studies on energy issues in India, and there aren't any thorough reviews and critical analyses of research on energy resources, pertinent policies, or scientific empirical research studies to provide the proper links between these elements and identify challenges so that the nation can quickly transition to a low-carbon and cleaner economy. Several decades ago, the nation's peer-reviewed energy-related research articles covered topics like energy resources and development, analysis of household energy use, discussion of the potential of renewable energy sources and how they might be used to address energy and environmental issues, and more.

The infrastructure and facilities in India are relatively underdeveloped, and the technology and study techniques used to estimate the potentials of energy resources, as well as the perspectives of economic development and energy demand, are relatively simple. During these times, studies are crucial to support policy-making decisions.

With a growing population, rising energy demand has become a major issue. We will run out of energy sources such as fossil fuels, gasoline, and others extracted from nature within the next few years or decade. The disposal of their residue is also a significant issue. The extraction of these energy sources consumes a significant

amount of energy, labor, and other resources which requires huge capital. The requirement of renewable here comes in picture, renewable energy is an energy that initially requires capital but proves to be economical and efficient over the period of time.

According to a view on literature, the key distinctions in current and previous studies are primarily the topic's scope and study methods. An examination of energy sources, regulations, and research projects with a view to developing a cleaner and more sustainable economy in Vietnam [2] – Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews by Duy Nong and others discussed the following, the Researchers discussed about the energy models available in Vietnam, the attempt to fulfill Vietnam's energy requirements using the renewable energy and the policies framed by the government in achieving the goals. They also suggested the better and efficient policy-making in order to achieve the power targets at much lower cost. They also discussed the capacity of the country and the market, the difficulties in growing economy and production capacity of the country in the renewable sector.

In order to do so, they conducted a thorough examination of all of Vietnam's energy resources and potentials under present circumstances. Previous studies' research gaps, scope, methodologies, and sources are investigated. They discussed the connections between energy resources, legislation, technology, empirical research, and economic situations as well as the implications for Vietnam's sustainable development in light of these connections between energy potential, technology, global contexts, and current socioeconomic conditions. The same study can be carried out in India, using the Indian Subcontinent as a base for a review of energy resources and their optimal use. This study also aims to provide a review of energy systems, with a focus on hydropower and solar energy, as well as discussions about other non-renewable sources of energy.

M.A. Hasan in Acceptability of transport emissions reduction policies: A multicriteria analysis [3] looked into the mitigation potential of various transportation policies, taking into account their costs, benefits, and ethical implications. The author also discusses Multicriteria analysis (MCA) and various techniques involved in MCA such as AHP. They applied Simple Additive Weighting (SAW) to 26 policies and 25 experts from various organizations. They plotted the expert reviews on a scale ranging from 0 to 9.

A thorough analysis of all energy potentials and resources in India pertaining to the below listed items is carried out.

- 1. Conduct an analysis of all energy policies and components.
- 2. Investigate scope.
- 3. Talk about the connections between energy resources, policy, and the state of the economy.

The parts that follow have been structured to give such information and discussions: Sect. 2 – Overview of India and its energy resources/potentials. Section 3 – Energy policy and studies in India. Section 4 – Discussion on policy implication and suggestions for future research. Section 5 – Concluding remarks. Section 6 – Executive summary.

## 2 Overview of India and Its Energy Resources/Potentials

India is located above the Indian Ocean sharing borders with China, Pakistan, Bangladesh, Nepal, and having area 3.287 million square kilometers and 7517 km coastal area has a huge scope of energy generation in all forms. India experiences tropical monsoon climate (tropical wet and dry climate). India has rich networks of system consisting of majorly 8 rivers and 400 rivers in total which creates enormous scope for hydro power generation. Having about 12 hours of sunshine available at most all days in every part of country, still agriculture sector is not powered fully, the data shows that agriculture sector is still powered only 52% as shown in (Fig. 2), that is where improvements shall be done, being a primarily agriculture-based country.

It has the world's sixth biggest economy in terms of nominal GDP. Since the start of the twenty-first century, annual average GDP growth has hovered between 6% and 7%, and from 2013 to 2018, India overtook China as the main economy with the quickest rate of development. The young population and low dependency ratio, high rates of savings and investment, growing globalization in India, and integration into the global economy all contribute to the Indian economy's long-term development prospects being favorable. The industrial and agricultural sectors employ the majority of the workforce, while the service sector, which makes up half of GDP, is the one that is growing the quickest [1].

#### **Coal Resources and Coal-fired Power Plants**

Here are some major thermal power plants as shown in Table 1.

More than 65% of India's energy capacity comes from thermal power plants, with coal accounting for 80–85% of the nation's thermal power output. We must lessen our reliance on coal, as the world's coal reserves total 352125.97 million tons [4]. According to [5], India has enough coal reserves to last for about 111 years, but at the most recent Conference of Parties (CoP-26) of the UNFCCC, which was held



Name	Operator	Location	Configuration
Vindhyachal Thermal Power Station	NTPC	Madhya Pradesh	4760 MW
Mundra Thermal Power Station	Adani Power	Gujrat	4620 MW
Sasan Ultra Mega power plant	Reliance Power	Madhya Pradesh	3960 MW

Table 1 Top 3 thermal power plants in India

Table 2 Top 3 hydro power plants in India

Name	Operator	Location	Configuration
Tehri Dam (3 Stages)	THDC Limited, Uttarakhand	Uttarakhand	2400 MW
Koyna Hydroelectric Project (4 Stages)	MAHAGENCO, Maharashtra State Power Generation Co Ltd.	Maharashtra	1960 MW
Srisailam	APGENCO	Andhra Pradesh	1670 MW

in Glasgow in November 2021, many of India's allies are reluctant to commit to specific action plans to keep global warming below the 1.5 °C threshold. India is the third-largest emitter of carbon dioxide, behind China and the United States, at 2.44 billion tons annually.

#### Water Resources and Hydropower Plants [6]

India's abundant water resources enable the nation to increase the construction of hydroelectric plants. India has committed to using non-fossil fuels to generate 40% of its installed capacity by 2030, with renewable energy targets of 175 GW by 2022 and 450 GW by 2030 [7]. Hydropower is therefore essential for integrating renewable energy into the system and solving balance issues. India's renewable energy targets for electricity generation depend heavily on hydropower. However, problems with contracts, environmental challenges, and financial constraints all cause chaos (Table 2).

India's hydroelectric potential, measured in terms of installed capacity, is estimated to be 148,700 MW, of which 42,783 MW (28.77%) have been built thus far, and 13,616 MW (9.2%) are in the development stage.

#### **Project Status**

In India, a number of hydropower projects (HEPs) have been put on hold due to contract disputes, environmental challenges, local unrest, financial issues, and wary customers. In the past 10 years, only around 10,000 MW of hydropower could be installed. In March 2019, the Indian government designated large HEPs as renewable energy (RE), making new HEPs eligible for subsidies and green funds for RE projects. Hydropower Purchase Obligations (HPO) might become a reality soon according to the Draft Electricity (Amendment) Bill 2020. However, it is preferable to re-engineer the power market to take hydropower into account as a peaking and grid-balancing source and prorately distribute its higher tariff across overall energy demand.

The north and north-eastern regions have the greatest hydroelectric potential. The most untapped hydropower potential is in Uttarakhand (47 GW), followed by Arunachal Pradesh (12 GW). Construction of HEPs is periodically postponed due to conflicts between riparian States since water and water power are state issues; the Subansiri HEP is a classic example of this. The most untapped potential is found in the Indus, Ganges, and Brahmaputra rivers. India's river systems are involved in a number of global issues. In order to have a coherent strategy and method for quicker growth, hydropower should be added to the concurrent list along with electricity.

#### **Clearance Issues**

HEPs still require environmental approval. Due to environmental concerns, some HEPs had their operations discontinued or had their capacity and design changed. It is now quite obvious what constitutes an e-flow, a free-flow stretch, an eco-sensitive zone, and an influence on untamed flora and fauna. Therefore, the hydropower potential, particularly pumped storage hydropower, should be reevaluated in light of contemporary technology and environmental concerns. HEPs must have TEC approval from the Central Electricity Authority (CEA), while thermal projects that do not must not receive TEC approval. Additionally, permission must be granted for any site alterations needed for construction. Clearance is granted following extensive discussion with the CWC and a lengthy period of time. Processes must be assessed in order to shorten the TEC's time requirement.

Wide-ranging social and environmental effects result from hydropower developments. Geological surprises during construction are typical for HEPs. The long land purchase process includes a Gram Sabha vote, a public hearing, and other steps. Forest clearing takes time. Concerns about resettlement and rehabilitation (R&R) are not only expensive but also delicate. At the approval stage, it has been seen that projects do not sufficiently budget for these components. Consequent arrangements lead to cost and time overruns. The project budget should include for adequate R&R expenses. The project management team should have experts in social science, the environment, and communication. Unnecessary delays and cost overruns may be prevented if HEPs could be issued upon the receipt of the relevant licenses, as with Ultra Mega Power Projects.

#### **Financial Aspects**

HEPs are situated in difficult-to-reach areas. In order to complete the project, they need to build roads and bridges. Opportunities for expansion in surrounding places are improved by roads and bridges. The Indian government has chosen to help them financially as a consequence. However, the process for providing financial aid has to be sped up. Large HEPs also reduce flooding, but they are not funded until the Ministry of Water Resources designates them as a national project. The Ministry of Power has now decided to support flood risk reduction. The cost of power would most likely decrease as a result of these advances.

The debt-to-equity ratio for HEPs is 70:30, and its tariff is set up so that debt is repaid in the first 12 years. Hydroelectricity is unprofitable as a result of this front-loading of tariffs. Now that the debt payback duration and project life have been

extended to 18 and 40 years, respectively, the government has also implemented a rising charge of 2% per year to lower the starting rate.

Tariff regulations must be adjusted in order for them to work. Although the tariff can be rationalized, the problems with costs and time overruns might not be resolved. Unexpected events that are not foreseen in building contracts are brought on by geological surprises, R&R concerns, and environmental issues, which leads to unnecessary arbitration, litigation, and implementation delays. Payment delays or postponements put contractors in a difficult financial situation. As a result, in order to speed up the implementation of HEP, a sound and reliable procedure for prompt settlement of contractual difficulties must be developed.

#### Policy (According to MNRE) [8]

Concurrent themes include power and electricity generated by hydroelectric plants. Because water is a state issue, the actual execution of SHP projects is overseen by state policies. The State Government makes the choice to establish or allocate SHP projects. The State Government is seeking expressions of interest/proposals/bids from private developers. Each state has its own policies and procedures for growing the industry and allocating projects. The relevant State Government provides Techno-Economic Clearances (TEC)/approvals for SHP projects. The Ministry, as the nodal Ministry for the development of the country's small hydro industry, provides a comprehensive framework by way of promoting sector growth using several ways These include assistance with assessing SHP potential, including micro siting, developing testing and standardization, and training facilities, survey and investigation support, Detailed Project Report (DPR) preparation, capital subsidy for projects, and support for renovation and modernization, among other things. Small hydropower projects do not often face the deforestation and displacement issues that major hydropower projects do. The projects have the ability to address the energy needs of rural and isolated places. Because of these reasons, tiny hydel is one of the most appealing renewable methods of grid-quality electricity generation. 24 states in the nation have policies in place to encourage private sector engagement in the development of SHP projects.

#### Nuclear Power Plants [9] (Table 3)

Some of the nuclear power plant projects which are under construction are listed below (Table 4):

Some of the nuclear power projects which are planned up for the future are as follows (Table 5):

The total nuclear power generated currently is around 4560 MW through 19 units from 6 Nuclear power stations. Some major nuclear power plant includes Tarapur Maharashtra having 1400 MW and Rawatbhata at Rajasthan having 1180 MV. Nuclear power plant projects under construction are about 2720 MW and the major of them is Kudankulam Tamil Nadu having 2 units of 1000 MW each. The

Power	State	Type	Operator	Units	Total capacity (MW)
Kaiga	Karnataka	PHWR	NPCIL	220 × 3	660
Kalpakkam	Tamil Nadu	PHWR	NPCIL	220 × 2	440
Kakrapar	Gujarat	PHWR	NPCIL	220 × 2	440
Rawatbhata	Rajasthan	PHWR	NPCIL	$100 \times 1200 \times 1220 \times 4$	1180
Tarapur	Maharashtra	BWR (PHWR)	NPCIL	$160 \times 2540 \times 2$	1400
Narora	Uttar Pradesh	PHWR	NPCIL	220 × 2	440
Total				19	4560

 Table 3 Nuclear power plants in India

Table 4 Nuclear power plants in India under construction

Power station	State	Туре	Operator	Units	Total capacity (MW)
Kudankulam	Tamil Nadu	VVER-1000	NPCIL	$1000 \times 2$	2000
Kaiga	Karnataka	PHWR	NPCIL	$220 \times 1$	220
Kalpakkam	Tamil Nadu	PFBR	NPCIL	$500 \times 1$	500
Total				4	2720

 Table 5
 Nuclear power plants in India (upcoming)

Power station	Operator	State	Туре	Units	Total capacity (MW)
Rawatbhata	NPCIL	Rajasthan	PHWR	$640 \times 2$	1280
Kakrapar	NPCIL	Gujarat	PHWR	640 × 2	1280
Jaitapur	NPCIL	Maharashtra	EPR	1600 × 4	6400
Kudankulam	NPCIL	Tamil Nadu	VVER	1200 × 2	2400
Kaiga	NPCIL	Karnataka	PWR	$1000 \times 1, 1500 \times 1$	2500
	NPCIL		AHWR	300	300
	NPCIL		PHWR	640 × 4	2560
	NTPC		PWR	$1000 \times 2$	2000
Total				10	20,600

future of nuclear is a lot bright in India, 10 plants about 20,600 MW is under planning stage which majorly takes up at Jaitapur Maharashtra having 6400 MW,

## Solar Energy [8]

India has a large solar energy potential. Every year, around 5000 trillion kWh of energy are incident over India's geographical area, with the majority of locations receiving 4–7 kWh per square meter per day. Solar photovoltaic electricity may be successfully harvested, allowing for considerable scalability in India. It also allows

for distributed power generation as well as quick capacity growth with short lead periods. Off-grid, decentralized, and low-temperature applications will improve rural electrification while also meeting other energy demands for electricity, heating, and cooling in both rural and urban locations. Solar energy is the most secure of all energy sources due to its abundance. In principle, harnessing a tiny portion of total incident solar energy can provide enough electricity to power the entire country.

Millions of Indian communities have benefited from decentralized and distributed solar energy-based applications that satisfy their cooking, lighting, and other energy needs while being ecologically friendly. Among the social and economic benefits are reduced drudgery among rural women and girls engaged in longdistance fuel wood collection and cooking in smoky kitchens, reduced risks of contracting lung and eye ailments, job creation at the village level, and, ultimately, an improvement in the standard of living and the creation of opportunities for economic activities at the village level. Furthermore, throughout the years, India's solar energy sector has emerged as a major participant in grid-connected power generation capacity. It contributes to the government's long-term growth strategy while emerging as a critical component of the solution.

According to the National Institute of Solar Energy, the country's solar potential is roughly 748 GW, assuming that solar PV modules cover 3% of the wasteland area. Solar energy has been highlighted in India's National Action Plan on Climate Change, with one of the key aims being the National Solar Mission. The National Solar Mission (NSM) was launched on January 11, 2010. The National Sustainable Development Mission (NSM) is a significant program of the Government of India that promotes environmentally sustainable growth while addressing India's energy security concerns.

To achieve the aforementioned goal, the Government of India has launched a number of schemes to encourage the generation of solar power in the country, including the Solar Park Scheme, VGF Schemes, CPSU Schemes, Defense Scheme, Canal Bank & Canal Top Scheme, Bundling Scheme, Grid Connected Solar Rooftop Scheme, and so on.

Among the policy measures implemented are the establishment of a trajectory for Renewable Purchase Obligation (RPO), which included Solar, Waiver of interstate transmission system (ISTS) costs and losses for interstate sales of solar and wind power for projects to be completed by March 2022, Must-run status, Guidelines for solar power procurement through a tariff-based competitive bidding procedure, Solar photovoltaic system and device deployment standards, Rooftop solar installation and smart city development guidelines, Building bylaw amendments to require rooftop solar for new development or greater Floor Area Ratios, Infrastructure status for solar projects, Raising tax-free solar bonds, obtaining long-term financing from multilateral organizations, and so on.

India just surpassed Italy to take the fifth worldwide position in solar power installations. Solar power capacity has more than doubled in the previous 5 years, rising from 2.6 GW in March 2014 to 30 GW in July 2019. Solar tariffs in India are now highly competitive and have reached grid parity.

#### **3** Energy Policies and Studies in India [6]

In a rapidly changing technical environment, it is critical to have a clear vision of goals and required activities in order to fully realize the benefits of energy storage and aid in the acceleration of the implementation of renewable energy technology. India plans to boost its wind and solar power generating capacity to 160 GW by 2022, with the goal of increasing non-fossil-based energy consumption to 40% by 2030. According to the Central Electricity Authority (CEA), the percentage contribution of installed generating capacity (by sector) is as follows (Table 6, Fig. 3).

Installed generation capacity (fuel-wise) is as follows (Table 7).

#### 4 Policy Implications and Future Research Proposals

#### **Increasing Demand**

With an installed power capacity of 395.07 GW as of January 2022, India is the world's third-largest producer and second-largest user of energy.

Growing population, increased electrification, and per-capita demand will give further impetus. In 2022, power consumption is expected to reach 1894.7 TWh.

#### Attractive Opportunities

The government declared the issuing of sovereign green bonds in the Union Budget 2022–23, as well as the designation of energy storage technologies, including grid-scale battery systems, as infrastructure.

A PLI plan to stimulate the manufacture of high-efficiency solar modules was granted Rs. 19,500 crore (US\$ 2.57 billion) in the same budget.

#### **Policy** Assistance

The electricity industry has seen an increase in FDI inflows as 100% FDI is permitted.

Table 6Sector-wisecontribution of installedgenerating capacity in (%)

Sectors	MW	% of total
Central sector	99,005	24.6%
State sector	1,04,855	26.2%
Private sector	1,95,637	49.0%
Total	3,99,497	100.0%



Fig. 3 Total generation and growth over previous year in the country during 2009–2022\*

	Installed generation capacity	% share in	
Category	(MW)	total	
Fossil fuel			
Coal	2,04,081	51.1%	
Lignite	6621	1.7%	
Gas	24,910	6.3%	
Diesel	520	0.1%	
Total fossil fuel	2,36,131	59.1%	
Non-fossil fuel			
RES (Incl. Hydro)	1,56,610	39.2%	
Hydro	46,725	11.7%	
Wind, solar & other RE	1,09,890	27.5%	
Wind	40,360	10.1%	
Solar	54,000	13.5%	
BM power/Cogen	10,210	2.6%	
Waste to energy	480	0.1%	
Small hydro power	4850	1.2%	
Nuclear	6782	1.7%	
Total non-fossil fuel	1,63,412	40.9%	
<b>Total installed capacity</b> (fossil fuel & non-fossil fuel)	3,99,543	100%	

 Table 7 Installed generation capacity (fuel wise)

Electrification across the country is projected to be boosted by schemes such as the Deen Dayal Upadhyay Gram Jyoti Yojana (DDUGJY) and the Integrated Power Development Scheme (IPDS).

### Higher Investments

According to the National Infrastructure Pipeline 2019–25, energy sector projects made for the greatest proportion (24%) of the overall planned capital expenditure of Rs. 111 lakh crore (US\$ 1.4 trillion).

Between April 2000 and December 2021, total FDI inflows into the electricity industry are US\$ 15.84 billion.

India has a wealth of natural resources for the development of renewable energy, and numerous corporate, non-governmental, and international enterprises have invested in renewable energy in India. To lessen financial risks for all parties involved, particularly investors, transmission and distribution network development must be coordinated with power plant construction. According to the current scenario, renewable energy, particularly solar energy, has risen quickly in several specific locations. Karnataka has 7100 MW, Telangana has 5000 MW, Rajasthan has 4400 MW, and Andhra Pradesh has 3470 MW. Gujarat's capacity is 2654 MW [10].

This review has resulted in a number of policy implications.

- The Government of India, in partnership with its states, may need to lay out a clear path for educating the energy sectors to become more market-driven; this would help to increase market liquidity, resource allocation efficiency, and even promote investment. The pipeline might be divided into many portions with various timescales, allowing investors from both local and international sources to see more clearly defined opportunities.
- To simplify applicability to various contexts, energy efficiency programs and rules must be customized to certain energy industries and identical across India, omitting special circumstances if required. Government procedures should be streamlined to speed up application processes.
- In order to assure timely supply of fossil fuel resources, the power development plan must be updated on a regular basis, taking into account new technology and economic conditions in the nation, worldwide situations, and specific trade partner countries.
- Prior to attracting and building new plants, electricity transmission networks must always be properly analyzed and developed so that investors are not at risk of losing energy outputs from their power plants. Estimates and developments should take regional characteristics such as income, energy consumption, and infrastructure into account.

## Agenda for Future Research

Research-based discoveries are inextricably linked to national growth. It is particularly important in policymaking. To put it another way, the link between scientific research, development goals, and policy-making processes must be maintained and enhanced. In order to meet policymakers' expectations, extensive research should be conducted. EIA for Solar PV Cells for energy produced vs total trash generated might be researched (Electronic and Electrical). A life cycle analysis can also be performed. In addition, a comparison analysis between India and other nations in terms of policy decision-making, resource use, and energy future may be performed.

## 5 Conclusion

- 1. India being an agriculture-intensive country and a major exporter of wheat and other products needs to focus on the Research and development of energyefficient system that can fulfill agricultural demand at peak times, such a solution is a Solar energy (PV cells) which can generate sufficient amount of energy at a much smaller area.
- 2. Currently, the Indian Government controls only 24.6%, State government controls 26.2%, and private sector controls 49.0% energy markets and this mechanism leads to inefficient resource allocations, as well as lower attraction for investments.
- 3. India has abundant natural resources but it's not utilized to its fullest, there is enormous scope of power generation in hydropower, solar, and wind as India has sufficient area for power generation through these sources.
- 4. Indian Government has opened up for 100% FDI in the power sector which has boosted FDI inflow in this sector as well as other manufacturing and service sectors such as IT.
- 5. India's Agriculture which is just powered 52% has to be strengthened using the Solar power, Photovoltaic cells for agriculture requirements such as irrigation pumps, lighting, heating, and household can be supported.
- 6. Even India has Coal reserves till more than 100 years (as of now) but if we use the same in the manner we are using we can never compensate the SDGs by UN as the Carbon footprint is increasing day by day. Capital region is facing worst climate in the entire world and that's a major issue for resolution.
- 7. For any country, to tackle global climate change the financial and institutional structure of a country should be strong enough to support the policies of the UN Sustainable Development Goals.
- 8. A detailed understanding of the climate, topography, and market capacity is needed to support the energy developments in that region or in the country.

## 6 Executive Summary

India has seen extraordinary successes in its recent energy development, but many challenges remain, and the Covid-19 pandemic has been a major disruption. In recent years, India has brought electricity connections to hundreds of millions of its citizens; promoted the adoption of highly efficient LED lighting by most households; and prompted a massive expansion in renewable sources of energy, led by
solar power. The gains for Indian citizens and their quality of life have been tangible. However, the Covid-19 crisis has complicated efforts to resolve other pressing problems. These include a lack of reliable electricity supply for many consumers; a continued reliance on solid biomass, mainly firewood, as a cooking fuel for some 660 million people; financially ailing electricity distribution companies, and air quality that has made Indian cities among the most polluted in the world [8].

**Declaration of Competing Interest** The authors declare that they have no known competing financial interests or personal relationships that could have appeared to influence the work reported in this paper.

#### References

- 1. Economy of India. (2022, May 9). Https://En.Wikipedia.Org/Wiki/Economy\_of\_India.
- Nong, D., Wang, C., & Al-Amin, A. Q. (2020). A critical review of energy resources, policies and scientific studies towards a cleaner and more sustainable economy in Vietnam. In *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews* (Vol. 134). Elsevier Ltd. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. rser.2020.110117
- Hasan, M. A., Chapman, R., & Frame, D. J. (2020). Acceptability of transport emissions reduction policies: A multi-criteria analysis. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 133. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2020.110298
- 4. Ministry of Coal Details of Coal Reserves in India. (n.d.).
- 5. India Coal Reserves and Consumption Statistics World meter. (n.d.). Retrieved May 18, 2022, from https://www.worldometers.info/coal/india-coal/
- 6. Power Sector at a Glance ALL INDIA | Government of India | Ministry of Power. (n.d.). Retrieved May 9, 2022, from https://powermin.gov.in/en/content/power-sector-glance-all-india
- 7. India's true hydropower potential remains untapped The Hindu Business Line. (n.d.). Retrieved May 9, 2022, from https://www.thehindubusinessline.com/opinion/indias-truehydropower-potential-remains-untapped/article31580979.ece
- 8. Ministry of New and Renewable Energy. (2022, May 9). https://mnre.gov.in/
- 9. *Home: Nuclear Power Corporation of India Limited.* (n.d.). Retrieved May 9, 2022, from https://www.npcil.nic.in/content/302\_1\_AllPlants.aspx
- 10. Top five states for solar power production across India profiled. (n.d.). Retrieved May 9, 2022, from https://www.nsenergybusiness.com/features/top-states-solar-power-production-india/

# High-Transparency Clear Glass Windows and Agrivoltaics with Large PV Energy Outputs



Mikhail Vasiliev, Victor Rosenberg, Jamie Lyford, David Goodfield, and Chengdao Li

# 1 Introduction and Background

At present, widespread energy innovations, in terms of optimizing both the on-site distributed energy generation and the energy use intensity, are urgently required in the built environment and in agricultural production facilities. This is due to the vast amounts of energy being consumed in buildings (more than 40% of the total nationwide energy consumption occurring in the US buildings sector already in 2018) [1], and the necessity to decarbonize the built environment, preferably by offsetting carbon emissions and materials-embedded carbon through the use of advanced materials capable of carbon offsetting in their installed "use phase". New advanced construction materials combining the benefits of ongoing energy savings (e.g. in HVAC and lighting) and on-site production of renewable energy using solar resources are urgently required. Ideally, these novel materials and products must be able to be integrated into the structure of either new or existing buildings and be able to provide substantial energy benefits through occupying substantially large sunexposed building envelope areas. Energy-generating energy-efficient solar facade materials can provide substantial momentum for decarbonization of the built environment, because of the much greater deployment-ready surface areas (typically by a factor of >10, relative to any conventional roof-mounted PV) which are available for solar-harvesting façade technologies. Effective, long-term decarbonization of buildings is only possible if an optimized combination of all available solar generation technologies, utilizing all possible building envelope areas is deployed,

M. Vasiliev · V. Rosenberg · J. Lyford ClearVue PV, West Perth, WA, Australia

D. Goodfield (⊠) · C. Li Murdoch University, Perth, Australia e-mail: d.goodfield@murdoch.edu.au

<sup>©</sup> The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2024 A. Sayigh (ed.), *Reducing the Effects of Climate Change Using Building-Integrated and Building-Applied Photovoltaics in the Power Supply*, Innovative Renewable Energy, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-42584-4\_13

providing near net zero operation capability while being integral to the building structure.

The development of high-transparency solar PV window products with climatetailored thermal properties is expected to provide a useful pathway towards effective and widespread decarbonization in both the urban and agricultural (agrivoltaic) settings.

Even with surging commodity prices increasing manufacturing costs for solar PV industry, its generation capacity additions were forecast to grow by 17% in 2021. This growth magnitude sets a new annual record of almost 160 GW in added generation capacity. In the recent past, solar PV alone accounted for 60% of all renewable capacity additions [2]. Even though the building-integrated PV sector is growing fast worldwide, deploying a broadening range of new technologies and products (reviews at [3, 4]), the majority of installed PV capacity growth still takes place in conventional installations within solar farms and rooftops. A new segment of PV industry enabling improved energy efficiency in agricultural production has recently emerged, known as agrivoltaics, where the optimized arrangements of partially transparent PV and BIPV modules are required to balance the requirements of achieving energy savings simultaneously with maintaining crop growth productivity and land-use efficiency [5]. Efficient production of commercial crops in greenhouses requires maximum possible delivery of the photosynthetically active radiation (PAR, where the wavelength ranges between 400 and 700 nm) to plant leaves, placing substantial constraints on the design of agrivoltaic installations, where the PV modules must be either highly transparent, or occupy only a limited fraction of wall or roof areas. On the other hand, in commercial buildings, dependent on local climate, semi-transparent BIPV window modules require multiparameter optimizations, enabling the correct balance between the energy generation per unit area and energy savings. Therefore, engineering of the highly customized and climate-dependent combinations of the thermal (insulation U or R-value), optical (visible transmittance and solar heat gain), and electric ( $W_p/m^2$ ) properties are required to ensure wide acceptance of emergent BIPV technologies. A range of novel BIPV and high-transparency window-integrated PV (WIPV) products has been developed by ClearVue Technologies [6], already tested and proven to be suitable for deployment in both the construction sector and greenhouses.

ClearVue solar WIPV systems have the following innovative features:

- Custom-designed energy-saving glazing systems utilizing special types of glass and low-emissivity coating(s) to provide substantial thermal energy savings in a range of deployment climates (adjustable SHGC, U or R-value, and visible light transmittance).
- Glazing-integrated luminescent solar concentrator (LSC) panel harvesting primarily the UV-blue and near-infrared solar radiation components while providing maximized visible light transparency and reducing the energy harvesting losses dependent on the incidence angles of solar radiation and weather conditions. LSC technologies have been reviewed in [7], and the details of their characteristic features, performance metrics, typical implementation designs, and

recently demonstrated benchmark results have been reported in [8–12], among multiple other literature sources dating back to the 1970s.

- 3D-structured, custom-shaped, custom-interconnected energy harvesting PV surfaces placed around glazing perimeter regions [13], maximizing the visual transparency and further reducing the efficiency losses that would normally occur in conventional BIPV with increasing incidence angle of the incoming sunlight.
- Customized, installation-specific electrical interconnections circuitry involving combiner boxes and microinverters, enabling optimization of the energy production from a large-scale building structure containing multiple solar windows.

Several recent showcase implementations of ClearVue high-transparency solar window technologies in built environments, including both the research-oriented and commercial agrivoltaic facilities, are shown in Fig. 1.

The following sections of this article outline the current status and recent trends and results demonstrated in BIPV sector, focussing on the materials, approaches, and technologies necessary to broaden the acceptance of high-transparency BIPV that are rapidly evolving at present.

# 2 Recent Developments in BIPV and Challenges in Transparent Window-Integrated PV

In recent years, there has been a significant progress demonstrated in both the R&D and industrialization of novel BIPV products, materials, technologies, and also the window-integrated PV (WIPV) solar window systems. Research progress has been made throughout the last decade in fields such as the development of large-area semi-transparent luminescent solar concentrators and functional materials for use in solar windows and LSC [10–12, 14–17]. Among the latest materials-related advances reported are the synthesis results of specialized types of eco-friendly, composition-tunable core-shell quantum dots for use in high-efficiency LSC devices [18]. Active research efforts aimed at improving the power conversion efficiency, aesthetic appearance, and commercialization potential of LSC-type devices suitable for practical building integration are ongoing at multiple groups worldwide.

# Trends and Technologies in Conventional BIPV and Agrivoltaics

It is possible to broadly define "conventional BIPV" as a group of established, deployment-ready or already commercialized technologies reliant on using siliconbased or thin-film-based PV components, working without incorporation of additional light collection, wavelength conversion or light redirection mechanisms



**Fig. 1** High-transparency ClearVue solar windows deployed in commercial property-based and agricultural R&D and production facilities. Top: shopping centre atrium incorporating PV windows installed in 2019 in Perth, Australia; Middle: solar glazing-based greenhouse installation (2021) at Murdoch University (Perth, Australia); Bottom: wall of solar windows installed at a commercial greenhouse built in Sendai, Japan. (Image reproduced from Tomita Technologies website, 2022)



**Fig. 2** Conventional BIPV (or building-applied photovoltaics (BAPV)), colour-optimized, and semitransparent commercially available technologies at a glance. (**a**) Avancis PowerMax Skala CuInSe<sub>2</sub> panels; (**b**) Multilayer-coated, colour-optimized BIPV facade by EPFL (Ecole Polytechnique Federale de Lausanne, Switzerland) and Emirates Insolaire; (**c**) AGC (Asahi Glass Corporation, Japan) Sunjoule product; (**d**) Onyx Solar a-Si high-transparency BIPV panels; (**e**) Hanergy BIPV panels using a-Si; (**f**) High-transparency CdTe BIPV panels; (**g**) Solaronix BIPV façade based on semi-transparent dye-sensitized solar cells. The figure is reproduced from Vasiliev et al. [4], according to the applicable Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International (CC BY 4.0) license. Some of these BIPV products (e.g. Sunjoule) are no longer available; other products have recently improved their power conversion efficiency (e.g. Avancis PowerMax Skala CuInSe<sub>2</sub> panels currently featuring ~133 W<sub>p</sub>/m<sup>2</sup> (Avancis PowerMax Skala Datasheet (2022), [19])

aimed at modifying the spectral and/or directional response of PV modules to the incoming sunlight. Examples include mono- or polycrystalline silicon, or thin-film (amorphous silicon, CdTe, Cu(In,Ga)Se<sub>2</sub>) modules, including semi-transparent mosaic-type glass-laminated PV and thin-film PV area-patterned for increased transparency, or coated to modify visual appearance and colour. Modern BIPV module suppliers have continued to offer an increasing range of products, trending towards systems of continually increasing power conversion efficiency (PCE), the choice of reflected colours, and with a broadening range of semi-transparency options. Multiple new technologies have appeared on the market in recent years, utilizing new materials and system design types.

Comprehensive reviews of recently developed BIPV technologies (including both the conventional and also the forward-looking types, which employ optical functional materials and light management structures) are available, examples [3–5, 17]. Newer sources also continue to appear in the literature. Figure 2 provides an outlook on the BIPV technology types which have been commercialized widely at present, including the most commonly known semi-transparent patterned-semiconductor-based glazing systems. The naturally occurring and fundamental trade-off between glass transparency and power generation per unit module area is

approached differently in systems utilizing different energy-conversion materials, resulting in a range of power-vs-transparency options, most of which do not result in colour-free visually-clear appearance. Additionally, no technological pathways towards increasing the PV Yield (measured in kWh/kWr/year) compared to the roof- or wall-mounted monocrystalline silicon PV systems have been demonstrated in conventional BIPV to date, since these systems rely intrinsically on single-planeoriented patterned active materials, usually deployed without sun-tracking or light concentration options. At the module level, the manufacturing scalability of largearea (> approx. 2m<sup>2</sup>) BIPV panels is only possible when tiled mono-Si wafers (or tiled substrates of thin-film PV) are laminated in-between glass plates, covering a substantial fraction of visual aperture (e.g. Fig. 2c). This is due to the current rangeto-resolution ratio limitations in industrial laser-patterning machines used to remove semiconductor material layers from parts of substrate area; also, the lithography processes used to deposit a fine grid of conductors have similar limitations (e.g. Fig. 2d, e, f). With increasing thickness of the front cover glass used to laminate conventional mono-Si, which may be necessary for environmental safety reasons (e.g. wind load resistance, or if requiring walkable-roof safety assurance), the module PCE drops rapidly beyond ~3 mm of the front glass thickness, for reasons such as geometric shading, light scattering and absorption by glass, refraction and reflectance.

While there is continued materials-related progress being made in terms of increasing PCE and novel PV materials (e.g. perovskites, kesterites, dye-sensitized) are being proposed for BIPV and window-integrated PV systems, new approaches are required to broaden the range of available PV glass products and improve energy harvesting performance. This is particularly true for the manufacturers targeting the development of high-transparency, area-scalable, and high-efficiency clear solar windows, which could then even resemble ordinary window types while providing energy savings and generation. Conductor grids collecting the photocurrent from large patterned-semiconductor areas deposited onto glass substrates invariably introduce visual image distortions in many BIPV window products. Solar windows of moderate visible light transmission have the potential to provide a combination of large energy savings with significant energy harvesting (tens of W per m<sup>2</sup>) in both hot and cold climates (due to effectively blocking solar heat gain and heat loss from buildings, if using advanced low-emissivity coatings, providing at the same time a greater fraction of the incoming solar energy for conversion to electricity).

# Technology Development Approaches and Functional Materials and for High-Transparency Window-Integrated PV

Due to the globally recognized need to effectively decarbonize the built environments, novel types of BIPV and high-transparency solar windows are currently receiving increasing attention. Of special importance is the emergence of newly commercialized glass-based high-transparency and completely visually clear BIPV technologies and systems, which have been demonstrated in practical architectural deployment applications. In buildings with high window-to-wall ratios, installing glazing systems with electricity generation provides perhaps the only viable way to decarbonize, even if window-generated electric power per unit area is only a fraction of that available from conventional PV or wall-mounted BIPV.

In order to find innovative ways of designing semi-transparent solar windows of higher PCE and improved PV yield characteristics (though only the PV yield can be meaningfully compared to standard PV modules, due to substantial differences in transparency level), not only novel functional materials but also modifications in the structure of PV-integrated glazing systems are required. Several novel and recently developed approaches to the solar windows design utilizing the latest results from the well-established field of luminescent solar concentrators (LSC), in combination with recent developments in the materials science of thin films, luminescent materials, and photonics were reported in [10, 11, 14–18]. The task of designing highly transparent LSC-type devices of relatively high PCE involves considering fundamental trade-offs and theory limits described by Yang et al. [20]. It is possible to design LSC-type solar window systems featuring enhanced probability of the incident photons collection by the solar PV elements, simultaneously with enhanced quantum yield of PV conversion. For example, installing additional front-facing narrow PV modules near the system perimeter would effectively reduce the geometric gain factor, but increase the overall light capture efficiency [21, 22]. Utilizing the luminescent downshifting (LDS) functionality by selecting the appropriate luminophore materials for use in transparent LSC can increase the system PCE due to improving the spectral response matching between the solar cells and the wavelength-converted luminescent emissions [12, 22, 23].

It is important to note that the main performance characteristics of any LSC-type device are governed by Eq. (1), where *G* is geometric gain (the ratio between the light-collecting front area of device to the area of near-edge, or edge-mounted cells), *P* is photon collection probability (the ratio of the number of photons escaping through glazing system edges to the number of photons incident onto front surface of concentrator). This quantity is often also called "optical efficiency"; however, some terminology-related disagreements still exist in the LSC-related body of literature, related to the definition of optical efficiency, with newer publications focussing on the external and internal photon collection efficiency.  $C_{opt}$  is optical power concentration factor; detailed definitions for these parameters are available from Desmet et al. [9] and other sources [12].

$$C_{\rm opt} = G * P \tag{1}$$

In Eq. (1), the geometric gain is adjustable by the window system designer, and is largely governed by the window dimensions and the design of PV modules placed near window perimeter/edge areas to collect light. Typical values of G for ~1 m<sup>2</sup> windows are between ~5 and 10, dependent on whether solar PV strips are also placed around backside perimeter near glass edges. The photon collection

probability, on the other hand, is a function of core technology used within the LSCtype glazing system, especially the luminescent and/or scattering materials and components used, for example, glass panes chemistry, heat-mirror-type optical coating(s), any diffractive elements, and the overall optical arrangement of these components. In most (or practically all) high-transparency large-area solar windows and LSC devices of different design types reported to date, the optical concentration factor  $C_{out}$  quantifying the radiation flux density reaching the near-edge solar cells is less than unity (data tables containing relevant literature-reported figures of LSC performance parameters have been reported in for example [4, 10]; the optical efficiencies demonstrated in most LSC devices to date were also modest (typically well below 10%, [12]). This is due to the fact that allowing a substantial fraction of total incoming visible-range sunlight energy through the window strongly reduces the energy available for the wavelength conversion and internal redirection. Luminescent materials can only convert a fraction of the available incident spectrum, with finite quantum yield (OY); only quantum dot materials can currently compete with organic-dye pigments reaching  $QY > (\sim 80\%)$ ; most of inorganic phosphor materials embedded into polymer matrices have QY limited to max. ~40%, with very few of these featuring near-infrared excitation and/or emissions.

The following theoretical analysis of the energy harvesting process efficiencies involved in semitransparent LSC-type solar windows is adopted from [4] and the literature references therein. The optical power efficiency  $\eta_{opt}$  of LSC, or other types of light-collecting semi-transparent PV energy harvesters (which can utilize several physical mechanisms other than total internal reflection-guided luminescence, e.g. diffractive optics), is itself a product of multiple efficiency factors, each relating to a particular physical process harnessed for re-routing the incident photons towards the solar cell surfaces. For "classical" (non-transparent) luminescent concentrator systems,  $\eta_{opt}$  can be represented in terms of the contributions of all physical phenomena taking place within the concentrator volume, in the following way [7, 24]:

$$\eta_{\rm opt} = (1 - R) P_{\rm TIR} \eta_{\rm abs} \eta_{\rm PLOY} \eta_{\rm Stokes} \eta_{\rm host} \eta_{\rm TIR} \eta_{\rm self}, \qquad (2)$$

where *R* is the reflectivity of the front surface of the luminescent waveguide;  $P_{\text{TIR}}$  is the probability of total internal reflection governed by the difference between the refractive indices of waveguiding material and outside air;  $\eta_{abs}$  is the fraction of the incident solar energy absorbed by the luminophore(s);  $\eta_{\text{PLQY}}$  is the photoluminescence quantum yield of the luminophore(s) used;  $\eta_{\text{Stokes}}$  is the efficiency factor characterizing the energy losses due to heat generation during the absorption and emission events (Stokes shift loss);  $\eta_{\text{host}}$  is the transport efficiency of the waveguide;  $\eta_{\text{TIR}}$  is the reflection efficiency of the waveguide determined by the smoothness of the waveguide surface, and  $\eta_{\text{self}}$  is the transport efficiency of the waveguided photons related to re-absorption of the emitted photons by another luminescent centre. For glass-based waveguiding structures and using a 4% figure for the front-side reflectivity, 75% for P<sub>TIR</sub> corresponding to the refractive index of glass being n = 1.5, and by simplifying all other efficiency factors to equal 0.9, an estimate of the practical upper limit of the optical efficiency  $\eta_{opt}$  can be made, which is about 38%. Then, presuming 22% of optical-to-electric power conversion efficiency (PCE), if using monocrystalline Si cells, the practical upper limit for the total (device-level) LSC PCE can then be estimated to be near 8.4%. This simplified estimate of the upper limit of efficiency is unrelated to the idealized-case theory-limit calculations, but rather refers to what may be achieved in the near future, provided that luminescent materials and waveguiding structures are improving continually. This PCE figure (8.4%, corresponding to 84 W<sub>p</sub>/m<sup>2</sup> in electric power generation output per unit window area) also relates to completely non-transparent LSC systems and will need to be reduced for all semitransparent systems, corresponding to the reduction in the incident optical power fraction being harvested. An excellent and detailed analysis of the theoretical performance limits applicable to semitransparent luminescent concentrator systems is available from [20].

Following the optical efficiency formula (2) and the theoretical treatment from the review in [4], and by modifying Eq. (2) for use with semitransparent window systems, the practical energy harvesting efficiencies can be estimated using a realistic set of waveguide-related and luminescence process-related parameters. The first term (1 - R) can be replaced with (1 - R - T), where *T* is the transmitted fraction of the total incident harvestable solar energy, including the diffused transmittance. For practical high-transparency solar windows, *T* values of near 0.5 should be used, and *R* values of near 0.1.

Thus, (1 - R - T) = (approx.) a factor of 0.4 for use in the first multiplication factor in the modified Eq. (2). This removes the necessity to include the strongly spectrally-dependent luminophore absorption efficiency  $\eta_{abs}$  (though a replacement factor of  $\eta_{abs (lum)}$  is still needed in the equation, to represent the fraction of the incident optical power absorbed within luminophores, being a fraction of the total absorption, which also happens within glass panels or other glazing system components, e.g. coatings or polymer interlayer materials). This approach allows approximating the achievable optical efficiencies in highly transparent concentrator-type systems.

The same 75% (0.75) figure should be used for  $P_{\text{TIR}}$  corresponding to the refractive index of glass concentrator plate being n = 1.5. The absorbed fraction of the incident solar optical power  $\eta_{\text{abs}}$  is perhaps the most system-specific variable in Eq. (2), dependent on the functional materials contents and the concentration-thickness product of the absorbing luminescent interlayer, added material layers, or films, and is also dependent on the spectral absorption properties The realistic value of fractional absorption efficiency parameter  $\eta_{\text{abs}}$  (um) can be approximated by ~0.9.

For most inorganic luminophore pigments (including even most of the available types of quantum-dot materials), the photoluminescence quantum yield  $\eta_{PLQY}$  (defined as the ratio between the numbers of the emitted and absorbed photons) can be presumed to be limited to about 0.8. The value of parameter  $\eta_{Stokes}$  can be in excess of ~0.95 for downconverter luminescent materials with relatively small Stokes shifts. It can also be similarly large for two-photon (quantum-cutting) luminescent downconversion processes. For luminescent downshifting processes

involving large Stokes shifts,  $\eta_{\text{Stokes}}$  will be smaller, yet the solar-cell spectral responsivity curve usually favouring the photoelectric conversion of long-wave photons will in many cases compensate for the larger Stokes' process losses involved, at the stage of final PCE calculation. For high-quality waveguiding structures with very smooth external surfaces, relatively low luminophore concentrations (< 0.5 wt%), and without excessive particle agglomeration, light scattering and reabsorption, the product of the remaining terms  $\eta_{\text{host}} * \eta_{\text{TIR}} * \eta_{\text{self}}$  can be approximated by ~0.9\*0.95\*0.95, or approx. max. 0.812.

By multiplying the above-estimated maximum-expected partial efficiency terms, we can then evaluate the expected upper limit for the optical efficiency in practical large-area highly transparent (T = 50%) luminescent concentrator windows employing high quantum yield functional materials, to be

$$\eta_{\rm out} = 0.4^* \, 0.75^* \, 0.9^* \, 0.8^* \, 0.95^* \, 0.812 = 0.166 \, (\, {\rm or} \, 16.6\%).$$

The higher the optical clarity and visible-range transmission required, the more stringent materials-related limitations apply to all of the parameters in Eq. (2). In particular, the currently available inorganic (and especially the near-infrared absorbing) luminophores have limited quantum efficiencies, which is why the highest optical efficiencies demonstrated in the LSC field to date are only a fraction of the upper limit evaluated; typically reported values are of the order of several per cent. The refraction, multiple reflection, diffraction, and scattering-related light transport phenomena can also assist in improving the probability of photon collection by the energy-converting solar cell surfaces installed inside solar windows [15–17].

Visual examples of transparent luminescent concentrators employing inorganic phosphor particles dispersed inside glass lamination interlayers are shown in Fig. 3.

Work is ongoing at multiple research groups worldwide on the design of LSC using giant Stokes shift inorganic phosphors capable of avoiding the well-known reabsorption problem, which is another limiting factor in large-area LSC design.



**Fig. 3** High-transparency laminated glass samples linked by prototype fluorescent polyvinyl butyral (PVB) interlayers demonstrating visible component of fluorescent emissions concentrated at glass edges, shown under UV irradiation and also in comparison with a glass sample laminated using conventional PVB (left and middle image parts); visual appearance of a factory-assembled ClearVue solar window photographed under natural daylight illumination and showing near-edge concentration of a visible part of fluorescent emissions originating from a high-transparency luminophore-doped PVB interlayer

Another factor of special relevance to the industrial production of solar windows is the necessity to develop suitable and reliable technologies for the incorporation of inorganic phosphors (or semiconductor nanocrystals) into the glass-based industrystandard window designs, without causing strong haze, colouration, and preferably avoiding the use of polymer slabs and any organics-based media not proven to provide decades-long lifetimes of solar exposure.

To the best of our knowledge, no other research group worldwide have so far demonstrated the industrialized development of high-power (tens of  $W/m^2$ ), clear, and size-scalable solar windows and published (e.g [6].) flash-lamp PV I-V curve testing results for large-area (>  $1 \text{ m}^2$ ) high-transparency glass-based clear and building standards-compliant solar windows (e.g. certified by IEC, UL, CE etc.) In particular, the measured performance data for product-level windows demonstrating Ampere-scale currents at the maximum-power point with large corresponding system voltages ( $V_{MPP}$  near ~50 V) and transparency levels exceeding 50% have not been so far published by any competitors. Our most recent development results in large-area (1.91 m  $\times$  0.95 m) solar windows (exported to Japan and installed at a commercial greenhouse in Sendai, built by Tomita Technologies, see Fig. 1) demonstrated electric power outputs (measured at STC) of up to 50.5  $W_p$  (27.83  $W_p/m^2$ ), proving both the scalability of technology and product development progress (data shown in Fig. 4). Compared with the commercially available ClearVue solar windows of size 1.2 m × 1.2 m made 1-2 years ago, the current (2021-2022) window models of the same dimensions have shown the  $I_{sc}$  improvements of up to 16.7% (~980 mA vs ~840 mA, at the same  $V_{oc}$  and FF), as recently measured in field testing experiments, at the optimized (natural-sunlight) incidence-angle conditions, with the best incidence geometry being different from normal incidence. The latter feature (not reported in any conventional PV modules) makes ClearVue solar windows particularly attractive for BIPV applications on vertical façade and wall areas.

Optimization of solar window performance in terms of ensuring high transparency, largely colour-free and haze-free appearance, while maximizing the electric output per unit module area is an active area of multidisciplinary research. Key new advances in this area are expected to result from the ongoing optimizations of inorganic luminescent material compositions and concentration-thickness products, glazing system structure and its components, and the improvements of customized PV modules and associated electrical circuitry details.

# 3 High-Transparency Window-Integrated PV: Recent Development History, Installation Examples and Results

Large-area (200 mm × 200 mm, 500 mm × 500 mm, and larger) high-transparency solar windows employing glass-based glazing systems, custom-designed low-emissivity coatings, and inorganic luminescent materials have been designed and demonstrated at Edith Cowan University (ECU, Perth, Australia) between 2012 and 2019. Oxide and sulphide-based rare-earth-doped phosphor particles excitable by



30.3362.0-06 I-V CURVES AT 25°C AND DIFFERENT IRRADIANCES

**Fig. 4** Flashlamp standardized PV I–V curve measurement results of ClearVue solar windows. (a) Solar intensity-dependent I-V curves of 1.2 m × 1.2 m windows; (b) I–V curve and measured PV performance data obtained from large-area (1.9 m × 0.95 m) ClearVue windows demonstrating approx. 28  $W_p/m^2$  rating at the standard test conditions at normal incidence

the UV-blue and also the near-infrared solar radiation components, and featuring both the luminescent downshifting and upconversion-type emissions, were incorporated into epoxy-based lamination interlayers. The early-development solar glazing samples and framed installation-ready solar window prototypes dating back to 2014 are shown in Fig. 5.



Fig. 5 R&D solar window prototypes (2014–2016) of various transparent solar glazing configurations. The image is reproduced from https://www.nature.com/articles/srep31831

The prototypes shown in Fig. 5 employed CIS (CuInSe<sub>2</sub>) custom-shaped PV modules of nominal efficiency near 13%, and the PV strips were directly attached to glazing system edges and also (in some systems) were positioned around the backside glazing perimeter regions. The electric power outputs from smaller (200 mm × 200 mm) high-transparency low-haze samples using edge-attached 26 mm-wide PV strips (similar to Fig. 5d) reached up to ~0.7 W (I<sub>sc</sub> = 72 mA,  $V_{oc} = 16.8$  V, FF = 0.57, measured at peak orientation in outdoor sunlight). In 500 mm × 500 mm internally structured window samples similar to Fig. 5a, the electric outputs reached about 3 W; windows of same dimensions featuring backside-perimeter CIS PV demonstrated electric outputs of over 5 W in natural sunlight conditions, dependent on the internal glazing structure design. The performance characteristics of first factory-made ClearVue solar window designs also featuring CIS PV back in 2016–2017 in outdoor test installations have been reported in [21].

The first commercial property-based installation of ClearVue solar windows (Fig. 6) was made at Warwick Grove Shopping Centre in Perth, in early 2019. A comprehensive analysis of its observed energy harvesting performance is available from [25].

Solar windows of dimensions  $1.2 \text{ m} \times 1.2 \text{ m}$  were installed onto NE roof area (4 windows), NW roof area (4 windows), Nth wall (8 windows just below entry sign), and strongly shaded east wall (2 windows). The maximum instantaneous electric power output so far observed, measured at the AC battery by Enphase Envoy datalogging interface was just below 300 W; the yearly generation was ~0.5 MWh, in line with the predicted performance considering the relevant capture loss and system loss factors.



**Fig. 6** Warwick Grove Shopping Centre Atrium (Perth, Australia) built using ClearVue solar windows and a summary of measured solar installation performance (18 multi-oriented solar windows in total)



Fig. 7 ClearVue solar windows installed at Murdoch University Solar Greenhouse (Perth, Australia). Mean (volume-averaged) room air temperature datalogs recorded in mid-June 2021 are also shown

A more recent (2021) installation example of ClearVue solar windows is Murdoch University Solar Greenhouse (Fig. 7), in which 3 out of 4 grow-rooms (~50 m<sup>2</sup> floor area each) were built using solar windows on the north wall, on the 20-degree tilted north-facing roof, and also on the west-facing wall. 153 solar windows in total represented an installed capacity near 6.2 kW<sub>p</sub>, which has led to strongly offsetting the running costs of greenhouse during 2021 in terms of HVAC system operation. In summary, the wintertime daily electric energy consumption in ClearVue grow-rooms was at about a third of that needed to maintain microclimate in the reference grow-room glazed with conventional glass. The PV installation contained 13 Enphase IQ7+ microinverters each connected to a parallel bundle of  $\sim$ 12 windows; the system is also exporting energy to the grid, with the self-consumed energy fraction being near 70%.

The microclimate in each grow-room was finely controlled using a customdesigned HVAC system, keeping the temperature setpoints within  $\pm 2$  °C to optimize the plant growth. Even with this fine control of microclimate applied continually, the PV installation has offset approximately ~40% of the total energy costs in ClearVue grow-rooms.

The amounts of solar energy harvested by the solar windows installation at Murdoch University Solar Greenhouse (Building 899) were data-logged continuously, as enabled by Enphase Enlighten online data interface processing the data from each of the 13 Enphase microinverters connected to parallel-bundled solar window arrays. Continuous observations of the logged power and energy data were made throughout 2021–2022, and the observed energy generation trends were also analysed in comparison with a reference conventional (roof-based, optimally tilted) 6.6 kW<sub>p</sub> rooftop PV installation located in Perth metropolitan area. Figure 8 shows the comparative energy generation trends observed during autumn and winter of 2021.

The energy harvesting performance of various types of solar PV installations in the "real-world" operating conditions (as opposed to the standard laboratory flash-test testing conditions (STC)) remains an area of active research [26–28]. Each PV



**Fig. 8** Solar PV energy generation trends measured during winter of 2021. Murdoch University Solar Greenhouse installation performance shown in comparison with an optimally tilted, conventional rooftop PV installation in Perth. Data sources: Enphase Enlighten data (greenhouse), and Fronius Solar.Web app. (Home PV system owned by Dr. M. Vasiliev)

system responds to its own uniquely local operating environment and its limitations, especially the external shading conditions, and the local climate type and its variations. It is well known that in the case of BIPV, where the installations often invariably involve multiple and non-optimum tilt angles (e.g. vertical walls) and azimuth orientations, significant (and season-dependent) discrepancies may be expected between the modelled energy outputs and actual measured system performance.

Our main findings over the autumn-winter of 2021 were that Murdoch University Solar Greenhouse performed as expected, despite having a large area of vertically oriented windows (e.g. at North and West Walls), and on some rainier days even outperformed a standard 6.6 kWp PV panels installation on an optimally tilted roof area (considering the installed PV capacity difference; data shown in Fig. 8). Both the North and West wall areas performed as expected (or better, particularly on some wall areas in the summer months of 2021-2022), considering the nonoptimum orientation/tilt angles, as well as the weather conditions during the winter of 2021. The energy amounts harvested daily approached ~19 kWh/day. Some energy harvesting limitations were also observed, arising due to the maximum AC power output limitations of microinverters used, and affecting primarily the roofmounted arrays on summer days. The data of Fig. 8 confirms that ClearVue solar windows are particularly suitable for efficient solar energy harvesting in adverse environmental conditions (e.g. during rainy winter days), even when installed at a range of different azimuth and tilt angles. This finding was expected, due to the window design features providing the capability of capturing the incoming sunlight energy from a wide range of incidence angles.

Significant energy savings were demonstrated in greenhouse grow-rooms fitted with ClearVue solar windows, which demonstrated approximately 40% of total energy self-sufficiency, due to the renewable energy generated. Figure 9 shows the



Fig. 9 Electric energy use trends in Murdoch University Solar Greenhouse grow-rooms observed during 2021–2022

measured electric energy consumption trends in all 4 grow-rooms, on a time scale of almost 1 year. Further optimizations to be applied to the internet-of-things (IoT)based HVAC control algorithms, involving more efficient air cooling applied through high-pressure evaporation of water mist, are expected to further improve the energy self-sufficiency, reducing the running time of high-power reverse-cycle air conditioners.

As was expected, conventionally glazed Room1 used electricity at a significantly higher rate, compared to solar grow-rooms, due to its significantly larger (by almost 30%) solar heat gain coefficient. Marginal (few %) energy use differences were noted between grow-rooms fitted with solar windows, possibly also correlated with their solar heat gain differences.

The following metered and documented electricity consumption data were obtained between 11 am June 21, 2021 and 11 am Jul 21, 2021 (a period of 30 full calendar days):

Room1: 981.65 kWh (32.72 kWh/day, or 0.68 kWh/m<sup>2</sup>/day); Room2: 347.6 kWh (11.58 kWh/day, or 0.24 kWh/m<sup>2</sup>/day); Rooms 3 and 4 both consumed near 0.25 kWh/m<sup>2</sup>/day. The grow-room floor areas were  $\sim$  48 m<sup>2</sup> each.

The total sum of rooms 1–4 energy use meterage was 5222.22 kWh (readings seen on 21 July 2021, and the energy consumption measurements started on 16 Apr 2021 when the meters were first installed). The total additional energy used by the corridor area (mainly corridor lighting) was measured at 331.93 kWh; therefore, the total 3-monthly greenhouse energy use sum metered was 5554.14 kWh. However, the total energy shown on the greenhouse smart energy meter as Imported from the grid was 4815 kWh. The balance (739.15 kWh) was self-consumed during the observation period in all greenhouse rooms (1–4) during PV generation. The energy exported to grid was measured to be near 420 kWh.

Considering the energy imported from the grid between 16 Apr and 21 July 2021 (4815 kWh) and the grid-exported 420 kWh, the net total grid energy import of 4395 kWh was recorded in 3 months of operation, for the entire greenhouse. At the same time, the 3-month total PV generation in 3 ClearVue grow-rooms was 1165 kWh.

The energy used in 3 rooms (incl. The self-consumption of 739 kWh), less small errors (due to reactance effects etc.) – the sum of 3 consumption meters for rooms 2–4 was at 3082.42 kWh. These data mean (accounting for the self-consumed energy) that the 3 ClearVue rooms have imported from grid in total only 3082.42kWh – 739kWh = 2343.4 kWh during 3 months of operation time.

The 3-monthly averaged energy self-sufficiency level (for all 3 CPV rooms) was equal to: PV Generation Total/Total Energy Used = then 1165 kWh/3082.42kWh = 37.8% – averaged between 16 Apr – 21 July 2021, with the record rainy June and July months in 2021. On the other hand, during the same 3-month period, the ratio of total energy generated in Rooms 2, 3, and 4 to the Grid-Imported energy was as high as 1165 kWh/2343.4 kWh = 49.7%. The costs of importing from grid only ~2.3 MWh in 3 months' time (~\$ 300/month, using offpeak Perth tariff of \$ 0.3896/kWh) indicate small running costs, compared to, e.g. the expected running costs of energy in other R&D greenhouses at Murdoch Campus. The designs of solar windows installed in 3 ClearVue grow-rooms slightly differed in terms of the number of luminescent material-doped polyvinyl butyral (PVB) lamination interlayers used and the concentrations of these materials distributed inside the polymer interlayers. Two differently doped PVB designs were used, namely (1) "PVB-1" of lower doping concentration for higher-clarity windows, and (2) "PVB-2" of slightly higher luminescent particle concentration. One major finding made immediately after the greenhouse construction was that, despite the differing luminescent/scattering inorganic particle densities in different PVB interlayer types used in different grow-rooms, no substantial haze-related visual clarity or visual appearance differences were noted between windows of different design modification. This was due to the rather modest concentrations of functional materials incorporated into both types of 0.76 mm thick PVB, being below ~0.1 wt%. The following interlayer design differences related to the glazing design differences between grow-rooms 2, 3, and 4:

- Room 2 windows used two slightly higher-haze, but identical interlayers ("PVB-2" + "PVB-2").
- Room 3 windows used two differently doped interlayers ("PVB-2" + "PVB-1").
- Room 4 windows used a single fluorescent interlayer (high-clarity "PVB-1"), with the other interlayer being "Ordinary PVB".

Two PVB interlayers were needed to laminate the inner pane (integrated LSCtype panel) of each triple-glazed window system; each inner pane was itself composed of three 4 mm-thick low-iron glass plates. During the initial (pre-installation) field testing of all windows conducted at Murdoch Campus in February 2021 in outdoor natural-sunlight conditions, some performance differences between different window design types were noted, even though testing at standard test conditions (STC) could not be then performed, and the factory flash-lamp STC tests revealed only marginal (few %) peak power-output differences when measured at normal incidence angle. When measured at the optimized (by way of measuring the shortcircuit current  $I_{sc}$ ) angles of incidence, and at peak outdoor sunlight irradiation, the windows (expectedly) showed the same open-circuit voltages near 61 V; however, the measured  $I_{sc}$  values differed systematically from ~840–860 mA in windows of Room 4, up to ~950–980 mA in windows designed for installation in Rooms 2 and 3. Therefore, the solar energy harvesting performance was expected to also differ by up to ~10% between the extremely-low-haze Room 4 and other ClearVue rooms.

It is important to note that the energy production outputs of any PV or BIPV system are seasonally dependent, very installation-orientation-dependent, and, while being correlated quantitatively with the peak power generation (kWp installed), still require a close examination and performance monitoring across multiple seasons, especially if direct comparisons between different BIPV system design types are to be made. The overall objective of any PV/BIPV system design is to maximize the PV Yield (measured in kWh/kW<sub>p</sub>/year), in order to maximize the yearly renewable energy production output from each installation site. The Enphase Envoy online data interface allowed to map the PV energy production of all individual PV arrays (bundles of parallel-connected solar windows distributed over the greenhouse building envelope). Thus, the total energy production at different

sections of greenhouse installation could be monitored online. Due to the electrical system design-related and geometric constraints of this greenhouse BIPV installation, it was not possible to install all separate 12-window PV arrays mounted on identically oriented surfaces and using identical window design types. Instead, we ensured (to the extent possible, since some windows also required replacement during the construction process) that windows installed in each grow-room featured the same glazing design variation. However, most 12-window arrays featured a combination of wall- and roof-mounted windows, often extending over 2 different rooms per array. The power generation on roof areas would have been affected by factors such as weather-induced soiling and (during warmer seasons) the microinverters AC output limits. Figure 10 shows the electric design schematic of the distribution of different north-facing PV arrays placed over the window and roof areas in all 3



**Fig. 10** Roof-mounted arrays (top) and Nth Wall arrays (bottom image) long-term energy generation data. (Note that the north-facing Array C long-term production figure was actually 621 kWh, erroneously swapped in the installer's array diagram with Array B production data (415 kWh)). Each of the grow-rooms (2, 3, and 4) had 5 vertical columns of solar windows installed across the north-facing wall and roof areas; the wall height was 3 rows of windows. A conventional louvre-type window was placed in the middle of solar-window wall in each room, shown as clear space in diagram

grow-rooms, with roof and wall areas shown in separate diagrams. Array B had 3 windows placed onto the north wall and another 9 on the west wall; Array A (not shown) was also placed on the west wall. The web interface allowed energy production data collection summarized over user-defined time-frames.

The vertical wall areas are better representative of BIPV-deployed system energy yield performance, due to the expected reductions in energy amounts harvested, compared to roof areas, and also due to relatively smaller area contamination induced by weather. The wall-mounted PV windows were also expected to be less affected by the temperature-induced efficiency variations, due to their placement closer to ground level (in contact with cooler layers of greenhouse air) and receiving less direct incoming solar radiation flux per unit area. Long-term north-facing wall windows performance averages were observed between the different rooms of greenhouse between 16 Apr 2021 and 21 Oct 2022.

Array J windows data were representative (11/12 windows) of Room2 (Nth Wall) energy harvesting performance during the long-term observation period (18 months), amounting to 41.83 kWh/window.

Array F (split between Rooms 3 and 4 on the north wall, with 7 windows being of Room3 glazing design, and Array C (split between the Nth Wall and roof of Room4) provide the reliable estimate for the long-term comparative data trends for different window design types. Given that the long-term average rooftop generation per window on roof of Room4 was 59.167 kWh/window (data from roof-based Arrays D and E), the total contribution of 6 wall-mounted windows of Array C (Room 4) can be derived to be (621–6\*59.167) kWh = 265.99 kWh, or 44.33 kWh/window.

The 12 windows of Array J (Room 2) generated only ~41.83 kWh/window (~ 5.6% less than wall windows of Room 4), however, there were vehicles frequently parked (during peak insolation hours) outside and near the wall of Rooms 1 and 2; strong external shading effects could have been expected, possibly affecting the generation data of Room2 northern wall.

The 12 windows of Array F (mainly belonging to Room3 glazing design type, with some (max. 2) windows on the Room 4 part of Array J also being replaced during construction with the windows of Room3 interlayer design type) generated 49.75 kWh/window during the observation period. These data suggest the minimum long-term energy-harvesting outperformance of Room3 Nth-wall windows, compared with Room4, to be ~12%. This figure also correlates well with the original field performance evaluation tests performed in February 2021, prior to the installation of solar windows into greenhouse structure. Array F windows have also consistently demonstrated significant PV Yield performance differences during warmer months (compared with the predicted energy yields calculated using a conventional-PV-based model, based on installed capacity, physical orientation, and local climate).

Figure 11 shows the results of the summer-time PV Yield comparison made with a conventional PV or BIPV system installation of identical installed capacity placed onto a north-facing vertical wall in Perth. The energy production data for December



Fig. 11 Measured monthly energy production of 12-window bundle (Array F, 35.3 kWh) mounted on a north-facing vertical wall of Murdoch Greenhouse versus the predicted monthly energy output (23 kWh) of a conventional PV or BIPV installation of identical installed capacity (0.4752 $W_p$ ) also mounted in the same geometric orientation, in Perth climate

2021 from Enphase Envoy interface shows a 53.4% energy production increase, compared to that expected from a conventional PV installation of same capacity.

Similar PV Yield comparison results for the wall-based windows were also observed in other months (e.g. Nov 2021 and Jan 2022, when the weather was at its most stable for Perth). The PV Yields exceeding these available from conventional BIPV systems were expected, due to the design of ClearVue windows featuring the reduced angle-of-incidence sensitivity of electric power output, simultaneously with peak-output window orientation being slightly away from normal incidence. This makes these solar windows attractive for the (intrinsically multi-oriented) BIPV installations.

The main findings related to the performance of Murdoch University Solar Greenhouse were as follows:

- Greenhouse microclimate control hardware and software configuration has been optimized for providing high energy efficiency.
- Accurate temperature control was demonstrated, maintaining microclimate at  $\pm 2$  °C from the required setpoints, during both the daytime and night-time periods.
- Energy-efficient mist-evaporator cooling strategy has been demonstrated, also providing humidity control and reduced cooling-related energy use.
- The summer-season HVAC/greenhouse climate monitoring results have confirmed that the HVAC and IoT climate-control systems designed specifically for Murdoch Greenhouse by the ClearVue team were capable of providing the required fine climate control during the hot summer months in Perth. During the winter months, relatively small amounts of energy were used to provide the effective heating.
- Electric energy production by multi-oriented window-integrated PV (WIPV) solar windows installation demonstrated to be in line with the expected performance.

- Different window design types resulted in different energy harvesting performance characteristics (as was expected); the results of energy production monitoring will be utilized for further fine-tuning of the PVB interlayer recipes.
- High levels of energy self-sufficiency (averaging up to ~40%, and up to ~60% demonstrated in window-integrated solar greenhouse on sunny autumn days in Perth), provided the most energy-efficient climate control algorithms were used.
- Greater efficiency of water use in ClearVue rooms demonstrated (up to ~20% during winter grow-season), due to high thermal insulation and lower solar heat gain, compared with conventionally-glazed room.
- Substantial PV Yield improvements in ClearVue solar windows over the conventional wall-based BIPV systems have been demonstrated, comparing the data for identical installed capacities (kW<sub>p</sub>) and physical window orientation.

### 4 High-Transparency WIPV: Decarbonization Potential

With BIPV field installations continuing to grow worldwide, using an increasing range of products and different design features, there is an increasing research attention to the contributions these systems will be making in terms of decarbonization and sustainability. Of special interest is the significant decarbonization potential of transparent and semi-transparent BIPV and solar windows, which could become the only widely used construction materials featuring a combination of ongoing energy savings and generation, and offsetting carbon emissions in products previously using materials with high embedded carbon (glass and framing).

During the second half of 2021, ClearVue commissioned energy efficiency and sustainability specialists, Footprint (Canada) to develop an energy-efficient archetype model office building named "ClearZero" to demonstrate how ClearVue's window-integrated photovoltaics can be used to assist in the design of highly energy efficient, energy neutral buildings. We completed the design of an Archetype model building of 15,000 m<sup>2</sup> internal area (an artist's rendering based on architectural design software is shown in Fig. 12 [29], to demonstrate how ClearVue windows can achieve a Net Zero or Near Zero energy-use building operation. Modelling was completed on a design in Toronto, Canada, benchmarked against the Toronto Green Standard (TGS) from 2030 - one of the world's highest standards of building performance. The Archetype was shown to achieve the highest level of performance under the TGS from 2030 (V6 Tier 1) and an ENERGY STAR score in the top 1% of Canadian office buildings for energy performance.

The Archetype demonstrates the energy performance of a low-carbon energyefficient building design along with the renewable energy generation of the on-site photovoltaic arrays in the form of ClearVue's PV glazing across all glazed surfaces – and 50% of the roof area of the building covered with a typical roof-mounted PV array – together delivering approximately 40% of the energy needs for the building during its in-use phase. Net Zero energy use was also shown to be easily achieved by covering only 37% of the mandated car parking spaces for a building of the Archetype's size and scale with additional roof-based PV. ClearVue has achieved

Total Energy Use Intensity (TEUI)	CPV TEUI	Canadian Median TEUI	% Reduction from Current Canadian Median	
Total Energy Use Intensity (TEUI)	CPV TEUI (ekWh/m²)	Canadian Median TEUI (ekWh/m²)	% Reduction from Current Canadian Median	
Total Energy Use Intensity (TEUI) CPV Windows Only	CPV TEUI (ekWh/m²) 62.7	Canadian Median TEUI (ekWh/m²) 228	% Reduction from Current Canadian Median -72.5%	
Total Energy Use Intensity (TEUI) CPV Windows Only CPV Windows + Roof PV	CPV TEUI (ekWh/m²) 62.7 39.8	Canadian Median TEUI (ekWh/m²) 228 228	% Reduction from Current Canadian Median -72.5% -82.5%	
Total Energy Use Intensity (TEUI)         CPV Windows Only         CPV Windows + Roof PV         CPV + Roof+Car Park to Net Zero	CPV TEUI (ekWh/m²) 62.7 39.8 0	Canadian Median TEUI (ekWh/m²) 228 228 228 228	% Reduction from Current Canadian Median -72.5% -82.5% -100%	
Total Energy Use Intensity (TEUI)         CPV Windows Only         CPV Windows + Roof PV         CPV + Roof+Car Park to Net Zero         Greenhouse Gas Emissions Intensity (GHGI)	CPV TEUI (ekWh/m²) 62.7 39.8 0 CPV GHGI	Canadian Median TEUI (ekWh/m²) 228 228 228 228 Canadian Median GHGI	% Reduction from Current Canadian Median -72.5% -82.5% -100% % Reduction from Current Canadian Median	
Total Energy Use Intensity (TEUI)         CPV Windows Only         CPV Windows + Roof PV         CPV + Roof+Car Park to Net Zero         Greenhouse Gas Emissions Intensity (GHGI)	CPV TEUI (ekWh/m <sup>2</sup> ) 62.7 39.8 0 CPV GHGI (kg eCO <sub>2</sub> /m <sup>2</sup> )	Canadian Median TEUI (ekWh/m²) 228 228 228 228 Canadian Median GHGI (kg eCO <sub>2</sub> /m²)	% Reduction from Current Canadian Median -72.5% -82.5% -100% % Reduction from Current Canadian Median	
Total Energy Use Intensity (TEUI)         CPV Windows Only         CPV Windows + Roof PV         CPV + Roof+Car Park to Net Zero         Greenhouse Gas Emissions Intensity (GHGI)         CPV Windows Only	CPV TEUI (ekWh/m²) 62.7 39.8 0 0 CPV GHGI (kg eCO <sub>2</sub> /m²) 3.2	Canadian Median TEUI (ekWh/m²) 228 228 228 228 228 Canadian Median GHGI (kg eCO <sub>2</sub> /m²) 74.2	% Reduction from Current Canadian Median -72.5% -82.5% -100% % Reduction from Current Canadian Median -95.7%	
Total Energy Use Intensity (TEUI)         CPV Windows Only         CPV Windows + Roof PV         CPV + Roof+Car Park to Net Zero         Greenhouse Gas Emissions Intensity (GHGI)         CPV Windows Only         CPV Windows + Roof PV	CPV TEUI (ekWh/m²) 62.7 39.8 0 0 CPV GHGI (kg eCO <sub>2</sub> /m²) 3.2 2	Canadian Median TEUI (ekWh/m²) 228 228 228 228 Canadian Median GHGI (kg eCO <sub>2</sub> /m²) 74.2 74.2	* Reduction from Current Canadian Median -72.5% -82.5% -100% * Reduction from Current Canadian Median -95.7% -97.3%	

Fig. 12 Artist's impression of the front view of the "ClearZero Archetype" and technical data summary on the energy use intensity from the report by footprint

the 2030 TGS benchmarks all while maintaining window-to-wall ratios on the building elevations of 90% on the South, 70% East, 70% West and 40% North. These high fenestration ratios mean more natural light is available to end users of the building – a key factor in the movement towards "building wellness" design – all without compromising on the carbon footprint of the building.

## 5 Conclusions

We have provided an up-to-date outlook on the recent trends in the field of semitransparent BIPV, focusing on the development of high-transparency solar window systems. Advances in solar window development and related materials and technologies have been described; installation examples have been reviewed, together with a discussion on the relevant technical performance characteristics. The wide applications potential of this novel type of energy-generating transparent construction materials includes commercial buildings, public infrastructure, and agrivoltaics. We demonstrated that significant energy savings and precise control over internal microclimate parameters are possible in commercial greenhouses using solar windows. The substantial role which high-transparency solar windows will play in the near future in helping decarbonize the built environments has also been illustrated, using the data and results from a third-party case study of an archetype building using ClearVue solar windows at a high fenestration rate, showing the potential for substantial carbon footprint reductions.

### References

- 1. Capuano, L., International Energy Outlook 2018 (IEO2018); US Energy Information Administration: Washington, DC, USA, 2018.
- 2. IEA Renewables-2021, Executive Summary https://www.iea.org/fuels-and-technologies/solar (2021) (accessed on 13 January 2022).
- Biyik, E.; Araz, M.; Hepbasli, A.; Shahrestani, M.; Yao, R.; Shao, L.; Essah, E.; Oliveira, A.C.; del Cao, T.; Rico, E.; et al. A key review of building integrated photovoltaic (BIPV) systems. Eng. Sci. Technol. Int. J. (2017), 20, 833–858.
- Vasiliev, M.; Nur-E-Alam, M.; Alameh, K. Recent Developments in Solar Energy-Harvesting Technologies for Building Integration and Distributed Energy Generation. Energies (2019), 12, 1080. https://doi.org/10.3390/en12061080
- Toledo, C., Scognamiglio, A., Agrivoltaic Systems Design and Assessment: A Critical Review, and a Descriptive Model towards a Sustainable Landscape Vision (Three-Dimensional Agrivoltaic Patterns), Sustainability, 13, 6871 (2021), https://doi.org/10.3390/su13126871
- 6. Clearvue Technologies website https://www.clearvuepv.com/frequently-asked-questions/ (accessed on 12 October 2022).
- 7. Debije, M.G., Verbunt, P.P.C., Thirty Years of Luminescent Solar Concentrator Research: Solar Energy for the Built Environment, Adv. Energy Mater., 2, 12–35 (2012).
- Debije, M.G., Rajkumar V.A., Direct versus indirect illumination of a prototype luminescent solar concentrator, Solar Energy, 122, 334–340 (2015), https://doi.org/10.1016/j. solener.2015.08.036
- Desmet, L.; Ras, A.J.M.; de Boer, D.K.G.; Debije, M.G. Monocrystalline silicon photovoltaic luminescent solar concentrator with 4.2% power conversion efficiency. Opt. Lett. (2012), 37, 3087–3089.
- Reinders, A., Kishore, R., Slooff, L., and Eggink, W. Luminescent solar concentrator photovoltaic designs. Jpn. J. Appl. Phys. 57, 08RD10 (2018).
- Zhang, B., Lyu, G., Kelly, E.A., Evans, R.C., Förster Resonance Energy Transfer in Luminescent Solar Concentrators, Adv. Sci., 9, 2201160 (2022), DOI: https://doi.org/10.1002/ advs.202201160.
- Warner, T., Ghiggino, K.P., Rosengarten, G., A critical analysis of luminescent solar concentrator terminology and efficiency results, Solar Energy, 246, 119–140 (2022). https://doi. org/10.1016/j.solener.2022.09.011
- Device for generating electric energy, US Patent US11162302B2, https://patents.google.com/ patent/US11162302B2/en
- Li, H.; Wu, K.; Lim, J.; Song, H.-J.; Klimov, V.I. Doctor-blade deposition of quantum dots onto standard window glass for low-loss large-area luminescent solar concentrators. Nat. Energy, 16157 (2016). https://doi.org/10.1038/nenergy.2016.157

- Vasiliev, M.; Alghamedi, R.; Nur-E-Alam, M.; Alameh, K. Photonic microstructures for energy-generating clear glass and net-zero energy buildings. Sci. Rep., 6, 31831 (2016).
- Alghamedi, R.; Vasiliev, M.; Nur-E-Alam, M.; Alameh, K. Spectrally-Selective All-Inorganic Scattering Luminophores For Solar Energy-Harvesting Clear Glass Windows. Sci. Rep., 4, 6632 (2014).
- Ramachandran, A.M., Sangeetha, M.S., Thampi, A.S., Singh, M., Asok, A., A comprehensive review on optics and optical materials for planar waveguide-based compact concentrated solar photovoltaics, Results in Engineering, 16, 100665 (2022). https://doi.org/10.1016/j. rineng.2022.100665
- You, Y., Tong, X., Channa, A.I., Zhi, H., Cai, M., Zhao, H., Xia L., Liu, G., Zhao, H., Wang, Z., High-efficiency luminescent solar concentrators based on Composition-tunable Eco-friendly Core/shell quantum dots, Chemical Engineering Journal, 452, Part 3, 139490 (2023), https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.cej.2022.139490
- Avancis PowerMax Skala Datasheet (2022). Available online: https://www.avancis.de/en/ products/powermaxrskala-40/ (accessed on 13 January 2022).
- Yang, C.; Lunt, R.R. Limits of visibly transparent luminescent solar concentrators. Adv. Opt. Mater., 5, 1600851 (2017).
- Vasiliev, M.; Alameh, K.; Nur-E-Alam, M. Spectrally-Selective Energy-Harvesting Solar Windows for Public Infrastructure Applications. Appl. Sci., 8, 849 (2018). https://doi. org/10.3390/app8060849
- 22. Ren, S., Shou, C., Jin, S., Chen, G., Han, S., Chen, Z., Chen, X., Yang, S., Guo, Y., Tu, C.-C., Silicon quantum dot luminescent solar concentrators and downshifters with antireflection coatings for enhancing perovskite solar cell performance. ACS Photonics 8 (8), 2392–2399 (2021). https://doi.org/10.1021/acsphotonics.1c00550
- Aghaei, M., Pelosi, R., Wong, W.W.H., Schmidt, T., Debije, M.G., Reinders, A.H.M.E., Measured power conversion efficiencies of bifacial luminescent solar concentrator photovoltaic devices of the mosaic series. Progress in Photovoltaics: Research and Applications 30 (7), 726–739 (2022). https://doi.org/10.1002/pip.3546
- Goetzberger, A., Greube, W. Solar-energy conversion with fluorescent collectors. Appl. Phys., 14, 123–139 (1977).
- Vasiliev, M.; Nur-E-Alam, M.; Alameh, K. Initial Field Testing Results from Building-Integrated Solar Energy Harvesting Windows Installation in Perth, Australia. Appl. Sci., 9, 4002 (2019). https://doi.org/10.3390/app9194002
- Y. Hu, PV moduleperformance under real-world test conditions–a data analytics approach, M.Sc. Thesis, Case Western Reserve University (2014).
- E. Ela, V. Diakov, E. Ibanez, and M. Heaney, "Impacts of Variability and Uncertainty in Solar Photovoltaic Generation at Multiple Timescales," Technical Report NREL/TP-5500-58274, NREL, Golden, Colorado, USA (2013).
- Imteaz, M.A.; Ahsan, A. Solar panels: Real efficiencies, potential productions and payback periods for major Australian cities. Sust. Energy Technol. Assessm., 25, 119–125 (2018).
- Peacock, B., Modelling finds building with WA company's solar windows nearly eliminate operational emissions https://www.pv-magazine-australia.com/2022/01/13/modelling-findsbuilding-with-wa-companys-solar-windows-nearly-eliminates-operational-emissions/ (2022) (accessed on 25 October, 2022).

# Modelling and Energy Analysis of a Solar Cooling System Powered by a Photovoltaic (PV) System for a Net-Zero Energy Building (NZEB) Using TRNSYS-PVsyst



Mohammad Mehdi Salehi Dezfouli, Alireza Dehghani-Sanij, and Kushsairy Abdul Kadir

### Abbreviations

AC	Air-Conditioning
ASHRAE	American Society of Heating, Refrigeration, and Air-Conditioning
	Engineers
BIPV	Building Integrated Photovoltaics
CFCs	Chlorofluorocarbons
CHWR	Chilled Water Return
CHWS	Chilled Water Supply
COP	Coefficient of Performance
DC	Direct Current
FCU	Fan Coil Unit
FiT	Feed-in Tariff
GHGs	Greenhouse Gases
HDCS	Hybrid Desiccant Cooling System
HVAC	Heating, Ventilation, and Air-Conditioning
LHR	Latent Heat Ratio
MBIPV	Malaysian Building Integrated Photovoltaics
NEM	Net Energy Metering
NZEB	Net-Zero Energy Building

M. M. Salehi Dezfouli · K. Abdul Kadir

A. Dehghani-Sanij (⊠)

Waterloo Institute for Sustainable Energy (WISE), University of Waterloo, Waterloo, ON, Canada e-mail: alireza.dehghanisanij@uwaterloo.ca

© The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2024 A. Sayigh (ed.), *Reducing the Effects of Climate Change Using Building-Integrated and Building-Applied Photovoltaics in the Power Supply*, Innovative Renewable Energy, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-42584-4\_14 315

British Malaysian Institute Universiti Kuala Lumpur (UniKL BMI), Selangor, Malaysia e-mail: mehdi@unikl.edu.my; kushsairy@unikl.edu.my

PV	Photovoltaic
SEDA	Sustainable Energy Development Authority
SHR	Sensible Heat Ratio
UKM	Universiti Kebangsaan Malaysia

### 1 Introduction

Because of the impact of greenhouse gases (GHGs) on the ozone layer, the average temperature of land and ocean surfaces has risen by approximately 1.5 °C between 1880 and 2020 [1, 2]. Buildings consume a massive amount of energy, mainly supplied through fossil fuels. Heating, ventilation, and air-conditioning (HVAC) systems are responsible for about 40% to 60% of a building's overall energy use [3, 4]. The need for air-conditioned cooling systems has surged even in certain regions where natural cooling was formerly sufficient. Ironically, the high energy consumption and use of chlorofluorocarbons (CFCs) that are inherent in conventional airconditioning (AC) systems contribute to this environmental crisis (e.g., global warming and climate change) [5]. There are two types of approaches to reducing a building's energy consumption: active and passive. Moreover, both active and passive energy-efficient measures can improve the energy performance of a building [6]. The heating systems, appliances, cooling systems, and lighting systems fall under the active category, whereas improvements to the building's envelope (e.g., the walls [7], windows [8], and roofs [9]) would be considered the passive category. As depicted in Fig. 1, this chapter focuses on energy-saving active design techniques. Using an energy audit, a case study zone is chosen to investigate the cooling system's energy efficiency. Following the findings of energy measurement, a method of optimization is used to assess the energy-saving potential of designing and executing a solar desiccant cooling system as a possible solution.

In general, the consumption of energy by a cooling system (e.g., an airconditioner) relies on various parameters, including the internal design temperature, external conditions, construction materials, and orientation of the building [10]. AC systems must be capable of removing both latent and sensible loads from each zone in order to provide effective cooling. The humidity and thermal load that must be removed from a building to attain thermal comfort are measured using the latent heat ratio (LHR) and the sensible heat ratio (SHR) [11, 12]. The SHR is the proportion of sensible heat to the total load, while the LHR is the proportion of latent heat to the total load [13]. Due to excessive dehumidification, the cooling systems' energy usage in hot and humid environments is more than in temperate regions since the value of LHR in tropical buildings is greater. AC application without adequate dehumidification raises the possibility of condensation on the walls and sick building syndrome, as cooling coils are incapable of handling the whole latent load [14]. Whereas, to offer sufficient mechanical dehumidification, certain issues, such as excessive cooling and inadequate indoor air quality, may arise. Consequently, balancing the cooling coil for the sensible cooling and dehumidification process is



Fig. 1 The scope of the current research



Fig. 2 Schematic diagram of the solid desiccant cooling system

the most significant hurdle. Desiccant cooling systems are capable of doing dehumidification and sensible cooling processes independently [15–17]. As shown in Fig. 2, generally, the desiccant cooling system consists of four main parts: desiccant dehumidifier [18], thermal regeneration source [19], heat exchanger device [20], and cooling device [21]. For each part, there is potential for using different materials and equipment that the cooling system designer can select based on the operation and weather conditions. Normally, the humid air becomes dry in the first step by crossing through the dehumidifier. In the second step, the heat exchanger acts as per-cooling to reduce dry air temperature while at the same time per heating for the regeneration side. Then, the air's temperature can reach the requirement set point in the cooling device by reducing temperature.

Desiccant cooling methods have a lower coefficient of performance (COP) than AC systems [22]. In recent decades, significant attempts have been made to improve the efficiency of desiccant cooling systems by simulating [23–25] and conducting experiments [26–28] in regions with diverse climatic conditions.

This chapter details the three steps of the design process for a PV-powered desiccant cooling system. To design and analyze a desiccant cooling system to be replaced with a conventional cooling system for a building or zone, an energy audit is required to achieve several variables, including cooling load, energy consumption, and thermal comfort. According to cooling load distribution, the LHR, and the SHR could be detected as well as potential energy saving. The desiccant cooling system will be recommended for building with high LHR (>40%). In the second step of the design process, the configuration of a desiccant cooling system can be selected and simulated in the TRNSYS software. The result obtained from the energy usage of a conventional cooling system and a desiccant cooling system can be compared, and according to the energy consumption profile, a PV system can be designed.

### 2 Building Energy Audit

Auditing a building's energy usage is a crucial step in the process of managing energy initiatives [29]. Energy audits are carried out for a number of reasons. In general, they are performed to specify when, where, and how much energy is used in buildings [30]. Energy audits are also carried out to propose strategies on how to cut energy expenses. There are three different levels of energy audits [31], according to the American Society of Heating, Refrigeration, and Air-Conditioning Engineers (ASHRAE). In the level one audit, possible energy efficiency enhancements are identified, the basic building configuration is described, and the kind and nature of energy systems are assessed. In the level two audit, energy monitoring in building systems is used to conduct an exhaustive evaluation of energy consumption. In the level three audit, the potential energy savings, appropriate technology, implementation processes, cost, and payback period of all identified energy-saving measures are investigated in depth. For level three objectives, the building must be modelled in an energy modelling software package to discover the most efficient assessment of different efficiency scenarios [32].

# Case Study

A case study in Malaysia adopted three levels of ASHRAE energy audit to evaluate building energy performance. The chosen case study contains one fan coil unit (FCU) as the conventional cooling system in the seminar room. The study space is situated on the fifth floor of a building (Fig. 3a) at the UKM that was built in Malaysia in 2013. This building's particular coordinates are 2° 55′ 13.0″. Malaysia





Fig. 3 (a) Case study location and (b) limitations of the case study [33]

is a country that is primarily located in a tropical climate—between  $3^{\circ} 5'$  N and  $101^{\circ} 43'$  E with a hot and humid environment. The maximum air temperature and humidity values are 30-38 °C and 70-90%, respectively. The case study was classified into two boundaries, namely, as depicted in Fig. 3b, an FCU's system and a room.

The FCU's system is equipped with four networks (fresh air, supply air, mixed air, and return air), a fan, a cooling coil, chilled water return (CHWR), and chilled water supply (CHWS).

### Seminar Room Specifications

The selected space is 24 m<sup>2</sup> in size, and is employed for conferences and academic sessions with a 30 people-maximum occupancy. The space contains a total of four walls: two exterior (A and D) and two interior (B and C). Walls A, B, C, and D, respectively, face southeast (SE), northeast (NE), northwest (NW), and southwest (SW) (Fig. 4a). Windows make up 95% of wall area D (Fig. 4b). Both of the room's entrances are placed on wall B (corridor wall). Wall C connects the two rooms being used for the research. Walls, windows, and doors all play a role in the amount of heat gained or lost in a given space. Table 1 displays the details of these factors.

### Fan Coil Unit (FCU) Specifications

The ceiling of the seminar room is outfitted with an FCU that sized  $429 \times 899 \times 1475$  (mm), has a capacity of 56,277 Btu/h, and discharges 9.5 (igpm) of water. Heat is transferred in the FCU's cooling coil using an air/water flow method. Figure 5 depicts the FCU's air and water flow mechanism that contributes to the case study's border. The sensible and latent heat of the room is transferred to the water (CHWR) in the cooling coil via a combination of both fresh air (green line) and return air (red



Fig. 4 (a) Position of room and (b) an internal view of the room [33]

	Dimension (cm)					
Subject	Length	Width	Thickness	Туре	Material	U-value (W/m <sup>2</sup> K)
Wall A	690	274	15	External wall	Brick plaster	2.16
Wall B	646	274	15	Internal wall	Brick plaster	2.16
Wall C	646	274	15	Internal wall	Brick plaster	2.16
Wall D	690	274	15	External wall	Brick plaster	2.16
Ceiling	690	646	35	Poorly insulated	Cement concrete	1
Floor	690	646	35	Poorly insulated	Cement concrete	1
Window	600	295	1	Single glazed	Glass	5.7
Doors	204	143	5	Swing door	Wood	3.05
Shades	600	295	0.2	sliding panels	fabric panels	-

 Table 1
 The room specifications



Fig. 5 The airflow mechanism in the fan coil unit (FCU) [33]

line). The blue supply air is dispersed throughout the room by means of six diffusers after having been mechanically dehumidified and cooled in the cooling coil. Three energy-intensive FCU parts were analyzed: the fan, the pump, and the chiller. The pump and chiller energy usage were tracked using the hydraulic power and cooling coil capacity, respectively. The fan system consists of a rotor and a direct current (DC) motor with a capacity of 2 kW.

Energy audits are a helpful tool for building owners in assessing energy use and adjusting boost efficiency. Three ASHRAE energy audit levels were employed to

evaluate the seminar room in this research. Site assessments, often called preliminary audits, are a high-level overview of a building's energy system that can reveal missing pieces of information necessary for a thorough consumption breakdown [34]. According to observation, the seminar room's ambient temperature decreased to a level below that at which its occupants could remain comfortable, forcing them to dress in warm clothing. A rigorous energy audit at ASHRAE level two comprises in-depth studies into how energy is used and the identification of energy-saving methods. At level three, the auditing procedure also includes monitoring, data gathering, and engineering analysis. These were utilized as a reference to determine the precise energy allocation in the suggested cooling systems [35].

### 3 Measurement and Data Collection

According to the scope of the case study, the energy distribution in the FCU should be examined based on the seminar room load. Prior to measuring the cooling load and FCU energy consumption, each boundary's measurement parameters were defined. There are two types of measurement parameters: (a) the FCU-related parameters and (b) the room-related parameters. Both sorts of parameters must be measured and recorded concurrently. Table 2 illustrates the FCU's measuring parameters and their respective placements within the FCU system.

In most cases, the FCU perimeter will include a chiller, a pump, and a fan. To define the overall energy of the FCU, it is needed to measure and log the energy utilization of each component. By determining the air characteristics of the four air channels (fresh air, mixed air, supplied air, and return air), the FCU boundary may calculate the total energy consumed by the chiller in terms of the cooling coil capacity. Due to the fact that each fan is connected to its own FCU, its energy consumption can be monitored in real time via a fan key. Meanwhile, the rate at which chilled water is being pumped through the FCU can be employed as a proxy for the energy required to run the FCU pump. In this study, we installed the appropriate measurement equipment to track the parameters of the case study. The seminar room's initial temperature, temperature fluctuations throughout monitoring, and the room's

	Requirement data		
Purpose of energy monitoring	Parameters	Locations	
Fan	Voltage	Key of fan	
	Ampere	Key of fan	
Chiller-cooling coil	Temperature of air	Mixed air, return air, supply air, fresh air	
	Relative humidity	Mixed air, return air, supply air, fresh air	
	Airflow rate	Supply air, fresh air	
Pump	Chilled water flow rate Chilled water pipe		
	Differential ahead	Distance between pump to FCU	

Table 2 Fan coil unit (FCU) measuring parameters

	Measurement parameters		
Purpose of monitoring	Parameters	Locations	
Sensible load	Temperature	Supply air	
	Temperature	Return air	
	Airflow rate	Supply air	
Latent load	Humidity	Supply air	
	Humidity	Return air	
	Airflow rate	Supply air	

Table 3 The room's measuring parameters

sensible and latent loads were all measured by placing sensors along the room's perimeter. The case study involved continuous monitoring and recording of the room-related characteristics (Table 3), which were then used to calculate the sensible and latent loads.

All of the sensors, such as thermometers and hygrometers, as well as the flow metres for both water and air, were placed in their designated areas, as shown in Table 4. Figure 6 represents the setup of a data logger with all instruments attached to its channels for PC-based data logging. The data logger was configured to record data every 20 min between 8 AM and 6 PM in April 2019.

The accuracy of the installed apparatus, wiring, network, and data logger outputs was verified using manual measurements. The FCU temperature was set to 25 °C in accordance with ASHRAE standard indoor conditions. All over the six-month period of data collection, the room and FCU conditions remained unchanged. The collected data was analyzed to determine the cooling load and FCU performance.

### Data Analysis

The acquired data are analyzed in terms of cooling load, cooling coil capacity, and energy distribution, which are explained below.

#### **Cooling Load Analysis**

The cooling load refers to the quantity of sensible and latent heat that a cooling system needs to eliminate from a closed space. In this study, the quantities of sensible and latent loads were determined based on the obtained data from the energy audit. According to the airflow rate and the temperature discrepancy between supply and return air, the sensible cooling load is estimated using the following equation [37]:

$$Q_{sl} = 1.26 \times m \times \left(T_2 - T_1\right) \tag{1}$$

			Measurement	Location of
Туре	No.	Equipment	parameter	installation
Room	1	CR110 solar radiation transmitter, range from 0 to 1500 W/m <sup>2</sup> , accuracy: 5% of reading	Solar radiation level, W/m <sup>2</sup>	Staircase area
	2	TH-100 T/RH transmitter, accuracy: 2%, response time: 15 s	Temp/RH, °C/%	Staircase area
	3	Pt100 temperature probe SF 50–CRYO, the operating temperature of PTFE cable:	Temperature, °C	Outside of wall A
	4	from -100 to +80 °C	Temperature, °C	Outside of wall B
	5	TH-100 T/RH transmitter, accuracy: 2%, response time: 15 s	Temp/RH, °C/%	Outside of wall C
	6	Pt100 temperature probe SF 50	Temperature, °C	Attached to window
Fan system	7	MAX-355 compact TRMS 400 A AC/DC clamp multimeter	fan unit Vrms (V), Irms (A)	Fan unit
Cooling system	8	TH-100 T/RH transmitter, accuracy: 2%, response time: 15 s	Temp/RH, °C/%	Before cooling coil
	9	TH-100 T/RH transmitter, accuracy: 2%, response time: 15 s	Temp/RH, °C/%	Seminar room ceiling
	10	GHD-30 T/RH transmitter for HVAC, accuracy: 3%	Temp/RH, °C/%	After mixer
	11	TH-100 T/RH transmitter, accuracy: 2%, response time: 15 s	Temp/RH, °C/%	Fresh air
	12	Type K thermocouple SKCT with a measuring range of $-50$ to $+250$ °C	Temperature, °C	CHWS (water piping)
	13		Temperature, °C	CHWR (water piping)
	14	DBM610-airflow meter, measuring range: 40–3500 m <sup>3</sup> /h	Airflow rate	Diffuser
Data collection	15	Graphtec - GL840-WV Data Logger, ±20 mV to ±100 V over 12 ranges	Data logger	Control room

 Table 4
 Measurement parameters of the room [36]

where the  $Q_{sl}$  (kW) is the sensible load, m (m<sup>3</sup>/s) is the airflow rate, and the supply and return air temperatures are  $T_1$  (°C), and  $T_2$  (°C), respectively. In Eq. (2), the latent load is determined using the airflow rate and the humidity ratios between supply and return air [37].

$$Q_{ll} = 0.8232 \times m \times \left(HR_2 - HR_1\right) \tag{2}$$

where  $Q_{ll}$  (kW) is the latent load,  $HR_1$  (kg/kg) is the supply air humidity ratio, and  $HR_2$  (kg/kg) is the return air humidity ratio (room air). When the sensible and latent loads are determined, the total cooling load needs to be calculated. The sum of sensible and latent loads is the total cooling load.


Fig. 6 Data collection setup for an energy audit of the case study [36]

$$Q_{ll} = Q_{sl} + Q_{ll} \tag{3}$$

Therefore, the total cooling load of the room,  $Q_{tl}$  (kW), is determined using the room's measured parameters.

#### **Energy Usage Analysis**

As discussed in the previous section, an FCU has three energy systems: a fan, a chiller, and a pump. To determine the energy allocation for the FCU, it is necessary to identify the parameters of each system. This section describes how energy is measured for each system. Voltage and current are necessary quantities in Eq. (4) to calculate the fan's energy usage.

$$P_{\rm f} = V \times I \tag{4}$$

Here,  $P_{\rm f}$  (kW) stands for fan power, V (V) for voltage, and I (A) for ampere. The energy usage of the chiller is determined by [38]:

$$E_{CH} = Q_{cc} / \text{COP}$$
<sup>(5)</sup>

where  $E_{CH}$  (kW) is the energy used by the chiller, and  $Q_{cc}$  (kW) is the cooling coil capacity. The catalogue provides information on the chiller's COP, which is stated there to be 3.2. The capacity of a cooling coil is defined as the combination of its sensible and dehumidification capacities. Eq. (6) is used to calculate the cooling coil's sensible capacity [37].

$$Q_{sc} = 1.26 \times m \times (T_{bc} - T_{ac}) \tag{6}$$

Here, the sensible cooling capacity of the cooling coil is denoted by  $Q_{sc}$  (kW), and the air temperatures before and after the cooling coil are represented by  $T_{bc}$  and  $T_{ac}$ , respectively. The dehumidification capability of the cooling coil is governed by [37]:

$$Q_{dh} = 0.8232 \times m \times \left( HR_{bc} - HR_{ac} \right) \tag{7}$$

 $HR_{bc}$  (kg/kg) represents the humidity ratio before the cooling coil, while  $HR_{ac}$  (kg/kg) signifies the humidity ratio after the cooling coil. Using the recorded differential head and chilled water flow rate, the following calculation is used to calculate the pump's energy consumption, as follows [39]:

$$P_{\rm h} = \left[q \times \rho \times g \times h\right] / \left[\eta \left(3.6 \times 10^6\right)\right] \tag{8}$$

where  $P_h$  (kW) denotes the hydraulic power, q (m<sup>3</sup>/h) signifies the flow capacity,  $\rho$  (kg/m<sup>3</sup>) is the density of the fluid, g is the acceleration of gravity (9.81 m/s<sup>2</sup>), h (m) denotes the differential head, and  $\eta$  signifies the pump efficiency (equal to 0.6).

#### **4** Results of the Energy Audit

The data from the case study's measurements are broken down into four categories for analysis: cooling load, air characteristics, cooling coil capacity, and energy consumption.

#### **Cooling Load Profile**

Cooling systems are designed to remove both the sensible and latent heat from a closed space [40]. Investigating the room's characteristics and cooling demand is vital to compute the necessary capacity of an AC system. The sum of the sensible and latent cooling loads in a given zone is proportional to the amount of heat gain in that zone. A building's heat gain can be broken down into two categories: external and internal. Infiltration, solar radiation, and heat conduction via walls, ceilings, and floors are all examples of external heat acquisition. In contrast to external heat gain,

Subject	Details		Sensible load (kW)	Latent load (kW)
Building conduction load	Walls	Wall A: Orientation at SW, external wall, area: 17.7 m <sup>2</sup>	0.646	-
		Wall B: Orientation at SE, area: 12.82 m <sup>2</sup>	0.184	-
		Wall C: Orientation at NE, area: 17.7 m <sup>2</sup>	0.119	-
		Wall D: Orientation at NW, area: $3.5 \text{ m}^2$	0.234	-
	Ceiling	The total area: 44.5 m <sup>2</sup>	0.241	
	Floor	The total area: 44.5 m <sup>2</sup>	0.239	-
Solar gain	Windows	Type: Clear single glass, orientation at NW, area: 16.44 m <sup>2</sup>	0.996	
Service load	Lighting	Number of lights: 17, the capacity of each light: 36 W	0.762	-
	People	10 students	0.615	1.025
	Equipment	Data projector: 1 unit, capacity: 0.4 W	0.059	
	Infiltration	Door type: Double swing door number of doors: 2, area: 29,172 cm <sup>2</sup>	0.344	2.135
		Windows type: Clear single glass, orientation at NW, area: 16.44 m <sup>2</sup>	0.150	1.683
Total load			4.589/1.30	4.843/1.377
Total load (sensib	ole + latent)		9.432 kW = 2.	677 tonnes

Table 5 Details of cooling load of the seminar room

In this table, SW, SE, NE, and NW represent southwest, southeast, northeast, and northwest, respectively

which comes from the sun or other external sources, internal heat gain comes from things like people, lights, and appliances that are already present in the space. The results of the load calculation for the seminar room are shown in Table 5.

All load elements that have an effect on the cooling load of a seminar room are analyzed. Cooling loads are computed to show the impact of external and internal heat gains on sensible and latent cooling loads while cooling loads are observed to show how the sensible and latent loads were distributed at that moment. There are 1.30 tonnes of sensible load and 1.37 tonnes of latent load altogether. The latent load is mostly affected by air leakage through the door and windows, while the sensible load is primarily affected by solar gain via the windows. Therefore, the case study's total cooling capacity was 2.67 tonnes.

An illustration of the seminar room's measured cooling demand over the course of a day is presented in Fig. 7. The latent load of the room is higher than the sensible load, as seen by the total distribution of cooling load versus time. The data shows that every 20 min, the sensible and latent loads alternate between 4 and 5 kW.



Fig. 7 Cooling load profile of the seminar room for 1 day



Fig. 8 Average cooling load during working days

The average sensible and latent loads for each day of the working days, broken down by hour, are displayed in Fig. 8. During those working days, the latent load exceeds the sensible load by a significant margin. Based on the numbers, it seems that the typical sensible and latent loads during those working days are around 40 and 50 kWh. The average daily cooling demand ranged from 90 to 95 kWh. In comparison with the latent load, which accounts for 51% of the total load, the sensible load only accounts for 49%. Thus, the SHR of the seminar room is 0.49. The mean sensible, latent, and total loads are 4.59, 4.77, and 9.36 kW, respectively.

# **Cooling Coil Capacity**

The capability of a cooling system to dissipate heat is quantified by what is known as the system's cooling capacity [41]. Therefore, the sensible and latent capabilities of FCU can be considered as the amount of sensible heat removed in the cooling coil of FCU and the amount of latent heat removed in the FCU, respectively.

For one day (between 8 AM and 6 PM), Fig. 9 displays the FCU's sensible, latent, and total capacity. The time-capacity distribution of FCUs shows that the dormant capacity is greater than the active one. The total capacity is about 11 kW, with latent and sensible capabilities each around 4-5 kW.

Figure 10 demonstrates the typical weekday FCU capacity within 10 hours. When comparing sensible and latent capabilities throughout the working days, it appears that latent capacity is generally higher.

While the average latent capacity is between 60 and 70 kWh, the average sensible capacity is typically between 50 and 60 kWh. The total FCU capacity is between 90 and 125 kWh. The latent load is eliminated through the process of dehumidification. The FCU's latent capacity can be considered as its dehumidification capability. 7.28 kW is the average dehumidification capacity, and 5.78 kW is the average sensible cooling capacity. The cooling coil's overall capacity is 13.06 kW.

Allocating the capacity of the cooling coils shows that 44% of the entire capacity is used for sensible cooling, and 56% of the total capacity is utilized for dehumidification. In conclusion, mechanical dehumidification accounts for 56% of the energy used in the chiller's cooling coil. As a result, switching to chemical dehumidification from mechanical dehumidification can save 56% of FCU capacity.



Fig. 9 Distribution of cooling coil capacity for one day



Fig. 10 Average capacity of cooling coil during working days



Fig. 11 Energy consumption of FCU components in working days

#### **Energy** Consumption

FCU's energy consumption is monitored and analyzed for two reasons. The first reason is to calculate daily, weekly, and monthly energy consumption. The second reason is to identify the aspect of FCU that has the potential to save energy. In the following, these two subjects are evaluated.

All three FCU components—the fan, pump, and chiller—are factored into the overall FCU energy consumption. Monday through Friday average energy use is displayed in Fig. 11. Throughout the working days, the chiller's power usage can

range from 35 to 45 kWh. Both the fan and the pump have relatively consistent energy needs, at around 4 and 16 kWh, respectively. FCU's overall energy use fluctuates from 58 kWh on Mondays to 66 kWh on Fridays.

The energy consumption breakdown for FCU reveals that the fan, pump, and chiller are responsible for 7%, 27%, and 66% of the facility's overall energy needs. The chiller accounts for the vast majority of energy use, whereas the fan contributes only a fraction.

Since the chiller accounts for a sizable share of FCU's total energy consumption, this component seems like a natural place to look for opportunities to cut costs (the chiller). Chilled water is generated by the chiller and used in the cooling coil to aid in the dehumidification and sensible cooling processes. However, the cooling coil serves a dual purpose due to the chiller's energy use: both dehumidification and sensible cooling. Therefore, two broad categories can be applied to the chiller's total energy consumption: dehumidification and sensible cooling. Figure 12 reveals the measured energy use for dehumidification and sensible cooling during a month's worth of 20 working days. The average monthly energy use for dehumidification is 20–25 kWh, while the average monthly energy use for sensible cooling is 15–20 kWh.

The total energy, which is utilized in the chiller, is the sum of the sensible cooling and dehumidification energy used. The total energy ranges from 35 to 45 kWh for 20 working days. Figure 13 illustrates the energy consumption of sensible cooling and dehumidification during working days (i.e., Monday to Friday).

Energy usage in FCU is the sum of the energy used for different processes in the three main FCU components. Table 6 shows the average daily, weekly, and monthly amounts of energy consumption for each FCU process. The measurement results



Fig. 12 Sensible and dehumidification energy consumption during working days in one month



Fig. 13 Average sensible and dehumidification energy consumption during working days

Period time	Dehumidification	Sensible cooling	Fan	Pump	Total (kWh)
1 day	22.8	18	4.28	16.8	61.88
1 week	117.4	94.73	21.40	83.77	317.30
1 month	454.63	360.97	83.32	338.34	1237.26

Table 6 Average energy consumption of FCU components (kWh) during the day, week, and month

indicate that FCU's total daily, weekly, and monthly energy use are 61.88, 317.30, and 1237.26 kWh, respectively. The daily, weekly, and monthly energy use for the dehumidification process are respectively 22.8, 117.4, and 454.63 kWh, whereas those for sensible cooling are respectively 18, 94.73, and 360.97 kWh. Among the energy usage amounts in FCU processes, the daily, weekly, and monthly energy usage for dehumidification are clearly higher than those for the others.

To recognize the potential of saving energy in FCU, the energy distributions in various parts of FCU are clarified in Fig. 14.

The dehumidification process, sensible cooling, pump, and fan are responsible for 37%, 29%, 27%, and 7% of the total energy use, respectively. The energy distribution in FCU reveals that the largest portion of energy use in FCU is associated with dehumidification, which accounts for 37% of the total energy used in FCU. This energy amount can be saved if chemical dehumidification is employed instead of mechanical dehumidification.

Mechanical dehumidification in FCU needs significant energy under the hot and humid Malaysian climate [42–44]. Thus, dehumidification should be considered to save energy while using AC systems in Malaysia. In this study, chemical dehumidification is utilized instead of mechanical dehumidification to save energy.



Fig. 15 Schematic design of a hybrid desiccant cooling system (HDCS) [36]

# Hybrid Desiccant Cooling System (HDCS)

The hybrid desiccant cooling system (HDCS) is a form of the desiccant cooling system in which air is chilled by a split unit [45], chilled ceiling [46], or absorption chiller [47] following the chemical dehumidification process. Solar thermal energy has several applications in industry, such as dryers [48], adsorption cooling [49], and desiccant cooling system [50]. A schematic design of an HDCS is represented in Fig. 15. The desiccant wheel, heat recovery wheel, direct evaporative cooler on the regeneration side, and cooling coil on the process side are the essential elements that make up this system. Following the completion of the chemical dehumidification process (1–2), the heat recovery wheel (2–3) is responsible for cooling the process air, which is then completed by the cooling coil (3–4). The cooling coil is



Fig. 16 Modelling of the hybrid desiccant cooling system (HDCS) in TRNSYS [36]

responsible for the mechanical process of dehumidification. Nevertheless, its capacity for dehumidification is considerably less than that of the FCU. The process side (1-4) of the hybrid system provides an airflow rate of 2321.1 kg/h, while the regeneration side (5-9) retained the same rate.

The TRNSYS16 software was utilized to simulate the performance of the proposed model (Fig. 16) when employed as an alternative cooling system to the FCU for the seminar room. The primary simulation components that are employed by the TRNSYS software are shown in [36].

The results of HDCS modelling were analyzed regarding thermal comfort and energy consumption. Case study cooling load and the ASHRAE standard indicate that supplied-air temperatures of 18.3 °C and humidity levels of 0.007 kg/kg are necessary to maintain a thermal comfort condition in the seminar room. The HDCS's psychometric chart is depicted in Fig. 17. By increasing the temperature to 54 °C (1–2), a one-stage chemical dehumidification method reduced the humidity ratio to 0.010 kg/kg. At point 3, the heat recovery wheel was used to reduce the temperature to 29 °C while maintaining a consistent humidity (2–3). The relative humidity in the supply air was dropped to 0.007 kg, and the temperature was dropped to 18.3 °C using a cooling coil (3–4).

The thermal comfort in the seminar room during FCU operation has been measured and analyzed in Sect. 2. Through a simulation in TRNSYS and the implementation of HDCS for the seminar room, the thermal comfort in the seminar room under the HDCS was determined. Due to the difference in the amount of supplied air produced by the FCU and HDCS, the temperature and relative humidity of the interior space were varied. The detected temperature and humidity of the seminar



Fig. 17 Psychrometric chart of hybrid desiccant cooling system (HDCS) for the seminar room [36]



Fig. 18 Temperature of case study room under fan coil unit (FCU) and hybrid desiccant cooling system (HDCS) for one month

room under the application of both HDCS and FCU throughout the course of 20 business days are illustrated in Figs. 18 and 19, respectively.

According to these figures, the room temperatures under HDCS and FCU operation are close to the thermal comfort level (25 °C). In terms of achieved relative humidity of the room, HDCS was obtained to attain relative humidity close to 50%, whereas the relative humidity of the room under FCU was more than 75%. Therefore, model HDCS could deliver suitable supply air for the seminar room by combining



Fig. 19 Relative humidity of case study room under fan coil unit (FCU) and hybrid desiccant cooling system (HDCS) for one month



Fig. 20 Energy consumption of the case study fan coil unit (FCU) and hybrid desiccant cooling system (HDCS) for one month

a chemical dehumidification process in the desiccant wheel with a mechanical dehumidification process in the cooling coil.

When deciding on the most effective cooling system, it is vital to take into account both energy efficiency and the current thermal condition of the room [51]. The HDCS and FCU's (measured) energy consumption throughout the course of 20 working days in a month is shown in Fig. 20. The findings show that the daily average energy usage in HDCS was 50.99 kWh, with a range of 48.04–52.6 kWh. The average daily energy use at the FCU is 61.86 kWh, ranging from 57.3 to 71.5 kWh.

Hence, HDCS's overall energy consumption was 18% lower than FCU's overall energy consumption.

The FCU used 1237.26 kWh every month to keep the temperature and humidity at a constant 24 °C and 75%, respectively, as determined by the data collected through measurements and simulations. This means that the suggested model may replace FCU with large potential energy savings when results from both systems (FCU and HDCS) are compared in terms of room temperature and monthly energy usage.

In Sect. 2, an energy audit was employed to analyze the energy efficiency of a traditional cooling system (i.e., FCU). A desiccant cooling system has been modelled in Sect. 3 in accordance with the potential energy savings of FCU. A PV system is created for the case study in the following section using the PVsyst software in accordance with the energy demand profile of the desiccant cooling system.

#### Photovoltaic (PV) Systems in Malaysia

Malaysia is a tropical country close to the equator, having latitudes at 1° and 7° north and longitudes at 100° and 119° east, and has a high solar radiation potential between 3.7 and 5.56 kWh/m<sup>2</sup>/day [52]. Since 2005 until the present, the Sustainable Energy Development Authority (SEDA) of Malaysia has established three main policies that encourage the development of PV system applications in Malaysia: Malaysian Building Integrated Photovoltaics (MBIPV), Feed-in Tariff (FiT) mechanism, and Net Energy Metering (NEM). In 2005, the MBIPV initiative brought solar PVs to the country as the first renewable energy policy. The goal was to speed up the switch to solar PVs, reduce the cost of Building Integrated Photovoltaics (BIPV) over time, and cut down on carbon emissions from traditional power plants. The initiative was a successful tool for overcoming obstacles and raising knowledge about the solar PV segment. Up to 2010, the program resulted in an installed capacity of 1.5 MW for an on-grid generation [53].

However, in 2011, Malaysian authorities enacted a FiT act to enhance renewable energy further and become more energy independent in the fight against climate change. Under the FiT procedure, the utility companies (Tenaga Nasional Berhad or Sabah Electricity Sdn. Bhd.) would acquire electricity produced from renewable resources from feed-in approval holders at the agreed-upon FiT rate for a fixed duration of 21 years, based on a power purchase agreement. Under the FiT program, the self-consumption of power is prohibited, and all electricity produced by solar PV systems must be transmitted to the grid. With initial rates of 1 and 1.2 RM/kWh, the FiT program in Malaysia enticed and encouraged the local community to install solar PVs. Since consumers instantly began reaping the financial rewards of the program, the FiT rates for solar PV technology decreased to RM 0.7 throughout the course of 6 years (2012–2018). As of the end of 2018, a total of 381.5 MW of solar PVs has been installed during 2011–2018, and work on a few more megawatts is still ongoing [53].

In 2016, the NEM program was introduced to encourage utility customers to reduce their overall electricity use by producing and consuming their own renewable energy. In this setup, a two-way energy meter is utilized to keep track of the inbound and outbound quantities of power. As a result, the consumer pays just for their actual net electricity consumption [54]. Government green initiatives in Malaysia are currently geared toward fulfilling the country's 20% renewable energy mix goal by 2025. However, sources of renewable energy (including solar PVs) account for only 2% of the total electricity-generating capacity in Malaysia despite various incentives and policies to support the growth of the renewable energy sector. In particular, only 9.14 MW of the total installed capacity of solar PVs in Malaysia comes from the residential sector. The majority of the country's PV capacity (i.e., 25.60 MW) is utilized by commercial enterprises and industries (i.e., 355.76 MW) [55]. Thus, further work is needed to promote the use of solar PV technologies, particularly in Malaysian homes [56]. In Malaysia, 3.2 million landed residential properties are mainly undeveloped. Approximately more than 1000 residences have installed solar PV panels currently [57].

The BIPV is an impressive sight for Malaysian buildings that employ a cooling system year-round. It can greatly minimize cooling system energy consumption by reducing the cooling load and producing electricity. The concept of BIPV is solar energy generation products or systems that are concealed within the structure envelope. As cladding components, PV systems can be integrated into external shading devices, roofing tiles, rain-screen cladding, curtain walling, and ventilated facades. Figure 21 shows various strategies for PV panel integration with architectural elements.



Fig. 21 Diverse building integrated photovoltaics (BIPV) implementation strategies and methodologies [58]



Fig. 22 7.8 kWp photovoltaic (PV) rooftop installation in a Malaysian home [59]

Rooftop PV systems are the most prevalent BIPV in Malaysia, as they are the most practical option for the vast majority of villa homes. Figure 22 depicts a BIPV system installed in a Malaysian residence with a capacity of 7.8 kWp under the FiT program.

Local production of PV panels is an additional factor boosting the adoption of PV systems in the country. Malaysia was the world's third-largest producer of solar equipment in 2014. Table 7 lists the primary manufacturers, plant locations, number of production lines, and annual production capacities of Malaysia's PV panel manufacturers.

Numerous multinational manufacturers, including First Solar, SunPower, Q-Cell, and Jinko Solar, invested in Malaysia's PV production lines due to favourable banking loans, fair regulation, beneficial tax incentives, competitive labour costs, and superior infrastructure and services.

PV systems' energy production potential depends on solar radiation and local weather conditions. The effective weather data of Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, including solar radiation, temperature, and wind velocity, are displayed in Figs. 30, 31, and 32, respectively, in Appendix. The data are extracted from the PVsyst software.

#### Photovoltaic (PV) Simulation for the Case Study

In order to design a PV system with the PVsyst software, three steps are required, consisting of site location and meteorological data (step 1), load profile, a PV and an inverter selection (step 2), and the evaluation of the results (step 3). As demonstrated in Fig. 23, an on-grid PV configuration was selected, containing a PV array, an inverter, and a grid connection.

			Production
Manufacturer	Location	Production capacity (annually)	line
First Solar	Kulim Hi-Tech Park	2000 MW (solar cells), 100 MW (solar modules)	24
SunPower	Malacca	1400 MW (solar cells)	28
Q-Cells	Cyberjaya	1100 MW (solar cells), 800 MW (solar modules)	4
Jinko Solar	Penang	500 MW (solar cells), 450 MW (solar modules)	7
Panasonic	Kulim Hi-Tech Park	300 MW solar modules	-
LONGi Solar	Kuching, Sarawak	600 MW (solar cells), 600 MW (solar modules)	-
TS Solartech	Penang Science Park	500 MW (solar cells)	7
JA Solar	Penang	400 MW (solar cells)	-

 Table 7 Photovoltaic (PV) manufacturers in Malaysia [60]



Fig. 23 Configuration of a photovoltaic (PV) system

#### **Meteorological Data**

According to the case study building location described in Sect. 2, meteorological data (Table 8), such as temperature, solar radiation intensity, and average wind speed, were imported into the software.

	GlobHor	DiffHor	T_		GlobInc	DifSInc	Alb_Inc	DifS_
	(kWh/	(kWh/	Amb	WindVel	(kWh/	(kWh/	(kWh/	Gl
	m <sup>2</sup> )	m <sup>2</sup> )	(°C)	(m/s)	m <sup>2</sup> )	m <sup>2</sup> )	m <sup>2</sup> )	(ratio)
January	134.5	76.33	27.32	1.6	146.0	51.42	0.810	0.000
February	132.7	73.69	27.93	1.6	137.6	46.04	0.799	0.000
March	154.2	85.73	28.27	1.6	151.2	51.85	0.930	0.000
April	143.2	76.35	27.96	1.5	131.7	46.72	0.863	0.000
May	145.3	79.31	28.72	1.7	126.5	50.60	0.876	0.000
June	133.0	76.84	28.21	1.7	113.7	48.20	0.802	0.000
July	134.7	86.20	28.21	1.8	117.5	56.04	0.812	0.000
August	136.9	82.86	28.20	1.7	124.7	52.04	0.825	0.000
September	133.6	75.50	27.38	1.7	128.4	46.84	0.806	0.000
October	140.5	84.87	27.77	1.6	142.8	54.17	0.847	0.000
November	124.9	70.71	26.85	1.4	133.2	46.57	0.753	0.000
December	121.6	67.46	27.27	1.5	132.3	48.18	0.733	0.000
Year	1635.3	935.85	27.84	1.6	1585.6	598.67	9.856	0.000

Table 8 Meteorological data of the case study location



Fig. 24 Power load, photovoltaic (PV), and inverter selection in the PVsyst software

#### Load Profile, Photovoltaic (PV), and Inverter

Based on the load profile of the desiccant cooling system depicted in Fig. 20, a PV system with a 6-kW capacity is selected. As illustrated in Fig. 24, sixteen 380-W PV panels and a 6-kW inverter are chosen for the PV and inverter selection.

PV-inverter sizing optimization was analyzed based on the I–V curve and inverter output. Figure 25 demonstrates that the PV output voltage (340–380 V) falls within



Fig. 25 I-V curve and inverter output

the inverter input capacity range (80–550 V). The Pnom array/inverter ratio was 1.01, which is optimal and resulted in zero per cent overload losses.

#### **Results of PVsyst Simulation**

Figures 26 and 27 show the simulation results in terms of daily energy generation and PV system performance, respectively. The daily energy production of the PV system ranges between 30 and 40 kWh, which is nearly equal to the daily energy use of the proposed desiccant cooling system. The PV system has an overall efficiency of 83%.

After PV system installation, the amount of power injected into the grid during the day is determined by two primary factors: PV system losses and total solar radiation received by the panels (global incident). Figure 28 depicts the amount of losses in the PV-array and the inverter, as well as the output power from the inverter (useful energy), for the intended system throughout the course of the year.

Figure 29 represents the impact of the second effective variable (global incident) on the system's energy production. By boosting solar radiation from 2 to 8 kWh per square metre per day, the amount of energy fed into the grid will increase from 10 to 40 kWh per day.

#### 5 Conclusion

The viability of a solar-powered cooling system was evaluated in three phases in this chapter. In the initial phase, an energy audit was conducted to define the potential for energy savings by analyzing the performance and energy consumption of an FCU cooling system as the principal building energy consumer in a tropical region. The findings of the FCU energy audit indicated that the seminar room could not



Fig. 26 Daily photovoltaic (PV) system output per kWh for one year



Fig. 27 Performance of photovoltaic (PV) system for one year



Fig. 28 Apportion of energy losses and useful energy for one year



Fig. 29 Energy injected into the grid versus total solar radiation on the PV-array

achieve thermal comfort under FCU because the relative humidity was greater than 50%. It was determined that the high energy use of cooling systems in hot and humid climates is attributable to mechanical dehumidification, which accounted for 37% of FCU's overall energy consumption. Hence, the dehumidification process has been identified as a crucial component of the cooling unit that can be replaced by chemical dehumidification to conserve energy.

In phase two, an HDCS was simulated in TRNSYS and implemented in the case study room. The TRNSYS simulation demonstrated that the HDCS is able to deliver thermal comfort conditions for the case study room with the possibility of energy savings ranging from 17% to 37% based on desiccant cooling system configuration and operation conditions.

In phase three, a PV system is constructed based on the HDCS energy profile using the PVsyst software. It was determined that sixteen 380-W PV panels and a 6-kW inverter with an efficiency ratio of 83% can supply the daily energy requirements for the HDCS. Overall, this study can be used for other buildings located in tropical regions.

# Appendix: Effective Weather Data for Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia



Fig. 30 Solar radiation at site location for one year



Fig. 31 Temperature profile at site location for one year



Fig. 32 Wind velocity profile at site location for one year

### References

- You, Q., Jiang, Z., Yue, X., Guo, W., Liu, Y., Cao, J., Li, W., Wu, F., Cai, Z., Zhu, H., Li, T., Recent frontiers of climate changes in East Asia at global warming of 1.5° C and 2° C, npj Climate and Atmospheric Science, 2022;5(1):1–17.
- 2. Dehghani-Sanij, A.R., Bahadori, M.N., Ice-Houses: Energy, Architecture, and Sustainability, Elsevier, Imprint by Academic Press, May 2021.
- Dehghani-Sanij, A.R., Providing Thermal Comfort for Buildings' Inhabitants through Natural Cooling and Ventilation Systems: Wind Towers, Chapter 17, pp. 391–422, In Achieving Building Comfort by Natural Means, Innovative Renewable Energy book series, A. Sayigh (Ed.), Springer, Cham, Oct. 2022.
- 4. Sohani, A., Cornaro, C., Shahverdian, M.H., Samiezadeh, S., Hoseinzadeh, S., Dehghani-Sanij, A.R., Pierro, M., Moser, D., Using Building Integrated Photovoltaic Thermal (BIPV/T) Systems to Achieve Net Zero Goal: Current Trends and Future Perspectives, Chapter 5, pp. 91–107, In Towards Net Zero Carbon Emissions in the Building Industry, Innovative Renewable Energy book series, A. Sayigh (Ed.), Springer, Cham, Nov. 2022.
- Vuppaladadiyam, A.K., Antunes, E., Vuppaladadiyam, S.S.V., Baig, Z.T., Subiantoro, A., Lei, G., Leu, S.Y., Sarmah, A.K., Duan, H., Progress in the development and use of refrigerants and unintended environmental consequences, Science of the Total Environment, 2022;823:153670.
- Hu, X., Xiang, Y., Zhang, H., Lin, Q., Wang, W., Wang, H., Active–passive combined energyefficient retrofit of rural residence with non-benchmarked construction: A case study in Shandong province, China, Energy Reports, 2021;7:1360–1373.
- Rivera, M.L., MacLean, H.L., McCabe, B., Implications of passive energy efficiency measures on life cycle greenhouse gas emissions of high-rise residential building envelopes, Energy and Buildings, 2021;249:111202.
- Nundy, S., Mesloub, A., Alsolami, B.M., Ghosh, A., Electrically actuated visible and nearinfrared regulating switchable smart window for energy positive building: A review, Journal of Cleaner Production, 2021;301:126854.
- Ismail, F.I., Farhan, S.A., Shafiq, N., Husna, N., Sharif, M.T., Affan, S.U., Veerasenan, A.K., Nano-porous silica-aerogel-incorporated composite materials for thermal-energy-efficient pitched roof in the tropical region, Applied Sciences, 2021;11(13):6081.
- Dezfouli, M.M.S., Sopian, K., Al-Shamani, A.N., Hasan, H.A., Abed, A.M., Elbreki, A.M., Elhub, B., Mat, S., Energy saving potential of solar cooling systems in hot and humid region, ARPN Journal of Engineering and Applied Sciences, 2006;12(18):5241–5244.
- Abdollahi, F., Hashemifard, S.A., Khosravi, A., Matsuura, T., Heat and mass transfer modeling of an energy efficient Hybrid Membrane-Based Air Conditioning System for humid climates, Journal of Membrane Science, 2021;625:119179.
- Sopian, K., Elhub, B., Mat, S., Al-Shamani, A.N., Elbreki, A.M., Abed, A.M., Hasan, H.A., Dezfouli, M.M.S., Effect of the nozzle exit position on the efficiency of ejector cooling system using R134A, ARPN Journal of Engineering and Applied Sciences, 2017;12(18):5245–5250.
- 13. Zaki, O.M., Mohammed, R.H., Abdelaziz, O., Separate sensible and latent cooling technologies: A comprehensive review, Energy Conversion and Management, 2022;256:115380.
- Dezfouli, M.M.S., Mat, S., Sopian, K., Comparison simulation between ventilation and recirculation of solar desiccant cooling system by TRNSYS in hot and humid area, Latest trends in renewable energy and environmental informatics, pp. 89–93, WSEAS Press, Greece, 2013.
- Bhabhor, K.K., Jani, D.B., Progressive development in solid desiccant cooling: A review, International Journal of Ambient Energy, 2022;43(1):992–1015.
- Rayegan, S., Motaghian, S., Heidarinejad, G., Pasdarshahri, H., Ahmadi, P., Rosen, M.A., Dynamic simulation and multi-objective optimization of a solar-assisted desiccant cooling system integrated with ground source renewable energy, Applied Thermal Engineering, 2020;173:115210.

- Dezfouli, M.M.S., Sopian, K., Mat, S., Sahari, K.S.M., Effect of Isothermal Dehumidification on the Performance of Solar Cooling System in Tropical Countries, In Renewable Energy in the Service of Mankind, Vol II, pp. 749–758, Springer, Cham, 2016.
- Shamim, J.A., Hsu, W.L., Paul, S., Yu, L., Daiguji, H., A review of solid desiccant dehumidifiers: Current status and near-term development goals in the context of net zero energy buildings, Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, 2021;137:110456.
- Liang, J.D., Kao, C.L., Tsai, L.K., Chiang, Y.C., Tsai, H.C., Chen, S.L., Performance investigation of a hybrid ground-assisted desiccant cooling system, Energy Conversion and Management, 2022;265:115765.
- Mishra, B., Srivastava, A., Yadav, L., Performance analysis of cooling tower using desiccant, Heat and Mass Transfer, 2020;56(4):1153–1169.
- Ali, M., Habib, M.F., Sheikh, N.A., Akhter, J., Experimental investigation of an integrated absorption-solid desiccant air conditioning system, Applied Thermal Engineering, 2022;203:117912.
- Comino, F., González, J.C., Navas-Martos, F.J., De Adana, M.R., Experimental energy performance assessment of a solar desiccant cooling system in Southern Europe climates, Applied Thermal Engineering, 2020;165:114579.
- 23. Jani, D.B., Bhabhor, K., Dadi, M., Doshi, S., Jotaniya, P.V., Ravat, H., Bhatt, K., A review on use of TRNSYS as simulation tool in performance prediction of desiccant cooling cycle, Journal of Thermal Analysis and Calorimetry, 2020;140(5):2011–2031.
- Sudhakar, K., Jenkins, M.S., Mangal, S., Priya, S.S., Modelling of a solar desiccant cooling system using a TRNSYS-MATLAB co-simulator: A review, Journal of Building Engineering, 2019;24:100749.
- Dezfouli, M.M.S., Kadir, K., Sopian, K., Dehghani-Sanij, A.R., Solar Desiccant Cooling System as an Alternative Solution for Net-Zero Energy Buildings (NZEBs) in the Tropical Regions, In IOP Conference Series: Earth and Environmental Science, IOP Publishing, April 2022;1008(1):012011.
- 26. Maheswari, A., Singh, M.K., Prajapati, Y.K., Kumar, N., Singh, V., Experimental Analysis of a Thermoelectric Air-Conditioning System with Desiccant Dehumidification, In Recent Advances in Industrial Production, pp. 419–428, Springer, Singapore, 2022.
- 27. Shahzad, M.K., Chaudhary, G.Q., Ali, M., Sheikh, N.A., Khalil, M.S., Rashid, T.U., Experimental evaluation of a solid desiccant system integrated with cross flow Maisotsenko cycle evaporative cooler, Applied Thermal Engineering, 2018;128:1476–1487.
- Dezfouli, M.M.S., Hashim, Z., Ruslan, M.H., Bakhtyar, B., Sopian, K., Zaharim, A., Mat, S., Rachman, A., Experimental investigation of solar hybrid desiccant cooling system in hot and humid weather of Malaysia, In Proceedings of the 10<sup>th</sup> International Conference on Environment, Ecosystems and Development (WSEAS'12), Dec. 2012.
- Merabtine, A., Maalouf, C., Hawila, A.A.W., Martaj, N., Polidori, G., Building energy audit, thermal comfort, and IAQ assessment of a school building: A case study, Building and Environment, 2018;145:62–76.
- Lucchi, E., Applications of the infrared thermography in the energy audit of buildings: A review, Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, 2018;82:3077–3090.
- Ghadi, Y.Y., Baniyounes, A.M., Energy audit and analysis of an institutional building under subtropical climate, International Journal of Electrical and Computer Engineering, 2018;8(2):845.
- 32. Darshan, A., Girdhar, N., Bhojwani, R., Rastogi, K., Angalaeswari, S., Natrayan, L., Paramasivam, P., Energy Audit of a Residential Building to Reduce Energy Cost and Carbon Footprint for Sustainable Development with Renewable Energy Sources, Advances in Civil Engineering, 2022;2022:4400874.
- 33. Dezfouli, M.M.S., Kadir, K., Sopian, K., Dehghani-Sanij, A.R., Energy Audit of a Classroom in the Hot and Humid Region: Effect of Mechanical Dehumidification on Energy Consumption, In IOP Conference Series: Earth and Environmental Science, IOP Publishing, April 2022;1008(1):012005.

- Ma, Z., Cooper, P., Daly, D., Ledo, L., Existing building retrofits: Methodology and state-ofthe-art, Energy and Buildings, 2012;55:889–902.
- 35. Thumann, A., Younger, W.J., Handbook of Energy Audits, CRC Press, 2008.
- Dezfouli, M.M.S., Sopian, K., Kadir, K., Energy and performance analysis of solar solid desiccant cooling systems for energy efficient buildings in tropical regions, Energy Conversion and Management: X, 2022;14:100186.
- 37. Chadderton, D., Air conditioning: A practical introduction, Routledge, UK, 2012.
- Vedavarz, A., Kumar, S., Nawaz, M.H., HVAC: handbook of heating, ventilation and air conditioning for design and implementation, In Industrial Press Inc., 2007.
- Yunus, A.C., Fluid Mechanics: Fundamentals and Applications (SI Units), Tata McGraw Hill Education Private Ltd., 2010.
- 40. Dezfouli, M.M.S., Yazid, M.Z.A., Zakaria, A., Ahmed, S.F., Ali, A., Moghimi, S., Application of high efficiency motors in HVAC system for energy saving purpose, In 2018 IEEE International Conference on Innovative Research and Development (ICIRD), pp. 1–5, IEEE, Bangkok, Thailand, May 2018.
- 41. Greth, A., Roghanchi, P., Kocsis, K., A review of cooling system practices and their applicability to deep and hot underground US mines, In Proceedings of the 16<sup>th</sup> North American Mine Ventilation Symposium, pp. 17–22, Golden, CO, USA, June 2017.
- 42. Sait, H.H., Auditing and analysis of energy consumption of an educational building in hot and humid area, Energy Conversion and Management, 2013;66:143–152.
- 43. Ma, Y.X., Yu, C., Impact of meteorological factors on high-rise office building energy consumption in Hong Kong: From a spatiotemporal perspective, Energy and Buildings, 2020;228:110468.
- 44. Aqilah, N., Zaki, S.A., Hagishima, A., Rijal, H.B., Yakub, F., Analysis on electricity use and indoor thermal environment for typical air-conditioning residential buildings in Malaysia, Urban Climate, 2021;37:100830.
- 45. Ghali, K., Energy savings potential of a hybrid desiccant dehumidification air conditioning system in Beirut, Energy Conversion and Management, 2008;49(11):3387–3390.
- 46. Baniyounes, A.M., Liu, G., Rasul, M.G., Khan, M.M.K., Comparison study of solar cooling technologies for an institutional building in subtropical Queensland, Australia, Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, 2013;23:421–430.
- Fong, K.F., Lee, C.K., Chow, T.T., Lin, Z., Chan, L.S., Solar hybrid air-conditioning system for high temperature cooling in subtropical city, Renewable Energy, 2010;35(11):2439–2451.
- Dezfouli, M.M.S., Mat, S., Ruslan, M.H., Sopian, K., Evaluation of drying chili by two methods: solar assisted heat pump dryer and open sun drying, In Proceedings of the 1<sup>st</sup> International Conference on Environmental Informatics (ENINF'13), pp. 112–116, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, April 2013.
- 49. Sakoda, A., Suzuki, M., Fundamental study on solar powered adsorption cooling system, Journal of Chemical Engineering of Japan, 1984;17(1):52–57.
- Enteria, N., Yoshino, H., Satake, A., Mochida, A., Takaki, R., Yoshie, R., Baba, S., Development and construction of the novel solar thermal desiccant cooling system incorporating hot water production, Applied Energy, 2010;87(2):478–486.
- Dezfouli, M.M.S., Kadir, K., Sopian, K., Dehghani-Sanij, A.R., Uncertainty Analysis in Building Energy Measurement with a Case Study, In 2022 IEEE 8<sup>th</sup> International Conference on Smart Instrumentation, Measurement and Applications (ICSIMA), pp. 223–227, IEEE, Melaka, Malaysia, Sept. 2022.
- Saleheen, M.Z., Salema, A.A., Islam, S.M.M., Sarimuthu, C.R., Hasan, M.Z., A target-oriented performance assessment and model development of a grid-connected solar PV (GCPV) system for a commercial building in Malaysia, Renewable Energy, 2021;171:371–382.
- 53. Koerner, S.A., Siew, W.S., Salema, A.A., Balan, P., Mekhilef, S., Thavamoney, N., Energy policies shaping the solar photovoltaics business models in Malaysia with some insights on Covid-19 pandemic effect, Energy Policy, 2022;164:12918.

- 54. Suruhanjaya Tenaga Energy Commission, Guidelines for Solar Photovoltaic Installation on Net Energy Metering Scheme, Suruhanjaya Tenaga Energy Commission, Putrajaya, Malaysia, 2019.
- 55. Oh, T.H., Hasanuzzaman, M., Selvaraj, J., Teo, S.C., Chua, S.C., Energy policy and alternative energy in Malaysia: Issues and challenges for sustainable growth–An update, Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, 2018;81:3021–3031.
- 56. Khairi, N.H.M., Akimoto, Y., Okajima, K., Suitability of rooftop solar photovoltaic at educational building towards energy sustainability in Malaysia, Sustainable Horizons, 2022;4:100032.
- Lau, L.S., Choong, Y.O., Ching, S.L., Wei, C.Y., Senadjki, A., Choong, C.K., Seow, A.N., Expert insights on Malaysia's residential solar-energy policies: shortcomings and recommendations, Clean Energy, 2022;6(4):619–631.
- 58. Rababah, H.E., Ghazali, A., Mohd Isa, M.H., Building integrated photovoltaic (BIPV) in Southeast Asian countries: Review of effects and challenges, Sustainability, 2021;13(23):12952.
- Anang, N., Azman, S.S.N., Muda, W.M.W., Dagang, A.N., Daud, M.Z., Performance analysis of a grid-connected rooftop solar PV system in Kuala Terengganu, Malaysia, Energy and Buildings, 2021;248:111182.
- 60. Soonmin, H., Taghavi, M., Solar energy development: Study cases in Iran and Malaysia, International Journal of Engineering Trends and Technology, 2022;70:408–422.

# Photovoltaic Applications in the Built Environment in the UK



**Tony Book and Ali Sayigh** 

# 1 Introduction

Since 2020, electricity prices have gone much higher in a shorter period (2020–2022) than expected due to the Ukraine War. This is shown clearly in Table 1 [1]. However, in 2022, the kWh UK prices rose from 28 to 34 p it then was capped by the government. UK now has the highest electricity price globally.

However, as far as PV installation is concerned the UK is ranked number 13, globally, and third in Europe, see Table 2.

Globally PV power by the end of 2021 was **843.086 GW**. It is estimated that PV power is supplying 5% of global electricity.

According to the contributor in this book, their countries' situation in having PV installation is shown in Table 3.

# 2 Photovoltaic Application in the UK

Starting with London, the plan is to make the city achieve zero carbon emission before 2050. So far over 2100 homes have PV panels and more than 160 homes have battery storage. UK employs more than 5500 people in the PV industry and there are more than 80 companies which are specialized in installing PV systems.

A. Sayigh (🖂)

351

T. Book

Consultant, Brighton, UK

World Renewable Energy Congress & Network (WREC/WREN), Brighton, UK e-mail: asayigh@wrenuk.co.uk

<sup>©</sup> The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2024 A. Sayigh (ed.), *Reducing the Effects of Climate Change Using Building-Integrated and Building-Applied Photovoltaics in the Power Supply*, Innovative Renewable Energy, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-42584-4\_15

No	Country	2016	2021	% difference
1	Norway	4.78	9.11	91
2	Finland	8.28	11.31	37
3	Czech Republic	9.41	12.69	35
4	Denmark	8.80	11.85	35
5	United Kingdom	14.35	19.31	35
6	Greece	9.62	12.63	31
7	Netherlands	10.84	13.98	29
8	France	8.61	11.05	28
9	Poland	8.96	11.09	23
10	Ireland	15.86	18.99	20
11	Germany	11.35	13.58	20
12	Spain	15.67	18.51	18
13	Belgium	13.66	16.34	18
14	Austria	10.13	11.76	16
15	Slovakia	10.49	12.03	15
16	Luxembourg	10.42	11.92	14
17	Canada	7.09	8.08	14
18	Switzerland	12.97	14.00	06
19	Japan	15.07	15.64	04
20	Australia	13.61	14.01	03
21	Portugal	10.04	9.87	02
22	Hungary	7.33	6.76	-08
23	Korea	7.76	6.93	-11
24	Turkey	8.34	5.67	-30

 Table 1
 Cost of domestic electricity price in UK Pence per kWh

According to the UK Government at the end of 2020, there are 970,000 homes with PV installations which is representing only 3.3% of the 29,000,000 UK homes [3].

A typical solar home development in the UK is shown in Fig. 1 [4].

In addition to solar homes, there are 500 solar farms in the UK with 10 GW installations, the largest five of them are:

- 1. Shotwick Park solar farm, is located in Flintshire, Wales having 72.2 MW power covering 250 acres of land and supplies 70% of the paper mills's electricity requirement, saving more than 22,500 tonnes of  $CO_2$  emission per year. It is one of the largest solar farm, in Europe, see Fig. 2.
- 2. Lyneham solar Farm, it was developed by the Ministry of Defence in Bradenstoke, Wiltshire in 2015 with power capacity of 69.8 MW, covering an area of 213.3 acres, covered with 160,000 PV panels, supplying electricity to 10,000 homes.
- 3. **Owl's Hatch solar Farm** was built in March 2015 with power capacity of 51.9 MW.

No.	Country name	PV power – GW	% of world total
1	China	306.973	36.41
2	USA	95.209	10.47
3	Japan	74.191	8.16
4	Germany	58.461	6.43
5	India	49.684	5.47
6	Italy	22.698	2.50
7	Australia	19.076	2.10
8	South Korea	18.161	2.00
9	Vietnam	16.660	1.83
10	Spain	15.952	1.76
11	France	14.718	1.62
12	Netherlands	14.249	1.62
13	United Kingdom	13.689	1.51
14	Brazil	13.055	1.44

Table 2 Top 12 countries that installed most PV power in the World. At the end of 2021, [2].

 Table 3
 Additional 10 countries PV power installation by the end of 2021 [2]

No.	Country name	PV power – GW	% of world total
1	Poland	6.257	0.74
2	Portugal	1.801	0.21
3	Malaysia	1.787	0.21
4	Oman	0.138	0.02
5	Austria	2.692	0.32
6	Egypt	1.675	0.20
7	Canada	3.630	0.43
8	Bahrain	0.011	0.001
9	Iran	0.456	0.054

The farm was built on 212 acres south of Herne Bay, in eight locations, installed at 22-degree with the horizontal and standing at 2.4 m high, supplying electricity to 14,000 homes with the land is being used for agricultural purposes.

- 4. Wroughton Airfield solar Park is funded by private investors, then by Public Power Solution and the Science Museum Group, covering an area of 165 acre.
- 5. West Raynham solar Farm was built also in March 2015 and consists of 200,000 PV panels covering 225 acres. The Farm has power capacity of 49.8 MW, supplying its power to 11,000 homes. The Farm was built on a disused airfield near Fakenham.

The installed PV capacity by the end of 2022 was more than 14.6 GW. Cornwall is the best site in the UK having 8076 PV installations. Regarding solar farms, there are 58 sites already located to have 17 GW of PV installations before 2030.



Fig. 1 A typical home development, in the UK with PV installation.



PV panels can be installed in various orientations whether in BIPV or in BAPV. Figures 3, 4, and 5 show the various systems including when they are installed in northern climate zones in order to benefit from additional daylighting in the buildings. Therefore, it is possible to use PV on a vertical service.



**Fig. 3** Office Buildings Complex in Shorewood, WI, USA, more than 25 m high, has "120-module, 54 kW solar array is producing 58,000 kWh annually". Planned to avoid shading with full safety in mind [6]



Fig. 4 The use of PV for agriculture, project AIAS, an EU project representing different countries [7]



Fig. 5 Architectural solar glass - PV canopy, https://www.polusolar.co.uk, [8]



Solar Radiation Intensity W/m2

**Fig. 6** UK solar irradiation in W/m<sup>2</sup> during the year [9]

# 3 Some Radiation Data of London, UK

Although the variation among different cities in the UK is not great, it was decided to use London as the main reference. Figure 6 shows the UK solar irradiation in W/ $m^2$  during the year. This is an average during the last 7 years [9].



Fig. 7 PV output in kWh per radiation intensity kW<sub>p</sub> at various locations in the UK [10]

Figure 7 illustrates on the map of the UK, despite the small variation in solar intensity of various regions, the amount of electricity in kWh can be generated from one installed  $kW_p$  of PV panel.

The average temperature in three locations in the UK is shown in Table 4 [11].

Table 5 shows the hours of sunlight in three different locations in the UK (Table 6).

High	Jan	Feb	Mar	Apr	· May	June	July	Aug	Sept	Oct	Nov	Dec
<u>London</u>	9°C	9°C	11°C	14°C	17°C	20°C	23°C	22°C	19°C	15°C	11°C	9°C
Manchester	8°C	8°C	10°C	13°C	17°C	19°C	20°C	20°C	17°C	14°C	10°C	8°C
<u>Newcastle</u>	6°C	7°℃	9°C	11°C	14°C	17°C	19°C	19°C	16°C	13°C	9°C	<b>7°C</b>
Low	Jan	Feb	Mar	Apr	Мау	June	July	Aug	Sept	Oct	Nov	Dec
Low London	Jan 4°C	Feb 4°C	Mar 5°C	Apr 7°C	May 10°C	June 13°C	July 15°C	Aug 15°C	Sept 13°C	Oct 10°C	Nov 7°C	Dec 5°C
Low London Manchester	Jan 4°C 3°C	Feb 4°C 3°C	Mar 5°C 4°C	Apr 7°C 6°C	May 10°C 8°C	June 13°C 11°C	July 15°C 13°C	Aug 15°C 13°C	Sept 13°C 11°C	Oct 10°C 8°C	Nov 7°C 5°C	Dec 5°C 3°C

Table 4 The daily average high and low air temperature at 2 m above the ground [11]

 Table 5
 The number of hours during which the Sun is at least partly above the horizon

Daylight	Jan	Feb	Mar	Apr	Мау	June	July	Aug	Sept	Oct	Nov	Dec
London	8.4h	10.0h	12.0h	14.0h	15.7h	16.6h	16.1h	14.5h	12.6h	10.6h	8.8h	7.9h
Manchester	8.1h	9.9h	12.0h	14.1h	16.0h	16.9h	16.4h	14.7h	12.6h	10.5h	8.6h	7.6h
Newcastle	7.9h	9.7h	12.0h	14.2h	16.2h	17.3h	16.7h	14.8h	12.6h	10.4h	8.4h	7.3h

 Table 6
 The average monthly wind speed in the UK in three locations

Wind speed (kph)	Jan	Feb	Mar	Apr	Мау	June	July	Aug	Sept	Oct	Nov	Dec
<u>London</u>	21.1	20.3	19.5	17.6	16.9	16.0	15.8	16.0	17.1	18.5	19.0	20.1
Manchester	21.9	21.0	20.0	17.7	17.0	16.1	16.0	16.1	17.4	18.9	19.6	20.6
<u>Newcastle</u>	26.6	25.0	23.1	19.6	18.0	16.9	16.7	17.8	20.0	21.9	23.6	25.0

# **4** Panel Orientation

This concept is very important to achieve maximum solar intensity gain by having the optimum tilt of the PV panels facing south but at an angle which depends on latitude, azimuth angle, and sun declination angle with the months of the year. It is important to set PV panels to get the maximum power. This effect is demonstrated in Fig. 8.

According to reference [12], the best tilt in the UK is  $35^{\circ}$  with the horizontal and facing south which results in 95% solar radiation collection. However, panels facing east or west with  $35^{\circ}$  with the horizontal can receive 80% of the solar radiation, while similar configuration for panels at northeast or northwest receive 60% of the



Fig. 8 Effect of orientation and inclination from the horizontal [12]

solar radiation. Roofs with the same configuration but facing north will receive 55% of the solar radiation only.

As far as the cost of various photovoltaic cells, see Fig. 9 [13].

If one looks at the progress of PV installation per each quarter since 2019, see Fig. 10, one can predict that during 2023 and 2024, the progress can be 1.5 and 2.00 GW respectively. As for the third quarter of 2022, the PV installation will be 1.25 GW.

An example of rooftop installation of PV systems is quoted in Table 7. However, in the UK, there are more than 80 companies are specialized in PV installation.

# 5 British: Sahara £18 Billion PV and Wind Xlinks Project (Fig. 11)

The energy startup Xlinks hopes to provide 8% of Britain's electricity supplies through a 3,800km (2,360-mile) cable linking Morocco with the UK, powering 7m homes by 2030.

The Xlinks will have 12 million PV panels and 530 windfarms covering an area of 960 km<sup>2</sup>. and 20 GWh batteries storage capacity. The Xlinks will generate power of



Fig. 9 The decline of the PV cost according to 19 well-known sources



# Solar PV Installed by Quarter in UK

Fig. 10 Solar PV installation – MW by Quarte in the UK [14]

1.8 GW transmitted by cables through Portugal, northern Spain and France before it is looping around the Isles of Scilly to terminate at Alverdiscott in north Devon, see attached figure (Fig. 12).
System size	Estimated cost in £	No.of 250 W panels	Space area m <sup>2</sup>	Financial yearly saving £	25 years saving £
3kW	5000 - 6000	12	22	850	21,250
4kW	6000 - 8000	16	29	980	27,150
5kW	8000 - 9000	20	32	1460	29,550
6kW	9000 - 11000	24	43	1460	40,325
The calculation based on typical type of panels at 2022 £ price. VAT is scraped by the Government, without Storage System					

 Table 7 Estimated cost of installed PV system in the UK in 2022, according to one company [15]



Fig. 11 Moroccan Desert for Xlinks Project [16]

# 6 Mr. Tony Book PV: Home

The house was built in the 1950s and was refurbished to a high standard in 2017.

The result has been that reliance on the grid for electricity has been reduced considerably over the years with the addition of PV and batteries.

Initially, a 5.4 kW<sub>p</sub> PV array was installed in 2018.

The electricity was provided by a standard twin tariff meter (off peak from 23:30 to 06:30) and the annual consumption was 3658 kWh split 55% peak and 45% off peak.

During off peak the laundry, dishwasher and hot water heating was used in the winter months.

Additionally, a hybrid car with a 12 kW, battery capacity was charged from time to time.



Fig. 12 Scheck of the cable path Morocco to the UK

Cooking was done during normal hours, principally between 5 pm and 8 pm.

5400 kWh was generated from the PV; 80% of which was between March and October and at the time about 50% was being exported. The size of the array was deliberately large as it was expected that batteries and a fully electric – car (EV), would take up the excess generated electricity in due course. See Fig. 13.

Also, two inverters were installed as part of the system, see Fig. 14.

The 2019 electricity consumption remained broadly the same. 3617 kWh was consumed of which 53% was used on peak tariffs.

In 2020 an EV was purchased, (50 kW Capacity) over the next year this had an impact on the use of PV-generated power and export. Whilst the overall peak/off-peak ratio remained the same. The export amount was reduced by over 1000 kWh representing 4500 miles (7200 Km) of car travel. At the same time a smart power diverter was also purchased to automatically switch exported power to heat the hot water in a 250-litre storage cylinder and/or power the EV. About 3–5 kWh per day



Fig. 13 Mr. Tony Book home



**Fig. 14** Two inverters, on the left the PV inverter; on the right a charge inverter which controls the 10 kW battery system, which will be explained later

was required to heat the hot water. They made the household to be self-sufficient in hot water, from late February to early October.

The smart tariff meter was installed which allowed off-peak heating from 2.30 am for 4 h until 6.30 am, at the rate of 5p/kWh.

During that time the car, if needed, could also be charged up at a variable rate of amps, (Up to 32 A).

In 2021 the battery system was installed, and this was charged by the sun in daylight hours. Again a few weeks before the Equinox in the spring and for some weeks after the Equinox in the Autumn. There was virtually no exported power. Any potential exported energy was taken up by the batteries, in the first instance, and then to the hot water cylinder and or the car. This became a very impressively efficient system.

The overall consumption remained the same over the year at 3700 kWh but only 14% was at peak tariffs. That was 1.52 kWh per day.

Once the system became fully operational over a 12-month period, in 2022, the overall consumption dropped by 9% and the peak per cent down to 12%. In fact for 190 days during 2022 the house was using less than 1 kWh per day, 30 W per hour, and deemed in self-sufficient mode (Figs. 15 and 16).

As of 2023, the expected consumption is only 2800 kWh and 90% of that is offpeak at the current rate of 7.5 pence, (p) per kWh unit. (The peak rate is about 28 pence, (p) per kWh).

When making a household purchase such as a kitchen, bathroom suite or carpets, one does not normally expect a payback, but generally thinks it is a piece of kit that will last many years and indeed may be sold as part of the curtilage of the property when moving out. These types of additions to the home are a type of investment as they improve the home and its perceived value. Whilst we personally do not like discussing payback, as the cost of renewable equipment should regarded as a lifestyle choice, nevertheless, It is outlined below later on.

The costs are based on prices at the time of purchase which may not be what they are at the time of publication as there is now inflation. The war in Eastern Europe has also had a major effect on the energy supply and its cost and consequently on the prices of electricity and gas.

Fig. 15 EV is being charged





**Fig. 16** The CALB  $16 \times 2000$  mAh battery set

This means that those who fortunately kitted out their properties pre 2020 will have made a killing on payback. Those who are doing now are not doing so bad either.

The hybrid car was exchanged for an EV which has an average 5 miles (8 km) per kW in the summer and 3 miles (4.8 km) per kW in the winter.

The 50-kW battery has a range of about 225 miles in the summer.

At the time of writing this article, the car has travelled about 5000 miles and consumed 1306 kW, 589 kW from the grid at 5p/kWh, 546 kW from the PV system on the roof. In addition, 150 kW at 25p was purchased on journeys. (The balance was free charging at various locations.) This works out at about 1.3 pence per mile or 1 Euro-cent per km.

Although there is a price premium on EV purchase when compared to ICE cars (Internal Combustion Engines), EVs have very low maintenance expenses and running costs. The financial break-even, presently is about 30,000 miles when compared with an equivalent ICE car.

# 7 Progress and Improvement After 3 Years

The incorporation of a charge inverter and battery pack to "time shift" electricity consumption throughout the year. The purchase of an all-electric car (EV), and the installation of **BMS smart card** to ensure the batteries run between 20% and 90% charge, and do not over voltage or over heat, see Fig. 17.

The acquisition of a smart car charger which 'fuels' the car only when there is surplus on the house. This works in tandem with the smart hot water diverter and is very efficient.

There is the opportunity to obtain split plunge pricing of electricity from a utility company and pay for power by the half hour and even get paid for using it in the off-peak times. This is dependent on the Carbon Intensity which is difficult to predict from week to week.

#### Fig. 17 BMS smart card



By definition the Carbon Intensity tends to be higher in the summer as the grid sources more 'clean', due to the available energy from PV, wind, and other renewables.

The storage system comprises of  $16 \times \text{Calb } 2000 \text{ mAh}$ , lithium-ion phosphate batteries controlled by a set of 123 Smart BMS micro-processors. These cards calibrate the batteries to ensure they neither are over charged or under discharged. The parameters are set at 90% and 20% respectively. The BMS prevents the batteries from over voltage and over/under temperature. The charge-inverter was sized to match the PV array (5.4 kWp) with charge and discharge rates of 4 kW from the grid or the PV system.

In the winter months the Charge-Inverter is scheduled to come on during offpeak times at 2.30 am. To charge from 20% to 90% it generally takes about 2.5 h and uses about 10 kW and costs 50p (5p/kWh on the Octopus GO-Faster Tariff). At 5.00 am the Hot Water is boosted for 90 min. This uses 5 kW (15p). The chargeinverter is held until 0630 am, before being switched back on. This stops the batteries supplying the hot water and using up some of the battery storage. It also allows the BMS time for absorption and to float the cell units, conditioning them, and increasing their life. The EV can be charged during this time if it is required, but that depends on driving plans and current car range levels.

During the day in the winter the property runs on off-peak electricity stored overnight and released during the day. Without any added PV energy. During a typical winter's day, the batteries will last until early evening and may or may not cover the whole of the evening cooking meal. Gradually as the PV energy increases in late January and early February, the battery supply goes through to at least 02:30 am, with a combination of off-peak grid and solar energy.

As the spring comes round, the battery State of Charge (SOC) is reduced to 60-80% allowing the increasing solar radiation to make up the difference during the day.

Similarly, the grid-sourced water heating is cut back too. By late March the batteries and solar input are capable in meeting all the system charging, hot water heating, house requirements of cooking, washing, drying and the EV, round the clock.

This continues until late September when the grid starts to be used more frequently.

# 8 Examples of Spring and Summer Energy Usage

**Note:** The baseline when away on holiday is 2 kWh. This is the amount required just to keep the tank hot at 60C from 1 day to the next.

The total consumption was 27 kWh, of which 20 kWh was generated by the PV.

The hot water was boosted for an hour around 06:00 am as there had been no sunshine during the previous day.

The car was charged during the morning and more water was heated around the middle of the day and early afternoon.

Only 13 kW was imported (purchased). The evening consumption shows a small increase around supper time and the rest for lighting and evening TV are functioning well.

A small car boost is first thing, then followed by a lot of water heating on a sunny day.

Only 4 kW imported all day while, 7.5 kW only is used.

The car was charged overnight with off-peak electricity and there was washing machine usage as well as cooking was in the morning.

A good summers' day produces over 30 kW. (The annual amount is 5500 kWh.)

Once again plenty of hot water was produced. There is 84% green contribution on this day, which is typical for the summer months, (twice that gained in the winter) additional saving was made due to energy management using the diverter. The running costs are very attractive.

Earlier, the hybrid car was filled with petrol about every 5–6 weeks. Most journeys were local except for occasional one 400-mile journey round trips.

During the recent coronavirus lockdown, from March 2020 to July 2020, the car was used for short journeys only. About 900 miles was covered in, up to 40-mile journeys using electricity only. NO petrol was purchased for 5 months.

It is estimated that about a third of the PV generated off the roof is used to charge the car. This produces a very economical result, about a quarter of the PV output heats the hot water and the 'roof' contributes significant savings to the utility bills.

On a slightly cloudy day the PV system is generating 2.6 kW, the batteries are floating and the hub is balancing the car and hot water.

From 06:00 am the PV starts generating electricity and the batteries (home) get charged up first.

The car gets a good 15.6 kW which is the equivalent of about 62 miles (100 km) and the hot water takes nearly 6 kW. In all 34.5 kW was generated by the PV and 2.2 kW imported. Only 0.9 kW was exported, so that 95% of the PV-generated

energy was used up. Once the sun goes down the batteries cover evening cooking, TV, lighting and all consumption needed through the night.

The household consumes 7500 kWh per year excluding space heating (gas).

5400 kWh comes from the PV system. About half the year the property is selfsufficient, defined as importing of energy of 1 kWh or less, per day. It takes 1 kW per day to run the 16 battery control cards. 11 kWh per day is in winter average consumption, most of that from the batteries. There's a lot of debate about the economics of the PV and or batteries. It depends a lot on one's lifestyle choice. These days, and it's improving all the time, **PV will pay back in 5–7 years and batteries in 7–9 years**.

Buying this technology is equivalent to buying energy forward which stays at today's price whilst the actual tariffs rise with inflation and government's energy policies, not only in this country but throughout the world.

It is important to choose the most economical electricity tariffs, and this is best researched from the price comparison websites. The best prices can be found from products that use Smart Meters where supplies are priced by the half hour and can be monitored by an IDH (In Home Display).

For space heating which is still using a gas boiler (at least for another decade) shopping around for the most economic tariff is important. 10,000–20,000 kWhs of gas are being purchased per year so even small variations in tariff can make a difference to the budget also taking into consideration the daily standing charge.

The monthly consumption of the household is 600 kWh/month throughout the year.

Apart from gas space heating, all cooking, washing, drying, TV, etc. are electric. All lighting is by LED.

The consumption of grid electricity in the winter months: Per month.

About 200 kWh comes from the PV system, the rest from the batteries.

The time shift of supply from off-peak to peak times has changed the ratio of grid consumption from 60:40 to 10:90 with commensurate savings.

On summer months: Per month.

700 kWh is supplied by the PV. On, average the only 35 kW is imported, and monthly bill is  $\pounds 12-\pounds 14$  of which  $\pounds 7.50$  is the standing charge.

#### 9 Conclusions

The system has been operating for 4 years and has been constantly monitored, using smartphone apps. It is proving to be very efficient in making significant savings of both energy and running costs. The return on investment is about 20% and the residence uses about half the normal fossil fuel energy compared to a similar sized house without such a system.

The system is saving about 6 tons of  $CO_2$  per year. The gas boiler uses about 3 tons of  $CO_2$  per year. If it was realistic to equip half the homes in the UK similarly over the next 10–15 years, then the savings (of  $CO_2$ ) would be over 30 million tons per year.

We fully recommend all countries in the world, especially in Europe and the USA to legislate that all new buildings which will be built in 2030 and after to be equipped with PV systems. They will have, cheaper electricity, reducing  $CO_2$  emission and creating healthier environment.

# References

- 1. https://www.boxt.co.uk/boilers/guides/energy-crisis-surges
- 2. http://worldpopulationreview.com/country-rankings/solar-power-by-country
- 3. The ecoexperts, 2 Nov., 2022
- 4. Author picture of one house in north Yorkshire having 10 kW, PV.
- 5. https://www.google.com/search?q=The+five+largest+Solar+Farms+in+the+ UK&oq=The+five+largest+Solar+Farms+in+the+UK&aqs=chrome..69i57j3 3i22i29i30.1
- 6. Solar Edge Technology Co., USA, press release 2022, regarding retrofit PV.
- 7. Associazioneitalialianagrivolltaicosostenibile.com
- 8. https://www.google.com/search?q=Transparant+PV&oq=Transparant +PV&aqs=chrome..69i57j0i10i512l9.7008j0j7&sourceid=chrome&ie=UTF-8
- 9. Dougal Burnett, Edward Barbour, Gareth P. Harrison, "The UK solar energy resources and impact of Climate Change", Renewable Energy, Volume 71, Nov. 2014, pp. 333-343.
- 10.http://solargis.com
- 11. https://weatherspark.com/countries/GB/ENG#Figures-Temperature
- 12. Google guide to the installation of photovoltaic systems 2017.
- Martin Green Presentation at World Renewable Energy Congress, WREC-21. Murdoch University, Perth, Australia 4–9 December 2022
- 14. Solar Media Ltd., 2022, Released date July 2022.
- 15. GREENMATCH, Leeds, Harborough, United Kingdom.L
- 16. https://xlinks.co/morocco-uk-power-project/ E16 7QU, UK Owned by Leads.io

# Policies and Trends to Mitigate Climate Change Impacts by Integrating Solar Photovoltaics in Buildings and Cities: Emphasis on Egypt's Experience



Mohsen Aboulnaga and Maryam Elsharkawy

Achieving a just and equitable energy transition is one of the biggest challenges facing our world.

Climate disasters and skyrocketing fuel prices have made the need to "end our Global addiction to fossil fuel" Crystal clear, he said, underscoring the importance of investing in renewables, building resilience, and scaling up adaptation. (António Guterres, Secretary-General of the United Nations, September 18, 2022 [1])

# 1 Introduction

Climate change severely affects cities worldwide with soaring temperature that is coupled with river droughts in Europe, storms and floods in Asia, the USA, and Africa, which occurred in July and August 2022 [2]. Clean energy utilization in cities has become no more optional, but rather mandatory amidst global energy and food crises during 2022 and 2023 [3]. In fact, mitigation and adaptation were among the high-level priorities of the United Nations Climate Change Conference of Parties (COP27) held in Sharm El-Sheikh, Egypt between 6 and 20 November 2022, where governments aimed to drive more application of renewables to meet their clean energy target and cap or mitigate CO2 emissions [4].

M. Aboulnaga (⊠)

M. Elsharkawy

The Architecture and Urban Design Program (ARUD), and Design Manager at ARUDREC, Nile University, Giza, Egypt e-mail: msharkawy@nu.edu.eg

© The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2024 A. Sayigh (ed.), *Reducing the Effects of Climate Change Using Building-Integrated and Building-Applied Photovoltaics in the Power Supply*, Innovative Renewable Energy, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-42584-4\_16 371

Faculty of Engineering, Department of Architecture, Cairo University, Giza, Egypt e-mail: maboulnaga@eng.cu.edu.eg; maboulnaga@cu.edu.eg

The insistence of nations to survive and the availability of renewable energy resources (RES) are considered one of the main drivers/motive to transform to green and sustainable cities in light of the current skyrocketing energy costs globally. Therefore, it is imperative to increase the awareness level of actors and governments to the significance of clean energy. Renewable energy resources (RES) have become a sustainable alternative to fossil fuels that are considered the main contributor to world climate change. Carbon emissions that result from reliance on fossil fuels on electricity production need to be reduced to 50% by 2030 and reach net-zero by 2050 [5].

Goals and initiatives are set and proposed to offset climate change (CC) severe events and provide reliable solutions to the crisis, including recent initiatives derived from COP27 [6]. Hence, the worldwide increased awareness of the significance of renewable energy resources including hydro, wind, solar, bio, geothermal, and others have become obvious [7]. Utilizing renewable resources in mitigating CC impact has urged global policies and trends to support latest innovations and technologies aiming at zero-carbon cities [8]. A special emphasize on solar energy generation and related high-generation capacity exists within countries with long solar radiation hours such as Egypt [9].

#### **Box 1: Role of Building-Integrated Photovoltaics (BIPV)**

The increase in implementing building-integrated photovoltaics (BIPV) or buildingapplied photovoltaics (BAPV) will not only generates clean energy, but also contributes to mitigating climate change server impacts.

#### 2 Global Building-Integrated Photovoltaics

Building-integrated photovoltaics (BIPV) or building-applied photovoltaics (BAPV) realization is vital to mitigate climate change globally (Box 1) as well as climate change adaptation in Egypt since it is considered one of the countries with huge potential towards utilizing sunshine in generating clean energy and power supply from RES such as solar photovoltaics (PVs) technologies. Many countries worldwide took vast steps in promoting BIPV as earlier as 2005 like Germany, Spain, The United Kingdom (UK), Singapore and China; as well as Denmark and the United States (US). Examples of BIPV have been manifested in Madrid and Barcelona (Spain), Manchester (UK), Oulu (Finland), California and Massachusetts (US), Munich, Hannover, Berlin (Germany), and Copenhagen (Denmark) as shown in Figs. 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14, 15, 16, 17, 18, and 19. Figure 2 summarizes these BIPV examples.

It is clear from Fig. 3 that the BIVP on the façade is not only generating clean energy for the building, but also creating shading and cooler air near the inner walls, hence providing cooling in summer by buoyancy. Figure 4 presents the integrated PV on the façade of the CIS Tower in Manchester City, England, UK – was originally built in 1960 marking the first skyscraper in the city of Manchester. The 118-m



Fig. 1 Integrated solar photovoltaic façade of the municipal building, social services, Centre Jose Villarreal in Madrid, Spain. (Image credit and source: Hanjin, https://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/f/f8/BAPV\_solar-facade.JPG)

high façade of this building, during the refurbishment in 2004, has been cladded with PV panels at a cost of 5.5 million GBP. Also, the CIS Tower, which is an office skyscraper operated in 2005, started feeding electricity to the national grid [10, 11].

Another example is the Toppila bio-power plant in Oulu, Finland, it is one of the largest peat-fire in the world with an installed capacity of 210 MW of electrical power and 340 MW thermal power (Fig. 5). The facility operates two units of 75 and 145 MWe combined heat and power (CHP) [12]. One of the Toppila Power Plant's buildings is covered with 825 solar PV panels on the building façades which generates 270 kW power as shown in Fig. 6. New technologies in solar PV glass are used to provide a better installation which is re-shaping architecture as illustrated in Apple new headquarters in Cupertino – California, USA (Fig. 7). As illustrated in Fig. 7, the solar power station is one of the largest BIPVs in the world that generates 17 MW power for Apple Park in California, where the PV array is built over the roof of Apple new headquarters (the largest solar array) which is installed by First Solar manufacture in the world; the roof compromises thousands of solar panels (Fig. 7). Moreover, new technologies such as the ETFE Cushions' roof with integrated Photovoltaics have been used in the AWM Munich's Municipal waste management department in Munich, Germany as presented in Fig. 8.

A unique example of BIPV is Copenhagen International School at Levantkaj in Nordhavn, the City of Copenhagen, Denmark. The distinctive and iconic building furnishes the state-of-the-art technology in PV glass technologies as illustrated in Fig. 9. The building facades feature 12,000 blue-green colour photovoltaics that cover almost the entire facades of the school to generate 300 MW of electricity per



Fig. 2 Global examples of building-integrated photovoltaics. (Images' credit and source: Authors)

year, this responds to 50% of the school energy demand. The colour comes from a process of light interference, one of the means to produce colour, developed over a 12-year process in EPEL laboratories [13]. Figures 10, 11, and 12 present various images of the glass PV facades.

The General Electric sustainable headquarters in Boston – Massachusetts, USA showcases another example of BIPV, where a "Solar photovoltaics veil" is integrated with the façade to offset energy cost as shown in Fig. 13. Furthermore, the 525 kW BIPV CoolPly commercial roofing system furnishes clean energy to the Patriots Place Complex adjacent to the Gillette Stadium in Foxborough, Massachusetts – the largest BIPV in the state of Massachusetts as per 2010 as illustrated in Fig. 14 [14].

Other examples of building-integrated photovoltaics (BIPV) or building-applied photovoltaics (BAPV) were manifested in Hanover, Berlin and other cities in Europe and Singapore. Figure 15 illustrates the Photovoltaics on top of the rooftop Hanover – Schwarze Heide generating 1 MW power, while Fig. 16 presents a PV-system on rooftop of block of buildings in Berlin, Germany, while Fig. 17 shows BIPV in Singapore.



Fig. 3 Building-integrated photovoltaics of the MNACTEC Terrassa in Barcelona, Spain. (Image credit and source: Chixoy, https://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/0/0f/Façana\_Fotvoltaica\_MNACTEC.JPG)

Globally, the total installed capacity of BIPV between 2019 and 2020 amounted to 1.15 and 2.3 GW respectively, i.e., doubled in 1 year [15]. It is expected that by 2026 the global BIPV market to reach US\$ 20.1 billion. Nonetheless, amidst the COVID-19 crisis, the global BIPV market in 2020 was estimated at US\$ 10.3 billion. By looking at the BIPV market in the USA, it is projected at US\$ 1.6 billion;



Fig. 4 Building-integrated photovoltaics of the Façade of the CIS Tower in Manchester, England, UK. (Image credit and source: Pit–yacker, https://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/6/6e/CIS\_Tower.jpg)

whereas, it is predicted to reach US\$ 4.1 billion in China, an increase by more than two and a half [16]. In this context, China accounted for more than 50% of the production of PV industry worldwide [15]. In contrast, the global newly installed capacity of PV reached 130 GW (up 13% year on year (YoY)); whilst China's newly installed capacity of 48.2 GW (up 60% YoY), making China ranked first worldwide for eight consecutive years [15].



**Fig. 5** The Toppila power plant in the Toppila district in Oulu, Finland including buildingintegrated photovoltaics – the building on the right. (Image credit and source: Estormiz, https:// upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/7/72/Toppila\_Power Plant\_Oulu\_20160403.JPG)

In fact, an integrated solar PV array could be incorporated on top of a roof or walls of a building or a set of buildings. Not only that but also an array of PV panels could be added to existing buildings to enhance performance in terms of energy efficiency and reduce their carbon footprint through the generation of clean energy as well as their impact on the environment, yet mitigate climate change. In BIPV systems, there are dual functions of the building envelop-replacing conventional building skin materials and generating power. By avoiding the cost of conventional



(a) General view of the Toppila power plant showing the BIVP on the southern façades



(c) Building-integrated photovoltaics of the southern façade of the Toppila power plant generating clean energy



(b) Close up of the BIPV façade of the Toppila power station



(d) The site of the Toppila power station where the Solar PV array is installed on its façades

**Fig. 6** Building-integrated photovoltaics' façades of the Toppila power plant in the Toppila district Oulu, Finland. (Images' credit and source: (a) Estormiz, https://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/6/63/Toppila\_Power Plant\_Oulu\_20160122.jpg; (b) Viesti18, https://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/6/83/AurinkoseinaToppilaOE.jpg; (c) Estormiz, https://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/6/6e/CIS\_Tower.jpg; (d) Viesti18, https://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/6/6e/CIS\_Tower.jpg; (d) Viesti18, https://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/6/6e/CIS\_Tower.jpg; (d) Viesti18, https://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/6/6e/CIS\_Tower.jpg; (d) Viesti18, https://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/6/6e/CIS\_Tower.jpg; (d) Close up of the Toppila power plant showing the BIVP on the southern façades. (b) Close up of the BIPV façade of the Toppila power station. (c) Building-integrated photovoltaics of the southern façade of the Toppila power plant generating clean energy. (d) The site of the Toppila power station where the Solar PV array is installed on its façades



**Fig. 7** Building-integrated solar photovoltaics panels generate 17 MW power at Apple Park, the corporate headquarters of Apple Inc., in Cupertino – California, USA. (Image credit and source: Daniel L. Lu (user: Dllu), https://upload.wikimeda.org/wikipedia/commons/5/5a/Aerial\_view\_of\_Apple\_Park\_dllu.jpg)

materials, the increment cost of photovoltaics is reduced and its life-cycle cost is enhanced. Therefore, BIPV systems are often characterized by lower overall costs compared with PV systems that would necessitate space and dedicated mounting systems [17] and [18]. Figures 18 and 19 (above) show the mounting solar PV arrays on the main wall of a residential building, the roof of Pacifica wastewater treatment plant in California, and Electrical and Mechanical Services Department Headquarters' Photovoltaics in Hong Kong, China respectively.

An additional model of a large-scale BIPV is the German Environmental Agency (UBA) building in Dessau near Berlin, Germany. The UBA has large solar PV arrays on the rooftop of the building that generate 9000 kWh (90 MW). Figure 20 presents the largest solar PV array rooftop on a public building in Germany and in Europe. These solar panels are mounted on top of a glazed frame. Another example in Europe is the REC Conference Center in Szentendre, north of Budapest, Hungary. The REC Center is considered a low-carbon building. The solar system on rooftop has 140 solar photovoltaic panels that harnesses 19% of sun rays' capacity, and produces up to 29 kW of electricity during summer, yet it generates a surplus that feeds into the local grid (Fig. 21); would correspond as a rebate from the local operator during winter darker days. These panels have operated maintenance-free from the first day they were switched on. The building is free from light switches, but automatically adjusted with the natural light penetrating when required; besides the roof is integrated with a solar thermal system as seen in Fig. 21.



Fig. 8 ETFE Cushions' roof with integrated Photovoltaics of the AWM Munich's Municipal Waste Management Department in Munich, Germany. (Image credit and source: MdCAlmeida Villafuerte, https://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia.commons/a/ac/AWM-Munich-ETFE-Cushions-Photovoltaics.jpg)

Moreover, the application of the concept of BIPV or BAPV has been extensively manifested in Masdar City, a city designed into two phases by Sir Norman Foster. This smart city is mainly to showcase how to create a city with zero carbon and zero waste by exploiting solar PV arrays that can be integrated at a larger scale on top of buildings' roofs in hot desert climate, clean and smart transport (no car run by liquid fossil fuel inside the city), and recycling waste. The BIPV in Masdar City are low-carbon/net-zero energy buildings, that are fitted with large arrays of solar PV panels on the buildings' roofs to generate clean energy, power buildings and reduce CO2 emissions, hence reduce the negative impact on the environment. The use of renewable energy contributes to the goal of achieving net-zero cities and mitigating climate change. The photovoltaic arrays constructed above the laboratories and residential building in Masdar City are illustrated in Figs. 22, 23 and 24. The solar tracking PV panels to catch the best light photon from the sun to maximize the production of clean energy are seen in Fig. 24a, b.

With the above narrative of the various examples of BIPV or BAPV, one should not forget the iconic BedZED eco-village with 100 dwellings over 2500 m<sup>2</sup> plot which is characterized as an inspired example of low-carbon homes or zero-energy homes worldwide. It was built in 2002 in Beddington, south of London, England, UK to generate clean energy, lower bills and achieve major energy savings [19]. On top of the 100 dwellings, 107 kWp of Photovoltaics have been integrated to power 40 electric cars as shown in Fig. 25. According to POLIs, the design measures of BedZED 100 dwellings achieved the reduction of electrical power use of 3 kW per



(a) General view of the eye-catching facades of Copenhagen International School.



(b) Part of the façade depicting the green-blue PV glass panels.

Fig. 9 Building-integrated blue-green colour photovoltaics of Copenhagen International School at Levantkaj in Nordhavn in the City of Copenhagen, Capital of Denmark. (Image credit and source: (a) Copenhagen International school; (b) Leif Jørgensen, https://commons.m.wikimedia. org/wiki/File:Copenhagen\_International\_School\_03.jpg) (a) General view of the eye-catching facades of Copenhagen International School. (b) Part of the façade depicting the green-blue PV glass panels

person per day, where 11% is produced from solar PV panels, when compared with UK homes [20].

Tesla incorporation built the largest factory based on BIPV system to generate 100% of its energy demand from renewable sources (14 GWh + total) in Nevada, USA (Fig. 26). Tesla's Gigafactory is powered by a huge array of solar PV cells on top of the building roof and the Gigafactory is capable to produce 35 GWh of battery sales yearly as shown in Fig. 27 [21].



Fig. 10 Side view of the blue-green coloured Glass PV panels of Copenhagen International School in Nordhavn, Copenhagen, Denmark. (Image credit and source: Jens Cederskjold from København S, Denmark, https://actu.epfl.ch/news/the-school-with-the-largest-solar-facade-in-the%2D%2D9/)

Other utilization of PV is that Solar PVs could be used for shading facades. The solar PVS are not only installed in building to generate electric power but also are exploited as a mean for shading plus generating power on buildings' facades. Figure 28 presents mounted solar shading louvres on a window of the Vale Living with Lakes Centres, Greater Sudbury – Ontario, Canada, while Fig. 29 shows the use of solar PV as external shading devices in a zero-energy building in the City of Singapore, Singapore.

## **3** Solar Power Stations

Solar PV are not only used in building but also utilized in large solar parks to generate clean energy and contribute to decarbonization actions worldwide. Spain and Germany took earlier steps since 2005–2010 to develop many Solar PV power stations either by mega solar PV arrays or by concentrated solar power (CSP). For instance, Germany developed the Jännersdorf solar park, which generates 40.5 MW of clean power in Prignitz as presented in Fig. 30. Spain also took further steps in adding capacity of PV and installed Andasol Solar Concentrated Power Station that produces 150 MW near Guadix in Granada as illustrated in Fig. 31.



Fig. 11 Back view of the 1200 blue-green colour Photovoltaics façade's panels of Copenhagen International School in Nordhavn, Copenhagen, Denmark. (Image credit and source: MdCAlmeida Villafuerte, https://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia.commons/a/a8/Copenhagen\_International\_School\_-\_Nordhavn.jpg)

Moreover, Spain is also the home of the first three concentrated solar power (CSP) units of Slovona Power Station as depicted in Fig. 32. In terms of adding more capacity of PV in Germany the Senftenberg Solar Park which is located in the former open-pit mining areas near the city of Senftenberg, Eastern, was installed. This Solar power station generates 78 MW as presented in Fig. 33.

Furthermore, Fujisawa smart city (phase 1 was built over an area of 190,000 m<sup>2</sup>) in Yokohama, Greater Tokyo, showcases a model of Economic sustainability. The solar Monocrystalline high-efficiency PV panels, produced by Panasonic – Eco Solutions Company, are integrated with the city fence to generate power (Fig. 34). These solar PV panels are grid-connected and the generated power is sold to Yokohama Utilities Company via a smart grid. In addition, each of the 1000 houses and the public social club buildings in Fujisawa city is a net-zero energy building (NZEB) as shown in Fig. 35.

In terms of other large power plants, Masdar City exhibited an example of such efforts. The city is oriented on the south-east-northwest axis of Abu Dhabi, UAE, which led to providing shaded streets and walkways throughout the day. The shaded routes minimize thermal gain into buildings and provide cooler street environment. It encourages pedestrians' activities and provides a healthy high environment for citizens with the lowest environmental impact or pollution; this mainly contributes to less power demand from the Solar Park which generates clean power of 10 MW from solar Photovoltaic farm (Fig. 36). The solar farm provides clean energy supply to the Masdar Institute of Science and Technology (MIST) campus, Masdar's offices on site, and other buildings, besides other activities [22]. Figure 36 depicts the



Fig. 12 Close up of the distinctive and eye-catching Copenhagen International School with the blue-green colour Photovoltaics cladded all building's facades at Orientbassinet in Nordhavn, City of Copenhagen, Denmark. (Image credit and source: Leif Jørgensen, https://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia.commons/1/1d/Copenhagen\_International\_School\_06.jpg)

10-MW solar park in Masdar city which produces about 17,000 MWh of clean electricity annually and leads to mitigating 15,000 tonnes of carbon emissions. This plant provides power to the Masdar Institute of Science and Technology (MIST) campus and Masdar's offices on site and other buildings. Moreover, the solar photovoltaics plant, which encompasses 87,780 Multicrystalline and thin-film arrays supplied by Firs Solar, is the first of its nature that is connected to the grid in Abu Dhabi, UAE and opened in 2009 [23].

# 4 Overview of Renewable Energy Added Capacity in Africa

Energy transition is manifested strongly in 2022 and 2023 for many reasons, particularly energy skyrocketing prices, security and supply due to the Ukraine and Russia war in early 2002. Africa is home for 52 nations, including Egypt. According to the International Energy Agency (IEA), Africa has abundant sources of renewable energy. The solar PV capacity additions in Africa and the world between 2010 and 2012 are shown in Fig. 37.

It is clear from Fig. 37 that the highest solar PV capacity additions are in year 2019 (1.8 GW) followed by year 2021 (1.65 GW) slightly near the same capacity [24]. Nonetheless, it declined sharply in 2020 to less than 1 GW (about 750 MW)



Fig. 13 General view of General Electric New Boston QH featuring 'Solar photovoltaics veil' to offset energy cost, Boston, Massachusetts, US. (Image credit and source: General Electric (GE), https://www.treehugger.com/solar-powered-buildings-will-forever-change-architecture-4868157)

due to the severe impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic, which affect the economy and development in all nations, specifically the investment and adding solar PV capacity [25].

By comparing the world's added capacity with that of Africa in the same years (2019–2021), it shows a steady increase from 110 GW, 130 GW, and about 150 GW in 2019, 2020, and 2021 respectively. It is worth mentioning that the Solar PV capacity addition in 2021 Africa is due to Egypt's large installed a mega solar PV (grid-connected) power plant of 1.65 GW capacity in Ben Ban, Aswan, south of Egypt. Hence, more added capacity of renewable sources is needed to adapt to climate change risks. However, the rapid increase of population in Africa, specifically in its three megacities (Cairo, Lagos, and Kinshasa) as illustrated in Fig. 38 indicates the urgent need to add more capacity of PVs, not only to produce clean energy, but also to create job opportunities.

In fact, Africa will have five megacities by 2030, i.e., this means additional two megacities will be added to the existing two megacities (Lagos and Cairo), which collectively account for 11% of Africa's urban population (Fig. 38). In accordance with the IEA scenarios for Africa, Fig. 39 presents the total final energy consumption by sector and modern fuel use per capita by region (Africa as a whole, North Africa, South Africa and Sub-Saharan Africa) in the Sustainable Africa Scenario (SAS). It is clear from Fig. 39 that for the household sector with the traditional use of biomass (TUoB) for cooking in Sub-Saharan Africa is the highest followed by mobility and industry in all regions in 2020 and 2030. Based on IEA recent report, it is important to note that eradicating inefficient biomass for cooking in



Fig. 14 Integrated solar photovoltaics panels on the roof of Gillette Stadium in Foxborough, Massachusetts in the USA. (Image credit and source: Chris Bills, Chris Erickson, Calla Leonard, and Patrina Eiffert, https://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/c/c1/Solar\_cell\_panels\_on\_roof\_Gillette\_Stadium\_2010.jpg)

Sub-Saharan Africa halves total household energy use in Africa by 2030, whilst use in other sectors increases in most regions.

By looking at the total primary energy supply by fuel and region in the SAS (Fig. 40), it shows that natural gas and oil are the dominant sources in 2010 and 2020, but renewable sources will reach almost 30EJ (Exajoules) by 2030, mainly in Sub-Saharan Africa. According to IEA, renewable sources grow rapidly in all regions by 2030, but oil and gas remain to dominate the fuel mix in North Africa and Coal in South Africa [26].

In contrast, for the world's electricity generation by source, Fig. 41 indicates that renewables are still low compared to the other sources such as coal and gas, but oil is steadily flat. However, Hydropower, wind and solar is increasing steadily from 2010 to 2020, where the high increase (wind, solar) is between 2015 and 2020.

#### 5 Egypt's Experiences for Solar Energy

Egypt has long hours of sunshine throughout the year (average 2400 h), with highintensity values (2600 kWh/m<sup>2</sup>) [9]. Therefore, such potential drives local authorities and government in Egypt to prioritize the use of renewables in cities. The IEA report indicates the role of solar in producing electricity worldwide in 2021.



Fig. 15 A large integrated PV on the rooftop of Hannover building generating 1 MW power. (Image credit and source: AleSpa, https://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/b/b8/Photovoltaik\_Dachanlage\_Hannover\_-\_Schwarze\_Heide\_-\_1\_MW.jpg)

Figure 42 presents the share of electricity generation from solar in 2021, where the highest countries are highlighted in burgundy, red, and then by orange, including Egypt [27].

# Historical Background

Over a century, the world's first sun-powered control plant was built in 1913 in the Cairo suburb of Maadi, Egypt as presented in Fig. 43 [28]. Nonetheless, during a world of coal and manual work, the sun supernaturally fuelled a motor and easily pumped the Nile's water to parched crops and dried soil. Inspired and staggered spectators were welcomed to the amazing disclosing. It was a vision of idealistic future of everlasting, free and clean energy. This vision should be considered presently in confronting the disastrous worldwide warming. In this context, an American unconventional innovator for his time, Shuman in cooperation with his company – Sun Sparkle Control, had chosen Egypt for its all-year-long sun to test out concentrated solar power (CSP) system which is a possibly world-changing innovation. This CSP system includes a few expansive 62-m-long concave mirrors that are extended along a flexible metal structure to take after the sun from morning to evening; and focus the heating sun into long glass tubes filled with water.



Fig. 16 Mounted Solar Photovoltaics' arrays on the rooftop of a block of buildings in Berlin, Germany. (Image source: https://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/4/45/Berlin\_pv-system\_block-103\_20050309\_p1010367.jpg)

The sun heated the water and as a result, the steam forcefully fuelled a roughly 60–70 drive motor with around 88 kW of control as shown in Fig. 44. This amazing sum of control, generally comparable to the Soviet-era Lada Riva car, pumped out 60,000 gallons of water per hour from the river Nile and conveyed it to the encompassing water-hungry cotton areas. The solar control plant operated incessantly for a long time and indeed within the winter months. It was a clear sign that controlling the sun to influence energy demand seems to work.

According to the New York Times published on second July 1916, stated that Shuman announced "We have demonstrated the commercial profit of sun control and have especially demonstrated that after our stores of oil and coal are depleted, the human race can get boundless control from the beams of the sun." In this context, Maadi was committed to provide clean energy resource and to offset the negative impacts of climate; have recorded innovative minutes of history; in Annalise J.K. DeVries's book [29] appears to position Egypt within the history of renewable energy.

The energy consumption in Egypt by all sectors from 1965 to 2020 is illustrated in Fig. 45. It indicates the highest consumption is in year 2020. It is crystal clear that such patter of consumption has urged the need to rethink for sustainable substitutes. Since the year 2014, Egypt launched a feed-in tariff to encourage the installation of Renewable energy [30]. Egypt developed its sustainable energy policy roadmap with the aim to increase the operating and technical efficiency of distribution utilities, improve energy conservation and load management and diversify the sources



Fig. 17 A set of integrated solar PV arrays on the front façade of a residential building in Singapore, Singapore, (Image credit: https://www.yoursunyourenergy.com/upload, source: https://energypedia.info/wiki/File:BIPV.jpg#/media/File:BIPV.jpg)

of the regional electricity supply [30]. The goals of this roadmap are fourfold as shown in Fig. 46.

The Government of Egypt is committed to expanding the share of renewables within the power blend to 22% by 2022 and reach 42% by 2035 [31]. The nationally determined contributions (NDC) have been also driven to the appropriation of empowering measures to count plans to draw in public and private ventures beneath the renewable energy umbrella especially for solar power where Egypt location is considered favourable as illustrated in Fig. 47. However, such expansion covers to over 1500 MW utility-scale ventures, grid-connected small-scale (housetop, conveyed) sun-based photovoltaics (SbPV) and around 63,000 Industrial small-medium undertaking (SME) foundations in Egypt and other entities estimates of PV potential surpass 1000 MW (1 GW) [32].

With the national introduced capacity of ~60 GW, and industry that consume around 27% of national electric energy from the carbon-intensive national lattice, which accounts for 12% of the national GHG emissions [33], partners, specialists, and others ensure that using solar energy in the industrial sector could be improved only via specific tailor-made measures. The most common obstructions to renewable energy utilization can be summarized into six main points: (a) Restricted monetary support; (b) The risk involved of speculation and financing of PV in all sectors; (c) Powerless project authority; (d) constrained and expensive choice back for potential recipients and lenders; (e) powerless frameworks with few partner engagements; and (f) Complexity of administrative arrangements (Fig. 48).



**Fig. 18** Solar panels mounting system on the roof of Pacifica wastewater treatment plant in Pacifica, California, the U.S. (Image credit and source: Robert Scoble, https://www.wikiwand. com/en/Photovoltaic\_mounting\_system#Media/File:Photovoltaic\_mounting\_system.jpg)

Egypt, with the increase of sun energy utilization in the previous years and the urge to optimize the use of sustainable energy resources, aimed to remove all mentioned barriers to operate an empowering system that permits sun-oriented PV models to become monetarily self-sustainable [34]. In particular, the NAMA Support Project's (NSP) objective is to booster change to market-driven wide-scale utilization of on-grid sun-oriented PV in all building sectors [35]. For example, through the establishment of an excellent 125 MW PV, co-benefits of the NSP incorporate expanded competitiveness of the industrial market, neighbourhood fabricating advancement, green work creation, and quality enhancement [36]. The NSP is extraordinary to illustrate that public and private funds are utilized, inventive monetary arrangements are practical and empowering frameworks are enhanced. The financial component of the NSP comprises four components: (a) a loan from the own resources of two commercial banks; (b) grant with cooperated finance of loan entity; (c) equal value from claim assets of SMEs; and (d) fractional awards to SMEs as venture motivation from NAMA Office stores. The NSP is extraordinary to use EUR 44 million of open co-funding [35]. Such results are reflecting a huge mitigation potential, where the NSP is anticipated to straightforwardly result in at slightest 192,000 tCO2e dodged amid the NSP and 1.5 million tCO2e dodged over the innovation lifetime [31].



Fig. 19 Mounted solar photovoltaic arrays on rooftop of Electrical and Mechanical Services Department Headquarters' Photovoltaics in Hong Kong, China. (Image source: WiNG, https://commons.m.wikimedia.org/wiki/File:Electrical\_and\_Mechanical\_Services\_Department\_ Headquarters\_Photovoltaics.jpg)

#### 6 Solar Photovoltaic (PV) Market in Egypt

Egypt has very favourable solar resources for a variety of solar energy technologies and applications whether implementing photovoltaic panels (PV) or Concentrated solar power plants (CSP) [37]. Both the Solar Radiation Atlas and the German Aerospace Center estimate Egypt's economically viable solar potential in the range of 74 billion MWh/year, which counts for many times Egypt's current electricity production [38].

The Egypt solar photovoltaic (PV) market is expected to grow at a compound annual growth rate (CAGR) of around 20% by 2026 [39]. The outbreak of COVID-19 has significantly impacted the market with a decrease in the installation of solar PV projects [40]. The lower deployment was primarily due to the negative impact on the economy.

Factors such as the declining price of solar PV modules and installation are expected to drive the market. However, increasing adoption of alternate renewable technology such as wind and hydropower is expected to hinder the market growth during the period [8]. The increasing deployment of on-grid solar PV projects is expected to significantly grow during the period.

On account of growing carbon emissions, Egypt is likely to increase the share of renewable energy to around 30% by 2050 [34], and such target is based upon Egypt's vision 2030 and Sustainable Development Strategy (SDS). Furthermore, the Egypt government has an untapped solar photovoltaic generation capacity of



(a) The largest solar PV array of 9000 kWp on rooftop of UBA building in Dessau, Germany



(b) One of the facades of the UBA building, where the solar PV arrays are mounted



(c) The atrium with the translucent glazed frame holding the solar PV long arrays

Fig. 20 Mounted solar photovoltaic arrays on the rooftop of the German Environmental Agency (Umweltbundesamt – UBA) building in Dessau, near Berlin, Germany. (Image source: (a) UBA, http://www.umweltbundesamt.de/en/the-uba/uba-offices/visit-us; (b) Janine Pohl, https:// en.m.wikipedia.org/wiki/Dessau#media/File:Dessau\_uba\_05.jpg; (c) C. Stadler/Bwag, https:// commons.m.wikimedia.org/wiki/File:Umweltbundesamt\_in\_Dessau\_(UBA)\_2005.jpg) (a) The largest solar PV array of 9000 kWp on the rooftop of UBA building in Dessau, Germany. (b) One of the facades of the UBA building, where the solar PV arrays are mounted. (c) The atrium with the translucent glazed frame holding the solar PV long arrays

74,000 TWh per year. Hence, such a scenario is expected to create an opportunity for the market during the upcoming years.

Egypt has several government initiatives or schemes which are expected to drive the market during the forecast period [31]. The Egyptian Government has also set plans to increase the share of Renewable Energies (RE) in its electricity supply from the current 9% to 20% by 2020. Therefore, many laws, by-laws, regulations and decrees have been developed and endorsed. Given that RE only made up 2% of the total energy mix in 2012, and that Energy Efficiency (EE) measures were not yet deployed at a large scale, the targets are ambitious, indicating a strong political will to reduce the energy consumption. In line with such vast ambition, the Renewable Energy and Energy Efficiency Comprehensive Law (EG-REEEL) No. 203 of year 2014 has been developed to promote RE self-consumption, which has a comprehensive basis for supporting schemes and incentives and promotes the use of renewable



(a) Main façade of the REC Conference Centre with mounted 140 solar PV array on its roof



(b) Close up of the 29 kWp Solar PV array generating clean energy

Fig. 21 Mounted solar photovoltaic on the rooftop of the REC Conference Center in Szentendre, north of Budapest, Hungary. (Image credit and source: (a) and (b) Mohsen Aboulnaga) (a) Main façade of the REC Conference Centre with mounted 140 solar PV array on its roof. (b) Close up of the 29 kWp Solar PV array generating clean energy

energy. The EG-REEEL is a unique law made specifically for the MENA region, since it is a dedicated and comprehensive law with incentives for the private sector to invest in RE. This law proved that REEE has been effective in increasing renewable power capacity and has put the country on track to meet its RE target of 20% by 2020. The New and Renewable Energy Agency (NREA) has been actively promoting large-scale wind and solar energy projects for a long period, but not



Fig. 22 Integrated solar photovoltaics arrays on top of buildings' roofs in Masdar City in Abu Dhabi, UAE. (Image credit and source: Mohsen Aboulnaga)

small-scale RE projects until recently [41] and [42]. In 2017, an initiative for solar energy projects to include small scale was launched by the NREA. Moreover, in the last 4 years, several Net-metering and Feed-in-tariff incentives were announced and have led to the construction of roughly 6000 rooftop PV systems in remote areas, which also contribute to environmental protection and achieve Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs). The EG-REEEL allowed the private sector to have 720 MW of RE capacities under construction, resulting from the establishment of merchants' IPP scheme. The REEEL addresses three main issues as shown in Fig. 49.

## **On-Grid PV Is Expected to Witness Significant Growth in Egypt**

Types of Solar energy systems depend largely on the nature of use and location. There are only three types of PV systems as depicted in Fig. 50. The solar photovoltaic installed capacity in Egypt in 2020 reached around 1.6 GW. Out of the total, nearly 90% of the capacity is on-grid, while others are off-grid and hybrid; the latter is explained in Fig. 51. In addition, Egypt has connected a large capacity of solar energy to the grid over the past few years. Most of this capacity is from large-scale



Fig. 23 Building-integrated solar photovoltaics arrays on top of roofs of various buildings in Masdar City in Abu Dhabi, UAE. (Image credit and source: Mohsen Aboulnaga)

ground-mounted projects such as generating around 1.8 GW Benban Solar Park (Fig. 52). However, many grid-connected small-scale solar system projects have also been connected to the grid during the same time, increasing the on-grid solar capacity. The New and Renewable Energy Authority (NREA), the national entity responsible for renewable energy in Egypt, promotes and collaborates with the National Project Grid-Connected Small-Scale Photovoltaic Systems (Egypt-PV) to promote the design and implementation of small-scale solar systems with capacities less than 500 kW [43].

The Solar PV project in Egypt is implemented by the Industrial Modernization Centre (IMC) in cooperation with the United Nations Development Program (UNDP) and funded by the Global Environment Facility – GEF [44]. Egypt solar PV has already provided technical and financial assistance for about 150 pilot PV projects in various sectors such as industrial, educational, commercial, public, tourism, and residential sectors, of these, 123 solar PV projects with capacities between 5 and 500 kW were completed across Egypt, with many other projects currently under progress. Hence, considering the existing and the upcoming projects, the segment is likely to have a significant presence in the country during the study period.



(a) Part of the solar tracking solar PV panels on top of the roof

(b) Rooftop Solar PV arrays seen from a street canyon, Masdar city

Fig. 24 Close up of building-integrated solar photovoltaics arrays on top of the roofs in Masdar Net-Zero City in Abu Dhabi, UAE. (Image credit and source: (a) and (b) Mohsen Aboulnaga) (a) Part of the solar tracking solar PV panels on top of the roof. (b) Rooftop Solar PV arrays seen from a street canyon, Masdar city



Fig. 25 Mounted solar photovoltaics (PV) on the rooftop of BedZED complex in Beddington, South of London – England, UK. (Image credit and source: Tom Chance, https://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/0/05/BedZED\_2007.jpg)



Fig. 26 An impression of Tesla's Net-zero Gigafactory powered by huge roof-mounted PV arrays in Nevada, USA, the largest building by physical areas worldwide and powered by renewable sources. (Image credit and source: Tesla, https://www.treehugger.com/solar-powered-buildings-will-forever-change-architecture-4868157)

#### Government Renewable Energy Policies to Drive the Market

The high costs of PV system in all sectors, as demonstrated in Fig. 53, have led the Egyptian Government to identify a clear roadmap for expanding power capacity over the next decade, with renewable energy remaining a key focus. Over the past 6 years, renewable energy (RE) in Egypt has grown by around 8.5% [45], with solar power being the fastest-growing sector. In 2014, Egypt's introduction of a feed-in tariff (FiT) [46] to promote solar power attracted international attention [36]. The Egyptian Government is committed to promoting solar energy application by three various types of PV utilization (Fig. 54), and that is underscored by Kyoto protocol that Egypt signed [47].

In addition to supporting government policy on utility-scale solar energy projects, the government has also launched a number of initiatives on small-scale distributed solar power generation. Some of these are the CoM initiative, launched in 2013 [48], which facilitates the installation of combined efficient lighting and PV systems in government buildings and provides technical support to employees in various governorates. In December 2020, an Egypt-based company named ENARA Group signed a cooperation protocol with the Chinese Chint energy company to establish a project to manufacture solar panels from silica- rich sand [49, 50].


Fig. 27 Aerial view of Tesla Gigafactory with 14 GWh mounted PV arrays on top of the building in Nevada, USA. (Image credit and source: Tesla, https://www.tesla.com/blog/ continuing-our-investment-nevada)



**Fig. 28** Mounted solar shading louvers on a window of the Vale Living with Lakes Centres, Greater Sudbury – Ontario, Canada. (Image credit and source: Student3132021, https://commons.m.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/File:Exterior\_solar\_shading\_fins\_on\_the\_Vale\_Living\_with\_Lakes\_Centre.jpg)



Fig. 29 Solar PV external shading devices in a zero-energy building in Singapore, Singapore. (Image credit and source: Esmail7, https://www.wikiwand.com/en/Photovoltaic\_mounting\_system)

# **BIPVs:** Total Production Capacities and Local Examples in Egypt

In contrast, building-integrated photovoltaics (BIPV) refers to the application of PV in which the system, as well as having the function of producing electricity [51], also takes on the role of a building element; it is an integral part of the building not an added complementary part. Moreover, BIPV is concerned with the overall image of the PV system in the building. There is no general classification for BIPV systems. However, a general approach for this is to nominate the systems according to the part of the building they are integrated into. Each of these typologies has different distinctive integration methods, physical properties, aesthetical characteristics, and requirements which will affect the building design in different ways.



Fig. 30 Jännersdorf solar park generating clean power in Prignitz, Germany. (Image credit and source: Parabel GmbH, https://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/4/48/Solarpark\_Jännersdorf.jpg)



Fig. 31 Andasol Solar Concentrated Power Station (150 MW) near Guadix in Granada, Spain. (Image credit and source: Kallerna, https://commons.m.wikimedia.org/wiki/File:Andasol\_Guadix\_4.jpg)



Fig. 32 The first three concentrated solar power (CSP) units of Slovona Power Station in Spain. (Image credit and source: Abengoa Solar, https://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/4/54/ Foto\_aére\_de\_Solnovas\_y\_torre\_junio\_2010.jpg)



Fig. 33 Part of the Senftenberg 78 MW Solar Park located in the former open-pit mining areas near the city of Senftenberg, Eastern Germany. (Image credit and source: Z Thomas, https://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/4/45/Blick\_vom\_aussichtsturm\_Hörlitz4.jpg)



(a) Part of the city-integrated photovoltaics (CIPV) at its fence



(b) The solar PV array, each generates 6 kW power output.

Fig. 34 Part of solar high-efficiency PV arrays at the fence of Fujisawa smart City in Yokohama, Greater Tokyo, Japan. (Images' credit and source: Mohsen Aboulnaga) (a) Part of the city-integrated photovoltaics (CIPV) at its fence. (b) The solar PV array, each generates 6 kW power output.



**Fig. 35** Part of solar high-efficiency PV array installed at the fence of Fujisawa smart City in Yokohama, Greater Tokyo, Japan. (Image credit and source: Mohsen Aboulnaga)

Accordingly, BIPV systems can be classified into the following systems as shown in Figs. 55 and 56 [32].

Recent Egyptian examples for the integration of PVs on buildings' roofs or walls in all sectors of urban development [44] are summarized in Table 1. In commercial, industrial, educational, tourism, public and residential sectors, different modules of PV systems are integrated within buildings, normally on rooftop as a secondary source of electric energy, besides the available utility electricity grid. The contribution of solar PV in all building sectors is estimated to be highest in the industrial sector as presented in Fig. 57.

# Urban-Integrated Photovoltaics: Total Added Capacities and Egyptian Examples

Solar PV application in urban areas is immense worldwide. In this section, the focus is on the integration of photovoltaic applications in the urban context as a function of the cumulative process starting with photovoltaic technology and its application, to the importance of the integration that occurs between urban planning processes and BIPV- related themes. This approach therefore brings the urban ecosystem closer to balance, considering the use of solar energy in urban planning and urban development as well. In this balance, it is worth noting what role solar energy can



(a) The solar power PV plant in Master City



(b) Close up of the 87,780 solar PV power plant

(c) View of two arrays of the PV plants

Fig. 36 The 10 MW solar PV farm in Masdar City, Abu Dhabi, UAE. (Images' credit and source: (a) Masdar, https://Masdar.ae/Masdar-Clean-Energy/Projects/Masdar-City-Solar-Photovoltaic-Plant; (b) Karin Kloosterman, https://www.greenprohpet.com/2011/06/masdar-solar-energyplant/; (c) Steve Griffiths & Benjamin Sovacool, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.erss.2019.101368) (a) The solar power PV plant in Master City. (b) Close up of the 87,780 solar PV power plant. (c) View of two arrays of the PV plants

play at the level of the planning process, which occurs through the adjustment of the inputs of the urban planning process. Many attempts have been made to apply this concept, including Solar City Guide, Urban Integrated Renewable Energy Program, Amersfoort City, Masdar City, Solar Cities [33, 52, 53].

However, the UIPV process is a combination of all these attempts. As such, the UIPV development process approach should integrate all elements involved in these experiments. The key elements of the UIPV process can therefore be summarized into four main categories as presented in Fig. 58. For urban planning, there are also four areas that solar PV can be implemented (Fig. 59).

Regarding the solar photovoltaic (PV) market in Egypt, it is moderately fragmented. The key owners in the market including many public and private companies such as Egyptian Electricity Holding Company (EEHC), KaramSolar, Infinity Solar, Cairo Solar, Scatec ASA (a Norwegian Company operating in Egypt) and several others as mentioned in Fig. 60 [44]. In terms of urban-integrated photovoltaics



Fig. 37 Solar PV capacity additions in Africa and the world between 2010 and 2021. (Image credit and source: IEA (International Energy Agency), https://www.iea.blob.core.windows.net/ assets/6fa5a6c0-ca73-4a7f-a243-fb5e83ecfb94/Africa EnergyOutlook2022.pdf)



Fig. 38 World's electricity production by source from 2000 to 2020. (Image credit: Demographia 2021, source: International Energy Agency (IEA), https://www.iea.blob.core.windows.net/ assets/6fa5a6c0-ca73-4a7f-a243fb5e83ecfb94/AfricaEnergyOutlook2022.pdf)

(UIPV) Table 2 lists some examples in Egypt, particularly in New Cairo, Nasr City, Sharm El Sheikh and Hurghada.



Fig. 39 Total final energy consumption by sector and modern fuel use per capita by region (North Africa, South Africa and Sub-Saharan Africa) in the Sustainable Africa Scenario – SAS. (Image credit and source: International Energy Agency (IEA), https://www.iea.blob.core.windows.net/ assets/6fa5a6c0-ca73-4a7f-a243-fb5e83ecfb94/AfricaEnergyOutlook2022.pdf)



**Fig. 40** Total primary energy supply and region in the Sustainable Africa Scenario – SAS. (Image credit and source: International Energy Agency (IEA), https://www.iea.blob.core.windows.net/ assets/6fa5a6c0-ca73-4a7f-a243-fb5e83ecfb94/AfricaEnergyOutlook2022.pdf)

# Solar Power Plants: Total Production Capacities and Examples in Egypt

#### Solar Photovoltaics Parks (Utility Scale)

Solar photovoltaic power generation stations are grid-connected large-scale solar power specifically designed to supply utility-scale electricity [9]. Government initiatives to support land use allocation to solar parks and sign international agreements with various potential countries to ensure mutual energy benefits have provided sufficient fund to raise the solar energy production capacity [46].



Fig. 41 World's electricity production by source from 2000 to 2020. (Image credit and source: IEA (International Energy Agency), https://www.iea.blob.core.windows.net/assets/6fa5a6c0-ca73-4a7f-a243-fb5e83ecfb94/AfricaEnergyOutlook2022.pdf)

Currently, vast development in solar PV parks has increased solar generation capacity in Egypt by almost nine times between 2018 and 2019. As a result, the energy generation increased from 172 MW 2018 to 1597 MW 2019, which led to the mitigation of CO2 emissions from 8.4 million tons to 11.4 million tons respectively [31]. This has been recognized by the newly developed large solar parks in BenBan Solar PV Park in Egypt, which have a mega generation power capacity [54].

Most Solar parks are operated and/or owned by Independent power providers in which they run and maintain the facility and then sell the electricity to end users through the national utility grid [55].

As illustrated in Fig. 61, the high-capacity solar power stations in Egypt are summarized in Table 3 to demonstrate their power capacity, commissioning date, along with their operators. These large solar parks are distributed along the map in various locations in Egypt as shown in Fig. 62. The wide distribution of solar parks all over the country indicates the suitability of Egyptian land to serve the technology.

#### Saint Anthony Monastery Solar Power Plant

The German Federal Ministry for Economic Cooperation and Development (BMZ) participated in the construction of a 300 kWp hybrid solar system as presented in Fig. 63. The electricity generated by diesel generators and solar is continuously



#### Share of electricity production from solar, 2021

Source: Our World in Data based on BP Statistical Review of World Energy (2022) : Our World in Data based on Ember's Global Electricity Review (2022). : Our World in Data based on Ember's European Electricity Review (2022). OurWorldinData.org/energy + CC BY

**Fig. 42** World's electricity generation share from solar in 2021. (Image credit and source: IEA (International Energy Agency), https://www.iea.blob.core.windows.net/assets/6fa5a6c0-ca73-4a7f-a243-fb5e83ecfb94/AfricaEnergyOutlook2022.pdf)

adapted every second to energy demand. The core of this system is a control unit that is fed by signals from the synchronization of the generators and the solar inverters. With the old design, the feed-in limit was 50%, but it aimed at achieving a ratio of 25% generator and 75% solar power [61].

## Benban Solar Park in Aswan

Benban Mega Solar Park is located in Aswan Governorate, the western desert, approximately 650 km, south of Cairo and 40 km northwest of Aswan (Fig. 64). Benban is currently the fourth-largest solar power plant in the world. The venture was started as portion of the Egyptian government's Economic Vitality Technique 2035 [8]. At first, NASA helped in finding the leading area to arrange the sun-based park [56]. Benban Sun oriented Station size 37.2 km<sup>2</sup> (14.4 square miles), which is subdivided into 41 isolated plots orchestrated in 4 columns with each plot run in estimate from 0.3 km<sup>2</sup> to 1 km<sup>2</sup> (0.12 to 0.39 sq. mi.). Each plot is accessible to diverse companies to create 41 plants which will be associated with the voltage arranged through four unused substations; this has bas been built on the location by the Egyptian Power Transmission Company (EETC).



# The Utilization of the Sun's Energy

Years Ago Man Endeavored to Make Practical Use of the Energy Contained in the Son's Rays -Even Tesla, the Electrical Wizard, Has Fatemend a Sur, Moter, Wilde the Shuman-Boy's Engine and Sun Boller Has Developed (10) IL F. There is Creat Fromise Held Forth to Fourier Logincer Who May Work on The Problem.

T has been given to astrophysicitie to measure the heat generated by the two and calculate the lower comparing free K. We know that the sarface of our barimary gives so it a beat estimated to be about 6000 (vestigrands, and that its Eght equaltion of 20,000,000 conditiones a sugtart of a mile away. The heat which the were lacking, our planet, with all its theorsouthed life, its thick forests and fractiluplane, around turns into a dead, rigid hell of rock, for the average astual temperature, which is now one of 15° contexplate of wareth for Europe, would, without the local of the sam, state to 17° contexplate of fract, its is calculated.

the untreach son of nature beightens his hor, the twick with which has analyz his ire, what are they but pieces of teress that gree his the annight? The gas of the tity detailse, the coals which which he batts house and from which the gas has been anded, what are they but transformed umbann? The coal ho the grate is the



a Successful to M.P. Sun Power Plant Located at Meads, on the Nile, Egypt.

**Fig. 43** First invented solar cells in 1913. (Image credit and source: Gernsback, Hugo, https://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:The\_Electrical\_Experimenter,\_Volume\_3.pdf&page=643)

These substations will in turn interface to an existing 220 kV line, which passes close to the Benban plant (about 12 km), where EETC to build an extra association with the neighbouring 500 kV line [62]. Concurring to estimations detailed within the natural and social appraisal assessment [56], the sun-based location asset is around 2300 kWh/m<sup>2</sup>-yr. Accepting a crest insolation of 1000 W/m<sup>2</sup>, this deciphers to a potential plant capacity calculated of roughly 26%, i.e., the normal capacity will



(a) General view of the solar concentrated panels (b) Section of the solar concentrated panels

Fig. 44 Egypt first Solar Panels metal structure [28] (a) General view of the solar concentrated panels; (b) Section of the solar concentrated panels







be 26% of the nameplate capacity. If the arranged capacity of 1.8 GW is utilized, the potential yearly vitality generation will be somewhat more than 4 TWh/yr. The Benban Solar Stop could also be a part of Egypt's Nubian Suns Feed-in Duty program – a major activity to impact private division capital and skill, in arrange to back the objective of creating 20% power from renewable assets by 2022 [62]. The station is so expansive that it is obvious from space.



**Fig. 46** Energy consumption in Egypt by source from 1965 to 2020. (Image credit and source: CES- MED, https://www.climamed.eu/wp-content/uploads/files/Egypt-Governorate-of-Hurghada-Sustainable-Energy-and-Climate-Action-Plan-(SECAP).pdf)



**Fig. 47** Photovoltaic power potential in Egypt. (Image credit and source: World Bank, https://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/e/e7/World\_PVOUT\_Solar-resource-map\_GlobalSolarAtlas\_World-Bank-Esmap-Solargis.png)

## **Helwan Solar Power Plant**

Helwan Solar Power Station has a total capacity of 24 MW A/C power. It comprises 62,400 solar modules (400-W peak) spread across 42 ha of land. The electricity production of the solar power plant is about 43 GWh/year [63]. Developing module layout and spacing to be typically optimized to balance energy production versus



Fig. 48 Energy consumption in Egypt by source from 1965 to 2020. (Image credit and source: Max Roser, https://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/9/99/Energy\_consumption\_by\_source%2C\_Egypt.svg)



Fig. 49 The main three issues addressed by REEEL in Egypt. (Image credit and source: Authors after CES-MED, https://www.climamed.eu/wp-content/uploads/files/Egypt-Governorate-of-Hurghada-Sustainable-Energy-and-Climate-Action-Plan-(SECAP).pdf)

peak capacity; and designing the electrical distribution system to transform the output power from the PV modules from DC to AC and then from low voltage to transmission level voltage for connection to the grid.

## Kom Ombo Solar Power Plant, Aswan

A ground-mounted solar park, located in Kom Ombo, Aswan, is expanded to generate 20 MWh of electricity and supply clean energy to power 130,000 house units. It is expected to offset 336,000 t of carbon dioxide (CO2) emissions per year as illustrated in Fig. 65. The plant was developed between 2021 and 2022, Owned by International Company for Water and Power Projects (ICWPP) with a purchase



**Fig. 50** Different types of PV systems. (Source: Authors, images' credit: (1) Klaus Holl, https:// commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/File:Photovoltaikanlage.jpg; (2) Gary Watson, https://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/8/85/Solar\_panels\_on\_house\_roof\_winter\_view.jpg; (3) Wing, https://upload.wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/2/26/Electrical\_and\_Mechanical\_Services\_ Department\_Headquarters\_Photovoltaics.jpg)

agreement for a period of 25 years, and has a stake of 100% and a total initial cost of around \$156.4 m [64].

#### Marsa Shagra Solar Power Station, Red Sea

Red Sea Global, formerly known as The Red Sea Development Company, appointed a consortium led by ACWA Power to design, build, operate and transfer the project's utility infrastructure powered entirely by renewable energy. The consortium partners include China's SPIC Huanghe Hydropower Development Company and the Saudi Tabreed district cooling company, a significant step towards the Kingdom's vision of achieving a 50% energy mix by 2030 [59]. The solar power station, shown in Fig. 66, currently encompasses the production of first-phase energy of 210 MW. It will be powered by a 340-MW solar photovoltaic panel. Also, this complex will depend on the world's largest battery storage at 1000MWh, according to Red Sea Global.



Fig. 51 System diagram of intelligent hybrid inverters used in domestic setting. (Image credit and source: Glider Maven, https://commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/File:PV-system-intelligent-hybrid-inverter.png)



(a) Birds-eye of 1.8 GW Solar PV Mega Park

(b) Another view of the Solar PV Power Park

Fig. 52 Ben Ban Solar PV Power Plant in South of Egypt – One of the World largest Solar Parks. (Images' credit and source: (a) ES BUSS, Egyptian Streets, https://www.egyptianstreets. com/2020/12/05/the-story-of-how-egypt-built-one-of-the-worlds-largest-solar-park/; (b) Sarah Samir, Oil and Gas, https://egyptoil-gas.com/news/benban-solar-park-attracts-over-2-b-invesments/) (a) Birds-eye of 1.8 GW Solar PV Mega Park. (b) Another view of the Solar PV Power Park

# SOMA Bay Power Plants and Suez Golf Power Plant

The construction of two new power plants in Soma Bay, the Red Sea, which has a capacity of 5 MWp, will be provided by TAQA Power. The solar plant's investment costs USD 4 million. The larger solar plant will have a capacity of 3.8 MWp, and its facility will be built under a 30-year management agreement.

A power purchase agreement (PPA) with Abu Soma Touristic Development (ASDC), which manages the beach resort of Soma Bay has been finalized. The



Fig. 53 PV total system costs by sector. (image credit and source: U.S. Energy Information Administration, https://commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/File:Photovoltaic\_(PV)\_total\_system\_ costs\_by\_sector\_(25410070907).png)



Fig. 54 Types of photovoltaics utilization in Egypt. (Image credit and source: Authors)

signed agreement also includes the construction of a second solar photovoltaic plant of capacity of 1.2 MWp, and the operation of the second plant will then be transferred to ASDC. The electricity produced will power the city with clean energy resources and provide a sustainable alternative to the on-grid electricity source.

In addition, the Suez city – at its triangular plot area – has been allocated for solar energy generation plant with a capacity of 10 GW/h annually as shown in Fig. 67. A partnership agreement between JUSHI and INARA Capital, a leading renewable energy company, led the project [65].

# Siwa Solar Park, Siwa

The Siwa solar park is located in Siwa, west of Egypt. The first utility-scale and formerly largest solar PV plant in Egypt by 2015 is presented in Fig. 68. The solar plant generates 10 MW (about 17,500 MWh per year), which supplies electricity to nearly 6000 homes. This supplied power accounts for 30% of the power demand in



Fig. 55 Building-integrated photovoltaics (BIPV) types. (Image credit and source: Authors)



Fig. 56 BIPV successful types used in buildings. (Image credit and source: (a) https://commons. wikimedia.org/wiki/File:Dornbirn-Montfortstrasse\_21-balcony\_photovoltaic\_system-01ASD. jpg; (b) https://commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/File:Taipei\_Public\_Library\_Solar\_LEO\_House\_ BIPV\_20110207.jpg; (c) https://commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/File:BIPV.jpg; (d) https://upload. wikimedia.org/wikipedia/commons/f/f8/BAPV\_solar-facade.JPG) (a) Balcony Photovoltaic system. (b) Façade's shading PV device. (c) Skylight-integrated Solar System. (d) Glazing-integrated Photovoltaics

Building sector	Industrial project (Nissan Motors)	Educational project (Alhayah School)	Public sector (Housing & Building National Research Center – HBRC)	
Construction year	1996	2003	1954	
Location	Industrial zone, 6th of October, Giza	Fifth Settlement, New Cairo, Cairo	Dokki, Giza	
Installed solar PV capacity	500 kWp	383.1 kWp	92.9 kWp	
Payback	4.2 years	5.7	6.5 years	
IRR	32%	22%	17.50%	
Image of the project				
Building sector	Tourism sector	Residential sector	Commercial sector (Sodic Developments)	
0	(JW Marriot Mirage City)	(El-NADA Compound)	Developments)	
Construction year	(JW Marriot Mirage City) 2003	(El-NADA Compound) 2002	Developments) 1996	
Construction year Location	(JW Marriot Mirage City) 2003 First Settlement, New Cairo	(El-NADA Compound) 2002 El Sheikh Zayed, 6th of October, Giza	Developments) 1996 El Sheikh Zayed, 6th of October, Giza	
Construction year Location Installed PV capacity	( <b>JW Marriot</b> <b>Mirage City</b> ) 2003 First Settlement, New Cairo 150 kWp	(El-NADA Compound) 2002 El Sheikh Zayed, 6th of October, Giza 335 kWp (5–10 kWp per villa)	Developments) 1996 El Sheikh Zayed, 6th of October, Giza 330 kWp	
Construction year Location Installed PV capacity Payback	(JW Marriot Mirage City) 2003 First Settlement, New Cairo 150 kWp 5.5 years	(El-NADA Compound) 2002 El Sheikh Zayed, 6th of October, Giza 335 kWp (5–10 kWp per villa) 4.8 years	Developments) 1996 El Sheikh Zayed, 6th of October, Giza 330 kWp 6 years	
Construction year Location Installed PV capacity Payback IRR	(JW Marriot Mirage City) 2003 First Settlement, New Cairo 150 kWp 5.5 years 19%	(El-NADA Compound) 2002 El Sheikh Zayed, 6th of October, Giza 335 kWp (5–10 kWp per villa) 4.8 years	Developments) 1996 El Sheikh Zayed, 6th of October, Giza 330 kWp 6 years 211%	

Table 1 Egypt's BIPV successful stories across building sectors

Source: Developed by Authors after UNDP; https://www.undp.org/egypt/publications/egypt-pv-success-stories#:~:text=The%20total%20number%20of%20implemented,of%20electricity%20 13%20GWh%20%2F% 20year

Siwa City and its outskirts. The solar plant covers a land area of 175,000 m<sup>2</sup> and displaces approximately 14,000 tons of  $CO_2$  annually.

The plant consists of 74,640 micromorph thin-film silicon panels [66], and it provides electricity to about 6000 homes. The project is part of UAE-funded grant for rural electrification in Egypt, which includes solar energy solutions to electrify 264 villages and rural communities currently lacking reliable access to electricity and cut off from the national grid. The project was initiated by Masdar in cooperation with NREA in March 2014 with the sponsorship of the UAE-Egypt Taskforce



**Fig. 57** Building-integrated photovoltaics (BIPV) in all sectors, Egypt. (Image credit and source: Author based on data from https://www.undp.org/egypt)



Fig. 58 Recommended PV successful integration in Egypt. (Image credit and source: Authors)



Fig. 59 Urban-integrated photovoltaics (UIPV) categories in Egypt. (Image credit and source: Authors)



**Fig. 60** Solar photovoltaics role players in Egypt. (Image credit and source: Authors after Modern Intelligent, https://www.mordorintelligence.com/industry-reports/egypt-solar-photovoltaic-mar ket)

and it was fully commissioned in March 2015 [60]. The solar power plant is operated by Al-Behira Electrical Distribution Company, owned by the state utility Egyptian Electricity Holding Company [60].

# 7 Conclusion

Building-integrated photovoltaics (BIPV) or building-applied photovoltaics (BAPV) examples have been tackled and discussed. An overview on the global building-integrated photovoltaics examples was conducted, including the world's largest BIPV (Apple Headquarters in California and Tesla net-zero Gigafactory in Nevada, in the USA). Renewable energy added capacity in Africa was also reviewed and highlighted in terms of solar PV capacity additions in Africa and the World between 2010 and 2021 was presented in addition to the total final energy consumption by sector and modern fuel use per capita by region in North Africa, South Africa. Historically, Egypt witnessed an early manifestation when it comes to clean energy sources, where the world's first sun-powered control plant was built in 1913 in Maadi, south of Cairo, Egypt. The experience for solar energy in Egypt is recognized by the long hours of sunshine throughout the year (average 2400 h), with high solar radiation intensity of 2600 kWh/m<sup>2</sup> and considered one the highest solar intensity on earth. Hence, this potential derived local authorities and central government in Egypt to prioritize the utilization of renewables in cities and urban areas. Moreover, the role of solar energy in producing electricity worldwide and the share of electricity generation from solar in 2021 were presented. In terms of solar photovoltaic (PV) market in Egypt, it is clear from the aforementioned narrative that the country has very favourable solar resources for a variety of solar energy technologies and applications whether implementing photovoltaic panels (PV) or concentrated solar power plants (CSP). Since types of solar energy systems depend largely on the nature of use and location, on-grid PV realization is expected to witness significant growth in Egypt in the next 7-15 years. BIPVs in terms of the total generation capacities and local examples in Egypt have been also reviewed and presented. It has been stated that government policies on fostering renewable energy to

Table 2 Egypt's U.	IPV successful stories		
		Urban PV integration	
Street lights			
	(a) Street PV lights, Business District, CFC, Cairo (Image credit and source: Maryam Elsharkawy)	(b) Street lighting of the road to Al-Goun source: Mohsen Aboulnaga)	a, Hurgada City, Red Sea (Images' credit and
Parking sheds			
	(c) PV parking shed at Sharm El-Sheikh Airport, City of Sharm El-Sheikh, South Sinai	(d) PV parking shed at City center, Almaza, Nasr City, Cairo (Image credit and source: Maryam Elsharkawy)	(e) Close-up of the PV parking shed at City center, Almaza, Nasr City, Cairo (Image credit and source: Maryam Elsharkawy)
(c) Image source: ht	ttps://dailynewsegypt.com/2022/11/09/irsc-	complement-sharm-el-sheikh-airport-with-	-world-class-solar-power-solutions/



Fig. 61 Solar power plant energy route to final users. (Image credit and source: Authors)

Solar power plant's name	Operator	Governorate	Туре	Capacity (MW)	Commission date	References
Benban Solar Park	New and Renewable Energy Authority of Egypt (NREA)	Aswan	PV power station	1650	2019	[56]
Kom Ombo Solar Park	NREA	Kom Ombo	PV power station	200	2021	[57]
Access Egypt Solar One Power Plant	Access Power Limited	Aswan	PV power station	50	2018	[58]
Helwan Solar PV Power Station		Helwan	PV power station	25	2014	
Marsa Shagra Solar Power Station	ACWA Power Consortium	Red Sea	PV power station	210	2022	[59]
Siwa Solar Park	Al Behira Electrical Distribution Company	Matrouh		10	2015	[60]

Table 3 Summary for high capacity Solar PV power stations located in Egypt

Source: Authors based on https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/List\_of\_power\_stations\_in\_Egypt

drive the market were significant from 2014 till present. Urban-integrated photovoltaics (UIPV) in terms of total added capacities and the examples have been received and illustrated in three Egyptian cities. Solar power plants with total production capacities where manifested in seven examples in Egypt show the output of solar photovoltaics parks as grid-connected utility scale. The largest solar power plant with 1.8 GW capacities in Benban, in Aswan, Egypt, has been presented and



Fig. 62 Solar photovoltaics power plants location in Egypt. (Image credit and source: Authors based on https://earth.google.com/web/)



(a) Solar PV power plant in Saint Anthony

(b) Arial view of the PV solar arrays

Fig. 63 The PV power plant in Saint Anthony Monastery, Egypt. (Images credit and source: (a) Source: https://commons.wikimedia.org/w/index.php?search=pv+in+egypt&title=Special:Media Search&go=Go&type=image; (b) Google Earth) (a) Solar PV power plant in Saint Anthony. (b) Arial view of the PV solar arrays

discussed. Such mega-power park highlights the pursued efforts towards achieving the target of reaching 42% of Egypt's energy mix by 2035. Finally, COP27 which was held in Sharm El-Sheikh, Egypt highlighted the opportunity of Egypt to be the hub of the world's renewable energy, mainly solar PV and wind energy, not only





(a) PV Panel arrays of the solar power farm

(b) Aerial view of the power plant

**Fig. 64** The PV power park in Benban, Egypt. (Image source: (a) https://www.dw.com/en/desertlarge-solar-plants-also-pay-off-in-countries-with-less-sun/a-58284114; (b) Authors after Google Earth) (a) PV Panel arrays of the solar power farm. (b) Aerial view of the power plant



Fig. 65 The PV panels in Kom Ombo's Power station, Egypt. (Image source: Authors after Google Earth)

that but also in terms of investment. It is worth mentioning that sunlight is the future to mitigate climate change, reach decarbonization targets of 45% by 2030, and reach net zero by 2050.

Acknowledgement The authors would like to sincerely express their appreciation to Dr. Mohamed Farid Fathy Assistant Professor at Faculty of International Business and Entrepreneurship, E-JUST (Egypt-Japan University for Science and Technology) for his effort in checking the originality of the chapter's contents. The authors also express their sincere thanks to Dr. Radwa S. Tawfik, Assistant Professor at the Department of Architectural Engineering, Faculty of Engineering, Cairo University for her effort in reviewing and proofreading the chapter's contents.



(a) PV panels at Marsa Shagra, Red Sea (Image source: Egypt seeks to quadruple desalination to ease water shortages | AW (thearabweekly.com)



(b) Aerial view for Marsa Shagra Power Station, Red Sea, to be expanded (Image Source: Authors via Google Earth)

**Fig. 66** Marsa Shagra Solar Power Station on Egypt's Red Sea (a) PV panels at Marsa Shagra, Red Sea. (Image source: Egypt seeks to quadruple desalination to ease water shortages | | AW (thearabweekly.com). (b) Aerial view for Marsa Shagra Power Station, Red Sea, to be expanded. (Image Source: Authors via Google Earth)



Fig. 67 Suez Golf solar park in Egypt. (Image source: Authors after Google Earth)



Fig. 68 Siwa solar park in western desert, Egypt. (Image source: Authors after Google Earth)

# References

- 1. United Nations (2022). [Online]. Available: https://news.un.org/en/story/2022/09/1126931 [Accessed February 20, 2023].
- Clarke, B., Otto, F., Stuart-Smith, R., & Harrington, L. (2022). Extreme weather impacts of climate change: an attribution perspective. *Environmental Research: Climate*, 1(1), p. 012001.
- Cai, Y., Ni, Q., & Zhao, M. (2022). Informal Institutions Moderate the Relationship Between Environmental Emotion and Grassland Governance Behavior. *Environmental Management*, 1–16.
- 4. M. Ajiya (2023). Understanding Climate Finance: The Myth, " Processes and Accessibility.
- 5. Holechek, J. L., Geli, H. M., Sawalhah, M. N., & Valdez, R (2022). A global assessment: can renewable energy replace fossil fuels by 2050?, *Sustainability*, *14*(8), 4792.
- 6. Rowan, A. N., & Rowan, K. (2022). COP27-Can We Move Forward.," WellBeing News, 4(9), 1.
- 7. Twidell, (2021). Renewable energy resources, Routledge.
- 8. Abdelrahim, F. (2019). The rise of renewable energy in the MENA region: an investigation into the policies governing energy resources. Social Impact Research Experience (SIRE).
- Khamees, A. S., Rahoma, U. A., Hassan, A. H., Sayad, T., & Morsy, M. (2022). Investigation of Solar Energy Potential and PV-Outputs in Rural and Desert Areas: Case Study Egypt. IOP Conference Series: Materials Science and Engineering, Vol. 12.
- 10. Hudson, J. (2007). Conservation values, climate change and modern architecture: the case of the CIS tower. *Journal of architectural conservation*, *13*(2), pp. 47–67.
- Bontekoe, E., van Sark, W., & van Leeuwen, J. (2022). Building-Integrated Photovoltaics. In Designing with Photovoltaics, pp. 127–163. CRC Press.
- 12. Govorushko, S. (2016). Human impact on the environment: an illustrated world atlas, Springer.
- Gercek, C., Devetaković, M., Krstić-Furundžić, A., & Reinders, A. (2020) Energy balance, cost and architectural design features of 24 building integrated photovoltaic projects using a modelling approach, *Applied Sciences*, 10(24), 8860.
- 14. Kumar, V., & Madaan, M. (2022). An Analysis on Techno-Economic and Environmental Sustainability of Grid Interactive system in Boston," In 2nd International Conference on Technological Advancements in Computational Sciences (ICTACS) IEEE.

- 15. Global China's BIPV (building-integrated photovoltaics) market report 2021. (2022). In 2022–2030, market demand will continue to rise with Investment Opportunities in the BIPV industry chain.
- ReportLinker (2022). Global Building Integrated Photovoltaics (BIPV) market to reach \$20.1 billion by 2026, GlobalNewswire News Room.
- Kuhn, T. E., Erban, C., Heinrich, M., Eisenlohr, J., Ensslen, F., & Neuhaus, D. H. (2021). Review of technological design options for building integrated photovoltaics (BIPV).," *Energy* and Buildings, 231, 110381.
- Maghrabie, H. M., Abdelkareem, M. A., Al-Alami, A. H., Ramadan, M., Mushtaha, E., Wilberforce, T., & Olabi, A. G. (2021). State-of-the-art technologies for building- integrated photovoltaic systems. *Buildings*, 11(9), 383.
- Riddlestone OBE, S. (2014). Towards a Greener Lifestyle. EG Magazine, 19(6), 9. https:// www.proquest.com/scholarly-journals/towards-greener-lifestyle/docview/1786257971/se-2
- POLIS European Union. (n.d.) Polis. Intelligent energy Europe. [Online]. Available: http://www.polis-solar.eu/IMG/pdf/category\_3\_-\_bedzed\_project.pdf [Accessed February 20, 2023].
- Reddy, P., Gupta, M. S., Nundy, S., Karthick, A., & Ghosh, A (2022). Status of BIPV and BAPV system for less energy-hungry building in India—A review.," *Applied Sciences*, 10(7), 2337.
- M. C. Energy (2023). Masdar City Solar Photovoltaic Plant. Masdar Clean Energy Deploying Renewable Clean Energy worldwide. [Online]. Available: https://masdar.ae/Masdar-Clean-Energy/Projects/Masdar-City-Solar-Photovoltaic-Plant [Accessed February 20, 2023].
- Griffiths, S., & Sovacool, B. K. (2020). Rethinking the future low-carbon city: Carbon neutrality, green design, and sustainability tensions in the making of Masdar City.," *Energy Research* & Social Science, 62, 101368.
- Gielen, D., Boshell, F., Saygin, D., Bazilian, M. D., Wagner, N., & Gorini, R. (2019). The role of renewable energy in the global energy transformation. *Energy strategy reviews*, 24, 38–50.
- Hoang, A. T., Nižetić, S., Olcer, A. I., Ong, H. C., Chen, W. H., Chong, C. T., & Nguyen, X. P. (2021). Impacts of COVID-19 pandemic on the global energy system and the shift progress to renewable energy: Opportunities, challenges, and policy implications. *Energy Policy*, 154, 112322.
- Mokrani, T. (2022). "The Role of Natural Gas in the South African Energy Mix.," *Chemical Engineering Transactions*, 96, pp. 211–216.
- Brinkerink, M., Gallachóir, B. Ó., & Deane, P. (2021). Building and calibrating a country-level detailed global electricity model based on public data. *Energy Strategy Reviews*, 33, 100592.
- Maunder, E. (1913). Sun, Place of the, Distribution of sun-spots in heliographic latitude. Monthly Notices of the Royal Astronomical Society, 74, 112, pp. 1874–1913.
- DeVries, A. (2015). Utopia in the suburbs: cosmopolitan society, class privilege, and the making of Ma'adi Garden City in twentieth-century Cairo.," *Journal of Social History*, 49(2), pp. 351–373.
- 30. Algohary, S. (2018). Towards sustainable supply of electricity to Egyptian cities by introducing of rooftop solar PV Feed in Tariff system in universities and research centers. *International Journal of Engineering Science and Innovative Technology*, 7(1).
- Elshazly, M. (2021). Renewable energy development in Egypt and transitioning to a lowcarbon economy. Energy Transitions and the Future of the African Energy Sector: Law, Policy and Governance, pp. 265–286. 2021
- Attoye, D. E., Tabet Aoul, K. A., & Hassan, A. (2022). Mandatory Policy, Innovations and the Renewable Energy Debate: A Case Study on Building Integrated Photovoltaics. *Buildings*, 12(7), 931.
- 33. Moamen, M., Rashed, A. Y., & Sheta, S. A. (2010). Examining the Use of Photovoltaic Systems as an Approach for VLS-PV's Communities in Egypt. In *1st International Graduate Research Symposium on the Built Environment* (p. 63).

- 34. Elshamy, A. I., Elshazly, E., Oladinrin, O. T., Rana, M. Q., Abd el-Lateef, R. S., El-Badry, S. T., ... & El-Mahallawi, I. (2022). Challenges and Opportunities for Integrating RE Systems in Egyptian Building Stocks. *Energies*, 15(23), 8988.
- 35. NA, A., Verde, C. C., & Signature, N. S. P. (2019). NAMA Support Project Proposal.
- Salah, S. I., Eltaweel, M., & Abeykoon, C. (2022). Towards a sustainable energy future for Egypt: A systematic review of renewable energy sources, technologies, challenges, and recommendations. *Cleaner Engineering and Technology*, 100497.
- Omran, M. (2000). Analysis of solar radiation over Egypt. *Theoretical and applied climatol*ogy, 67, pp. 225–240.
- Shouman, E. R., & Khattab, N. M. (2015). Future economic of concentrating solar power (CSP) for electricity generation in Egypt. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 41, 1119–1127.
- Allouhi, A., Rehman, S., Buker, M. S., & Said, Z. (2022). Up-to-date literature review on Solar PV systems: Technology progress, market status and R&D. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 132339.
- Awawdeh, A. E., Ananzeh, M., El-khateeb, A. I., & Aljumah, A. (2021). Role of green financing and corporate social responsibility (CSR) in technological innovation and corporate environmental performance: a COVID-19 perspective. *China Finance Review International*, 12(2), 297–316.
- 41. Al-Salaymeh, A., Abu-Jeries, A., Spetan, K., Mahmoud, M., & ElKhayat, M. (2016). A guide to renewable energy in Egypt and Jordan: current situation and future potentials. *Jordan: Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung India*.
- 42. Abubakr, H., Vasquez, J. C., Mahmoud, K., Darwish, M. M., & Guerrero, J. M. (2022). Comprehensive review on renewable energy sources in Egypt—current status, grid codes and future vision. *IEEE Access*, 10, 4081–4101.
- Ibrahim, A. (2012). Renewable energy sources in the Egyptian electricity market: A review. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 16(1), pp. 216–230.
- 44. Egypt-PV. (2020). [Online]. Available: https://egypt-pv.org/pv-companies/?lang=en [Accessed February 20, 2023].
- Mutezo, G., & Mulopo, J. (2021). A review of Africa's transition from fossil fuels to renewable energy using circular economy principles. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 137, 110609.
- 46. Sakr, D. A. M., Huenteler, J. T., Matsuo, T. M., & Khanna, A. (2017). Scaling up distributed solar in emerging markets: the case of the Arab Republic of Egypt. *World Bank Policy Research Working Paper*, (8103).
- 47. Elkadeem, M. R., Wang, S., Azmy, A. M., Atiya, E. G., Ullah, Z., & Sharshir, S. W. (2020). A systematic decision-making approach for planning and assessment of hybrid renewable energy-based micro grid with techno-economic optimization: A case study on an urban community in Egypt. *Sustainable Cities and Society*, 54, 102013.
- Chen, J. (2018). Strategic Synergy between Egypt "Vision 2030" and China's "Belt and Road" Initiative. Контуры глобальных трансформаций: политика, экономика, право, 11(5), 219–235.
- Quercia, G., Van Der Putten, J. J. G., Hüsken, G., & Brouwers, H. J. H. (2013). Photovoltaic's silica-rich waste sludge as supplementary cementitious material (SCM). *Cement and concrete research*, 54, pp. 161–179.
- Hoffmann, C., & Ergenc, C. (2023). A Greening Dragon in the Desert? China's Role in the Geopolitical Ecology of Decarbonisation in the Eastern Mediterranean. *Journal of Balkan and Near Eastern Studies*, 25(1), pp. 82–101.
- 51. Sohani, A., Cornaro, C., Shahverdian, M. H., Samiezadeh, S., Hoseinzadeh, S., Dehghani-Sanij, A., & Moser, D. (2022). Using Building Integrated Photovoltaic Thermal (BIPV/T) systems to achieve net zero goals: Current trends and future perspectives. In *Towards Net Zero Carbon Emissions in the Building Industry* (pp. 91–107). Cham: Springer International Publishing.

- 52. Zeng, H. (2011). Integration of renewable energy with urban design: based on the examples of the solar photovoltaics and micro wind turbines. Doctoral dissertation, Massachusetts Institute of Technology.
- 53. Thornbush, M. J., & Golubchikov, O. (2019). Sustainable urbanism in digital transitions: from low carbon to smart sustainable cities, Springer.
- Adun, H., Ishaku, H. P., & Ogungbemi, A. T. (2022). Towards Renewable energy targets for the Middle East and North African region: A decarbonization assessment of energy-water nexus. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 374, 133944.
- 55. Abouaiana, A., & Battisti, A. (2022). Multifunction Land Use to Promote Energy Communities in Mediterranean Region: Cases of Egypt and Italy. *Land*, *11*(5), 673.
- 56. EcoConServ Environmental Solutions. (2016). Benban 1.8GW PV Solar Park, Egypt Strategic Environmental & Social Assessment Final Report. [Online]. Available: https://www.bing.com/ ck/a?!&&p=49a79536e1153476JmltdHM9MTY3NzI4MzIwMCZpZ3VpZD0xMzA2NTA1 Mi00ZTAxLTZhMDQtM2UwMC00MWE4NGY3ZDZiMzAmaW5zaWQ9NTE2NQ&ptn=3 &hsh=3&fclid=13065052-4e01-6a04-3e00-41a84f7d6b30&psq=EcoConServ+Environmenta l+Solutions.+(2016).+Benban+1.8GW+PV+Solar+Park%2c+Egypt+Strategic+Environmenta l+%26+Social+Assessment+Final+Report.PDF&u=a1aHR0cHM6Ly93d3cuZWJyZC5jb20v ZG9jdW11bnRzL2Vudmlyb25tZW50L2VzaWEtNDgyMTNudHMucGRmP2Jsb2Jub2NhY2 hlPXRydWU&ntb=1 [Accessed January 29 2023.].
- ACWA power (2023). [Online]. Available at: https://acwapower.com/en/projects/komombo-pv/ [Accessed January 29 2023].
- Photon (2023). [Online]. Available at: https://www.photon.info/en/news/access-power-anderen-completed-financing-two-solar-plants-egypt [Accessed January 29 2023].
- Gohar, A., & Kondolf, G. M. (2020). How Eco is Eco-Tourism? A systematic assessment of resorts on the Red Sea, Egypt. *Sustainability*, 12(23), 10139.
- 60. Moharram, N. A., Tarek, A., Gaber, M., & Bayoumi, S. (2022). Brief review on Egypt's renewable energy current status and future vision. *Energy Reports*, *8*, 165–172.
- 61. Saintantonius (2020). [Online]. Available at: https://www.saintantonius.org/sagep [Accessed January 29 2023].
- 62. Attiya, G. (2022). Benban's Solar PV Park in Aswan, Egypt: A Study in New Institutional Economic Geography. Mansoura University, *Journal of Faculty of literature*, p. 71.
- Omar Nour-eddine, I., Lahcen, B., Fahd, O. H., Amin, B., & Aziz, O. (2020). Outdoor performance analysis of different PV technologies under hot semi-arid climate. *Energy Reports*, *6*, 36–48.
- 64. Mohamed, R. G., Ebrahim, M. A., Bendary, F. M., & Osman, S. A. (2017). Transient stability enhancement for 20 MW PV power plant via incremental conductance controller. *International Journal of System Dynamics Applications (IJSDA)*, 6(4), 102–123.
- Dailynewsegypt. (2023).[Online]. Available at: https://dailynewsegypt.com/2022/08/31/10gw-h-solar-power-plant-was-inaugurated-in-ain-sokhna/ [Accessed January 29 2023].
- 66. Singh, Y. K., Rajput, P., Malvoni, M., Sastry, O. S., Dubey, S., & Pandey, K. (2020). Assessment of losses in cadmium telluride and micromorph based thin film photovoltaic systems under real operating conditions. In *AIP Conference Proceedings* (Vol. 2276, No. 1, p. 020049). AIP Publishing, LLC.

# Index

#### A

Agrivoltaics, 31, 290–294, 312 Argentina, 105, 107, 108, 110, 112–114, 118 Auctioning, 158

#### B

- Battery storage, 62, 73, 74, 156, 158, 200, 351, 366, 413
- BIPVT system, 163-184
- Building applied photovoltaic (BAPV), 3, 21–32, 44, 65, 66, 71, 72, 75, 95, 96, 113–114, 118, 119, 124–126, 131–138, 140, 141, 157, 197, 271, 293, 355, 372, 374, 380, 419
- Building-integrated photovoltaics (BIPV), 3, 21–28, 32, 39–62, 65–78, 99, 100, 124, 125, 157, 158, 171, 187–210, 265, 271, 290–299, 304, 306–311, 337–339, 355, 372–382, 399–403, 415–419
- Built environment, 2, 3, 8, 12–22, 24, 29–32, 40, 45, 62, 77, 215–219, 221, 222, 228, 230, 247, 249–251, 253, 289, 291, 294, 312
- Built integrated photovoltaic (BIPV) application, 39–62

#### С

Carbon emissions, 176, 252, 289, 310, 337, 351, 372, 384, 391

- Clean energy, 32, 92, 102, 122, 124, 141, 169, 273, 276, 371, 372, 374, 377, 378, 380, 382, 383, 385, 387, 388, 393, 412, 415, 419
- Climate, 2, 39, 73, 82, 110, 121, 150, 163, 187, 215, 261, 275, 290, 316, 355, 371
- Climate change, 2, 3, 20, 59, 121, 125, 127, 140, 150, 168, 175, 177, 215–220, 233, 245, 247, 249–253, 261, 269, 275, 283, 287, 316, 337, 371, 372, 377, 380, 385, 423
- Climate condition, 3, 8–12, 40–42, 166, 195
- Climatic conditions, 31, 81–88, 90, 97, 195, 196, 202, 318
- Correlation coefficients, 216, 219, 220, 222, 225, 228, 230, 235, 249, 253

#### D

Decentralization of energy systems, 4, 6 Decision making, 276, 287 Deployment of photovoltaics, 3, 65, 88–90, 94, 158, 262, 265, 391

#### Е

EEG 2000, 150–152, 154 EEG 2023, 156, 157, 159 Egypt, 217, 353, 371, 372, 384–425

© The Editor(s) (if applicable) and The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2024

A. Sayigh (ed.), *Reducing the Effects of Climate Change Using Building-Integrated and Building-Applied Photovoltaics in the Power Supply*, Innovative Renewable Energy, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-42584-4

429

Energy policy, 74, 81, 89–91, 93, 94, 101, 152, 154, 198–199, 276, 277, 284, 337, 368, 388 Energy prosumers, 95, 97

Energy saving, 48, 91, 289, 290, 294, 304, 310, 312, 316, 318, 322, 337, 342, 345, 380

#### F

Feed-in-tariff (FIT), 124, 125, 132, 134, 135, 138, 140, 141, 150, 151, 169, 172, 188, 201, 218, 394 Fit-for-55, 152, 153 Flexibility, 8, 23, 176, 251 Forecasted weather, 218

#### G

Global radiation, 41, 129, 130, 133, 137, 139, 193, 263, 273 Governmental schemes, 283, 392 Green cities, 53, 57 Green energy, 101 Grid-connected, 7, 21, 39, 66, 67, 71, 72, 77, 169, 188, 195–197, 207, 265, 266, 270, 283, 383, 385, 389, 395, 406, 421

Grid-connected solar PV (GCPV), 188

Grid parity, 71-72, 283

Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC), 190, 217–219, 232, 249, 250, 253

#### I

Innovation, 3, 31–32, 39, 59, 75, 77, 160, 289, 372, 387, 390 Investment subsidies, 65, 73–75

#### Μ

Malaysia, 163–177, 184, 195, 319, 332, 337–342, 353 Meteorological data, 69, 127, 190, 193–194, 216, 253, 339–341 Micro-scale photovoltaic systems, 82, 95 Mitigation, 24, 216, 218, 231, 233, 253, 277, 371, 390, 407

#### Ν

National energy, 5, 39, 86, 101, 168, 184, 198 Net-zero, 45, 160, 177, 184, 233, 290, 310, 372, 380, 383, 396, 397, 419, 423

#### 0

Oman, 188, 190–202, 204–207, 209, 218, 245–247, 353 On-grid PV, 82, 133, 339, 394–395, 419

# P

- Packing shed, 113
- Patagonia, 105, 113–114, 118
- Performance ratio (PR), 25, 133, 137, 139, 141, 195, 197, 247
- Photovoltaics (PV), 1, 3, 11, 13, 16–21, 24, 25, 31, 32, 43–45, 47, 66, 68, 71, 73–77, 81, 82, 86, 88, 90–95, 97, 99–102, 108, 110, 112, 114, 122–125, 127, 151, 169–172, 174, 177–184, 188–190, 192, 197–199, 204, 207, 259, 260, 262, 264–267, 271–273, 282, 283, 287, 310, 337–343, 351–356, 359, 372–381, 383–386, 388, 389, 391–419, 421, 422
- Policies, 3, 39, 74, 81, 132, 166, 188, 217, 269, 275, 337, 368, 372
- Policy making, 141, 252, 276, 277, 286
- Power forecasting, 27
- PV installation, 3, 24, 25, 30, 44, 86, 88, 92, 94, 95, 101, 114, 118, 150, 155, 157, 158, 172, 273, 303, 309, 351–354, 359, 360
- PV system, 3, 4, 7, 17, 21, 46, 65–72, 74–77, 81, 82, 88–102, 110–113, 119, 122–127, 132–135, 139–141, 170, 188, 189, 192–196, 198–205, 207–209, 247, 248, 265, 267, 294, 303, 304, 318, 337–339, 341, 342, 345, 351, 359, 365–369, 374, 379, 394, 397, 399, 403, 413

#### R

Regulations, 3–8, 29–31, 44, 76, 81, 82, 92, 97, 113, 153, 156, 176, 196, 198, 199, 202, 204, 207, 210, 277, 281, 339, 392
Renewable energy, 1, 39, 74, 81, 105, 122, 150, 168–176, 187, 218, 259, 276, 289, 337, 372
Renewable Energy Community (REC), 270, 379, 393
Renewable Energy Directive (RED), 75, 152,

- 153, 159 Renewables, 8, 44, 74, 81, 105, 122, 150,
- 166, 187, 218, 259, 276, 289, 337, 364, 371

Residential building, 17, 132, 134, 136, 140, 156, 158, 171, 177, 184, 379, 380, 389 Rural PV, 6

#### S

Solar cooling, 315–346 Solar energy, 6, 13, 29, 40, 43, 81, 83, 85–90, 95–97, 108, 122–125, 128, 140, 141, 156, 169, 170, 176, 178, 179, 181, 184, 187, 188, 190, 192, 204, 207, 209, 218, 247, 259–261, 264–270, 273, 277, 282–283, 286, 287, 294, 296, 297, 303, 304, 306, 338, 366, 372, 386–391, 393, 394, 397, 403, 406, 415, 417, 419 Solar energy availability, 85 Solar energy availability, 85

- Solar energy efficiency, 5
- Solar photovoltaics (solar PVs), 59, 122, 149, 170, 198, 253
- Solar radiation, 13, 19, 81–88, 96, 97, 114, 126, 127, 129–131, 165, 190, 193, 194, 204, 205, 207, 210, 218, 230–232, 252, 260, 263, 268, 273, 290, 300, 308, 324,

326, 337, 339, 340, 342, 344, 345, 358, 359, 366, 372, 391, 419 Stand-alone systems, 66

## Т

- Targets, 2, 4, 7, 32, 45, 75, 101, 122, 150–153, 155, 159, 160, 175, 176, 205, 247, 266, 269–271, 277, 279, 371, 391–393, 422, 423
- Techno-economic evaluation, 132–134
- Tehran, 125, 126, 128-132, 134, 136, 140
- Transition of energy sector, 89
- Transmission and distribution networks, 190, 286
- Tropical climate, 163, 184, 195, 320

#### U

Urban PV, 420

#### W

Window-integrated PV, 290-310